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INVEST IGATION OF ORGANIZED CRIME INFILTRATION OF DENTAL CARE PLAN
ORGANTZATIONS

INTRODUCTION

The Commission's investigation of organized crime infiltration
of the health care industry began in the Summer of 1979 with the
cooperation of the Attorney General's office. The Division of
State Police had been probing this subject but, as with similar
probes in other states, had found it difficult under existing law
to develop an adequate foundation of evidence to assure the
probability of successful prosecutions. additionally the State
Police had ascertained that even the few cases 1t could bring to
trial would be limited by current statutory strictures to
relatively minor frauds subject to minimal penalties. The
Commission was informed in May;. 1979, of the desire by the State
Police to refer all files on its investigation of geveral dental
care operations to the SCI. This agency conducted an evaluation,
which was completed by July 26, 1979. on that date, based on
preliminary findings of 1its staff evaluation, the Commission
authorized by resolution a full scale investigation. The formal
scope of this gCI inquiry was atated in this resolution to be:

Whether the laws of the State of New
Jersey regulating health care plans are
being effectively implemented and
enforced; whether the laws and
regulations pertaining to health care
plans are adequate, and whether and to
what extent criminal elements have
infiltrated the health care industry.

In accord with this statement of purpose, the ©SCI's
investigation focused on certain questionable closed-panel dental
care programs sponsored by professional and business entreprenuers
under contracts utilizing union health and welfare funds ostensibly
for the benefit of union members. These operations had been
identified by the State Police and confirmed by the gCcI evaluation
to be particularly vulnerable to subversion by organized crime
elements in collusion with compliant labor union officials and
gynscrupulous health care providers.

(To clarify this conclusion, a briek explanation of the
various programs utilized in the health care industry 18
necessary. Closed panel plans are those which an entity negotiates
to provide dental services to a subscribing group's members at a
specified clinic of dentists. Open panel plans, which were not at
issue here, are those in which a subscribing group's members may 4¢o
to a dentist of their own choosing and whose bills are submitted to

an insurance carrier for payment in whole or part according to the
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dental S5ervice contract's terms, There also exist a number of
modified open plans that give Subscribers g4 choice bhetween being
Served by thejr own dentistg according to reduced-fee schedules or
90ing to closeq Panels of dentistg at no charge, )

The Commission'sg investiqation did not involve recognized
dental service or medical service Corporationsg which denerally
Operate in conjunction with the insurance industry ang which have
been under Statutory reqgulation for Some tine, Rather, the ilnquiry
was aimed at schemes that involved 4 complicated Network of

activitieg of Prepaid denta] Plan "organizations” had been enacted
early in 19gg to take effect ip June, 19gq, However, at the time
of the Commission's Public hearings thig Statute had not been
implemented to any significant degree, according to State Insurance
Department officials, Buring the Course of Commission'g inquiry,
it became evident that the Provisions of this law hag to be
Strengtheneqd in many respects,

The Commission's investigation encompassed Numerous dental
care plans but ultimately centered on tyo major OPerations that
most graphically illustrateqd how questionable Profits were being
dénerated by means of intertW1ning Corporate figeg] manipulatlons,
OVerpriced care Programs ang facilities and  unrecordeq and

One of these enterprises Operated ip South Jersey, The
Commission'sg investigators found that, in one vyear alone, 3
So~calleqd consulting company generated 4 cash flow appProaching a
million dollars Erom which Was diverted more thanp $150,000 for
Purposes that could not be specifically identifieg in any COrporate
Or individual business dccounts or by those who handleq or
Otherwise hag access to the money , The sC1 Probe revealeq that
this fund wag shared with individuals identifieq as associates or

Another larger enterprise, utilizing pore than 12 dental
clinics in North Jersey, wasg found to have significant Organized
Crime Connections to Buffajo, N.Y., ang Cleveland, Chio, The
inflateg invoices, inadequately Secured "loans," forged checks,
kickbacks in the form of rebates, ang Other Jubioyus financial
transactions that markeg this secong exemplar were go complex that
SCI dccountants had to construct large, step—bymstep charts to
clarify then, Such fisecal machinationg had been tontrived to hide

Mmisconduct in similar ObPerations inp other jurisdictions, according

During the S5CI's 18-month inquiry more than 200 Subpoenaesg
Were issued to various COrporations, banks ang cther financial
institutions and individual businessmen, dentists, labor union
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leaders and mob figures requiring the submission of voluminous
corporate and personal records £OT analysis DY the Commission's
investigative accountants. At least 100 individuals were
questioned at executive sessions of the SCIL. gubsequently more
than 30 witnesses Were subpoenaed to testify at public hearings
during which the primary objective was tO provide & testimonial

record of the wrongdoing uncovered in the investigation.

The commission was confronted with numerous attempts to derail
its inquiry and the scheduled public expose of its findings.
Nonetheless it ultimately gucceeded in compiling & full public
hearing record upon which to base recommendations for eliminating
underworld piracy of labor union trust funds in the dental gervices
area of the health care industry.

Such recommendations are discussed at length at the conclusion
of this report's abridgement of testimony recorded at public
hearing gessions held at the state House OR December 9 10, 11 and
12, 1980. These detailed recommendations (on P. 361) are
summarized below.

RECOMMENDATIONS IN BRIEF

The commission's recommendations are outlined in two
proposals. The first is related to legislation aimed at organized
crime ijnfiltration of legitimate pusiness that 1is pending in the
Legislature; the second consist of a series of amendments Lo
strengthen an existing but inadequate statute to regulate dental
plan organizations.

proposal #1 notes that a pending Committee substitute for
Assembly Bill No. 1079 would create a New Jersey state law modeled
after the Federal RacketeeTl Influenced and Corrupt Organizations
{RICO) act. The 1egislative findings that pretface this proposed
statute —- that organized crime annually drains millions of dollars
from this state's econony by use of force; fraud and corruption and

that organized crime type activity has infiltrated jegitimate

businesses ~~ were updated by the Commission's investigation and
public hearings. The Commission pelieves the enactment of this
legislation would provide the strongest gtatutory weapon yet
availlable for combatting organized crime. Therefore;, the

Commission urgently recomme nds:

That a comprehensive New dJersey state
RICO statute be approved by the
Legislature and signed by the Governor
ag soon as possible.

proposal $2 includes more than a dozen recommended amendments
to strengthen N.J.5.A. 17:48D-1 et seq, a Llaw requiring the State

Ingurance Commissioner to regulate dental plan orqanizations.



This Jaw became effectiye in June, 1980, but hgag not hean
materially implemented. The changes Proposed by the Commission
would require More adequate disclosure and closer inspection of
financiaj transactions of  dental pPlan Orfganizationg than ig

the Commission's pbrobe revealed ag frequent Participantg in rip-off
Schenes, These amendmentg would:

== Regulate "consultants“ and "findepgn
who are Connected {p any way with
dentaj] Plan organizations, including
full disclosure of feesg and  other
Compensation Pledged oy raid, The
amounts of such compensation would pe
Subject to reqgulation by the insurance
COmmissioner. (See pp, 363,367)

~=  Require the Commissioner to  act
Within gg days upon receipt of an
application by a denta] plan
Organizatiop for g certificate of
authorjity o Operate, Applications
Submi tteg Prior to the implementation
of thig revision would have tgq be actegq
UPon within 90 days of the effective
date of thig revision, (P.363)

showing 4 dental plan Organization’g
assets, liabilities and  sourcesg of
financiaj Support, Terms and
Conditiong of liabilities also woulg bhe
requireg, Requestg tq applicantsg for

additiong1 data would require
compliance Within 3¢ days, (P.364)
* ok %

~= Require that actual dentaj Plan
Providery Contractg mist he Submitted to
assure that they conform witp the
"form" of such Contractg Previously
Supplied to the commissioner, (P.365)



-- Require annual reports that contain
detailed financial statements prepared
by a certified public accountant. In
agdition, failure O file an annual
report oOF failure to comply with the
commissioner's request for more data
wou ld no longer be treated as
exceptions from conditions leading to a
guspension or revocation of
certificates of authority. (P.365)

* k ¥

-— Add involvement in a crime of moral
turpitude and identification as @
member O associate of organized crime
to the law's present conditions for
suspension, revocation OF refusal of &
certificate of authority. Language
similar to the "career of fender" and
ncareer offender cartel" provisions of
the Casino Gambling Control Law and the
Cigarette Licensing Law would be added
to the dental plan organization control
statute. (P.366)

- Increase the range ©of civil
penalties for violating the control law
from up to $1,000 to from $500 to
$10,000. (P.366)

* Kk 0k

—— pdd a criminal penalty provision
making willful misstatment OF willful
omission of material fact required to
be supplied to the commissioner a crime
of the fourth degree. (P.367)

* k%

-~ Add a provision to assure that
borrowing OF loaning of funds by @&
dental plan organization are limited in
amounts and Eterms to that done by
normally prudent pusinesses, as
determined by the commissioner.
(P.368)







THE TESTIMONY —- FIRST DAY

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 9, 1980

The Opening Statement

The Commission's public hearings into organized crime infil-
tration of pre-paid dental plang in New Jersey began with a state-
ment by Chairman Lane emphasizing that forthcoming testimony would
focus on certain "elosed-panel" type prograis that had become "most
prone to control and ‘subversion by organized criminal elements in
New Jersey and in a number of other states." He stated:

"We will be primarily concerned here with
certain. operations that are structured as
closed panel type plans and which are admin-
istered byuincorporated organizations Or in-
dividuals that wheel and deal by means of
alliances with phoney consultants or "ser-
¢icing™ corporations with underworld ties to
obtain lucrative contracts through labor
anion officials who control the disburse-
ments of union jocal health and welfare
funds.

The Commission pelieves its public hear-
ings will provide a comprehensive record
upon which to base more sophisticated
proscriptions of criminally influenced
practices than have yet been devisged.

These practices include multiple and in-
flated billing for equipment purchases and
other business costs, inappropriate loans
hiding guestionable rebates and even
kickbacks, inflated . "gervice” contracts
negotiated between providers and mob-infla- -
enced 1labor union bosses, and the creation
of intricate corporate entities that seem tO
exist solely as conduits for cash and bank

" ¢ransactions that flout all requirements of
normal business accounting standards.

These hearings are aimed only at those
elements in the prepaid dental plan care
industry that are generating gquestionable
profits at the expense of thousands of
ipnocent workers through a maze of inter-
locking coyrporate flim-£flams, unessential
consulting liaisons, overpriced care Ppro-
grams and facilities and largely unrecorded
and unexplained diversions of cash.




The Commission realizes that a vast major-
ity of dental pPractitioners in Neyw Jersey
are professionally Competent and individ-
ually honest and that major insurance

of most dental service plans are performing
a4 necessary business function of critical
importance to the health of our citizens,
Similarly, we must emphasize that the queg-—
tionable conduct of some labor union offji-
cials which forthcoming testimony wili high-
light is, of course, not intended to reflect
adversely on the mass of labor union local
leaders who are functioning in a forthright
and appropriate manner in advancing the
health and welfare of the working meople of
our state. The Commission isg certain that
thesge Properly motivated dental, business
and labor professionals will welcome thig
constructive publie hearing effort to purge
the dental care plan industry of unsavory
bractices that tend to denigrate the entire
industry, we regard these pubhlic forums asg

the misconduct that does exist and to'prOv

mote statutory andg regulatory reforms to
eradicate such evils,

Crime Expert Testifieg

The Commisgion'sg fFirst witness, Marty Steinberg, Esq., of
Washington, D.C., testified asg a recognized law enforcement author-
ity on the subject of underworld viracy of labor union health and
welfare trust funds. He recalled that the 7.5. Senate Subcommittee
on Investiqations, of which he was chief counsel at the time of his
appearance, had conducted extensive hearings into more than 20 op-
ganized crime swindles of labor union trust funds in five states,
He also eéngaged in similar investigations prior to hisg Senate Sub-
committee appointment during two Years as the United States Attor-
ney for Western New York and before that as a federal Drosecutor
-for seven years with the Department of Justice Organized Crime
Strike Force in Miami. He also has lectured on labor racketeering
and  labor union trust fund abusges at the Federal Burean of
Investigation Academy , '

Steinberg, under questioning by sCr Deputy PDirector Ddavid [
Rhoads, put into the hearing record specifie examples of the
methods by which organized crime loots welfare funds:

Q. If vou will, with the benefit of YOour mnast
experience, the Commission would be inter-
eésted in knowing what in general terms would
be the ways or methods of depletion of



union trust funds in the course of these
scams or operations that vou have investi~-
gated?

The most common ways to deplete union or
union trust funds, one is multiple billingas,
and that is an individual, whether he be a
trustee or an officer, submitting different
expense vouchers to a number of different
unions or trust funds.

The second most common scheme falls on
fraudulent loans either from the union fund
itself or from a trust fund.

A third scheme is inflated service con-
tracts. That is a service contract that's
not actually worth its face value and 1is
basically given because of a kickback to a
trustee or a union official.

Fraudulent insurance schemes similar to the
ones that I have just described are usually
motivated by the kickback to the initiator.
Kickbacks to labor racketeers for any number
of different services, and the fifth most
common and, again, what I think is becoming
more and more common, is the occurrence of
delinguency collections on contribution.
That is, an employer, for one reason or
another, will get behind on his contribu-
tions to a trust fund. It is then up tO
someone to collect those monies. There are
very few rules and requlations regarding the
collection of those monies and it's gues-
tionable as to where those monies go.

All right. Mr. Steinberq, in the course of
your past experience, and in investigating
these type of fraudulent operations, have
you had an occasion to investigate areas
wherein health care or welfare trustee
hoards were being billed, if you will, by
health care providers, more parkticularly
dental-care providers, if you had an
occasion to investigate that area?

Yes, we have investigated that area, and, in
general, there are some general things that
you can look for.

one is usually there's no competitive bid-
ding. Two, usually there's a high cost;




that is, they try and sell whole-1ife pre-
miums as opposed to term premiums or some
similar provision. Three, generally there
are exorbitant commissions that have no
relationship at all to services provided by
the insurance company  or the service
provider, Four, generally there are paper
companies or shell companies in which this
money 1s constantly circulated to lose its
identity. Five, there's generally a lack of
any method to guarantee the benefit of any
funds to the beneficiaries. Six, there is
generally a bankruptcy or some other finan-
cial dissolution within a short period of
time, and in all cases there's a kickback to
the initiator.

IF ¥ may, I'd like to qo over a particular
event., That would give you somr coxample of
how these work,

Yes, please.

I think that it's important to keep in mind
how far back in time an organized crime
family will begin plans for a venture that
may pay off ten years down the road.

For ingtance, in the early seventies an or-
ganized c¢rime family began to plan for a
health and welfare scheme. Tn fact, a trust
fund was set up solely for that purpose hy
an organized crime family. The trust fund
was organized along the lines of a trust
fund to provide for dental, medical and op-
tical care for union members. A substantial
amount of money was put into this trust fund
at the direction of organized crime flgures
by the trustees and other people who had
control over the trust funds. .

Originally, the plan was set up in such a
way that the trust fund would pay a premium
to a company. That company would hire den-—
tists, doctors, opticians and so forth.
Those persons who provided the actual
services would be required to  hire a
consultant, Thoase consultants onerated
under various quises and various names.

In this particular case, the consulting
firms were dummy corporations. They had no
offices; they had no ovhones:; they had no



facilities; they provided no services.
Their only purpose in life was to obtain
that portion of the premium paid by the
trust fund as a kickback and siphon that
kickback off to those pergons involved, both
the labor racketeers and the organized crime
figures who invented this scheme.

As an 1interesting gidelight to that, that
company, that was a consulting company, made
substantial loans to vyet another company.
All these loans were qguestionable, The
locans were made to a company which was con-
trolled by vet another organized crime
figure who was recently convicted of this
very event.

So that not only did thev sirhon out the
money through the kickbacks to the consul-
tants, but they also used the false and
fraudulent loans in this same scheme.

I think another interesting facet of this
same situation, and this will go to show how
many schemes were run from one trust fund,
too. Despite the schemes I have already
mentioned, that didn't seem to be enough
money for the inventors of this particular
sScheme, So what they devised was a situa-
tion where they would set up the facilities
for the doctors, dentist and opticians to
operate out of, and the trust fund would pay
a substantial amount of rent, probably more
than they would pay in anv ligitimate estab-
lishment, plus they would pay for the usge of
various technical equipment and so forth.

The originators of the scheme, through hid-
den interests and through peonle who fronted
for them actuallv, had a 50 percent interest
the day before the trustees voted to autho-
rize this particular trust fund disburse-
ment. '

Mr. Steinberg, at one point vyou had men-
tioned that the trust fund would initially
hire a company. The company would then turn
around and hire the providers, at which
point in time the mproviders you mention
would be required to hire a consultant.




The Commission would be curious how that
would be communicated to the providing com-
pany and by whom generally?

Generally the individuals involved in argan-—
ized crime would tell the service provider,
who, in most cases, is not what T would con-
gsider to be a leqitimate service provider,
although they may, in fact, wnrovide some
Services.

In some of the cases that they were involved
in, the service that they provided were
questionable; that is, the persons they had
providing services to union members in a lot
of cases were not licensed and did not have
the qualifications to provide adequate ser-
vices. But even in those cases where they
did, the situation would be put to them in
such a way by a person representing an
organized crime family that if you want this
contract, which is a very lucrative
contract, and, of course, all the costs are
passed on to the trust fund, the 15 percent
consulting fee is taken into account by the
service provider in obtaining his estimates
to give to the trust fund so that he can get
his premium.

So, in effect, it's not costing him any-
thing, but he is told in advance Ehat in
order for you to perform this service and to
obtain this lucrative contract, vyou must
hire X, Y, % company as vour consultant and
pay them a certain amount of money every
month and that service provider knows that
unless he does that he will not receive that
lucrative contract.

All right. Mr., BSteinberg, is it fair to
say, at least in the investigative exper-
ience that you have had, that the consultant
Or consulting company more often than not
serves as a conduit, conduit for the persong
who are directing them to be hired?

I believe so, I believe that's a Fair
statement, and even in the straiqht insur-
ance scheme where there i3 no service pro-
vider you have a situation where the trust
fund hires a consultant to advise it on
which insurance company it should pick, and
unfortunately in a lot of states the



pavment to that insurance consultant is tied
to the premium. So you have the ridiculous
situation of the insurance consultant, of
having the insurance consultant benefit from
actually recommending the highest premium
hecause his fee is tied directly to the pre-
mium,

g0 even in the straight insurance situation,
apart from the service provider situation,
you have that same situation where you have
either a conflict of interest situation,
which the insurance situation is, or the
conduit situation, which avbnears to be in
the service provider situation.

Wwith regard to those operations that vyou
have investigated that are directly propor-
tionate to thie premiums paid,‘what would be
the average percentage that a consultant
might charge with regard to those premiums
in return for whatever services, if any, he
provides?

Well, since the amount of money he makes is
tied directly to the premium, it really is
whatever the market bears. The highest pre-
mium he can recommend will mean that he will
get the highest amount of commission for his
consulting fees which makes absolutely no
cense because if he's a consultant to an in-
surance fund, his interests should be in ad-
vising that labor union insurance fund how
they can receive the most services for the
least amount of money.

vou did mention one other area that I would
1ike to highlight at this time. You had
mentioned one of the wmachinations that vou
found in investigating these tvpe programs
is what you characterized, [ helieve, as a
series of shell corporations. wWwould vyou
just explain the purpose of those please?

Well, basically, the series of shell corpor-
ations, of course, the first shell corpora-
tion in this set up -- well, actually, there
were a  number of shell corporations in
effect. If you want to look at it in its
most cynical light, the trust fund that was
originally set up, which was an idea of or-
ganized crime figures in the first place,
could be considered a shell corporation




because its purpose, or one of its main
purposes, was to pass money on eventually
through a series of conduits back to labor
racketeers and organized crime Figures.

The second company set up were the service
providers themselves, which partially acted
as shell companies because a portion of
them, a certain portion of those companies,
were set up for the sole purpose of passing
money onto vyvet another company .

The third company was a consultant company.,
That was solely a shell company. That is,
it had no actual functions or no actual
purpose. Tts only purpose was to receive
the money, kickback, whatever You want to
call it, to pass it along,

Now, it passed it along in a number of Ways :
One of the ways was for that company to make
loans to yet another shell companvy. That
company dealt with another of the other
companies who were foreign in nature, and in
this manner the money which originally came
out of emplovers' pockets supposedly used
for the benefit of the working man and woman
was virtually or almost impossible to trace.

Litigation Interrupts Hearing

Mr. Steinberqg's testimony had to be interrupted by Chairman
Lane because of continuing litigation by ctounsel to witnesses who
were scheduled to testify at the hearings. Mr., Lane announced that
these attorneys had appeared before the New Jersey State Supreme
Court during the morning and that, at the direction of the Supreme
Court, he was recessing the hearings until I1 A.M,. the following
day. '



THE TESTIMONY —- SECOWND DAY

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 10, 1980

Court Upholds SCI

Chairman Lane reopened the hearings with an announcement that
the State Supreme Court “"unanimously denied all motions affecting
these proceedings"” after the temporary stay of the hearings that
the court had ordered on Tuesday morning, He had no further com-
ment on the Supreme Court's action on behalf of the SCI except to
point out that "the record of the testimony at these forums will
speak for itself.”

State Police Expert

Detective Sergeant 1/C William P. gullivan of the State Police
Intelligence Bureau, the next witness, described efforts by his
agency to probe into the operations in both South Jersey and North
Jersey of certain pre-paid, closed panel tyme dental plans with
connections to organized crime. He also explained why his supe-
riors, after contact with the Attorney General's Division of Crim-
inal Justice, decided to request that the SCI carry on these parti-
cular dental plan investigations. Coungel Rhoads questioned Sexqge-
ant Sullivan:

Q. How long have you been employved by the New
Jersey State Police?

A, I've been a member of the New Jersey State
Police for approximately sixteen vears.

Q And are vyou assigned to any particular unit
within that agency?

A. Yes, I'm currently assigned to the New Jer-
sey State Police Intelligence Bureau and
have been for over three years.

0. Would you briefly describe the duties and
functiong of that agency within the New Jer-
sey State Police?

A. Well, essentially our responsibilities are
to monitor and investigate the activities of
organized crime operating in the state of

New Jersey.

Q. Now, durina the course of your duties as an
intelligence officer within that unit, did
you have an occasion to begin a background
investigation on a prepaid dental plan and
its consultant in the southern part of the
state of New Jersey




QD

Yes, T did. In, T quess, about early part
of April, 1978, I was assigned to look into
the activities of a closed-panel type pre-
paid dental plan operating in the southern
part of the state.

If you will, would vyou tell the Commis-
sioners what were sgome of the findings of
that inquiry?

Well, some of the more outstanding thinas
that we found as a result of looking into it
was that the consultant working for the den-
tal plan in question here was receiving what
appeared to us as exovrbitant fees for con-
sulting services, services which, when com-
pared to the other expenses by, incurred by
the dental plan, were disproportionate. And
the other thing was that a number of the
unions that were involved with the dental
plan had a history of involvement with ele-
ments of organized crime, particularly those
based out of Philadelphia, and the consyl-
tant or consultants that had been involved
with the dental plan were also involved with
these same organized-crime fiqgures.

Now, Sergeant, so that we're clear on the
area within which we're discussing, the con-
sultant, as T understand it, would be em-
ployed by the provider of the dental plan to
the unions. Is that so?

That's correct,

Now, in the course of your inquiry, did you
come across further developments?

Yes, we did. As we continued the investi-
gation, our suspicions were confirmed time
and time again, and as I began to interview
people and gather information, we found a
similar plan operating in the northen part
of the state., The only difference here was
that the financial transactions were much
more complex in terms of what we saw oper-
ating in South Jersey.

Did there come a time during the course of
your investigation that vou had consulted
with superiors, 1f you will, with regard to
the course of the investigation undertaken
by the State Police,



A, Yes, I did. As the investigation continued,
my superiorg were constantly advised of our
findings and they, in turn, were in constant
contact with the Division of Criminal Jus-
tice discussing the ongoing probe.

Q. As a result of these meeting or meetings
that you had with your superiors, ultimately
was there a decision reached as to whether
the State Police would continue or refer?

A, Yes, after we discussed the matter we felt
rhat the matter was best referred to the
State Commission of Investigation.

0. And along the way toward reaching that de-
cision, did you make any conclusions as to
why the S.C.I. would be a more appropriate
agency?

A, Yes, we did.

The —-- when we looked at the entire picture,
what we saw occurring, with the closed-panel
type prepaid dental plan, we felt that the
penaltics for the crimes being committed in
connection with these plans, if any, such as
fraud, embezzlements, did not really relate
or correspond to the type of activity we
were uncovering.

The other thing we found was that the fi~-
nancial dealings involving the dental plan
along with the consultant were extremely
complex and, we felt, needed an in-depth
analysis of the entire financial picture,
and one of the things that concerned the en-
tire area of this type of closed-panel den-
tal plan. There was no real legislation to
requlate it abt that time, and that the fact
that the S.C.I. being an investigative body
for the legislature, we felt that they would
be the appropriate body to refer the matter
to.

THE SOUTH JERSEY EXEMPLAR

After recording testimony by law enforcenment experts on the
background of the BCI inguiry into organized crime incursion of
labor union dental plans, the Commission began questioning wit-
nesses about a particularly revealing exemplar of such criminal
incursions in southern New Jersey. .




This public hearing episode illustrated the ease with which
labor union health and welfare funds can be looted bv the collusion
of organized crime fiqures, phoney consultants, callous dental plan
administrators and corrupt labor union officials, Key figures in
this segment, as forthcoming testimonvy would illustrate, were two
labor union officials, Albert Daidone of Rartenders Labor Union
Local 33 and Carlos Simone of Paperworkers Union Local 286, both
known associates of mobsters; Larry Smith, whose Rittenhouse con-
sulting company not only contrived the dental plan contracts but
served as a conduit for the flow of illicit profits to the under-
world, and Raymond (Long John) Martorano, a known intimate of the
murdered Philadelphia crime boss Angelo Bruno and other notorious
gangsters.

Essential to the success of such schemes as these individuals
concocted was easy access to a vulnerable labor union health and
welfare fund, Such a fund had to be administered by trustees who
either shared in the looting as associates of the predators or who
for whatever reason were negligent in adequately supervising dis-
bursements from the fund.

Local 33 Welfare Fund Trustee

To demonstrate the ease with which a mismanaged labor union
welfare fund can be pirated for the benefit of organized crime, the
Commission called as its first South Jersey witness Michael I,
Stafford of Collingswood, the "management trustee” of the health
and welfare fund of Camden TLocal 33 of the Bartenders, Waiters and
Waitresses Union. This local had abandoned its former Local 170
identification to escape the bad image created by its recent
leader, Ralph WNatale, a convicted felon and mob associate. My,
Stafford qualified as a management trustee of Local 33's trust fund
because he was vice president and 25 per cent owner of a restau-
rant, Chubby's Hearth, Inc., of West Collilngswood, and one of sev-
en employers who contributed to the fund. Mr. Stafford's testimony
indicated he had little knowledge of the actual operations of the
Local 33 fund,

SCTI Counsel Robert R, Geisler questioned Stafford:

Q. And could you describe what the duties of a
trustee are?

A, The responsibility of the trustees of a fund
is primary and foremost to the Ffund. It's
the responsibilities of making the collec-
tions, making sure that the collections are
remitted to the Ffund and, in turn, to the
various carriers of the medical insurance,
and that the participants receive the bene-
fits when needed.

THE CHAIRMAN: Let me ask, are vou a trustee
in connection with your emp loyment?



BY

Q.

THE WITNESS: I am a trustee because 1 rep-
resent the remitting or contributing emplo-
yers to that fund.

THE CHAIRMAN: All right. TIs there just one
of you from an employer point of view or
more than one trustee of this particular
fund?

THE WITNESS: There are four trusteesgs to the
fund, sir. There are two management trust-
ees and two union trustees,

MR. GEISLER:

and over what funds do you act as a trustee?

I act as a trustee over the health and wel-
fare fund and, also, over the severance
fund.

When did you become a trustee, approxi-
mately?

I would say, approximatelyu 1967, '68. 1
don't know.

Could you 1list the trustees, the other
trugstees, in 1978 and 19797

1979. There's Mr. Richard Kenny and myself
were the management trustees, and the union
trustees in 1978, and I believe part of 1979
as well, was a Mr. Ralph Natale and Mr.
Charles DeRose.

Could you describe how the health and wel-
fare fund or benefits come into existence?

Well, it's a negotiated fringe benefit for
the employees,

How often do the trustees meet?
Semi-annually unless there are special meet-
ings, and that occurs where there are delin-
quent contributors or increases in insurance
premiums, Blue Cross premiums.

How many employers do you represent asg a
trustee?

Basically, seven now, I believe.




Do vyou know how many union membhers are rep-
resented by the wunion trustees, approx-
imately?

Well, the membership has dwindled. 1 would
say, approximately, 900.

Is there an actual monetary fund, vou men-
tioned, c¢alled the health and welfare fund?
Is there a dollar amount involved in this
fund?

Well, there's a dollar amount that's con-
tributed to the fund for each employee
depending upon his status, be he single,
married, parent and child, Medicare.
There's various categories as te the amount
that's contributed for the participant based
upon his personal status.

Can you tell us the dollar, the approximate
dollar amount that was in the fund in 1978
ang 19787

For the ten months ended January 3ist, 1879,
there was 564,855,266,

And do yvou have the figures for 19787

I have the figures for January 3lst, 1977.
I don't have them for '78,

THE CHAIRMAN: What are those fiqures?

THE WITNESS: Okay. Okay. There was a de-
crease in the fund. In fact, there was a
deficit of $95,178.17.

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, how much monevy per year
is handled by vou as trustees, the four of
you? Can you give us a round fiqure?

THE WITNESS: If I can refer to my notes, I
may be able to,

THE CHAIRMAN: We don't care about the pre-
cise fiqure, We want a rough, round
figure. Can*t you give us that? Is 1t a
million dollars? A million and a half? Two
million? What is it?

THE WITNESS: WNo, sir, itfs not that amount.

THE CHAIRMAN: WNot that much?



THE WITNESS: No, sir.
THE CHAIRMAN: Well, what is it?

THE WITNESS: I can give you the figures. I
just have them all confused here, sir.

THE CHAIRMAWN: All right, We'll get it
later. Go ahead, sir.

Further questioning revealed that Stafford didn't know that
the fund he was a trustee for had sponsored a dental care plan for
Local 33 members:

Q. No the members of 33 have a dental-care plan
as part of their health and welfare bene—
fits?

A. Not that I know of, sir.
Q. Who administers the health and welfare fund?
A, Rittenhouse Consulting.

0. And who are the principals involved in
Rittenhouse Consulting?

A. T believe it to be Larry Smith, I don't
know whether Libby Kolman is a principal or
not, but she works with Rittenhouse Con-
sulting; and I don't know whether Gerald
Brown is a principal in the company, Ritten-
house Consulting, or not, but he works with
the company.

Q. Does Rittenhouse Consultants ever give fi-
nancial reports on their administration of
the fundgs?

AL Yes, sir.

THE CHAIRMAN: Just a minute, please. I may
have misunderstood you, but I understood you
to say that you do not know that this union
has a dental plan. 1Is that correct?

THE WITNESS: That's correct, sir.

THE CHAIRMAN: You don't know that they have
a dental plan?

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

* Kk %k




Q. And, to vour knowledge, no dental plan was
used by the fund?

A, The fund that I sit as trustee, we don't

administer or handle, to our knowledge, any
funds for dental plan,

Q. Would it surprise vou to know that six
houses or employers have dental plans that
deal with Local 337

A, It wouldn't surprise me, I just don't know
about 1it. I never concerned myself about
it. I know it's not a negotiated benefit
with my firm or, as far as I know, any of
the firms that we represent,

Q. As a trustee, could you gain the knowledge
that six employers provide dental plans for
employees who are members of Local 337

A. I would assume, if they were members of the
fund that we administer or are trustees of,
I would assume that we would gain knowledge
of that, ves, sir.

0. Have vyou ever heard of the North American
Dental Plan?

A. I've heard of that name, yes, sir.

Q. and where did you hear of ig?

A, I couldn't recall, I just heard it.

Although Ralph Natale had long been known as an associate of
organized crime fiqures, Stafford never questioned Natale's acti-
vities as one of the health and welfare fund's labor union trustees
prior to his conviction and imprisonment, In fact, he readily
acquiesced in Natale's promotion of Rittenhouse Fnterpriges as the
trust fund's new administrator. Mr. Geisler resumed guestioning
Stafford:

Q. Do you know a Ralph Natale?

A, Yes, sir.

Q. What was his involvement with the union?
What position —-

A. He was the business agent.

Q. And when Mr. Natale was the business agent,
who controlled Tocal 337



Mr. Natale was the major person in Local 33,

He was not the president of the union. Is
that corrrect?

No, sir, I don't believe so,

Did he have a position as a trustee in the
fund?

Yes, sir, he did.
For what years was he a trustee of the fund?

I think he was a trustee for two or three
years.

Where is Mr, Natale presently,
I understand him to be incarcerated.
and do you know where and why?

I believe, in Florida on drug charges of
some sort.

Are those Federal charges, to vour know-
ledge?

Yes, sir, I understand them to be Federal.

Do you know how Rittenhouse became admin-
istrator of the fund?

Yes., I know how they became administrator
of the health and welfare funds. They were
introduced to the board of trustees in 1977
by Mr. Natale.

And what, if anything, did Mr. Natale say
about Rittenhocuse?

THE CHAIRMAN: I take it you were present at
that meeting?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

Just that they had been handling this sev-
erance fund at that point in time and that
their performance was outstanding, and there
was definite need for a change in the, in
the administration and handling of the
health and welfare fund, which was severely
in the red.




Were any other administrators given the
opportunity to present their credentials and
bid for the administrator's position with
the fund?

No, sir, not at that time, no.

Wwas any effort made to see if Rittenhouse
would charge a competitive price for their
administration of the fund?

The price appeared and seemed to be very
competitive at the time for the work per-
formed, or to be performed at that time.

Was a comparison made with other funds?
No, sir.
Was Rittenhouse then employed by the fund?

Yes.

* x 0k

Do you know why Local 33 changed 1ts name
from 1707

1 was told that the reason for the change of
numbers in the local was to erase or remove
a bad image that the local had received
through previous oifficials.

and who were those previous officials?

Well, in the previous administration, I be-
lieve, Mr. Natale, and prior to that the ad-
ministration was Mr. Chaloka.

gince Rittenhouse had been introduced to the
union through the auspices of Mr. Natale,
was any check done after Mr. Natale got into
his legal problems to see what, if any, con-
nection Rittenhouse may have with Natale
that was not aboveboard?

No, sir, no check was done,

Through your knowledge of Local 33 as a
trustee, have you received information that
Local 33 will shortly be taken over by Local
54 in Atlantic City?



of

A. I've heard talk to that effect, ves. I know
that Local 33's membership has been dimin-
ishing because there has been a sort of
immigration of their members to the Atlantic
City area with the new jobs that are opening
up there.

Q. Prior officials of Local 33, were they a
Mr. McGreal and a Mr. Baldino?

A, Mr. Baldino was an organizer with a previous
administration at that time with Local 170.
If Mr. McGreal were employed or a member of
Local 170 at that time, I don't know that,
or I would not know that. :

Q. Have those two individuals been convicted of
crimes?

A, Which two?
0. McGreal and Raldino.
A, Yes, sir.

Q. And do you know what crimes they have been
convicted of?

A, I believe, extortion or something of that
nature,

However, Stafford did question the payment at Natale's request
$10,000 bonus to the Rittenhouse company by Local 33,

Q. Isn't it a fact that Rittenhouse Consultants
received a bonus for merely doing what they
had contracted to do with Local 337

A. Rittenhouse Consultants did receive a bonus,
yes, sir,

0. And what year did they receive that bonus
in? What vear was that?

A. I believe that was 1979.

THE CHAIRMAN: You mean ovetr and above that
which they had contracted for?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.
Q. Do you know how much—-
THE WITNESS: I'm not certain. I believe it

to be 1979. 1t was 1979 or 1978, one or the
other.




Q. Under their contract, how wmuch did Ritten-
house recelive for the services it provided?

A, I assume, for administering the health and
welfare plans, fund, $60,000.

Q. And could vyou tell us how much the bonus in
1979 was?

A. I believe the honus, the projected bhonus was
510,000,

0. Did you vote in favor of that bonus?

A, I questioned it. In as much as it wasg my

feelings that the firm mevely did what we
contracted them to do, I was agalnst paving
the bonus and the bonus was eventually paild
in a two-part sum,

I did recognize the fact that we had come
from $95,000 in the red, we had improved the
benefits to the members, the billing was on
time, and we were now at this point approx-
imately $65,000 in the black, and T thought
that they did do an excellent job. However,
I also felt that that's what they were con-
tracted to do.

Q. And could you tell us, who was the one who
propogsed this ten-thousand—~dollar bonus?

A. Don't hold me to the figures, I'm not

certain of the exact figure, but I believe
it was 310,000 at that time. And the indi-

viduals that proposed this bonus was Mr.
Natale,

Local 33's Vice President

Albert Daidone of Pennsauken, vice president of Bartenders
Local 33, was called as a witness because he personified the type
of 1labor union leadership whose associations pave the way for
looting of union welfare funds by organized crime. Daidone, an
associate of known mobsters, also was close to Larry Smith, the
" Rittenhouse consultant who accumulated an unexplained horde of cash
in 1978 as a result, in part, of union local dental care plans his
company had "administered.”

The 38~year-old Daidone said he worked "seven days a week" for
his union local ~- but he also owned a restaurant in Philadelphia
and beauty shop in Clementon. He was asked to explain how he
became the local's vice president and what that job entailed:

Q. And as a bartender, were you a member of
Local 337



Yes,
And when did you firgt join the union?
I believe, around 1965, something like that.

How did it come about that you were emploved
by the union? '

I ran for an election and won.

Did you approach the union or d4id a member
of the union approach vyou and ask vyou to
run?

Two years ago.

Yes. Were you approached by the union and
asked to take a position with the union?

I was approached by Eddie McBride, who at
that time was vice-president. Due to the
absence of the president, he was going to
run for the presidency. He asked me if I
would run on his ticket with him,

Did you clear this with a Mr. Natale?

When you say did I clear it, Mr. Natale was
also running on the ticket. I was asked to
run by Mr. McBride. It was his ticket.

Did vyou speak to Mr, WNatale about vyour
running for a position with the union?

Yes.

What did you say to him? What, if anvthing,
did he say to you?

He was glad that I was aoing to accept and
run on the ticket with them.

* % %

Could you tell us what vyour duties as the
vice-president of the union are?

My current duties are now to do whatever
Mr. McBride feels that I should do; that's
such as if someone's in trouble, to go in
and find out why they were fired, get their
job back, that type of stuff.




Could vou elaborate on that, what other,
what duties vyou carrv out for the union?

anything that has to be done. There are
only three officers., We do evervthing.

THE CHATRMAN: Well, describhe a tvpical day
that vyou have as a union official,

THE WITNESS: T go into the office and see
whatever I have to do, whether it be 1f
someone was fired, to see how much work
there is to give out.

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, that*s not very
illuminating. Can't vyou tell us what vou
find yvou have to do and do do?

THE WITNESS: That every day.

THE CHATLRMAN: Well, tell us what vou 4o on
a tvpical day, please.

THE WITNESS: Typical day is whatever has to
be done, I will do.

THE CHATRMAN: What has to be done? That
the point.

THE WITNESS: T just told vyou.

THE CHAIRMAN: What do vou find has to be
done on a typical day?

THE WITNESS: If someone is fired from a
job, 111 find out why theyv were fired, go
in and see if I c¢an get them their job
back. If there's reasons for the firing,
anything, if there's a discrepancy
somewhere, someone feels they're heing
harassed, 1f there's a problem with shop
stewarts, anyvthing,

BY MR. GEISLER:

Q.

How many hours a week do vou gpend on union
husiness?

it's impossible to say. Roughly, maybe 50
hours, 60 hours. T don't know. I work
seven dayvs a week, Ef someone hags a problem
and they call me at home on a Saturday and T
can solve the problem, I'll get up and solve
the problem. If it's a Sunday, I1'l1l solve
the problem. T£ it's a shop steward
election at 12 o'clock at night, T solve the
problem,



0. What is your salary as vice-president of the
union? v
A, It's approximately —-—- I clear approximately

$200 a week.

* k%

Q. Do you have any other current sources of
income?

A. I own a restaurant in Philadelphia by the

' name of Intermission. I own a beauty shop

in Ciementon. 1It's part of a corporation I

own. That's the only thing that is owned by

that corporation, the beauty shop in
Clementon. '

Daidone and Dental Plan Promoters

Daidone next explained what he knew about his union's dental
program and Larry Smith, the consultant with whom he dealt:

Q. Are you familiar with the North American
Dental Plan?

A, Yes, I am.

Q. As part of your job as vice—-president of
Local 33, do you have anything to do with
the operation, the daily operation, of the
plan?

A, In as far as if one would call me and sav
that thev're having trouble with going to
the dentist, that their name wouldn't be on
the computer or stuff 1like that, I would
call our offices, such as Larry Smith's
office, which is Rittenhouse Corporation,
and they would take care of the problem from
there.

0. Who is Larry Smith?
A. From what -- I believe Larry Smith is the
administrator for Rittenhouse Corporation. I

don't know specifically what his title is.

Q. and Rittenhouse Corporation is the

administrator of the dental plan; 1is that
correct?

A, I'm not sure, 1 believe so.




During -~ well, how 1long have you known
Larry Smith?

Roughly, ten vyears, I guess, something like
that.

and when did he become -- when did Ritten-
house become the consultants for the oper-
ation of the dental plan?

T really don't know.

Did vou know Mr. Smith before he became in-
volved in the administration of the dental
plan?

I believe so. 1 don't know when the dental
plan exactly started because at that time T
was tending bar. rRut T've known him for
quite awhile,

And how did you meet him?
I met him through Ralph Natale, probably.

Who runs the dailv business of Rittenhouse
Consultants?

T would imagine FLarry does. He has Gerry
Brown and Paul -- I don't even know Paul's
last name. Any time I have a problem with
any of them, I usually call for Paul or
Gerry Brown or Larry and the problem I've
always had have been solved.

are you at all familiar with the operation
of Rittenhouse Consultants and how 1t oper-
ates in conjunction with the health and wel-
fare fund?

My only dealings with Laryy Smith's office
is that if someone says they can't get Blue
Cross, Blue Shield, or they're in a hospital
and they don't have cards or stuff 1like
that, I would call in and they'll call the
people directly and make sure that thev have
their Blue Cross or go in the hospital with-
out any complications at all. !

You do see Mr. Smith on a daily basis; 1is
that correct?

Mot necessarily. Sometimes TI'll see him
every day; sometimes I'm liable not to see
him for a week, two weeks; sometimes 1I'l1
see him three kimes in nne day,



A.

Besides seeing him for union purposes, you
also socialize with Mr., Smith: is that cor-
rect?

Occasionally, ves.

* Kk %k

Do you know when the North American Dental
Plan was first used by the union?

No, I don't.

Do you know what sort of contract Ritten-
house Consultants has with the union?

No, I do not,

Does Larry S8Smith receive any income from the
union other than through Rittenhouse?

Is he on our payroll?

Yes.

As far as I know, no, I don't know how that
is administered or how it's taken care of.
One of the trustees would be able to answer

that question.

Do you know how that North American Dental
Plan was selected?

No, I do not.

Did the union members participate in select-
ing the dental plan?

Yes, they did.
How did they participate in that selection?

When you say did they select North American
gpecifically versus another group?

Yes.

I don't know whether that was afforded them
or however that came about.

In fact, no other dental plans were pre-
sented to the union membership?

I don't know.




Do you know 1if Larry Smith has anv other
gources of income?

I don't know.

Did vyou ever ask Mr. Smith what other
gsources of income he has or what other
business he's involved with?

No, I don't think so. I believe he was
involved in trucks. I told you that the
last time.

Do vou know of any organized-crime influence
on the union or on the dental plan operated
by the union?

No, I do not.

Daidone and Ralph Natale

Daidone was questioned about Ralph Natale, his
local ceolleague who arranged Local 33's dental plan
L.arry Smith and Rittenhouse:

Q.

How 1long did you know Ralph Natale before
you were employved bv the union?

Since about 1965. Since I got out of the
service,

And how did you meet him?
He used ko tend bar at the Rickshaw.

How many members of the union are there
presently?

Approximately 1200,

and Local 33 was formerly Kknown as Local
170; is that correct?

Yes.

And why was it changed to Local 337 Why was
the name changed?

Mr. McRride, I believe, felt that he wanted
to c¢hange the image of the union and he
wanted to call it Leocal 33, The executive
board voted upon it and the number was
changed.

former union
contact with



The wpoor image was caused by Mr, Natale's
involvement with law enforcement; is that
correct?
Probably.

Do you know why Mr, -- under what charges
Mr. Natale was convicted?

I believe, arson and narcotics.

And those were Federal convictions; is that
correct?

I believe so. 1'm not sure about the law.
Prior to Mr., Natale's incarceration, volu

were a social friend of his; is that cor-
rect?

‘Yes,

And how often did you see him?
Maybe every davy.
And when you saw him, was it at his home?

At his home, at my home, all over. We were
together quite often.

When is the last time that vou have seen
Mr. Natale?

The last time 1 saw Mr. Natale is when he
was up here on one of his trials, I believe.

When is the last time that you communicated
with Mr. Natale over the telephone?

He called the restaurant. When it was, I
have no idea. I can't remember,

You still retain your friendship with wMr.
Natale; is that correct?

Yes, even though I haven't spoken to him for
quite awhile, yes, he's still my friend.

Have vyou heard that Mr. Natale is involved
in organized crime?

I only know what I read in the paper about
Mr. Natale.

What do you read in the paper about Mr,
Natale?




A,

They say that he's associated with organized
crime and he's heen in so0ome sort of trouble.

Daidone and Angelo Bruno's Friend

Daidone was asked about his friendship with Raymond (Long

John)

Martorano, a close associate of Angelo Rruno before the

Philadelphia mob boss was murdered in March, 1980

Q.
A,
Q.

A

O

Q.

A,

Do you know Raymond Martorano?
Yes,
How long have you known him?

Approximatelyv ten years, 1 quess, something
like that. I don't know,

And were you introduced to him through w™r,
Natale?

It's pssibie.

How often do you see him presently?

I see him quite often. Three, four times a
week, sometimes every day, Sometimes I

don't see him for a week,

Do you know whether wNatale and Martorano
know each other?

I believe s0, yes. I've been —-
Are theyv good friendg?

I don't know how good isg good friends, I
know they know each other,

When you see Mr. Martorano on a daily basis,
how does that come about? Bo you visit him?

Yes.
And what do vou do when vou gsee him?

We take a ride, talk, have lunch, mavbe have
dinner.

Do you act as the chauffer for Mr.
Martorano?

I have driven for Mr. Martorano.

Have you ever acted as hisg bodyquard?



No.

Have you heard that Mr. Martorano is in-
volved in organized crime?

Only what I read in the paper, They say
he's with organized crime.

Did you ever ask Mr. Martorano about what
you have read in the paper?

No.

Did you ever ask Mr. Natale about what vou
read in the paper about him?

No,

What business is Mr., Martorano in?
He's in the vending.

And where is that business located?

In Philadelphia.

EXAMINATION ‘BY THE CHAIRMAN :

0.

A,

Q.

Do T understand that you spend some part of
almost every day of the week with, in the
company of Raymond "Long John" Martorano?
Yes.

And what does this aséociation amount to?
What do you do with him part of every day?

We have lunch. We talk, we laugh, we talk
about the newspapers.

Do you ride around in a car and look for
locations for his vending machines with him?

I have been with him when he's been looking
at vending stops.

Did you ever speak to Mr. Martorano about
union business?

No.
Did you ever speak to Mr. Testa?
No.

Pid you ever speak to Mr. vVidino about
union business?




A, It's possible. It's possible I spoke to
them about it, but in regards to, I'm doing
this or I'm doing that, that's all.

Q. Do any of those individuals derive any in-
come from Local 337

A, NOo.

Daidone's Other Organized Crime Associations

Daidone contended he only knew about the organized crime back-
ground of his friends from what he read in the newspapers. How-
ever, what he learned about his associates didn't seem to matter to
him, according to his testimony:

0. Do you know a Frank Vadino?

A, Yes, I do.

Q. And how long have vou known him?

A. Since about 1965. Since I got out of the
service, roughly.

Q. And he presently works at your restaurant;
is that correct?

A, He helps me.

0. He receives no income from you; is that cor-
rect?
A, No, he does not.

0. What does he do for a living?

A, I don't know specifically. I believe he had
something to do with trucks, the trucking
business.

Q. What business was that?
A, What was his business? I don't know. I
think it was -- I don't know, to be honest

with vou.

Q. Does he act as a bodyguard for Mr.
Martorano?

A, Not that I know of.

Q. Have you heard that Mr. Vadino is involved
in organized crime?



A,

I didn't know that he was or is. I only
know what I read in the paper about Mr.
Vadino., He's my friend.

What have you read in the paper about Mr.
Vadino?

They said he was in organized crime.

Did you ever ask Mr. Vadino about what you
have read in the papers?

No,

Was he involved with Mr. Natale in Florida?
Yes, he was.

And was he convicted of those charges?

Yes, he was.

Did you know Angelo Bruno?

I met Angelo Bruno.

And who introduced you to Angelo Bruno?

I don't know. Maybe Mr. Natale. 1 met him
a long time ago.

And how many occasions prior to his murder
did you see Angelo Bruno?

I don't know,

Did you attend Angelo Bruno's funeral?

Yes, I did.

I show you a picture taken at Mr. Bruno's
funeral and ask you to identify the indivi~

duals in that picture.

That's Frank Vadino, Raymond Martorano, my —
self, and Anthony Amato.

Did you attend the funeral as a friend of
Mr. Bruno or as a bodyguard for Mr.
Martorano?

As a friend of Mr. Bruno and a friend of
Mr. Martorano.

After Mr. Bruno's murder did you visit Mr,
Martorano on a daily basis and stay with him
during the day?




Q.
A
Q.

A,

Yes, 1 did.

And was the purpose of your staying with him
to act as his bodyguard?

No, it was not.

And why did you stay with him?

Because I felt, as did Frank Vadino, pro-
bably, that he was upset and we didn’t feel

that he could drive,

and have you heard that Mr. Bruno was in-
volved in organized crime?

Only from what I've read in the paper.

and what did you read in the paper about
Mr. Bruno?

That he was involved in organized crime.

Do you know an individual by the name of
Mike Marrone?

Yes.

and is he a friend of yours?

I would say SO0.

and how long have you known him?
Approximately, 1 quess, since I got out of
the service. I don't know exactly when I
met him,

Is he presently in prison?

Yes.

And what is he in prison for; do you know?

T don't know. I believe it was something to
do with arson.

when is the last time that you saw him?

The last time I saw him is when 1 visited
My. Natale in prison and he was visiting
with his wife or someone.
Do you know Philip Testa?

Yes, I do.
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How long have You known Philip Testa?

I don't know, to pe honest with vou, I
don't know when I met him, I've known him
for awhile, vyes,

Did you meet him through Mr, Martorano and
Mr. Natale?

Probably, ves.

- And how long ago wasg that?

I don't know.

Have you ever been to hig home?
Yes,

On how many occasiong?

A couple,

Have you heargd that Mr. 'resta is involved inp
Organized crime?

Yes,
And how diqg you hear about that?
From the newspapersg.

Did you ever ask Mr. Testa about what vyoy
had read in the newspapers?

No, T did not.

When is the last tinme that vyou gaw Mr,
Testa?

Mayhe 5 couple of yweeks ago or something
like that.

And where dig ¥YOou see him?

At a restaurant in Philadelphia.
What restaurant was that?
Virgilio's,

Does Mr., mTesta know Mr, Martorano?

Yes, .




Daidone Explains His Friends

Concluding his testimony, Daidone contended his friendships
and associations had no bearing on his "trust duty® as an officer
of his labor union local. The questioning proceeded:

Q. Mr. Daidone, you have stated that you have
been associated with Mr. Martorano, Mr.
Testa, Mr. Vadino, Mr. Natale, all who have
been identified to you through the news-—
papers as being involved with organized
crime. vou have also stated that you have
never duestioned these individuals about
their association with organized crime. DO
you think that it is in the best interests,
pecause of your trust position with the
union, to continue to asgsociate with these
individuals?

MR. SAL DAIDONE (witness' counsel): I would
1ike to know what trust position you're
talking about, number one; number two, I
would like to know what you're talking about
when vou use the word "friendship" since you
understand that Mr. Daidone happens not only
to be a bartender, but also happens to be a
tavern owner, all those things before you
ask a loaded guestion to which you cannot
expect any honest answer without consulting
me and sitting with your staff to find out
just what you're talking about.

THE CHAIRMAN: Let me ask a question. Do
you think an association with these men that
counsel has just enumerated reflects in any
way on your position with the union?

(The witness confers with counsel.)

THE WITNESS: Okay. 1 own a restaurant. I

associate with a lot of people. I have
friends that are priests, 1 have friends
that are politicians. 1 can‘'t say that I

have one specific group that I'm closer toO
than anothex.

Q. Have any of the friends who are priests or
politicians been identified as members of
organized crime in the newspapers?

A, I don't know.

Q. Your position with the ynion is that of
vice-president; is that correct?

A. Yas.,
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Q. And as vice—president of the union, do you
consider that YOu have a trugt duty to the
members of Your union?

Q. And do you think that your association with
members, who have been identified by the
Newspapers ag members of organized Crime,
without vour questioning that fact, is in
the best interests of the union?

I only do for my union what T feel is bene-
ficial for My union, ang 1']] get up out of
a bed at one o'clock in the morning to help
Someone that hag been fired, Are vyou sug-
desting that 1 should call someone to help
e get up out of bed and 9o solve a prob-
lem? 1 take care of my people.

Q. Are vyour People alszo Mr, Martorano, My,
Testa, Mr, Vadino ang Mr. Natale?

a, They're friends, 1f you were my friend and
you called me ip the middle of the night,
I'd get up for you,

Paperworkersg* Leader Refuses to Answer Questions
Carlos Simone, cf the

international representative Paper-
workers Union, Local 286, refused to answer questions abouyt his
dealings with Larry Smith and Rittenhouyge in connection with the
dental health care plan Rittenhouse administered for his union
local hmembers:

Q. Mr, Simone, where do you currently reside?

A, 105 South Mansfielg Boulevard, Cherry Hill,
New Jersey,

Q. And what ig your date of birth?

A, 8/31/34,

Mr. Simone, what is vour current occupation?

e

I respectfully decline to answer that ques-
tion on the advice of counsel,




0. And who is the proprietor of John's Vending
when you worked there?

A, Tt was my wife and my brother and his wife,
Q. What's your brother’s name?
A, John Martorano.

0. Well, for what period of time did you work
for your brother‘s firm?

A, Oh, many vears. I don't remember how many
years,
Q. Well, when did you cease working for him?

A, I think it was this year.

0. And what was the reason that caused vou to
leave vyour brother's firm and gqo on to a
different one?

A, I just wanted to work for myself and other
companies.,

Q. Well, can you fix a time with respect to
when you left John's Vending?

A It could have been around April or Mavy,
something like that, sir,
0. April or May of what year?

A, This vyear.

Martorano was particularly reluctant to discuss dental care
plans, disclaiming any knowledge of Local 33'sg arrangements with
Larry Smith and the Rittenhouse consulting company. He also in-
sisted that neither he nor his organized crime superior Bruno ever
shared any of the proceeds from dental plan operations. His testi-
mony continued:

0. Now, Mr. Martorano, with regard to the
aforedescribed scope of this public hearing,
that is to say, the inquiry into the
health-care plans, more particularly,
dental-care plans, did any of the companies
by which vyvou were employed and you are pre-
sently emploved now have a dental plan?

A, Not to my knowledge, no, they don't, sir.

Q. Have vyou ever heard of a company called
Rittenhouse Consulting interprises?



To my recollection, no, sir.

4

Well, if I were to tell you that that com-
pany had a president bv the name of Lawrence
Smith, would that help vour recollection
any?

It wouldn't, gir. To my recollection, T
don't know the company, sir.

DO you know Lawrence Smith?

I've heard of the name. I don't know hin.
From what source have you heard of the name?
I might have read in the newspapers or some
charity affair T might have met him, T
never met him, but I might have heard the
name that way. But I know the gentleman.
Don't know what he looks like,

May have been as a result of reading news-
prapers?

Could be. I don't know, sir.
Well, in that context, when you read the
name Lawrence Smith, did it allow vou to

learn what business Mr. Smith was in?

I have no interest, sir, in Mr. Smith or any
other Mr. Smiths,

I'm not asking you that vyou have interest in
him. I'm asking whether yvou know --

No.,

—- what business he was in.

I wouldn't be concerned.

You would not be concerned with it?
No, sir.

Have you ever heard of a company by the name
of North American Dental Plansg?

No, I never heard of up until I read in the
paper yesterday. I think you asked me that
question before. Never heard of the company
before, sir.




Q.

A.

vou gay you read in the paper yesterday. In
what context did you read that company name?

1t was in the newspapers yesterday about it.
Wwhat was the story about?

Oh, I don't remember, sir. gomething about
the dental something. I don't know.

This is yesterday's paper?

Or this morning's papexr, something like
that.

But vyou can't recall anything other than
just the name?

No, sir, I'm not interested.

Well, along the lines of North American Den-
tal Plan, did you hear OF read associated
with that company the name Joseph Cusumano?

Now, you said that before, sir. I don't
think I know the gentleman, sir. To my
best recollection, I don't know him.

Well, between the time I said it to you be-
fore and as you sit here today, have Yyou
searched your memory as to whether vyou do

know a Mr., Cusumano?

No, to my recollection, I don't sir.

* kK

Well, Mr. Martorano, theve was a time, or
perhapg more than one time, where Lawrence
Smith, president of Rittenhouse Consulting
Enterprises, in fact, shared proceeds with
you, didn't he?

What was that?

vou didn't hear the question?

I don't even know what you're talking about,
air. No, sir, T don't even know Lawrence
Smith.

Well, is the answer no, then?

No, sir, definitely not, sir. Tt's a damn
lie.
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Well, Mr. Martorano, perhaps with regard to
you recalling the name Lawrence Smith, 1'11
approach it a different way. You know
Angelo Bruno, do you not?

Yes, sir.

And again, if you will, how would you char-
acterize your relationship or acquaintance
with Mr. Bruno?

He was a very dear friend of mine, sir,

And for what period of time?

Oh, my God. Fifteen, twenty years, sir.

Was he ever at any time during that fifteen

or twenty years a business acquaintance of

yours? Did you have a business relationship
in any way --

Yes, sir.

- with-Mr. Bruno?

Yes, sir.

What was that, sir?

We worked together, sir, as salesmen.
Where? |

At John's Wholesale Company, sir, John's
Vending, '

What was Mr. Bruno during the course of time
he worked there?

Salesman, sir.

~Would you characterize Mr. Bruno's Jjob as

the same as yours? By that I mean he sold
vending machines.

Yeah, the same as mine, a salesman, sir. We
worked together.

During the course of these, well, vyears, T
suppose, that you knew Mr. Bruno, Mr. Bruno
ever tell you that he was involved in organ-
ized crime?

No, sir.
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Have you ever heard of the term "La Cosa
Nostra®?

T heard the term, yes, sir.

From what source of sources have you heard
of the term "La Cosa Nostra"?

In the newspapers, sir.

Is it fair to say that you had, we'll say,
read the term "La Cosa Nostra" many, many
times over the course of years in the news-
papers?

Yes, sir.

and along those lines, vyou also read it in
context with your friend Angelo Bruno, d4id
you not?

Yes, sir.

And would you tell the Commission, at least
in summary, what the articles would say
about Mr. Bruno in relation to the La Cosa
Nostra?

I don't recall, sir.

Well, with regard, again, now to Mr. Bruno
—— and if this helps vyou recall the name
Lawrence Smith, please tell me -- have you
ever heard or do vou have any knowledge of
Lawrence Smith at any time ever having
shared proceeds from his dental plan opera-
tions with Angelo Bruno?

No, sir.

How about that same question with respect to
Ralph Natale?

My recollection, no, sir.

To your recollection, anyway?

No, sir.

(There ig a brief pause.)

I just have one last question, Mr .
Martorano, have vyou ever facilitated or in
any way helped anyone contract with the

union in order to furnish them a dental
plan?



A, No, sir,

Q. Never at any time? You never recommended
anyone to any of your union friends?

a. No, sir.

It was apparent from Martorano's testimony that either he
never discussed Local 33's dental plan with those who were familiar
with it or he didn't wish to admit that the subject ever came up.
For example, he associated frequently with Al Daidone, the local's
vice president, visited often at Daidone's Philadelphia restaurant,
the Intermission, and knew the same mob people Daidone knew —-- but
could not recall ever discussing the local's dental plan. He was
asked about Daidone:

Q. How is it that vou know Mr. Daidone?

A. I know him for years, sir.

Q. Well, how did you meet him?

Working as a bartender, I think, sir.

A,
Q. Well, do vyou know what Mr. Daidone's
business ig?

A, He's with the union, sir.
Q. Do you know what union?
A. The Bartenders and Hotel Workers Union, sir.

Q. To your knowledge, is that presently known
as Local No. 33, formerly Local No. 1707

A. I think that's it, sir,

0. Well, how would you describe vyour rela-
tionship with Mr. Daidone?

A, He's a friend of mine, sir.

Q. Would you say you're good friends, hardly
know one another? How would you —--

Al I would say, good friends, sir.

Q. And over the course of these years that you
have known Mr. Daidone, you are in relative
frequent contact with him: are you not, per-
haps on a daily basis or every other day?

A. Yes, sir.




Q.
A.
Q.

A,

And during these numerous occasions that you
are with Mr. Daidone, do you have an occa-
sion to discuss union business with him?

Sometimes, but I don't know if it's any im-
poertance. I don't remember, sir. Sometimes
I did, sometimes. I don't remember on what
occasions, though,

Well, in relationship perhaps to the time
when vyou had read about, from the news-
papers, in any event, about N.A.D.P., North
American Dental Plan, or any other dental
plans, did vyou ever discuss with Mr.
Daidone, knowing that he was in a union,
whether he had a dental plan or not?

No, sir, my recollection, I never did, sir.
Let me put it a different way. Do you know
whether, in fact, Mr. Daidone's union, at
least, the welfare board of that union, does
have a dental plan?

No, I wouldn't know, sir.

You say you wouldn't know?

No.

Why would you not know?

I have no interest to know. I wouldn't have
no interest to be interested in knowing.

Well, how about as a result of the articles
that appeared in the paper; did that ever
arouse your interest to discuss with Mr,
Daidone words to the effect to say like do
you have one of these dental plans?

No, sir, I don't discuss it. I might have,
but I don't remember, sir. ¥ have no in-
terest.

You have no interest in it?

No, sir.

Now, Mr. Daidone, over this course of the
years that vyou have known him, has busi~
nesses other than being connected with a

union; isn't that so?

He owns a restaurant, sir.
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Q. What's the name of that?

a, Intermissiéns.

Q. Where's that locatéd?

A, In Philadelphia, sir.

Q. Have you frequented that place?

A, I go there and eat, have lunch and dinner,
sir.

Q. Do you know a Franky Vadino, do you not?
4, Yes, sir.

0. How 1s it you know Mr, Vadinqg

A, I know him for years, sir.

Q. Well, how is it that you got to know him?

A. He's from downtown, sir. You know, it's a
guy that I see downtown quite often for
years.

Q. When you say, "He's from downtown," what I'm

suggesting is, how is it that vou met Mr.
Vadino or, at least, heard the name Vadino?

A, I know him for years, sir.
BY MR. RHOADS:

Q. Mr. Martorano, I'm going to show vou what's
been marked Commission Exhibit 21 for iden-
tification. It's a photograph depicting
amongst others four individuals. Reading
from left to right, could you identify those
individuals for us?

A, Yes, sir. That's Tony, Al, me and Franky.

Q. Well, can you give us last names, do you
think?

A, Oh, well, that's Tony, I think Tony Amato.
That's Al Daidone. That's me, and that's
Frank Vadino.

Q. Now, the gentlemen you identified for pur-
poses of the record as the one appearing on
the far right side, and that is the Mr.
Vadino that you sgaid had worked at Inter-—
missions; is that so.




He didn't work there. I never said he
worked at Intermissions.

Well, on the occasions that you have been to
Intermissions, have you ever seen that gen-
tleman, Mr. Vadino, there?

Yes, he's there.

What would he be doing? Would he be sitting
having dinnex, having a drink, or sweeping
the floors? '

No, eating, having lunch or dinner, or talk-
ing to somebody at the bar.

Well, over the course of the time that you
know and have known Mr. Al Daidone, did Mr.
Daidone in any way ever impart to you that
Mr. Vadino helped him run the bar?

He might have said that. I don't know if he
helped him or not, sir. I don't know.

Well, not that he might have said it. Do
you have any sgpecific recollection whether
Mr. Daidone, in fact, ever told you that
Franky Vadino helped him in the bar.

To my recollection, I don't remember him
saying that.

How long -- and if you have answered this,
excuse me, but I would like to hear it
again., How long have you known Mr. Vadino?

Oh, many vyears, sir.

Many vears. And how would you describe your
relationship with Mr. Vadino?

Oh, friendly. I'm friendly with a lot of
people, sir. I'm a friendly fellow.

Well, again, would you say that you're good
friends, passing acquaintances? How would
you characterize 1it?

Friendly, friendly, friendly.

Well, Mr. Martorano, over the course of time
that you have known Mr. Vadino, have you
ever known him to be involved in narcotic
trafficking?

No, sir.



0. Never had any knowladge of Mr., Vadino being
arrested or convicted for narcotic traffick-
ing?

A Yeah, he was arrested, sir,

G. Well, then, vou do kpow of the fact that he
was involved in narcotic trafficking, deon't

you?

A, The newsgaper --

0. Do yow now know, at leasit, of his arrest for
narcotic trafficking, do you not?

A, I read that in the neowspapers, sir.

Q. Did vou aver taik o My, Daidone about it?

P I might have, I don't remember talking
about it. 1 could have. '

Martorano's testimcny became suddenly confusing when he was
questioned about Ralph Natasle, the former Local 33 official who had
initiated the dental plan arrangements with Larry Smith and Smith's
Rittenhouse consulting company:

Q. The fact is Mr. Vadino was also arrested
with somsone else, wasn't he?

A. According to the newspapers, he was, ves,
sir.

Q. Who was the =zomeone else he was arrested
with?

A, It was this Ralph Vitale.
Q. It was Ralph Natale?

A. Vitale. I think it's Vitale. I don't know
if I'm pronouncing it.

Q. Ralph Vitale?

A, Yas.

Q. Ig it V-i-t—a-1-a?

A Could be, I don't know the correct spell-
ing,

MR. RHOADS: Could I have a moment, please.

(There is a brief pausge.)
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Well, Mr. Martoranag, you know a Ralph
Matale, don't you, N-a-v-g-l-a?

Yeah.

wWell, was he the individual that vyou're
vrying to recall that was arrested -—

~— with Franky Vadino?
Yes, sirv.
Tt's Ralph Natale, isn't it,

I Gon't know how you pronounce the second
name, but I know it's Ralph,

This Lalwph natale or Vivale that you know,
how long have yvou known niwns

Oh, many vears.
Many yearsg?
Yoz, =1r.

WITHESSY COURSEL: I apologice for hiz in-
ability co pronounce it correctly.
COMMISETIONER FPRANCIS: Coula it be another
reason, Counsellor? Would it be that he
knows the gentleman very well and doesn't
want Lo adwmit it?

WITNESSY COUNSEL: NO. He admitted that.
I£ he can't spell it correctly, I'm sorry
about that.

COMMISSIONER PFPRANCIS: Is that your testi-
mony? Is it #r., Natale?

THE WIITNESS: It could be,

COMMISS5TONER FRANCIS: Is his first name
Ralph?

THE WITNESS: VYes,

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Is he the gentleman
that was arrested with Frank Vadino?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sic,

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: 'Thank you.



Q.

A,
Q.

A.

A.

Q.

Q.

A.

Just for purposes of +the record, at this
point, Mr. Martorano, vou testified before
this Commission on MNovember 7th, 1980, sit-
fing in exszeutive session, and at Page 21 of
the transcrint, line 23, I asked,; "That con-
viction was in asscoclation with Mr. MNatale,

was it no:t?" And for purposes of context,
that's in ve Jatlonehlp to Hr, Vadino. And
your regponce was, "Yesn, sirz.'

Well, -—-—

50, at Counsel’ qlest, I do read that
back to vou, and the fact is it is the Ralph
Matale we ara discussing.

Now, Mr. HMartorano, in what business, at
lgast prior to HMr. Natale's conviction, was
Mr. MNatale in, to vour knowledge?

P 2 [} :
He wasg in +thz union business

And what was he in the union husiness?

He was a union -- it's a union husiness, a
union man.,

Was he an official of the union?
Oh, yes. Yes, zir. he was.
Bo you know what title, if any, he had?

Oh, I don't know what title. But he was a
boss there; was a union official, sir.

Weil, do vou know the name of the union that
he was associated with?

With the Rartenders and Hotel Workers.

If T were to tell you it was Local No. 170,
would that refresh your recollection?

Could be. It could be, sir.

And that union that Mr. Natale was
associated with is, in fact, the same one
that Mr. Albert Daidone is presently asso-
ciated with --

Yes, zsir.

Do you know that?

Yes, sir.
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Q.

By the way, of your own knowledge, do you
have any knowledge of why the union changed
from Local 170 to Local 337

Mo, I wouldn't know, sir. I have noc know-
iedge.

No, over the course of the years -- well,
again, 1f I may go back, how would you de-
scripe your relationship with Ralph Natale?

He was a friend of wmine, sirv.

Well, again, could you charvacterize that for
us?  Ju he a good friend, best friends, wha-
v

He's & ftriend, <ir. I know him for vyears.
He's s bartender. 1 know him when he worked
a3 & partender, fitfteen, twenty years, He's
a tricud.

well, during the time that you werse aware of
e, Natale being a union official, wevre you
aware whetner Mr., Natale's union had tne be-
nefit of a dentzl rplan?

te, T wouldn't know that, sir.

Well, ¢id vou ever hear ol H.A,D.P,., Rore
"

particularly, Wovt:n American Dental Plan, in
asysociation with Mr., MNatale®s union?

T never heard it uutil you told wme, sir, the
naine .

Well, Mr. bMartorzilg, yoOou were aware, ware
you not, that, amongst other szources, Mr.
Natale was deriving income from Lawrence
Smith via Mr. Swith's dental ventures, were
you not?

No, I don't know that, sir. No, sir.

You never discussed anything like that with
Ralph Natale?

No, sir. It's none of my business.

wall, sgain, I doont ask whether vou char-
aorerize 1t as your business or not, only
whether you did or did not.

o, [ didn't, sir.



S5CI's Rittenhouse Audit

The key question in the Commission's probe of the South Jersey
dental plan scheme was: What bhavpened to the more than $150,000 in
unexplained cash that Larryy Smith churned through his Rittenhouse
consulting company in 19782 The mystery was exposed by the SCI's
accounting staff after many months of scrutinizing the personal and
corporate books and records of those involved in the scheme --
particularly the Rittenhouse records.

To lay the foundation for the later appearances of Smith and
his bookkeeper as public hearing witnesses, the Commission ques-
tioned Frank J. Zanino, itz senior invesitigative accountant, who
held that same position during his previous employment with the
U.S. Internal Revenue Service. Before he began his 30 years in the
investigative accounting professicon, Zanino obtained a degree in
business administration at St. John's University, where he majored
in accounting.

Zanino accompanied his testimony with wvarious charts to
clarify his commentary and to provide a standing reference for
later discussicns of the complicated money £low that the
Rittenhouse dental plan operations generated. Zanino's testimony:

Q. Mr. Zanino, in the course of your duties as
an investigative accountant assigned to the
State Commission of Investigation, did vou
have an occasion whereby vou were assigned
the task of investigating, at Jeast in part,
the lhealth-care investigation that the
S.C.L. 1is currently cenducting these he-
arings on?

A, Yes, sir.

0. And more particularly, during the course of
your investigative work, were you assigned
to doing investigative accounting analyses
of corporaticons, to wit, N.A.D.P., North Am-
erican Dental Plan, Rittenhouse Consulting
Enterprises, Inc.?

A, As to the first named corporation, very lit-
tle. As to the second named corporation,
Rittenhouse Consulting FEnterprises, Incor-
porated, I did a detailed analysis of their
recaipts and expenditures for the calendar
year 1978,

0. And upon what, 1f anything, were those anal-
yses based?
A. They were based on books, records, bank

statements, cancelled checks and other
financial data supplied by Rittenhouse
Corporation in answer to subpcenas served by
this Commission.




Q. 211 right. Now, Mr. %Zanino, directing your
attention to the ohart,* which has been
previously marked Commisgsion Exhibit C-4, as
a result of the data that vyou obtained
parsuant to the subpoenas, did you have an
occasion to direct the compilation of this

chart?
A Yes, sir, I did.
Q. Just 1n general terms, what does this chart

A. This chart dericts the total amount of
moneys received by Rittenhouse Consulting
Enterprises, Incorporated, from all sources,
both income, loans and any other source that
may have generated money into the business.

THE CHAIRMAN: oo wnat period of time?

THE WITNESS: PBuring the c¢ourgse of the
calendar vyear 1973, sir.

BY MR, RHOADS:

Q. Now, in more particularity, I*li direct yvour
attention w©o what T will c¢all the first
block, left-hand uppger portion of +this
diagram, &nd 1t reads "Consulting, " then off
to the left, "NM,A.D.¥F., TRP, Inc. Directing
your attention to "WN.ALDLP. " what does that
stand for?

A, N.AD.P., stands for WNorth American Dental
Plan.
0. TRP, Inc.?

A. TRP, Inc., is a corporate name tor a
trucking and warehousing firm out of state,

0. Did Mr. Smith have anything at all to do
with that, Lawrence Smith?

A His firm, Rittenhouse Consulting, acted in
the capacity of consultant to the firm TRP,
Incorporated, and for such services received
monthly income.

*See Chart, P. 58
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RITTENHOUSE RECEIPTS

INCOME
CONSULTING
N.A.D.P. $207,096
TRP, INC. 76,713
ADMINISTRATING
Local 830 67,031
Local 286 72,451
Local 170 82,335
Local 1034 3,500
MISCELLANECUS
' 8.a.1. 5,000
OTHER RECEIPRTS
Fidelity B.&T., Co. 144,000
Exchanges 13,487

TOTAL

£514,126

TOTAL
117,487

DISPOSITION
OF RECEIPTS

RITTENHOUSE
CHECKING
$608,813
TOTAL GROSS
RECEIPTS
$631,613
RITTENHKGUSE
. ' SAVINGS

22,800




Q.

Now, Mr. Zanino, reading off to the right,
N.A.D.P., there's a figure $5207,096. What
does that represent?

That represents the total sum of consulting
income that Rittenhouse received from the
dental plan during the course of 1978.

Well, then, am I correct, then, in stating
that this is income derived as a result of
Rittenhouse's venture as & consultant to
North American Dental Plans?

That s correct, Sir.

and, agaln, TRP, Inc., 876,713, What does
that represent?

That represents Rittenhouse incone acting as
consultant for TRP, Incorporated, for the
entire yvear '78.

Now, reading down, the next block, which
would be the middle block of the upper por-
tion of the diagram, it reads, "Adminis-
trating,” and it lists various locals; 830,
286, 170, 1034. Before we go into any fig-
ures, what does this diagram mean when it
says "Administrating' with the locals listed
anderneath it?

The books and records of Rittenhouse Con-
sulting Enterprises, Incorporated, broke
their receipts down into basically these two
categories, The second category termed
"Administrating," we were led to understand,
meant performing clerical work and other
ministerial duties for the regpective
locals, particularly in reference to their
health and welfare plan, their pension plan,
their severance plan, and in one or two of
them also supplied some form of data pro-
cessing service.

ALl right. Mr., %Zanino, then, am I correct
in stating that the work Rittenhouse Con-
sulting Enterprises, Inc., is performing for
these variocus locals is independent of the
work it performed at N,A.D.P. wherein they
got paid $207,0007

That is correct, Sit.
In reading down, you have a miscellaneous

figure with S5.A.1. Would you explain what
those initials stand for?



Q.

S.A.I. is the abbreviation for a corporation
called Specialized Assurance, Incorported.
This corporation is related to Rittenhouse
Consulting Enterprises, Incorporated, and on
an annual basis draws a check payable to
Rittenhouse Consulting Enterprises for cler-
ical work done on behalf of S.A.I. by em-
ployees who are normally on the Rittenhouse
payroll,

211 right. What we will c¢ontinue to charac-~
terize, then, as S.A.I., again is indepen-
dent of N.A.D.P., is it not?

That is right, sir.

Now, locking further down, it reads, "Other

Receipts, Fidelity," I assume, Bank and
Trust, and “Exchanges." Sticking with
Fidelity, reading across, $104,000. What

exactly is that income to Rittenhouse?

In the latter part of 1978, I believe in
November of 1978, Rittenhouse obtained a
working capital loan from the Fidelity Bank
and Trust Company in a total amount of
$150,000. At that particular point they
still owed the bank 46,000, sc they received
a credit of $104,000 in the corporate check-
ing account,

Now, sir, you have a %otal, and the total
receipts, total gross receipts, 1 should
say, are $631,613. Is that so?

That is correct, sir.
Now, does that constitute, this figure that

I have just alluded to, does that constitute
the gross receipts for Rittenhouse for the

year 19787

That is correct, sir.

Now, reading across, you have "Disposition
of Receipts."” Receipts, of course, I take
to mean disposition of the gross income. Is
that so?

That is the disposition of gross income and
other monies from other sources as repre-
sented by the lower bhox with a total of
$117,487.




Reading across, it says, "Rittenhouse Check-
ing, $608,813". HNow, what exactly does that
signify?

That indicates that during the course of the
twelve months in 1978 a total of 5608,813
was deposited in the c¢hecking account for
the corporation, Rittenhouse Consulting
Enterprises.

And directly below that on the chart,
"Rittenhouse Savings.” Again, would you
explain what that is?

The Rittenhouse Consulting Enterprises,
Incorporated, maintained a savings account
as well as a corporate business account.
The $22,800 represents the total amount of
deposits put in the account during the cal-
endar year 1978.

Zanino testified that only Larry Smith, the

house receipts for 1578:

Q.

Now, with regard again now to the overall
chart, excuse me, we're left with Ritten-
house checking, wherein this amount is de-
posited, and the savings account. As a re-
sult of arriving at those figures during the
gourse of your investigation, did you then
go on to determine the further disposition
of those amounts?

Yes, sir.

Again, along those lines, did you have an
occasion to comprise a chart much like this
one?

Yes, sir, we composed a very similar type
chart disclosing the disposition of the
funds $631,613.

For the record, this has been marked CS-5%
for identification. Again, for the record,
it is "1978 Rittenhouse Application of Funds
Received."™ So, again, we are coniining our-
selves to the calendar year 1978.

*See Chart, P. 62

president of
Rittenhouse, and his secretary, Libby Kolman, were authorized to
write checks or withdraw savings from Rittenhouse's accounts.
then went on to explain the disposition of the $631,000 in Ritten-
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1978 RITTENHOUSE

APPLICATION OF FUNDS RECEIVED

CORPORATE OPERATIONS $181,077

Total
Receipts
$631,613 PEDERAL AND STATE TAXES 29,000

Salary (Net) $162,314

TOTAL TO LARRY SMITH:
. Cashed Checks
Charged to Operations 13,200 421,536 .
f///w

oans & Exchanges

246,022 \\




Now, Mr. Zanino, I will direct your atten-
tion to the left-hand portion of the chart,
which T will c¢haracterize as the beginning
of the chart, and 1t reads, "Total Receipts
$631,613." What amount does that signify?

That 1is the same amount as we had on the
first chart, and 1t indicates the total
amount of monies received during the cal-
enday vyear 1978 by Rittenhouse Consulting
Enterprises, Incorporated.

Qkavy. Just for «continuity, then, that
signifies the checking account amount and
the savings account amount?

Yes, sir.

Now, vou have spun off from this amount
various labels with amounts on them, and
I*11 start from the top. We have "Corporate
Operations," and just sticking with that
rerm for a moment, will you explain to us
what that means?

"Corporate Operations" indicates expend-
itures on behalf of the corporation for
operating expenses, such as rent, light,
heat, power, telephone, office salaries,
office supplies, miscellaneous expenses,
travel and entertainment expenses, anything
that was spent relative to the operation of
the corporation in a given period, namely
1978.

Mr. Zanino, how much, in fact, was spent by
Rittenhouse during that calendar year?

During the calendar year 1978 Rittenhouse
spent for corporate operations, other than
executive salary and Federal and state
taxes, $181,077.

Now, dropping down to the next line, we have
Federal and state taxes, Now, that seems
explanatory to me. That's his tax return.
Is that right?

That is the corporate return paid to the
Federal GCovernment and, also, the State of
New Jersey on the corporate buginess tax
return.

And that amount is?



$29,000.

Going down, I read, "Salary (net)," and what
does this refer to?

That refers to Mr. Smith's total salary of
$192,000 less the various payroll deductions
for Federal state withholding tax,
disability insurance, and social security
payments, so that the net of the 192 drops
to $162,314 in cash, in cash being the total
amount of the checks,.

Sir, I just wanted to ask you one question
with respect to the salary. 1Is this salary
to depict the salary that went to Mr. Smith
as an individual or is this the payroll for
Rittenhouse?

That is merely the salary for Mr. Smith, the
executive officer of Rittenhouse Consulting
Enterprises, Incorporated, in 1978.

Fine. ©Now, dropping down, it reads, “Cashed
checks charged to operations." What do
those terms mean?

During the course of the analysis of the
cash disbursement records of the
corporation, there were several checks drawn
payable to cash, and Mr. BSmith was the
recipient of the cash of $13,200.

And again going down, the last term you have
is "Loans and Exchanges," a figure reading
across is $246,022, What does "“Loans and
Exchanges" mean?

Loans and exchanges is an account maintained
in the normal course of business by an
accountant or a bookkeeper for any specific
business, and it reflects monies that were
borrowed from the specific entity by any,
any third-party; that is, other than the
corporaticon itself.

In the instant case, the analysis of the
loans and exchanges account indicated that,
during the course of 1978, Mr, Smith
personally borrowed from the corporation
$246,022.

Okay. Now, reading across from these three,
last three bracketed items that we just
discussed, there appears to be a grand
total, 421,536. What exactly does that
mean?




A, That total, $421,536, indicates the total
amount of monies that Mr. Smith got from
Rittenhouse Consulting Enterprises, Incor-
porated, during the course of 1978.

Q. All right. Well, then, am 1 correct in
stating it this way: That in 1978, thus far
we find that Larry Smith has available to
him, and did have available to him, this
amount of money during the course of that
calendar year?

A, That is right, sir.

THE CHAIRMAN: That salary figure of
162,314, was that salary solely to Mr.
Smith?

THE WITNESS: That is right, Commissioner.

THE CHAIRMAN: And the 421,536, when you say
it was available to Mr. Smith, do you mean
that he actually received 1t?

THE WITNESS: ‘The $421,536 represents monies
that went directly to Mr. Smith personally
and in some instances to third parties such
as vendors of various personal items where
Mr., Smith was the beneficiary of the ser-
vices or the items.

THE CHAIRMAN: Then he raceived in hand, ov
took from the company, in one form Or
another, 421,536 in that year?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sit.

MR, RHOADS: May I have the next chart,*
please.

Q. Now, for continuity sake, we're left with a
figure of 421,536 enuring in some fashion to
the benefit of Larry Smith. Is that somehow
depicted here?

A Yes, sir. TIt's the first bracketed section
of the particular chart in front of you,
which reads, "1978 Larry Smith, Funds Avail-
able.”

*See Chart, P. 66
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1978 LARRY SMITH

FUNDS w<bwﬁwwbm

RITTENHOUSE

Salary $162,314 .

Loang & Exchanges 246,022 llll!llf $421,536
Corporate Expenses 13,200 L\\\\\\\ '
SPECIALIZED

Salary 23,827

Loans & Exchanges 85,101 iIIJHHUW\ 108,328
PERSONAL FUNDS

Fidelity Bank , 43,333

Friendly Bank 52,000 ;:::f:ff 283,321
Savings Certificates 187,988 \\\\\\\\

MISCELLANEOQUS

Sale of House 11,265

Unidentified 11,189 .wuuuuuuv 22,424

$836,239
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Now, I won't belabor this. Dropping down,
we have "Specialized,® and it reads,
"Salary, Loans & Exchanges," What's the

significance of Specialized, if any?

As 1 testified before, Specialized actually
stands for the corporation known as Special-
ized Assurance, Incorporated. Again, Mr.
Smith is the sole stockholder of that parti-
cular corporaticn. He received a salary
from that corporation in the amount of
525,000 during the course of the calendar
year 1978. The figure depicted of $23,827
is the net salary he received after the pay-
roll deductions mentioned relative to
Rittenhouse; primarily PFederal and state
withholding tax, social security tax, dis-
ability.

Fine. As we sald for the Rittenhouse money,
the same could be said for the Specialized
meney, that is the $108,928 in some fashion
enures to the benefit of Mr. Smith in '78;
isn't that so?

That is correct, sir.

Dropping down, we have '"Personal Funds,
Fidelity Bank, Friendiy Bank, Savings Certi-
ficates,™® Just explain those briefly,
please?

In addition to the corporate bank accounts,
Mr. Smith maintained personal checking
accounts and personal savings accounts in
the two named banks, and, also, was the
owner of bank savings certificates drawn
against the Philadelphia Bank and Trust
Company .

What's the bottom figure coming out of these
personal fundsg?

The total amount of monies coming out of his
personal funds was $283,321.

Now, the last area that we have marked on
this chart reads, ¥"Miscellaneous, Sale of
House," which again to me is self-explan-
atory $11.265, That's proceeds he dervived,
I assume, from the sale of property he
owned. Is that =zo?
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A. I cannot say that he owned the property,
Mr. Rhoads. All T know is that on a spe-
cific -date there was a deposit in Mr.
Smith's personal bank account in the amount
of $11,265. The source of that money was a
check which indicated that it was the pro-
ceeds from the sale of a house.

Q. All right. Now, Mr. Zanino, then, for 1978
what was the grand total amount of funds
available to Mr. Smith?

A, Mr. Smith had available to himself for per-
sonal use during the course of 1978 a total
of $836,239.

Q. Now, with regard to this figure of the funds
that were available to Mr. Smith, did this
cause you, then, to go further on to deter-
mine the disposition, if any, of those funds

“in '787?

A. Yes, sir, it did.

Q. And, again, did that cause vou to have a
chart made up much like this one?

A, Yes, sir, as a result of our analysis we
prepared a chart showing the disposition of
funds.

MR. RHOADS: May I have C8-7.

Q. Mr. Zanino, for the record, we are now re-—
ferring to what's been marked Commission
Exhibit 7,* and would you just tell us how
you would label this chart? What does it
depict, in general terms?

A, That chart depicts the disposition or use
that Mr. Smith made of the $836,239 that we
had ascertained were available to him from
all sources during the course of '78.

Q. Starting at the top, on the dJdepositories
reads, "Realty Transaction: $57,612." Was
that for the purchase of some property or
what-~have-you that Mr. Smith made in that
year?

A. That is right, sir.

*See Chart, P. 69
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1978 LARRY SMITH

FUNDS AVAILABLE AND UTILIZED

- Realty Transaction $ 57,612
“awn@mwmwﬁwom of Saving Certificates 322,843
p Manm¢HmeMo5 of Bank Checks 16,429
Vendors $141,000
PAYMENTS TO Related Corps. 89,708
THIRD PARTIES Related Individuals 3,750 250,551
T~ Untraced Vendors 16,085
NN Federal 30,564
., . PERSONAL TAXES§ " . 34,948
\ T State of N J 4,384

N\UNEXPLAINED CASH ON HAND

153,854




Dropping down, "Acquisition of Savings
Certificates, $322,843." Would vyou just
explain what kind of savings certificates
are we talking about here?

These are primarily short-term certificates
of deposit, which Mr. Smith had acquired
from the Fidelity Bank and Trust Company.
During the course of 1978 he purchased
$322,843 worth of certificates. Part of the
funds used to acguire these certificates re-—
sulted from the maturity of some short --
other funds, and, in essence, he could con-
ceivably have said to have rolled them over.

.On the first chart we showed that he had

available to himself £rom savings certi-
ficates approximately $190,000, That, plus
the difference to 322,000 represents savings
certificates that Mr. Smith acquired jointly
in his name and his wife's name during '78.

Now, you have =-- well, strike that for a
moment . You used the term "rolling over."
What does that mean?

When the savings certificate matured, he had
an option of taking the proceeds, which
would actually be his cost price, plus the
accrued interest, in the form of a check or
he could go out and buy a new certificate
for the total amount of principals and
accrued interest,

Thank vyou.

Now, you have "Acguisition of Bank Checks."
I assume there's a difference between a bank
check and a savings certificate?

Yes, sir.

What is it?

A bank check merely represents a check drawn
on the bank which has been acquired pri-
marily for c¢ash by an individual and made
out to a vendor or a payee of the indi-

vidual's choice.

And what amount was that for *'787




buring the course of '78, we were able to
ascertain that Mr. Smith perscnally or was
responsible for the purchase of 516,429
worth of bank checks from the Fidelity Bank
and Trust Company.

Now , reading down, "pPayments to  Third
Parties," we have [four different areas.
Itl1l start with the top. It reads, "Ven-
dors, $141,000." Just briefly, what vendors
are we talking about?

During the course of 1978, Mr. Smith had
some improvements done to his home. What we
represent as vendors are prmarily c¢on-
tractors that worked on renovations to the
home, and decorating companies, furniture
companies which helped refurbish it.

The next area is "Related Corporations,
$89,708." Are they corporations owned by
Mr. Smith or what-have-you? What are they?

Again, these corpdrations are corporations
wherein the records disclosed that Mr. Smith
is the sole stockholder. Our analysis of
the disbursements made by Rittenhouse Con-
sulting and Specialized Assurance indicated
that certain monies that were charged or
that were Mr. Smith's responsibility went
back into the corporations, primarily
Rittenhouse Consulting [Enterprises, Spe-—
cialized Assurance, DBastern States Casualty
Agency, Incorporated, and Drew Insurance
Company .

Reading down, "Related Individuals, $3750."
That s sister, brother, mother, whatever.
Is that what that means?

Primarily, his brother received the $3750
from Rittenhouse and Mr. Smith assumed re-
sponsibility for it.

All right. Now, you have vendors again, and
you have it characterized as "Untraced Ven-
dors." What does that mean?

Untraced vendors with the amount of $16,095
represents payees of checks which we were
unsuccessful in actually obtaining, again
because of the gquality of film or the
records just weren't available. But the
$16,095 was spent.
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0. Dropping down, "Personal Taxes."

A, During that year 1978 Mr. Smith paid $30,564
in personal taxes and that was primarily for
taxes due to the Federal Government and the
State of New Jersey for the calendar year

1977.

Q. For '77?

A. For 1977, ves, sir.

.Q. And likewise for the State of New Jersey?

A, Yes, sir.

0. Paid in '78 for *777

A, Paid in '78 for '77. They were amounts due.

Q. Now, from this area that we have just
alluded to on up, and that would be the per-
sonal taxes through vrealty transactions,
these are based upon documents furnished to
the State Commission of Investigation by
Larry Smith and Rittenhouse, Is that so?

A. By Larry Smith, by Rittenhouse, and, also,
by the banks whi¢h -- in which he maintained

the accounts, but primarily from the Ritten-
house and Mr. Smith's personal records.

The $150,000 Question

The Commission's accountants had traced all of the $836,239 in
currency dgenerated by and available to Smith during 1978 -—-
except for $153,854, This unexplained sum was Investigative
Accountant Zanino's next topic:

0. All right. Now, dquite obviously, that does
not account for the entire $836,239 that
Mr. Smith had available in 1978, and how
much does that, in fact, leave unexplained?

A, As indicated by the bottom line, that does
not account for $153,854,

0. Now, with regard to this bottom fiqure, the
unexplained cash of Mr. Smith for 78, did
you, in fact, in some way detail that in
more full fashion?




A. Just -~ vyes, sir. Just like any of the
other chavts that we had prepared, we pre-
pared a chart indicating the total amount of
cash that was generated by Mr. Smith during
the course ot 1978 and attempted to account
for it in expenditures, deposits in bank
acgounts, el cetera.

MR. RHOADS: All vright. May I have the next
exhibit?

Q. For the record, this is Commission Exhibit
8, and it reads, "1978, Larry Smith, Cur-
rency Generated andg Utilized."

Now, Mr. Zanino, 1is this a more fully de=-
talled, I suppose, graphic explanation of
the uvtilization by Mr. Smith of this cur-~
rency we have been talking about?

A, Yes, sir, it is.

Q. All right. Now, looking to the upper left-
hand portion of the chart, it reads,
"Source,” and splitting off from that, "Cor-
porate Accounts,;® below that "Personal Ac-
counts.”

Now, the ocorporate accounts, what's the
figure for that?

A 170,365,
0. Personal accounts?
A. $158,409.

Q. Now, I read the total of 328,774. Would you
explain to the Commission, what's the signi-
ficance of that figure?

A, The figure $328,774 represents the total
amount of currency that Mr. Smith had avail-
able or had generated between January 1 and
December 31, 1978, from all sources, bhoth
corporate and personal accounts.

*See Chart, P. 74
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1878 LARRY SMITH

CURRENCY GENERATED AND GHH&HNMU

, CORPORATE ACCOUNTS . $170,365
SOURCE \\\\w\ . : : . ////\ $328,774
“~~_ PERSONAL ACCOUNTS 158,409 -~
. PERSONAL
o ACCOUNTS o
DEPOSITS ‘;\\ : J//. 141,124
CORPORATE
ACCOUNTS
UTILIZED

F.B.&T., CO.
OFFICIAL CHECKS $16,429

: -/ crosing
EXPENDITURES / TITLE-HOUSE 6,000 33,796

F.B.&T., CO. ,
SAVINGS CERTIFICATES 11,367

UNEXPLAINED CASH  $153,854



Now, dropping down, it reads, "Utilized,"
and again it branches off, We have "De-
posits, Personal Accounts, Corporate Ac-
counts," Now, does this figure of $141,124
represent a porticn of this upper amount,
the 300-plus figure that we'fre talking
about?

Yes, sir, it does.

Now , personal accounts is sclif-cvident.
What corporate accounts are we talking about
here?

Again, we're talking about the four basic
corporations; Rittenhouse Consulting FEnte-
rprises, Specialized Agsurance, Inco-
rporated, Eastern States Casualty Agency,
and Drew Insurance. These --

Go ahead.

These accounts were depositories of cash
which was attributed to Mr. Smith as the
source.

All right. Well, then, I'm correct in say-
ing, in part, that Mr. Smith took some of
his money and he put it back into his cor-
porate accounts. Is that so?

Yes, sir.

Dropping down, we have "Cash Expenditures,"
and reading off the top branch, this is
F.B.&T. Is that the same bank we talked
about before?

Yes, sir.
What is that?
It's Fidelity Bank and Trust Company.

It says, "Official Checks, $16,429," I'm not
sure what the term "Official Checks" means.
Would you please explain that?

Again, as I stated before, the inspection of
the records of the bank indicated that dur-
ing the course of 1978 Mr. Smith personally,
or else by direction, acquired checks of the
bank, official bank checks made payable to
other people, in the amount of $i6,429.



Q.

We have "Closing Title-House, $6000," again,
the same bank, " Saving Certificates,
$11,367." Aand what total is that for 19787
The total of the three figures is $33,796.

And the aggregate amount of the utilized
cash?

$174,920.

And this, I assume, 1ls basic subtraction, is
that so, leaving you with what amount unex-

_ plained?

Again, the unexplained cash as the result of
the investigation indicates, $153,854.

All right. Now, Jjust lastly, Mr. Zanino,
this amount 1s what you're left with as a
result of anylyzing all the books, records,
what-have-you, furnished us by Larry Smith,
Rittenhouse, whatever agencies that we got
as a result of our subpoenas. Is that so?

Yes, sir.

As a result of tracing all the expenditures
from the income for Mr. Smith for 1978 --

and I am characterizing it as income, what I
~mean is total cash funds available in '78 --

again, - you are left with the figure
$153,854. Is that correct?

Yes, sir.

THE CHAIRMAN: When you say are left with
152-plus  thousand dollars, vyou couldn't
account for it?

THE WITNESS: No, sir, we could -—-

THE CHAIRMAN: You couldn't account where it
was, what it was used for, or anything
else, 1Is that correct?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, that's correct.

THE CHAIRMAN: Despite your efforts using
all the documents at your command, you could
not account for that much money?

THE WITNESS: That's right, Chairman.

THE CHAIRMAN: Where 1t went to?




THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.
EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER FRANCIGS:

Q. Mr. Zanino, just to take it a little differ-
ently from what Judge Lane says, if Mr.
Smith were to testify here in this public
hearing and say that he can explain the
$153,000 because he spent a certain amount
in cash and the purchase of his home, or in
jewelry, or in buying bricks or lumber for
his home, you, 1in your analysis, have al-
ready taken that into account, have you not?

b, Yes, sir, we have.

Larry Smith's Aide

Mrs. Libby B. Kolman, bookkeeper and office supervisor of
Rittenhouse Consulting Enterprises, Ltd., and subsequently its vice
president and secretary, testified under a grant of immunity by the
Commission, She reluctantly conceded she had discussed her
forthcoming testimony with Larry Smith, president of Rittenhouse
and a key target of the Commission's search for an explanation of
what happened to more than $150,000 in unexplained profits by Smith
from his company's various enterprises, including "administration”
of labor union dental plans. Mrs. Kolman and Smith were the only
Rittenhouse officials authorized to sign company checks and savings
account withdrawals. The SCI's investigation had confirmed that
she received a large pay increase from Smith -~ at about the time
the Commigsion's inquiry began to focus on the prospects that these
unexplained funds wultimately were shared with members and -
associates of organized crime. Mrs. Kolman's testimony follows:

Q. Mrs. Kolman, there came a time during your
employ, I believe it was between 1978 and
1979, that your salary essentially doubled;
isn't that so?

(The witness confers with counsel.)

A. EXcuse me. I'm not sure exactly whether it
doubled or not.

Q. Well, is it fair to say that it was
approximately double?

AL It's fair to say it increased,
IR Increased significantly, let's say, anywhere
50 to a hundred percent in that calendar

year; 1is that so?

{The witness confers with counsel,)



Q.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Attorney, I think if the
witness has some difficulty with the ques-
tion she has a right to converse with you.
But we don't want you, in effect, testify-
ing, you know.

MR. MANNO: Mr., Chairman, I don't know what-
ever gave you the idea that I was, 1n ef-
fect, testifying. I'm simply consulting
with my client. '

THE CHATRMAN: All right. Well, be sure you
don't. Go ahead sir.

I deon't want to bhelabor the point. Between

50 and a hundred percent that your salary
increased in that time frame?

I honestly, honestly don't remember if it's
between 50 and a hundred percent. It did
significantly increase, but I can't fact-
ually state it increased between 50 and a
hundred percent.

All right. Living with that answer, was
there any correspondingly significant in-
crease in your duties within Rittenhouse?

No; not really, no.

Did there come a time when you, as an em—
ployee of Rittenhouse, became aware that the
State Commission of Investigation was, in
fact, investigating Rittenhouse Consulting
Fnterprises?

There came a ~- I'm sorry. Could you ask —-—

Sure. I'm asking vyou simply this: Did
there ever come a time during the course of
your employment with Rittenhouse Consulting
Enterprises that you, as an individual, be-
came aware that the New Jersey State Com-
mission of Investigation was, in fact, in-
terested in reviewing documents belonging to

the corporation Rittenhouse Consulting
Enterprises?
Yes.

And when was that?

I honestly can't tell you when it was, I
don't remember what month or what year I be-
came aware of the investigation.




Q Well, I'l1l put it a different way. pDid it
correspond in any way at all in time frame
with the time that you got the significant
salary increase?

(The witness confers with counsel.)

A, Lxcuse me, Sir. I didn*t make any correla~
tion as to the times of the increase in my
salary and the awareness of the investigaw-
tion of Rittenhouse Consulting.

(O No, I'm not suggesting that you‘re making
it. I'm asking you. I'm asking you to make
it. Is there such a correlation or isn't
there?

A, I1f you're asking me at this moment in time
is there a correlation, 1 don't believe so,
no.

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, tell us when you last
received a raise, please, to the best of
your recollection?

THE WITNESS: To the best of my recol-
lection, 1 believe it was the 1st of
Januvary, 1980.

Mrs. Kolman next stated that she and Smith, by whom she had
been employed at Rittenhouse for about eight years, were the only
company officers authorized to sign withdrawals from Rittenhouse
checking and savings accounts. However, she contended her know-
ledge of Rittenhouse's business transactions was minimal:

Q. Now, 1if you will, could you briefly explain
to the Commission, what is the function of
Rittenhouse Consulting Enterprises?

A, They are a consulting firm that does cler-
ical duties for certain clients, which in-
clude computerized clerical information.

Q. All right. Well we're interested, at least,
on expounding on the consulting aspect of
Rittenhouse., What is it that one would con-
sult with Rittenhouse over, if, in fact,
anyone does?

(The witness confers with counsel.)
A, I am not party to the consulting aspect of

the business and I don't know exactly what
consulting its donuo,



Al

Q.

Well, as vice-president of the corporation
-— and, really, I have characterized it as a
corporation. Is it a corporation?

Yes, it is.

As vice-president of the corporation, then,
you're not privy to the aspect of the con-
sulting pursuits of this corporation; is
that so?

{The witness confers with counsel.)

THE CHAIRMAN: He's asking whether you know
what the consulting amounts to., Do you?

{The witness confers with counsel.)

I know that Mr., Smith does consulting with
the clients that we have at Rittenhouse., He
helps negotiate certain matters with the
clients that we do have. I do not parti-
cipate in that consulting. I take care of
the books and records of the contracts that
are given to Rittenhouse.

All right. With respect to the aspect of
Mr., Smith doing consulting, without pursuing
what it 1is that he does, would you please
give us an idea of who the clients are?

One client would be North American Dental
Plans.

And do you know whether that company has a
president?

I'm not sure of the corporate officers of
that company.

Well, if I were to tell you the president
was Joseph Cusumano, does that refresh your
recollection at all?

I know Mr. Cusumanc. T am not sure if he is
the president of that company, but I do know
Mr. Cusumano as being identified with North
American Dental Plans.

And in your capacity as an employee and
officer of Rittenhouse, have you yourself
ever been involved in any business relation-
ships with Mr. Cusumano and North American
Dental Plan?

No, I have not.




0. Now, you had mentioned, also, that Ritten—
house does administrative work. You charac—
terize it as, I believe, clerical work in
some fashion. For wliom do they do that?

At this point another of Mrs. Kolman's frequent consultations
with her counsel, Donald F. Manno, took place, Chairman Lane in-
terrupted their discussion:

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Attorney, that's a very
simple fact question., Why would you have to
confer (or) initiate a conference with your
client on that?

MR. MANNO: Well, Mr. Chairman, the reason
why 1 feel it appropriate to consult with my
client is really not a matter that I choose
to answer before this Commission todav.
What goes on between my client and myself is
privileged material, and I can't really tell
you that. :

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, I'm telling you that
you're here for the purpose of conferring
with her on any legal difficulty or any mis-
understanding. But you're not here to
supply her with facts. We're asking her for
facts. We're not interested in you. If we
wanted vou, we would have put vou on the

stand.

MR, MANNO: M. Commissioncr, yvou don®t know
what I said Lo my client and 1 resent the
fact --

THE CHAIRMAN: I don't want you initiating,
Tt she wants to confer with you, let her
initiate the inquiry. I don't want you to
be initiating it angd telling her what to
say. I've saild that three times and I mean
it.

MR, MANNO: Well, Mr. Chairman, T have said
before, and I will say it again, I am not
telling this witness what to say. But withe-
in my duties and my responsibilities as an
officer of the court and an attorney-at-law,
L must advise my cient appropriately.

COMMISSTONTR KADREN: I think we should stop
being so cute, Mr. Manno. This witness
appears here with immunity, and let me just
say as one member of this Commission, having
listened to her for twenty minutes, that 1
consider her responses so far to be very



close to the border of evasion and I think
you, as her counsel, ought to keep that in
mind as she cantinues.

Second, after three warnings from the Chair-
man you persist in conferring with her over
every dJuestion that relates to a factual
response from her. It scems to me that this
record will show, and every one of the mem-
bers of this Commission who has watched you
is well aware that you have coached this
witness on every single question asked of
her. That is not appropriate to your posi-
tion here today, and I think your cute
responses to the Chairman are also inappro-
priate. I think you ought to think care-
fully about them as the hearing proceeds.

MR, MANNO: I don't deem it appropriate to
respond to that.

COMMISSIONER KADEN: Let me say, Mr. Manno,
that you appear here as a member of the bar
with responsibilities to this Commission,
and the powers that this Commission has
against your witness apply also to YyOou .
Now, if necessary, we won't hesitate to call
you before this Commission and 1let vyou
testify. But so 1long as vyour client is
testifying, we expect her to testify, not
you. We expect them to be her recollections
and not yours.

MR. MANNO: I undexrstand that.

The Commission questioned Mrs. Kolman at this juncture about
whether she had discussed her prospective public hearing testimony
with Smith:

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Let me ask you this
before Mr. Rhoads asks another guestion:
Miss Kolman, have you, between vyour last
appearance in private session and today,
cenferred with Mr., Smith about your testi-
mony before the S.C.I1.7?

THE WITNESS: I have discussed with Mr.
Smith that I am going to appear today. I
have 1in that respect conferred with Mr.

Smith.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Did you talk to him
about the nature of your testimony?

THE WITNESS: Excuse me, please.




(Witness conferring with counsel. )

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Having conferred with

counsel, can you give us your answer,
please?

THE WITNESS: Yes, I did speak with Mr,
Smith in reference to these hearings and to
the subject matters that 1 was asked ¢to
testify on and we did discuss then. I was
~- We, we just =-- he told me to, you know,
answer to the best of my ability and the
best of my recollection and truthfully.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: My duestion was only
whether you conferred and vyou told me you
have conferred with Mr. Smith?

THE WITNESS: Yes, we did.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: About the substance
of your testimony here today?

THE WITNESS: I'm not sure I quite under-
stand the substance of your testimony today.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: About what you were
going to say?

THE WITNESS: About what I'm going -~ I
don't know what I'm going to say until I say
it. I'm sorry. Maybe I misunderstood you.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Did you confer with
Mr. Smith about what, in general, your
testimony would be before the Commission
today?

THEE WITNESS: No, I didn't discuss what my
testimony would be, what I would 5ay on
this, as a witness right now. We 4did dis-
cuss the subjects that I thought would be
pertinent to this investigation.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: And what subiject was
that?

THE WITNESS: Excuse me.
{The witness confers with counsel, )
THE WITNESS5: The subject that we discussed

is, I questioned why I was here, as to the
bookkeeping aspects of the company .
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COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: - Did you discuss with
Mr. Smith that you would be asked about
cashing checks for him and giving him cash,
or anything along that line?

THE WITNESS: As those were questions asked
of me in previous testimony, they were sub-
jects that I was aware of.

- COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: And, therefore, vyou
~discussed that with Mr. Smith?

THE WITNESS: The procedures of my book-
keeping, yes.

Commission counsel pressed the witness for more details of her
knowledge of Rittenhouse's consulting business:

BY MR. RHOADS:

Q. Mrs. Kolman, I ask again, what clients, if
any, did Rittenhouse have with respect to
the clerical supervision aspect of Ritten-
house?

A, One client would be Local 33, Health and
Welfare Plan.

0. Well, would it refresh your recollection if
I were to tell you that you testified before
the Commission on May 1st, 1980, and you
were asked the question with regard to
clients, this is I 94, referring to lines 13

~through 14, you listed -- or strike that.
The question was, "Were some of the groups
Local 54." Does that refresh vyour recol-

lection as to clients of Rittenhouse, at
least, in that time frame, 1978?

A, The names that you have mentioned have been
Oor are clients of Rittenhouse, yes.

Q. All right. Well, 1is it that, then, that
Rittenhouse at least served as an adminis-—
trator to various unions within their health
and welfare funds?

A, I personally do not consider the corporation
an administrator. We perform a clerical
and ministerial functions, but we have no
powers over the phones with --

THE CHAIRMAN: You did perform those func-
tions for those locals who have just been
enumerated?




Mrs.

THE WITNESS: We have clerical and adminig-
trative functions, correct.

Kolman was guestioned about various withdrawals

authorized from Rittenhouse's accounts:

BY MR. RHOADS:

Q.

With respect to vyour functions within
Rittenhouse, did Yyou have occasiong over .the
period of time to cash various checks where-
in or whereby the proceeds were turned over
to Mr. Smith?

On occasion, yes.

I am going to show you documents that have
been previously marked. This is Commission
Exhibit 3a, If you look at that, it pur-
ports to be a copy of a check received from
Fidelity Bank and Trust Company of New
Jersey, the amount of %5000 —--

No check.

Strike that. It's a savings withdrawal in
the amount of $5000, dated March 15, 1978,
There's a signature purporting to be that of
Libby Kolman. Is that your signature?

Yes, it is my signature.

And did you, in fact, withdraw 55000 from
that account?

Yes, I probably did.

And did you probably give it to Larry Smith?
Possibly.

Do you know what he possibly did with it?
There are many things that we've done with
the cash that such as this withdrawal. T
might have taken this cash and deposited
into other corporate identities.

Well, just for the record, do you have any
clear recollection as you sit here today as
to what you did with the proceeds of that

withdrawal slip?

No, I do not.

she



Q.
A.

Q.
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I'1l show you what's been marked Commission
Exhibit 3B. This purports to be a copy of a
savings withdrawal on the Fidelity Bank and
Trust Company, dJdated May 8, 1978, 1in the

amount of £4500. - There's a signature pur-- . -

porting to be that of Libby Kolman. Is that
your signature?

Yes, I believe so,.
And did you withdraw that amount of money?
Yes, I believe so.

And did you give the proceeds of that cash
to Mr. Smith?

I can't definitely testify to that. I can
only reiterate that it possibly coulda have
~— it probably could have gone into, into
other corporate identities,

Well, let me put it in a different fashion.
Did you ever have any occasions whereby you
would make withdrawals in, say, amounts such
as §4500 where you personally would Jjust
keep the cash?

Excuse me.
Sure,
(The witness confers with counsel.)

In answer to your question, no, I never per-
sonally kept the cash.

I'11 show you Commission Exhibit 3C, which
lists savings withdrawals in the amounts of
$11,000, and that's dated May, I read it to
be 26, 1978; there's one dated August 21,
1978, in the amount of $7500; November 14,
1978, in the amount of $32,500; December
lst, 1978, in the amount of $25,000, all of
which purport to have the signature of Libby
Kolman. Would you just look at those four
slips and tell me, is that your signature?

Yes, it is.
Now, starting with what would be the largest

withdrawal, $32,500, did you give the pro-
ceeds of that withdrawal to Mr. Smith?




I can't honestly say I -~ I don't recall
giving that amount of money toe Mr., Smith, I
do know that we did deposit large sums of

money into the —— one of our corporate iden-
tities. Something 1like $55,000 was de-
posited.

Well, if you will, look at each one of those
withdrawals and tell me, do you have any
recollection of giving any of those with-
drawal proceeds to Mr. Smith?

With all the transactions that I handle, I
can't possibly recall any one instance of
any one transaction of actually giving that
to Mr. Smith.

All right. Well, Mrs. Kolman, let me ask it
to vyou in this fashion then: In the
calendar year of 1978, do you recall just
the incident of giving an amount of cash to
Lawrence Smith that you had withdrawn on his
behalf from a savings account?

Yes, that's possible. Yes, I can.

Well, not 1f it's possible. Now, I want an
answer., Did you or did you not? We're not
looking for possibilities any more.

Okay. Yes, there were checks drawn out of
the companies for various sums of money, of
which some were given to Mr. Smith in cash,
that he possibly could have deposited to
other accounts or whatever.

Now, can vou give the Commission today an
approximate amount of cash proceeds that you
made avallable to Lawrence Smith as a result
of cash withdrawals from the account during
the calendar year of '787

Unfortunately, I cannot because 1 do not

have my ~- I don't have complete sets of
books, which I did go over for this hear-
ing. I do not have all of my books and

records to refresh my memory, so I really
can't give vou actual figures.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIGS: Mrs. Kolman, let me
ask the guestions to you this way: Is it
fair to say that at no time did you divert
any of those savings withdrawals or cash
withdrawals from the checking account to
youyry own purposes?
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THE WI'TNESS: My own personal purposes?
COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Correct.
THE WITNESS: That is correct in saying.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Is it fair to say
each time you made a cash withdrawal from
savings or a cash withdrawal from the check-
ing account, that cash either went to Mr.
Smith personally or went to one of his cor-
porationg?

THE WITNESS: Or his personal accounts, yes.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Or his personal
checking account?

THE WITNESS: Or, or it could have been, we
could have taken the money out of the cor-
porate account and gotten a certified money
order or something.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: 1In either Mr. Smith's
name or the name of one of his corpora-
tions?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

Mrs. Kolman ultimately conceded it was "totally possible" that
her withdrawals from Rittenhouse accounts could have amounted to
$158,000 or more for her employer Smith:

BY MR. RHOADS:

0. I just have one last Juestion, Perhaps it
would facilitate your recollection if I gave
you and amount of. $158,000. Does that in
any way refresh your recollection as to an
aggregate amount of cash that you made
available to Mr. Smith in 19787

THE CHAIRMAN: Is that the amount of checks
you have already shown this witness?

MR. RHOADS: No, it isn't. Your Honor, I'm
just throwing that out because we found
through other testimony that Mr. Smith did
have that amount available to him and more.

A. Yes, that amount could have been available
to Mr. Smith.




(. By virtue of your casaing, not cashing, but
withdrewing wmonies frem tvhe account and
making it available to Mr. Smith: is that
H0O7T

A, It i

12

totally possikble,

e Rittenhovse Consultant

Larry Smith of Moerestown, president of Rittenhouse Consulting
Enverprises, Ltd.r, and the next witness, described the activities
vf hiz c¢ompauny 10 connection with labor union health and welfare
Cdss . kis testimony as the final witness on the second day of the
Commiscicn's vupnlic heaciugsc  laid  the groundwork for further
detailed intetrogation of Smlvh the {ollowing morning. Commission
coungel guestioned Siith about Rittenhouse's consulting business:

0, Now, Mr., Smith, 1L you can briefliy describe

v the Commission, wnat 1s the function of
Ritrenhouse Consuliting Enterprises, Inc., as
of today?

Lt

A rittenhouss iz & consulting firm  which
performs  wministerial, administrative-type
sevvices, markKeting, negotlating, some data
provessing and computer work, generally in
chege fields, and they would be expanded off
of vnat,

0, Well, with cegard to the coensulting aspect,
wha= is i that o client would use
Rittenhouss to conzult ovaer?

£, A ciient may want sowme specific programs

instulled or researched asz to efficient
methods of =zows data processing work via
their computer, or computerizacion of their
operation. They may want some marketing
research done, which we would get into.
They may want some analysis done  in
different fields, wiiether it be the
insurance field or health-care-type field,
and those would be some of the example areas
that we would get involved in.

Q. All right. Well, staying for a moment with
the area of health care, do you have any
¢lients now that you, in fact, do consult
with over the area of health care, for
instance?

A, Yes, we do.

Q. Would you name them Eor us?



Q.
A,
Q.
A.
0.

A.

Rittenhouse would do some work for the Bar-
tenders Local 33 in the Camden area, as an
example.

* Kk &

Mr. Smith, I believe I had asked you, if you
would, to tell us the clients that you now
have for Rittenhouse in the capacity of
Rittenhouse functioning as a consulting
agency. You did mention Logal 33. There
are others, I trust?

Mr. Rhoads, I understand your question to
say do some work in the health-care field,
and I gave Local 33 as an example.

Are there others in the health-care field?

Yes, there would be additional ones. Local
-~ Union Local 286, United Paperwcrkers.

We work for North American Dental Corpor-
ation. . North American Dental Corporation
woluld be another,

Anylotﬁer unions?

The Teamsters Local 830.

Where is that local located, if you know?
Philadelphia.

Any others?

Local 1034, Clerks, Philadelphia; Local 54,
Atlantic City, Bartenders.

Mr. Rhoads, these are all unions that we
would have come in direct contact with,
either directly or through the services we
perform with a North American Dental con-
tract.

All right. Well, I wanted to get to that,
Mr. Smith. :

With regard to the unions, such as Local 33
for an example, is it that Local 33 directly
employs Rittenhouse or are you indirectly in
some fashion employed by Local 337

The local union does not directly employ
Rittenhouse. The Local 33 has a health and
welfare fund that directly employs Ritten-
house.




1
[
<

Q.

TS

Low, ws used an example Local 33, and you
Lhmd Saiu, L tnile 1z oa falvr characterization
oI the testimony —-— if 1t isn't tell me --
vou g5id vou were employed indirvectly by the
antion in that  yvou're employed by their
nealtn and woeilare board. Is that so?

Tnat would pe courrect, Mr. Hhoads.

Doew thart Lpply to the other locals that you
enunsrited for usy

Mot Sirwvtiy in the healtn-care field, but
W mey - Mttenhouse perviorms a direct
te other funds velated t©o those
union loucal numbers., I was trying to keep
it chavocrterized Lo VOur question of
hesltb~care Ladustry, or health-care field.

gervice

Hoew, with rvegard to the health-core field,
othey thon Local 33's health and welfare
poacd, are there any other unions that wyou
consalt witn?

We  Jdo work for  the United paperworkers,
Loeal 286 of vhiltadelphia.

Now, with vegavd o Locals 33 and 286, do
you, in iact, wiether it be a contract or at
lease keloa enployed by them, were you em-
ploeved by theis in the rnime period of cal-
endar year L1B7ar

I velieve we would have been, yes.

boes thers, in fact, exist any contract be-
Lween Rittenhouse and Local 33, the welifare
board?

Yes, there ig.

And similarly, is there one with the board
of TLocal 2867

Yes, there is.
Were vou a party to both of those contracts?
Yes, I wau.

Now, with respectr to vour functions, duties
that you perlfcermed, the consulting work that
yvou pertorm for those two boards of those
lccals, would vou expound on that for the
Comnission, please? What exactly is it that
they consu’t you on?



In particular reference, I would start with
Local 33, if vyou like. When we were re-
tained, they were having tremendous adminis-
trative difficulty. They retained us to try
to put it in a computer form. Also, they
had difficulty at the time with coverage
from Blue Cross of New Jersey, Blue Shield,
major medical. They were having difficulty
of getting their claims processed due to
some previous lack of administrative corpor-
ations. They retained my firm, myself, to
negotiate directly with Blue Cross to get
the benefits reinstated on their behalf. We
were successful in doing that. Also, we
were successful on their behalf of getting
the rates that the fund was paying Blue
Cross reduced. We negotiated specifically,
I believe, with Don &tewart, who is the head
of New Jeyrsey Blue Cregs for the aroup
field. We also were given accolades and
written commendation for the services that
we did perform in that field for them by not
only the bcard, hut Blue Cross.

We feel we did a pretty viable service, and
I think the board did so spread that upon
their own record commernding us on the Fjob
that was done by our £irm. And that would
be the forte or type of operations and some
types of consulting that we did or do for
that fund.

Well, with regard to the health and welfare
boards, what type individuals comprise those
boards? By that I mean, are they solely
comprised by wunion representatives or are
there other type individuals on them, if you
know?

The boards are generally administered by
employer trustees and the equal counterpart
of labor trustees. Generally at their meet-
ings they have counsel present and an ac-
counting firm.

Well, with regard to ILocal 33, again, and
I'm confining now my questions to that local

Yes, sir.

—-— at least for the time being, 1'11 inform
you when I switch, there came a2 time, then,
when you entersd into a formal contract, did
there nect?




A, A Yorwmal contract regarding their welfare
Thrd?
(. Yes, in otiicr words, hiring veu as Ritten-

hou.te.

a, Yy
Q. Whon was thac?
B, Yoo tne best of wmy reccllection, and I'm

vagde on  time period, it wight have been
L9 ~= latter part of V74, Y753, somswhere in
thav area.  And, again, Mr. PRoovads, I'm not
positive.

Local 23%s I'ental Carve Contracts

How dental carve service
was described by Smith:

{8

were provided for Iocal 33 members

A, Local 23 MHealvth and Welfare Fund has no den-—
tal coverage. What Local 33 huas are inde—
pendently negotiated contracts with the den-—
te.l benetfit included with, I believe, three
specific companies or vestaurants in  the
Cherry f:ill arvea, and that is handled in
direct necotsationz by the local union with
the employer to negotiate the benefit on bhe-—
halt of the individual.

Now  American Denval Cocperation then pro-—-
vides the service to provide the benefit
that the local union negotiated. So that is
wnat I was trying to explain when telling
you they do not participate through a wel-
fare fund. The employver would pay North
American on a direct basis.

Q. Bo that it is the employer of these memnbers
of Local 33 that happen to have the services
of, I'11 refer to it as N.A.D.P., that's
North American Dental Plan. Is that so?

A, There would be an agreement to that type,
ves,
Q. And  chet would be the ulvimate benefir of

the employees, the moubers of Local 33 en—
Ploved by c©nat vartizular establishnent;
isnft that correct?

A, Mo guestion awout itv.
gquested the  Llocal un
penecLit, 1t would
thaeir behalif,

1T the empioyee re-
lon to negotiate the
-nan be negoctiated in
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All right. You had mentioned three estab-
lishments, I believe you said the Cherry
Hill area. Would you name those for us, if
you can?

Again, many houses, restaurants; I believe
it was the Hyatt House in Cherry Hill, the
Holiday Inn, and, again to the best of my
recollection, the Coach House would be a
third. There may be a fourth. I can't
recall.

Now, you say that N.A.D.P. has the contracts
with the employers with respect to this den-
tal plan. How is it that you know that?

Because we're retained by North BAmerican
Dental as their consultant, and I would be
knowledgeable to that fact.

When was it that you were contracted by
N.A.D.P. as a consulting agency?

Again, to the best of my recollection, we
first started negotiations with  North
American, 1975 sometime.

You say you started negotiations with

N.A.D.P. is that to suggest that there

later became a contract with N.,A.D.P.7?
That's correct.
Do you know when that contract was?

It was several revisions to it and negoti-
ations went on for about a year. I don't
know if it was officially signed in '76 and
was effective in =-- an ongoing relationship
in '75. I don't have it in front of me to
refresh my recollection.

Mr. Smith, excuse me if I have asked vyou
this, I don't believe I did. Do you know a
gentleman by the name of Joseph Cusumano?
Yes, I do.

What is Cusumano's relationship, if any,
with N,A.D,P,?

Mr. Cusumano’s is president of North
American Dental.
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I show you what's been previously marked for
identification Commission Exhibit 1 and pur-
ports to be an agreement between the
parties, Health Corporation of American,
North American Dental Plan and Rittenhouse
Consulting Enterprises, Inc. TE€ you would,
would vyou look at that dJdocument and Jjust
first tell me if you can recognize it.

It appears to be a document, it's by North
American Dental and Rittenhouse Consulting
Enterprises,

All right. Do you identify this, then, at
least, to be the copy of the agreement that
we had alluded bto earlier between you and
North American Dental Care?

Mr. Rhoads, in the effort tc save time,
would this be the specific document sub-
poenaed from my office that we turned over
to you?

Yes, it is.

All right. “Then I would identily the docu-
ment.

Natale Contacted Smith

Smith

confirmed that Ralph MNatale, an associate

crime figures, was his dental care contact with Local

local 170:

Q.

And at the point in time, the time frame
during which you negotiated and ultimately
went to contract with that local, with whom
did you deal on the welfare board at that
time?

Initial contact was from the, one of the
co-chairman of the board, and the union
representative at the time was Mr. Ralph
Natale, who approached wme with his account-
ant. I believe it was Troliano, Nick Troiano
and Ragone, C,P.A, fivm in Cherry Hill, and
I believe 1 was approached at Lthe same time
by both men i1f we would consider taking this
ageount.

With vegard to this time frame, then, in
1974, how long had Rittenhouse Consulting
Enterprises been in existence?

of organized

33,

formerly



If my memory serves me, they came in exis-
tence the end of 1972, beginning of '73.

And directing your attention now to the
employment capacity of Rittenhouse with
health and welfare boards, was Local 33 the
first one with whom you contracted?

As to a health and welfare fund, it would
have been.

Now, who reached out for whom? By that I
mean, did Natale come to you or did yvou go
to him and offer vyour services? How did
that work?

I was originally contacted by their account~-
ant from the fund. It was my first contact
and I was contacted by themn.

Now, the second part of my guestion, or the
second question was, did you ever come to
learn how it was, what led the accountant to
you?

The accountant informed me at the time that
the person or people that were handling
their ministerial administrative operations
were discharged. They were left up in the
air for someone immediately to come in and
take over, you know, the operation of the
administrative portion of the fund's work.
That 1s what the reason was given to me at
that time.

Now, Mr. Smith, I'm not asking motive. What
I'm simply asking you is, if vou know, how
was 1t that the accountant was aware that
Rittenhouse Consulting Enterprises, Inc.,
was a possible cure-all? How did they even
know you were in that business?

Well, the accounting firm would be aware
because, I indicated, we Thandled their
severance fund, which this accounting firm
also was a member of that board. S50 he
would be totally knowledgeable of our ser-
vice and capabilities in performing the type
of work they needed. Now, as to who he
spoke to, I assume he spoke to the board,
you know, of trustees, before he contacted
me.
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Now, you mentioned that Mr. Natale was a
co-chalrman as well as a union rep. Do you
know if at that time in 1974 Mr. Natale
enjoyed any position within the union other
than union rep for the welfare board?

Again, I don't know the sequence of events,
but there was common knowledge that Mr.
Natale was co-chairman of the welfare board
and he was co~chairman of the severance
board and, also, a representative of the
local union, ko answer your question.

Do you know whether he was an officer in
Local 337

T believe him to be an officer.
Do you know what it was?

Again, I believe it was treasurer of the
local uninon or financial secretary/
treasurer of the local union,

Now, we are now referring, of course, tO
this as Local 33. To your knowledge, had it
ever been known by any other numerical des-
ignation?

This local was formevly known as Local 170.
It was changed approximately a year and a
halt ago.

Do you have any personal knowledge as to why
it was changed?

No, sirv, [ wouldn't.

With regard to Mr. Natale, was he literally
a party to the contract between Rittenhouse
Consulting Enterprises and the health and
welfare board of Local 337

He would have been a party because, not only
being co-chairman, but when my firm was re-
tained, there was a trustee meeting in which
I attended with all the trustees present and
they elected to retain me.

Well, did vou ever attend a meeting of the
welfare board, prior to the actual awarding
of the contract, during which time there was
a vote on the contrvact to be awarded to your
comnpany’?”
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Again, to the best of my recall, I was
present at a meeting, sir.

And do you recall how Mr. Natale voted? By
that I mean, did he vote against hiring your
firm or did he vote for hiring your firm?

Again, to the best of my recall, and you're
going back some years, I believe there was a
discussion of the board without me being
present. I was then asked to discuss what
services we were going to do and what
undertakings we would go forward with to
perform by neqgotiations with Blue Cross, and
I was asked to explain some of our in-depth
service that we would perform,

At that point, a little later on they had a
private discussion, then I was told that the
board had unanimously approved our firm and
we had the contract.

So I assume the answer 1s yes, Mr. Natale
being a member of the board, it was
unanimously voted?

Yes, along with the other trustees.

Do you know of your own personal knowledge,
prior to the actual vote by the board
contracting, vyou whether Mr. Natale ever
sponsored vyou, talked in vyour behalf,
recommended you?

I was never present 1f that type of thing
was discussed. I would have assumed he was
pleased with our services of the severance
fund. I'd see no reason why he wouldn't
recommend us. But I was not present for the
statement that you just made.

k* k%

Did you know Ralph Natale prior to the time
that you had contracted with Local 33's
welfare board and, if so, how long?

I had known Ralph MNatale prior to the
welfare contract. As indicated, we've done
other work, either via the local union for
other funds. There was a prior
relationship, some type. I did know him for
approximately four or five years prior to,
or three years prior to that. Again, I'm
vague on it. I don't recall.




89 -

Well, had that prior relationship been one
on a business level or social?

Tt was one of a casual acquaintance, nothing
out of the ovrdinary.

Well, do you recall how vou came to Kknow
Mr. Natale?

Mr. Rhoads, not specifically. Through the
yvears 1 go to many functions, Llabor func-
tions, entevtainment functions, benefit
functions, all types, whevre many labor
leaders are there, and, again, it could have
been, and I'm trying to he as c¢lose to it as
possible, where a rtvelationship developed
through those type of meebings. That would
be as close at this point as I can answer
YOu.

Now, there came a time when Mr. Natale was
no  longer an officer within that union;
isn't that so?

That’s correct.

Do you know what reason, 1f any, was the
cause of his not remaining as an officev of
that union?

It*s public knowledge why, Mr. Rhoads, that
I'm sure everyone is aware of, in this area,
at any rate.

Mr. Natale was on trial and convicted of a
felony. And T believe you cannot retain
office, union office, 1if you have been con-
victed of a felony charge.

During the course of your relationship with
Mr., Natale did you ever have occasion to
discuss with Mr. Navtale in more specific
areas his conviction?

WITNESST COUNSEL: I object as to what
discugsions Mr. Smith might have had with
Mr, MNatale about what he was convicted on
has any pertinency to a health~care investi-
gation, 1 fail to see, and plus the normal
objections about hearsay.

MR. RHOADS: May I respond to that?

THE CHATHMAN: I*m not sure ¥ heard your
guestion, S0 --
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MR, RHOADS: Mr, Chairman, what I am elicit-
ing from this witness 4is his background
knowledge of Mr, Natale, a man that he has
already testified was a union official in a
union which awarded a contract to this wit-
ness's company, and our scope, of course,
involves the incursion of ¢riminal elements,
organized crime, into the health-care indus-
try, and 1 suggest that this is a pertinent
area and I suggest that this witness's know~
ledge of Mr. Natale's background becomes
pertinent as does his relationship with Mr.
Natale, I suggest, becomes highly verti-
nent.

WITNESS® COUNSEL: Mr. Lane, Commissioner
Lane, the questions were relative to signing
of a contract in 1973 or '4. The questions
are now whethey in 1979 or '80, at a much
later date, he had discussions with Natale
as to what he was convicted for.

BY MR. RHOADS:

Q. With regard to Mr. Natale, do you know when
it was that Mr. Natale was no longer an
officer within that local?

A, Again, Mr. Rhoads, I believe it might have
been about a year and a half ago, two years
ago, possibly. Again, it's just recall.

Q. Do you know who his successor was, if any?

A, I believe hisg successor would have been
Edward McBride.

Q. Do you know a gentleman by the name of
Albert Daidone?

A, Yesg, I would. He's a representative of
Local 33.

Smith's $10,000 "Bonus"

_ Commission counsel next asked Smith what role Ralph Natale
played in the award of a $10,000 bonus to Smith's company by Local
33's health and welfare fund:

Q. During the course of your contract with
Local 33's welfare board, 4did there come a
time, to vyour knowledge, that Mr. Natale
moved for you to get a beonus as a result of
the work you had been doing?




~ 101 =~

Mr. Rhoads, I don't know if Mr. Natale ever
moved to get me a bonus in the way you're
framing the question. I was awarded a bonus
by the board, and, as I indicated earlier, 1
was given several accolades by the entire
board for the job that was done for them and
the amount of reduction that I was able to
negotiate for this fund with Blue Cross,
which I again don't recall the exact figures
but was in excess of $75,000. They found a
very favorable job was done and the entire
board awarded me or the firm that bonus, SO
not in the framework that you're posing the
gquestion.

Well, what was the amount of the bonus?

Again, Mr. Rhoads, we deal with several
firms. To the best of my recollection, I
think it was $10,000, in that area of money.

Prior to the award of this bonus, did you
have any discussions with Ralph Natale along
the lines of your being awarded the bonus?

If I did, I don't have any exact recall to
any discussion. I didn‘t know if the board
was going to give me an award of anything,
and I didn't know the amount. Ind that
decision was made at the beoard with all
board members present. They made that deci-
sion, and I was told what they wanted to do
ftor me.

Who told you?

So any of that discussion would have to have
neen between the board members and not me.

That probably is so. What I am asking you
simply 1is: Did you, either prior to the
award of the bonus or subsedquent to the
award of the bonus, ever have a discussion
with Ralph Natale involving the bonus you
received?

Not to my specific recollection other than
Mr. Natale at the time reflecting his
approval of the fine 7job that he and the
hoard members felt at that point in time.

If you know, did Mr. Natale vote for award-
ing you the bonus?
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A, I would assume he was one of the board mem-
pers. Not assume, he was a board member and
they all voted and it was a unanimous de-
cision. 'T don't know who proposed the
award, but he was one of the board members
and they voted in a collective vote.

0. And how was thal award treated by you? And
by that I simply mean, was the award con-
sidered income by Rittenhouse for that year,
or was it taken by you personally? How was
it treated?

A, Mr. Rhoads, that would be income to the
firm. All monies veceived would go, from
any contract, directly to the company that
it belonged to.

Smith and Paperworkers Local 286

Smith confirmed that his company also had a "data processing,
ministerial™ contract with Paperworkers Local 286, and that Carlos
Simone, the local's international representative, helped to swing
the contract to Rittenhouse. Simone, a previous witness, had re-
fused to answer any questions relative to his local's relationships
with Smith or Rittenhouse. Smith's testimony on Local 286 and
Simone:

Q. Now, with regard to Local 286, that's United

paperworkers., Did you, in fact, enter into
any contract with United Paperworkers?

A, In what area are you gspeaking of?

Q. Health care. The welfare, health welfare
plan board.

A, We did, in fact, enter into an agreement to
do some data processing and ministerial ser-
vice for that firm.

Q. That would be for the health care fund?

A, Health and welfare fund.

Q. Now, prior to your being awarded that con-
tract with the health and welfare board, had
you done any other work for Local 28672

A, Yes, gir.

Q. For how long a period of time had you been
associated with Local 28672




Q.

A,

- 103 -

Yes, sir.

For how long a period of time had you been
asscciated with Local 2867

Approximately three years, prior to that.

Roughly, 1973. Who would have been the
of ficers or members of the health and wel-
fare board, 1f vyou know, of that local?

I think I ought teo clarity that £or you,
Mr. Rhoads.

We have a specific set amount of duties with
the Local 286 health and welfare board. We
do not attend their fund meetings. We
strictly do the data processing, ministerial
work for that fund, so we don't come in con-
tact as a general with their board. Our
firm did come 1in contact with the two
co-chairmen of their welfare board to estab-
lish this particular contract when our
facilities were inspecled by their board
members.

With regard to the union representative to
the health and welfare board, or representa-
tives, who were they in 19767

Carlos Simone.

Anyone else?

Are you speaking of from the labor side?

Yeg, I am.

To the best of my knowledge, 1t was Cavrlos
Simone.

Prioy to 1976, did you know Carlos Simone?
Yes.

Did you know him personally, social acquain-~
tances?

1 knew Carlos Simone on a business-rela-
tionship basis, some soccial.

For how long a period of time prior to 1976
had you known him?
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A, Possibly four or five years. Again, Mr.
Rhoads, it may go back, Carlos Simone's
case, and I don't recall, much further

back. We knew each other casually from the
industries that we were involved in at the
time.

Q. Do you have any personal knowledge as to
whether Carlos Simone recommended you to the
board prior to their hiring you?

A, I would hope so. I believe I reguested him
to do it, to put a bid in, amongst other
bidding contractors.

Q. Did he indicate to you one way or another as
to whether he would do it or not?

A. He indicated who I should make the proposal
to and how to address, or to whom to address
it to the tfull board and through their
attorney.

Smith was questioned about allegations that Dr. William T.
DeFeo of Camden, who had become a competitor for labor union dental
care business, was forced out of a contract with Bartenders Local
54 by Natale:

Q. Mr. Smith, I want to go back to my question-
ing with Mr. Natale, and along those lines,
was there an occasion during which time you
had a meeting, the participants of which, at
least, in part, were Mr. Natale, yourself
and a gentleman by the name of Dr. DeFeo?

A, Would you clarify specifically what meeting
or what -- you know, what you're referring
to?

Q. Yes. I'11 start it this way: Do you know a
Dr. DeFeo?

A. Yes, I do.
Q. How do you know Dr. DeFeo?

A, Originally introduced to him by officers and
officials of North American Dental.

0. and did you ever know Dr. DeFeo to be a pro-
vider of dental plans?

A, Yes. My initial meeting with him was in
that professional position of him providing
service for North American.
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Did there ever come a time, Lo your know-
ledge, when Dr. DeFeo left North Am:rican
Dental Plan, the employ of Joseph Cisumano?

Yes, that time did come about.
And do you know approximately what that was?

Again, the best of my recollection, three -~
approximately three years ago or in that
area, sir.

Did you ever know Dr. DeFeo to be in the
husiness of providing dental plans such as
that which North American Dental Plans pro-
vide?

I became aware of 1t after he left the em-
ploy of North American.

Did you ever come to know whether Dr. DeFeo
at any time was trying to solicit the bus-

iness of Local 54 in Atlantic City? And by
that, obviously, I mean with regard to pro-
viding their dental care plan.

I would like to elaborate a little bit, Mr.
Rhoads, on the prior statement when I said
that Dr. DeFeo left the employ of North
American.

Teir relationship between Dr. Delfeo and
North American changed about that point in
time that I mentioned. But there was an
ongoing relationship of some nature of pro-
viding services with North American during
that period of time.

Now, I just wanted to clear that point up
that he did not directly leave emplcyment in
that vein. It was a different form of the
relationship that had developed.

Now, within the context that we have just
been discussing Dr. DeFeo, and that is to
say, if you will agree with me, as a compet-
itor with North American Dental Plan, did
vou have a meeting with Dr. DeFeo, Ralph
Natale and vourself, prior to September
20in, 1977, whevein there was a discession
involving Dr. DeFeo's trying or attempting
to contract health and welfare boards in
order to provide dental care services to
them?
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Te's very difficult for me to specifically
target a date and answer your question that
way . I would also appreciate it 1f you
could identify the area or the place of such
a meeting. Maybe that would help me refresh
my recollegtion.

Well, have you ever been to a Holiday Inn in
the Chervy Hill area?

I've been in most of the Cherry Hill loca-
tions in my professional capacity, so it
would be there or anywhere else,

How about the Rickshaw?

Same answer would apply. There would have
been a meeting that I do recall at the Rick-
shaw with Dr. DeFeo and Mr. Natale.

Now, other than the Rickshaw, did you meet
with Mr. Natale and Dr. DePFeo at a Holiday
Inn in the Cherry Hill area wherein a dis-
cussion took place involving Dr. DeFeo's
attempt to contract with Local 54 during
which time Ralph Natale said, words to the
effect, "Dr. DeFeo, stay out of it. That
gnion belongs to my brother, Larry Smith"?

Mr. Rhoads, I don't know the sequence of the
meetings. You mentioned the Rickshaw, vou
mentioned the Holiday Inn. Now you're mak-
ing a statement that was supposedly made. T
don't recall that specific statement ever
being made in my presence. I have testified
to that earlier.

I also have no exact recall of a meeting
specifically at the Holiday. I do recall a
meeting at the Rickshaw, though.

Well, what about =~- I don't helieve vyou
answered the gist of the conversation. What
about the gist of the conversation? Do you
remember a conversation wherein Ralph Natale
directed Dr. DeFeo to back off from his
attempts to negotiate with Local 54 to pro-
vide health-care plan because it belonged to
his brother, Larry Smith? And "his broth-
er," I certainly don't mean his blood-
related brother. Do you remember that?

Mr. Rhoads, with all due respect, we have
hit "brother" four times. Let me again say
to you, as 1in previous testimony, number
one, "brother® 1s a very commnly used word
in the labor movement,
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Number two, 1 have explained in prior testi-
mony that I have absolutely no recall of
that type of statement being made in my pre-
sence. If a statement like that was made, I
would not be privileged to it and T do not
recall any such statement like that one.

Mr. Smith, if vyou know, did there come a
time when Dr. Defeo did, in fact, withdraw
his attempt to contract Local 5472

Mr, Rhoads, Dr. DeFeo at one point in time
had solicited and made many contract bids
with several different locals, of which some
he was awarded, some he was not. 54 he was
not. S0 to answer that, I don't believe he
was —~— 1 know he was not awarded that con-
tract. I also can say that North American,
with permission of the union, immediately
negotiated a moratorium of rate for three
vears and the fund's benefit from six-year
no-inflation no-increase contract. So
that’s my recollection of that.

Mr. Smith, I‘m going to show you what's been
marked Commission Exhibit 9 for identifi=-
cation. Would you lock at it and tell me if
yvou can identify that?

I believe I have seen a copy of this at some
point, ves,

For the record, I will identify this. It
purports to be a copy of a letter and it has
a caption in the, above the letterhead, a
William T. DeFeo, D.D.S,. It gives his ad-
dress. Tt's dated September 20, 1977. The
addregsee is one Nadine P, Poulos,
P-o~u—-1l-0-5, Hotel and Restaurant Employees
and Bartenders International Union Welfare
Fund, Naperville, 1Illinois, vre Local 54,
Atlantic City, and it reads: *Unfortu-
nately, due to present clrcumstances, we are
withdrawing our dental proposal at this
time.

"We would like to thank yvou for your consid-
eration.® This 1is signed purportedly by a
William T. DeFeo.

Mr. Smith, do vou Know if those Ydue to pre-
sent circumstances® were the fact that Mr.
Ralph Natale told Mr. DeFeo get out of that
union?

My, Rhoads, no, 1 do not know if Mr. Natale
or anyone else sald, made that statement.
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THE TESTIMONY -~ THIRD DAY

THURSDAY, DECEMBER 11, 1980

Who Got the $150,0007

The public hearings resumed with a lransitional statement by
Commissioner Patterson connecting the previous day's work with

Torthcoming testimony. He noted that the Commission was now
entering "the climactic phase of its depiction of an organized
crime—-influenced health care scam in South Jersey.® So far, he

said, nine witnesses had provided details on this enterprise in
which financial transactions amounting to almost one mnmillion
dollars took place. Commissioner Patterson said:

The corporate and personal manipulations
of books and records in these transactions
reguired months  of dissection by the
Commission's investigative accountants.
This scrutiny eventually led to the
discovery that more than $150,000 of this
cash generation <ould naot be acceanted for.

Despite the accounting difficulties
encountered, however, this unexplained horde
of money was traced by the S.C.I. to one
individual, namely, Larry Smith, the
Rittenhouse consultant who served both the
business entrepreneurs who concocted the
dental care operation and certain labor
leaders who misdirected their union locals?
health and welfare funds in the process.

Today we will show further that this
consulitant's obvious conflict of interest
was promoted by an alliance with known
underworld figures for the purpose of
diverting funds to their own illegal use at
the expense, in this single exemplar, of at
least 50,000 union members whose welfare the
health plan was supposed to serve.

Additionally, this morning's public
hearing segment will demonstrate how known
members of organized crime aided and abetted
this monoply. A key witness will be an
informant who himsolf participated in
discussions by crime family mobsters about
the bagmen and the vecipients of the loot
this nonopoly produced. His testimony will
be confirmed by law enforcement authorities
who have heen cooperating with the S.C.1. in
its probe of these depredations, The keoy
guestion we hope to answer today is: What
was the (inal disposition of the $150,0007
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Dr. Defeo, Again

Before resuming its questioning of Larry Smith, the Commission
summoned Dr. DeFeo, the Camden dentist who had "withdrawn®" a
proposal to provide dental care for Bartenders Local 54 at Ralph
Natale's insistence. Smith on Wednesday could not recall that
Natale had told Dr. DeFeo he had to back out because Local 54's
health care plan belonged to "my brother, Larry Smith," Dr. DeFeo
was even more evasive than Smith had been, to the point that he had
to be confronted with answers to questions put to him at an 5CI
oxeccutive session prior to the public hearing.  The keastimony that
prompted the veiteration ol Dr. Deleo's cxccublive gseuanlon responses
wenk as follows:

Q. Prior to your losing the contract for Local
54, you had a meeting with Ralph Natale,
did you not?

A. Yes.
Q. And Mr. Lawrence Smith?
A, No.

Q. Tell us about the meeting with Ralph Natale
with regard to your losing Local 54.

A, Well, we had started to service the group
and we were in service about, I would have
to quess, twe or three weeks, and I was
called by Mr. MNatale, wanted to see me. 1
met with him and he informed me that he had
made a mistake, that he should have checked;
that he had a previous commitment and he

would =~ T wanted -- asked me 1if I would
relinquish the contract because he had made
a mistake. I agreed to do so and 1 wrote

the international and told them at this time
I could not service 1t any more because I
didn't want to embarrass him mor myself. I
thought that that was the best thing to do.

Q. Well, Doctor, wasn't it, in addition to
that, that Mr. Natale suggested that it was
going to go to his friend, Lawrence Smith?

A, He did not say that to me.

)

He never said that to you?
A He never said that to me.
MR. RHOADS: May I have a moment, please.

(fhere is a brief pausc.)
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Dr. DeFeo, do you recall testifying before
the State Commigssion of Investigation on
January 31st, 19807

Yes,
And that was in a session that was held in

what we characterize as an executive session
and it is, in fact, a private hearing?

'Yes.

I will refer you to the Ltranscript of that
hearing, more particularly, Page 24, TI'm
going to read in part, lines 5 through 24
and it reads:

"Question" -- and contextually, this has to
do with a meeting that you had with Ralph
Natale. "Question: There may have been two

meetings?

"Answer: There may have. I think one
meeting was accidental, really, and this
meeting was not. When he told wme -- no, I
don't think ~-- no, I remember now. I think
it was the Holiday Inn on Route 70, across
from the race track. I believe that was
when he called me and told me that he had
made a mistake and that he would like me, as
a gentleman, to relinquish the contract.

"Question: Why did he say he would like vyou
to relinguish the contract?

"Answer: Because he had made a mistake. As
I found out later, it was already committed
through Larry Smith to North American.

"Question: Did he mention that it was going
to his friend, Larry Smith?

"Answer:_ I think he did and I think that he
assumed that T knew that.

"Ouestion: But you had been negotiating for

‘a period of time, Had he ever made --" you

interrupt with an answer, "No," then the
guestion continues, "-- known to you =-="
going to the next page, "Answer: No —-—- not

until that time.

"Question: S0 after vyou had made the
agreement vyou're called to a meeting and
you're asked to --

"Answer; Relinguish the contract.
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"Question: pDid you ever do anything to
relinguish?" "Answevr: Yes.

"Question: Why «id  you relinquish the
contract?

"Answoer: Well, he asked me to velinquish
it, That was all 1 nceded. I just felt

that I really didn't want part of that
organization.

"Question: Did you have any fteavs?
"AnSWe r: Well, I don't know that I had a
fear. I just didn't want to do business

with those kind of pcople.

"Question: When vyou say ‘those kind of
people, ' what does that mean?

"Answer: Well, I meant just my opinion that
1 don't think that I wanted to do business
with individuals that may --

"Question: Hurt someone?

"Answer: Perhaps."

DeFeo continued to testify contrary to his executive

about his remarks at the private session on

Counsel asked the dentist if anyone

had talked
January 31,

1980, that caused him to give different responses at the public

hearings:

Q.

I will rephrase that. What I'm saying to
you is, subsequent to your appearance before
this Commission in January of 1980, have you
met with Lawrence Smith? E

NoO .

Subsequent to your appearance here in
January of 1980, have you met or had a
conversation with Ralph Natale?

No.

Has anyone suggested to you or told you that
that conversation that you testified to
before this Commission in January of 1980
did not happen the way you had told us it
did, but that Ralph Natale never said to you
"That union 1is going to go to my [Criend,
Lawrence Smith"?
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A. Did somebody say that to me?
Q. Yes.
A, No.

Commissioner Francis sought to improve Dr. DeFeo's recollec-
tions of what Natale told him:

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER FRANCIS:

0. Did Mr. Natale tell you why he wanted to
meet with you?

A, - Not at the time, nco.

Q. When you met with him, he asked you if you
would withdraw your contract?

A, Yes.

Q. aAnd you agreed to do so?

A, Yes.

Q. Now, when he asked you to withdraw, a

natural question occurring to anyone would
be why do you want me to withdraw. pDid you
ask him something like that?

A, He said he had made a mistake, that he
should have checked back with his locals,
and I just assumed that he made a mistake.

Q. Okay.

A, And I didn't -- as I said, I didn't want to
embarrass him or embarrass myself.

0. Well, whon he told you that he had made a
mistake, «id you say to him, "Where is it
qoing?"

A, No, I did not.

Q. Did you ask him what mistake had he made?
A, No, I did not.

0. Weren't you naturally curious as to who was
going to yet the work 1f you were not?

Al I didn't recact that way at the time, that I
can recall.
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Well, you must have gliven some response to
Mr. Natale when he said he had made a mis-
take and he wanted to give the work some-
where else, did you not?

No, I did not make ~-
You didn't say anything?

-=— any comments at all. The only thing I
think, 1 presume because he said that, that
they were not going te have a dental plan.

This was a contract that vyou hoped to be
profitable? You weren't running a charity,
were vyou, Dr. DelPFeao?

No, of course not.

Here's a man who just told you you were not
going to get the work any more. Are you
telling us you make no response whatsoever?

No, I did not.

What was your response? Did you ask him why
you were not getting the work?

His reason was he made a mistake. Again I
presume that at the time that they were
ready for a dental contract, and I Jjust let
it go at that.

S0, Mr. Natale says vyou'tre through, you're
not going to get the work, he made a mis-
take, you don't say a word, you get up and
leave the room. Is that your testimony?

Yes.

{The witness confers with counsel.)

No, he didn't say 1t that way, of course.
Isn't, in fact, what happened during that
meeting at the Holiday Inn 1is Jjust what you
told us in private session?

Yas,

That 1s, that Mr., Natale told you that he
had made a mistake, that you weren't going
to get the work, that he had promised 1t to

his friend Larry Smith? Isn't that what
happened?
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A. No, I don't believe that that wag sgaid at
that meeting. If you check back on that, I
think I was specifically signalling out that
meeting because that was when he asked me to
relinquish the contract. There was nothing
said at that meeting to me about Larry
Smith. I didn't even know the man.

Q. So subsequently you meet Mr, Smith with Mr.
Natale?

A. Yes.

Q. And Mr. Smith said he's the one who is going
to be doing the work?

A, Well, he said that he was consultant for
North American and that he would go through
his company.

0. And was it at that time that you realized
that it was Smith who was going to get the
work that you had hoped you would get?

A. I guess, perhaps.

o. And is it fair to say that it was Mr. Natale
who had made that change from you to Mr.
Smith?

A, It would have to be an assumption.

One last segment from Dr. DeFeo's executive segsion testimony
on January 31, 1980, was read into the public hearing record before
the witness was dismissed:

"Question: What happened?

"Answer: That was, I think, when I met with
Larry and Ralph that night, and again it was
not a meeting. I wasn't called there for a
meeting, I happened to meet them acciden-
tally there, or I was invited or something.
I forget what it was. But we sat at the
table and Larry Smith came over. I didn't
even know he was there. That's when he teld
me that I shouldn't negotiate with them be-
cause that belongs to them and everything in
New Jersey belongs +to Larry Smith, and
through North American."

Did the Mob Share $153,0007?

The Commission recalled Larry Smith to determine if he could
remember what happened to $153,854 in unexplained prqfits that was
generated through his Rittenhouse consulting company in 1978. The
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had traced all of more

than

in cash transactions by Rittenhouse in connection with
dental plans and other activities -- except for that one horde of
cash for which no records existed. Smith's testimony:

As a result of the documents furnished us by
you for your transactions for the year 1978,
they are reflected in this graphic illustra-
tion and we show funds available and utiliz-
ed, Larry Smith, 1978. I direct your atten-
tion to the left-hand portion of this graph,
$836,239. Now, we have broken that out for
the disposition of those funds, or, at
least, part of those funds and we have found
a realty transaction; we have found acquisi-
tion of savings certificates, acquisition of
bank checks; payments to third parties, to
include vendors, related c¢orporations, re-
lated individuals: untraced vendors, per-
sonal taxes, both Federal and state, and we
come to this portion of the graph, and that
reads, "Unexplained cash on hand, $153,854"
for the year 1978.

Now, Mr. Smith, the Commission would be in-
terested to know, what did vyou do with
$153,854 for the year 197387

Mr. Rhoads, I think that's a good question
and I'm going to ask you one in return. Are
you asking me to certify that your figures
that are not certified -~ of if I'm incor-
rect, you let me know. Was this prepared on
a certified audit by a C.P.A. firm or a
C.P.A. accountant? Would you please answer
before you ask me to certify the figure?

I will indulge you on this one occasion.
This graph was prepared by an accountant em-
ployed by the State Commission of Investiga-
tion based upon documents furnished us by
you, inclusive of disposition of funds by
you for the calendar year 1978, and you had
astated under oath that you knew of no other
documents that you had withheld or somehow
negligently failed to furnish the S.C.I.

Now, I ask you again, what did you do with
5153,8547

Mr. Rhoads, I appreciate what you just
said. You didn't answer my question.
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Perhaps you deserve a more direct gquestion,
Mr. Smith.,

All right.

Didn't you give part of that cash or perhaps
all of that cash to Ralph Natale?

Absolutely not.

Didn't you give part of that cash or all of
that cash to Raymond "Long John"™ Martorano?

Absolutely not, and I don't even know the
individual, and I believe I stated under
testimony, previous testimony, 1 have no
business relationship, personal, business,
direct, indirect, or any other way. And
that doesn't exclude that I couldn't have
been in a public place, a restaurant or any-
where else in this country and the man could
have been present. I do not know this man,
have never dealt with this man in any fash-
ion, and absolutely resent the inference,

* % %

Mr. Smith, did you, during the year 1978, or
year subsequent thereto, give money derived
through your business ventures, one of which
is Rittenhouse Consulting Enterprises, Inc.,
to a man by the name of Angelo Bruno?

Absolutely not. I also testified I did not
know the man and, I'm testifying again, had
no business, direct, indirect, or any other
way.

You do know a gentleman by the name of
Charles Allen, don't you?

T know of him and I've met him.
And you have actually met him, haven't you?
Yes, sir.

You met him at Ralph Natale's house, didn't
you?

Leading up to strange Ccircumstances with a
lunatic, yes, sir.

The answer is yes? 'The answer is, yes, you
met him at Ralph Natale's house; 1is that
correct?
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Anything Angelo wanted to. Loan shark, just
anything he want.

Did Ralph Natale also engage in different
gambling operations on behalf of Angelo
Bruno?

Yes.

* k%

And prior to your entry into the protective
custody in the witness protection program,
could you tell us what your relationship
with Ralph Natale was?

I was his bodyguard and I worked for him do-
ing different things like burning, burning
businesses down, beating up people, hijack-
ing, things like that.

pid you also engage in different drug opera-
tions with Mr, Natale?

Yes, we did.

How often would you meet Mr. Natale in pur-
suit of these various activities?

Every day.

Is it fair to say, then, that you were a
very close associate of Mr. Natale's?

Yes,.

Informant Allen also tied Natale to Bruno's
Raymond (Long John) Martorano, who had testified at

previous session of the Commission's public hearing:

0.

A

Do you know a man named Raymond Martorano?
Yes, 1 do.

How long have you known him?

Many vyears.

Could you tell us, first of all, does Mr.
Martorano go by any nicknames?

Long John.

And could you give us a brief descrijtion of
who Long John Martorano is?

longtime

a
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Long John 1is a lieutenant in the Angelo
Bruno family and he deals in drugs and ciga-
rettes and things like that.

Did he also meet with Angelo Bruno on a
regqular basis?

Ch, yes.

Were you present at these meetings between
Long John and Angelo Bruno?

Many times, ves.

Do you know if there was any relationship
between Ralph Natale and Long John
Martorano?

Yes, there was.

Why would Ralph =~ well, why would Ralph
Natale meet with Long John?

For loanshark money, and they were in the
drug business together, also,

Did. Long John ever go to Ralph Natale for
anything in particular?

Yes.

Why would -- could you tell us why -- well,
how about if we do it this way: Could vyou
explain what Long John's responsibilities
were and what Ralph Natale's responsibil-
ities were, if they were different?
Responsibilities in what, now?

Well, in the organized crime family of
Angelo Bruno.

Well, they were on gambling and drugs and
they were responsible to Angelo Bruno only.

But did they have different areas of inter-

est?

Just money, I guess.

Would Ralph Natale ever go directly to
Angelo Bruno for anything?

Yes, he would.
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Why would he go directly to Angelo Bruno?

For loanshark money or different deals that
came up, you know.

Would he ever have to go to Angelo Bruno to
ask permission to perform certain deeds be-
fore he would perform those deeds?

Yes, almost always, ves.
Wwhy would he have to ask permission?

Because Angelo was the boss. You didn't do
nothing without cutting Angelo in.

Did Ralph Natale ever go to Angelo Bruno to
ask permission for a hit?

Yes.

Could you tell us what it means to go to ask
for a hit?

When he was going to kill Joey McGreal, he
went to Angelo Bruno and asked if it was
okay to kill him.

Without going into the details of that
particular murder, could you tell us why he
would have to go to Angelo Bruno for per-
mission to murder someone?

Well, djust in case, 7Jjust say, I wanted to
kill you, but you was with the family and I
would have to go ask them, make sure that
you, excuse me, that you did not owe them
any money or you didn't have any drugs out
on the street for them. See, they don't
want to lose any money.

So it's strictly a question of finances? If
I [owed] a great deal of money to Angelo
Bruno or any of his subordinates, Angelo
would probably say don't hit? :
Right.

But if I didn't owe that kind of money, then
it would be okay?

Right.
Do you know a man named Franny McDonald?

Yes, 1 do.
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How long have you known hin?

Just about all my life.

Do you know what his regqular occupation is?
He was also a bodyguard for Ralph Natale.

Well, first of all, what was his regular
occupation?

He's a bartender once in awhile.

Was he also a member of Ralph Natale's
union?

Yes, he was.

And that's Local 170. Correct?

Yes.

With reference to his bodyguard duties for
Ralph Natale, do you know what Franny
McDonald did for Ralph Natale?

He delivered drugs for him and burned places
down, also, strong-arm.

Is it fair to say that you and Franny
McDonald were on equal footing with regard
to Ralph NWatale?

I would say,lyes.

And did you have occasion to work together?

Yes, all the time.

Do you know a man named Mike Marrone?

Yes, I do.

And how long have you known him?

Oh, since 1950.

Do you know, do you now Mr. Marrone's pre-
sent occupation?

He was running a trucking outfit called Beer
Transit for Schmidt's Brewery.

Okay. That was his prior occupation.
What's Mr. Marrone doing now?

I believe he's in prison.
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0. Okay. Do you know why he's in prison pre-
sently?

A, For arson, I believe.,

Q. Did Mike Marrone ever do any work for Angelo
Bruno?

A, Sure, vyes.

Q. What type of work would he do for Angelo
Bruno?

A, Loan sharking, strong-arm, the same as I
would do.

Q. Well, is Mike Marrone an equal of yours and
Franny McDonald's or is he more the equal of
Ralph MNatale and Long John Martorano?

2, He would be up with Ralph Natale and Long
John,

Informant Links Smith to Mob

The informant testified next that Larry Smith and his Ritten-
house consulting company could not have obtained dental plan busi-
ness through Natale's labor union connections without the backing
of Crime Boss Bruno. In fact, Natale wanted to give the business
to a cousin but Bruno forced him to deal with Smith, the witness
stated. Allen first told about his own connections with Smith:

0. Do you know a man named Larry Smith?
A, Yes, I do.
Q. How long have you known him?

A, Since about 1972.

D Did you ever meet Mr. Smith?

A, Yes, I did, sure.

3. Do you recall who introduced vyou to Mr.
Smith?

A, T believe it was Frank Sheeran or a man

named Alfred O'Neill.

Q. Did Ralph Natale also introduce you to Mr.
Smith at some time?

A, Later on, yes, sir.
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When was that introduction?
I guess about 1975, around there.

Is there any special significance to an in-
troduction by Ralph Natale of anyone?

Yes. If Ralph was with somebody and he was
a nobody, he wouldn't introduce you to him.
But if he was somebody, he would introduce
you to him,

So it's fair to say, then, that Larry Smith
was somebody?

Yes.

What do you mean when you say Larry Smith isr‘

or was somebody?

He was with the people somehow or another.
What do you mean by "with the people"?
You know, with the family, the Mafia.

Was Larry Smith on the same footing as you
and Franny McDonald?

I would say he was a little higher because
he made him a lot of money.

Well, would Larry Smith ever engage in beat-
ings or burnings or anything like that?

Not that I know of, no.

He was strictly a money-maker?
Yes.

For the family?

Yes.

Do you know what Larry Smith did for a
living?

He was a business, a business =-- he would
run different businesses and get them to do
things. He was a consultant for business.

When you say =-- well, what kind of consul~
tant work would he do, to your knowledge?
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He used to go to unions and get them to take
certain dental plans.

and do you know how long Mr. Smith has been
in this line of business?

Ever since I know him.

Now, this consulting business, do you know
whether it had anything to do with dental
plans, for instance?

Yesg.

and did it have anything to do with any
other kind of plans?

He used to get dental plans and --
Would they also include pension plans?
Pension, pension fund plans, yes.

And severance plans?

Severance, vyes.

Now, without going into too great a detail,
do you know what he did for the unions as a
consultant on these plans?

He would go to different unions and be in-
troduced to different unions by people, and
he would get them to take his dental plan,
and he would work out a deal that they would
get so much money back.

Okay. We'll get into that later. Right now
I want to ask vyou, referring to Ralph
Natale's union in particular, Local 170 in
the Cherry Hill area or Camden area, did
Larry Smith set up a dental plan for that
union in particular?

Yes, he did.

Do you know how Larry Smith went about get-
ting that contract?

Ralph Natale had it all set up for, for his
cousin to run the dental plan, but he was

called to Philadelphia by Angelo Bruno.

Who was called?
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Ralph Natale was called to Philadelphia by
Angelo Bruno and Angelo told him, "No,
Ralph, your cousin's not going to have the
dental plan, Larry Smith is going to have
it."

Who, who is Ralph Natale's cousin?

Nicky Altimari.

When you say that Ralph Natale had it set up
so that Nicky Altimari was going to get the
contract, what do you mean by that?

Nick was going to run it for him.

Are you saying Ralph Natale is the one who
made the decision as to who was going to get
the contract and who wasn't going to get 1t?

Yes.

You're telling me originally he intended to
give it to Nick Altimari, but Angeloc Bruno
interceded?

Yes.

Correct? And what happened after Angelo
Bruno called Ralph Natale in?

He told Ralph that WNicky wasn't going to
have the dental plan, that Larry Smith was
going to handle it.

And did Larry Smith ever get that contract?
Yes. Yes, he did.

Do you know why it 1is that Angelo Bruno
interceded and made sure that Larry Smith

got that contract?

I believe that Larry's wife is some kind of
relation to Angelo Bruno.

But you don't have any idea what that rela-
tionship is?

No, I don't.

If that were incorrect, do vyou Kknow any
other reasons why Angelo Bruno would want to

have that contract directed toward Larry
Smith?
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No.

But it's fair to say, then, but for Angelo
Bruno's influence, Larry Smith probably
would not have gotten that contract?

No, he wouldn't.

And it's only because Angelo Bruno told
Ralph Natale so that Ralph Natale then gave
that to Larry Smith?

Yes,

How did you find out about all this?

I was there at the meeting.

What do you mean by these meetings?

Well, every once in awhile we was, we was
called down to Philadelphia to sit in on a
meeting with Angelo Bruno, and that was dig-
cussed one time.

How often would these meetings take place?

At least twice a month, maybe sometimes once
a week.

And would these meetings always be held in
the same place?

No .

Could you just give us a brief list of dif=-
ferent places where they might be held?

They would (be) held at Frank's Cabana, a
place <called the Oldtimers Club, Little
Cuz's, a place called Johnny Cupcakes', or
even over in Cherry Hill in the Holiday Inn
or else the Colosseum, and the Cent'Anni
Restaurant.

Is the Colosseum a restaurant?

It's a big place with a restaurant, yes, and
a bar and a swimming pool, things like that.

Do you know who the owner of that restaurant
is?

Ralph Natale run it.

Is he the owner or just the guy who runs it?
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Well, no. See there's different owners.
Everybody put their money in together and
they all have it together.

But are all these different owners on, let's
say, the title to the property?

I don't know. I never seen the title.

All right. Going back to these meetings,
whether they be weekly or bi-monthly, who
would be some of the people attending these
meetings?

Angelo Bruno, Chicki Narducci, Phil Testa,
Frank Sindone, Long John Martorano, some-
times Mike Marrone, Ralph Natale, myself,
Franny McDonald, people like that.

Would Larry Smith also attend.

Sometime.

How often would he attend?

Not wvery often, but he was there a few
times.

Why would Larry Smith attend?

Only if he was called down or something, or
if he was going to present, present a new
plan or something, then he'd going down.

Were you ever present at a meeting wherein
Larry Smith was also present?

Yes.

Do you recall any of the discussions at the
meeting when you and Larry Smith were both
present?

Not really, no.

Is it fair to say, though, that they prob-
ably did talk about dental plans, in gen-

eral?

I would say, yesg, that or severance plans or
something like that,

At least, that wouldn't conflict with your
menory of these meetings?

No.
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Did you ever have occasion to talk to Nick
Altimari about the way Larry BSmith got the
contract?

Yes.

The dental contract with Local 1707

Yes.

What did Nick Altimari tell you?

He was very mad and when he found out how
much money Ralph was getting out of it, he
said that Larry Smith was screwing him; he
should be getting, stealing more money than
that.

When you say "Ralph," you mean Ralph Natale?
Ralph Natale.

S Nick Altimari was of the opinion that
Larry Smith wasn't kicking enough money back

to Ralph Natale?

That's correct.

present when certain kickbacks were paid by Smith:

0.

Besides this contract for Local 170 that
Ralph Natale gave to Larry Smith, do you
know of any other business that Ralph Natale
sent the way of Larvy Smith?

Not that I can -- they was in on different
businesses, but I couldn't say, Yyou know,
you know, which, what they were.

All right. I understand you don't have the
ability perhaps to enumerate the different
busineses, but do yoin know from these gen-
eral conversations, from these meetings,
that it was move than Local 170 that Ralph
Natale and Larry Smith were working together
on?

Oh, yeah, he would bring him around to dif-
ferent union people and, you know, introduce
him angd tell them this is our man and he's
going to take care of us, you Xnow.

Were you present at any of these introduc=-
tions?

Allen testified that he was
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I was there, ves,

And these introductions would be to various
union officials, I assume?

Yes.

Okay. What would Ralph Natale get in return
for making these introductions?

He would get a kickback under the table.

And how do you know that Ralph Natale got

thig kickback under the table9

I was there a few times.

When you say you were there, did you witness
the actual cash or checks or anything else
pass between Larry Smith and Ralph Natale?
They don'*t deal in checks, always cash.

It's always cash?

Yes,

Did you witness the cash transfer from Larry
Smith to Ralph Natale?

Yes.

Could you tell us some of the different
occasions wherein you witnessed this trans-
fer from Larry Smith to Ralph Natale?

Well, just once in a while Larry would come
and hand Ralph an envelope, and Ralph would
always be happy to get an envelope and he'd
say, "That's my man," and then when we would
leave Ralph would, you know, take the money
out and count it.

And you saw Ralph take the money out of the
enve lope?

Yes,

and you also saw Larry Smith give that
envelope to Ralph Natale?

Yes.
How often did you witness this?

No more than once or twice.
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Do you recall one occasion 1in particular
where you witnessed that? I'm -- just for a
clarification, can you give us the details
of one of the instances where you witnessed
Larry Smith give an envelope to Ralph
Natale?

Well, they almost always met in Chervy Hill,
in the Holiday Inn there, and they would
have lunch there, and Larry would give Ralph
the envelope.

Do you know what Ralph Natale would do with
this money that he received from TLarry
Smith?

Not really. He would just, either, vyou
know, put it in his loan sharking or -- it
was his money. He could do anything he

wanted with it.

times delivered the cash to Bruno:

Q.

Well, you stated eavlier that nobody did
anything without cutting Angelo Bruno in on
it?

Ckay .

Did Ralph have to give any of this [Larry
Smith money to Angelo Bruno?

Oh, certainly, veah.

How do you know that Ralph Natale would give
it to Angelo?

Sometimes I took it down to him.
When you took it down to him, do you mean
you took the cash or you just took an enve-

lope?

I took, well, I toock the envelope with the
cash in it, yes.

And vyou knew for a fact that there was cash
in thexe?

Yes.

If Angelo Bruno weren't available -- suppose
you went down to mect Angelo and he weren't
around. if Angslo Bruno was not around,

what would you do with the money?

share with
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A, T would give it to Frank Sindone,

Q. Did you ever have occasion to give it to
Long John Martorano?

A. No.
Q. Who is Frank Sindone?
A, Frank was a lieutenant in the Mafia, also,

for Angelo Bruno.

Q. And he fits the same category of the people
we described earlier, Ralph Natale and Long
John Martorano? '

A, Yes,

Smith Paid Bruno Directly?

Allen also testified that Smith gave Bruno "envelopes," that
he once saw such an exchange:

Q. Do you know if Larry Smith ever gave money
directly to Angelo Bruno?

A, Not that I can say money. He gave him
envelopes, but I couldn't say what was in
it. ‘

0. Ckay. You never saw Larry Smith put money

in an envelope and then give that envelope
to Angelo Bruno. Correct?

A, No.

Q. All right. But you did see Larry Smith give
an envelope to Angelo Bruno?

A, Yes.

0. Could you tell us, well, how many times did

you sce that?
A Just once.
Q. Could vyou give us the details of that one

time you witnessed the envelope passing from
Larry Smith to Angelo Bruno?

A. Yes. We was there having different meetings
and Larry Smith sat down and handed the
envelope to Angelo. Angelo smiled and

thanked him and we talked awhile. That was
it.
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Where was this? Where did this trangfer
take place, this transfer of money?

In a bar, in a restaurant on 11lth Street.

Do you know if perhaps it was in the year
1978 or not?

That, that would be, yes, that would be very
close, ves,

Do you know who the owner of this bar was?

Well, I don't kanow who Lthe owner is, but it
was run by a guy named Johnny Cupcakes.

Do you know who else was present at this
meeting?

Myself, Angelo, Ralph, Long John, probably
Frank Sindone, and the usual crowd is always
there.

Are you aware of any other meetings between
Larry Smith and Angelo Bruno?

He was invited to Angelo's Christmas party.
Where was that held?

That was held in a place called Little
Cuz's, also on llth Street,

ft's different than this other place we
talked about?

Yes,

This Christmas party, when was that held?
Obvicusly, around December. What year?

Oh, about two years ago. Well, he has one
every year.

And did you personally see Larry Smith meet
or talk to Angelo Bruno at this party?

I honestly couldn't say. &ange stayed in the
back room, now, vyou know. He would have his
own private voom there and just talk to cer-
tain people.

Were you ever in that room at the same time
Larry &Smith was in that room?
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No. You know, you go in by yourgelf, say
hello, wish him well, and then you leave.

Are vyou aware of any other meetings that
Larry Smith might have had with Angelo
Bruno?

Well, there was a few, but, vyou know, I
couldn't say exactly where they were or when
they were.

Well, can you tell us, at least, where if
not when?

Well, if Ange was at the Cherry Pit and
Larry was there, they would sit down and
talk and everything, you know.

Do you know of any other locations where
these meetings might have been held?

Yeah, 1 just told you awhile ago.

All right. Were there any meetings in the
Cent'Anni Restaurant?

The Cent'Anni, yeah, sure.

Where 1is that located?

It's in Philadelphia.

Were these formal meetings between Larry
Smith, Angelo Bruno, or were they just

chance meetings?

Could be chance, but most of the time you're
called and told to be there.

Were you present during any discussion
between Larry Smith and Angelo Bruno?

A few times, vyes.

Do you recall what was discussed?

Not really, no.

Just as a final question, is it fair to say
that, without Angelo Bruno's influence,
Larry ©Smith would not be successful in the
consultant businegs?

Well, I couldn't honestly say that, but I

would say that he wouldn't have all the
business he. had without Angelo.
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Q. If Larry Smith were to stop kicking back or
stop paying money to Ralph Natale or Angelo
Bruno, would he have the contract with these
various unions, in your opinion?

A, Ch, no.

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER FRANCIS:

Q. Mr. Allen, can you tell us, if you know, how
much money passed from Mr. Smith to Mr.
Natale?

A, No, there's no telling, actually.

Q. Can you tell us on any one occasion how much
money passed from Smith to Natale?

A, No, I'm sorry, no.
Q. Can you tell us how much money Natale passed
from the money he received from Smith to

Angelo Bruno?

A. Well, once I brought down something like
7,000, another time something like 10,000.

Q. Can you tell us how often Mr. S8mith paid
Mr., Natale?

A, No, but I was told it was every three
months, by Franny McDonald. That's on tape.

Q. bo you have any idea how much money was in
each one of those payments at three-month
intervals?

A, No, I have no idea.

Smith's Testimony on Natale

After being linked to various mob figures by informant Allen,
Larry Smith returned to the hearing room for the third time to
testify about his dental care plan connections. He conceded he
knew Mike Marrone, whom Allen characterized as Bruno's 1loanshark
and "strong man" confederate. Smith said he employed Marrone for
several years in his trucking business in 1972 or 1973 but claimed
he knew nothing about his underworld activities. Smith was
questioned more extensively about his relationship with former
Bartenders Union leader Ralph Natale. The federal informant had
said that Natale was required by Bruno to utilize Smith's
services. However, when pressed for details about his association
with Natale, Smith testified as follows:
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Well, #Mr. Smith, isn't it true that Ralph
Natale contacted Joseph Cusumano, president
of N.A.D.P., and said if vou want a contract
with any unions in New Jersey you're going
to have use Lawrence Smith, a consultant?
Isn't that what happened?

If Ralph Natale ever did anything like that,
I am not aware of it. Now, I doubt if it
was ever done.

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER FRANCIS:

Q.

Mr. 8mith, did Mr. Natale ever introduce you
to any union locals and say this 1is a man
who might put together a dental plan for us?

I don't believe in that vein, no, sir. He
might have recommended me as having exper-
tise in the fields I --

Did he or did he not, then, recommend you to
certain locals as a man that had some know-
ledge in the administration of dental plans?

Here again, Mr, Commissioner, I don't --

~Can't you answer that yes or no, Mr. Smith?

I'm answering it, sir.
Did he or did he not introduce vou?

For your specific purpose? Not to the best

of my recollection, no.

Did he introduce you for any purpose?

That c¢ould have very well happened at any
type of function.

You can't answer that one yes or no?
Excuse me, Mr, Francis.
{Witness conferring with counsel.)

COUNSEL: Ixcuse me, I don't think the wit-
ness is sure of the question, Mr. Commis-
sioner. Are you asking whether Ralph Natale
ever introduced him to any union officials
for any purpose in the course of their rela-
tionships?
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The dquestion seems c¢lear enocugh and vyour
attorney understood it. Let's try it again,
My, Smith.,

Did Mr. Natale ever introduce vyou to any
union cfficials for any purpose?

{ would think he did, ves.

Did Mr. Natale appear to have some influence
with those union locals to which he intro-
duced you?

Other than being associated in the same
labor field, I wouldn't see any special
influecnce,

Were you at that time seeking to become a
consultant in the administration of dental
plans?

I was not aggressively seeking at that point
dental plans.

Were you seeking it?
To some extent.

Were you seeking it from the locals to which
Mr. Natale introduced you?

No, sir; no, sir.

Did Mr. Natale introduce you to thosc unions
and say that you had some experience in the
administration or consulting work for the
administration of dental plans?

To the best of my recollection, Mr. Natale
wasn't going around touting my expertise 1n
the dental field.

That's not my guestion, Mr. Smith, Answer
my dquestion, please.

I'm trying, Mr. Francis. Be more specific.
Well, answer it.

¥ thought I did.

Well, not when you're saying he's going
around touting. Did Mr. Natale in those
introductions to labor unicons say to those

labor unions that you had some experience in
the adminlstration of dental-care plans?
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In that format, no, sir.
In any words similar to that, Mr. Smith?

I don't believe he did, sir. That's five
times.

He just said, "Here's a guy named Smith"?

No. He would introduce me as a person who
was doing the health and welfare work and
consulting work for the fund that he repre-
sented, and possibly would say he does a
fine job. But beyond that, to get specific,
I've answered your question.

Did Mr. Natale help you get consulting work
for labor unions in the administration of
dental plans?

For the sixth time, not directly that I'm
aware of, no, sir.

S0 you think those introductions he made and

the recommendation he made of you were of no
help?

I didn't say they weren't any help and I
didn't acknowledge that he did that. I said
he did not walk up to labor leaders and say
this 1is my expert in the dental field and
why don't you try to use him, and that's
what you're trying to infer and it's the
sixth or seventh time T've answered your
question,

Let's get to the bottom line, Mr. Smith.
Did you ever do anything for Mr. Natale in
exchange for those introducticns?

Well, how could I do that, Mr. Francis, by
saying it didn't take place?

So you're now denying that he even intro-
duced you to any labor unions?

No, for the targeted specific way vyou're
asking the question.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: He's fiddling.

THE WITNESS: I heard that, sir, and I'm
not.
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Mr. Smith, let's go back. Mr. Natale intro-
duced you to labor unions, did he not? Yes
or no?

At a —-— at —-— excuse me.
(The witness confers with counsel.)

At the time Mr. Smith introduced you to
labor union officials you were seeking
business in the dental~health-care plan
field, were you not?

During that period of time, that would be
correct.

and to the extent that Mr. Natale introduced
you to those labor union officials while you
were seeking business from those locals,
that was helpful to you, was it not?

It could have been helpful in the framework
that I was presently doing work in the labor
movement and labor field, yes.

And Mr. Natale told people that you were
doing work in this field, did he not?

From time to time, I would assume he did.

And that recommendation or those remarks by
Mr. Natalie were helpful to you, were they
not?

There's no specific instance that 1 could
say it was, but I assume if all my clients
say complimentary things about our firm and
myself, it would help.

Did you get business from those labor union
locals or continue to do business with those
labor union locals to which Mr. Natale
introduced you?

For the best of my recollection, I do not do
any consulting in the dental field for most
of the labor leaders that were introduced to
me by Mr. Natale.

Did you ever give Mr. Natale anything 1in
exchange for the favor he did for you?

Mr. PFrancis, Lhe way youtrve phrasing Lhoe
question, 1 never roegatded it as a favor
hecause I never reguested it. So the way

you'‘re framing it, no, I did not give him
anything for that.
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Q. PDid you ever give him any money (or any
other reason?

A. No, and I've testified to that approximately
twelve times.

Q. Did you ever give Mr. Natale any cash in an
envelope?
A, Absolutely not.

Organized Crime Expert

The final witness in the Commission's examination of the
dental care program perpetrated for the financial benefit of Bruno
crime family members in South Jersey was Gino L. Lazzari, organized
crime supervisor for the Pennsylvania Crime Commission. Lazzari, a
retired FBI agent, had been for more than 16 years a specialist in
organized c¢rime investigations, particularly in connection with
what he described as "the Angelo Bruno family of La Cosa Nostra as
it covered southeastern Pennsylvania and South Jersey." The testi-
mony by this law enforcement officer confirmed that of the federal
informer Allen in linking Larry Smith's associates with the Bruno
crime family, beginning with Raymond (Long John) Martorano. SCI
Counsel Gerard P. Lynch questioned Lazzari:

Q. Now, have you ever heard of the name of
Raymond "Long John" Martorano?

A, Yes, sir, I have.

Q. Could you tell us how you heard of that name
and whether or not it is in any way connect-
ed with organized crime?

A, Raymond Martorano allegedly purchased the
Penn-~Jersey Vending Company from Angelo
Bruno back in about 1963 or '64 and one of
the purchases of the company with Martorano
was a current old~time member of La Cosa
Nostra Harry Riccobene, and from about 1964
until recently when John's Vending became
John's Wholesale Distributors, Aangelo Bruno
was carried on the payroll as a cigarette
salesmen getting two or three cents a pack
from various vending-machine stops.

No one that worked in the program in the
Philadelphia Police Department, the F.B.I.,
New Jersey State Police would ever believe
that Angelo Bruno would work for Raymond
Martorano. It was the other way around.
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Raymond Martorano has a conviction for nar-
cotics of which he served time, and he was a
close associate of Ralph Natale, who is the
current -- was the former recording secre-
tary of Local 170 of the Hotel, Bartenders
and Waitresses Union, Cherry Hill, New Jer-
sey.,

Did Mr. Martorano have any velationship with
Mr. Bruno, to your knowledge?

Yes, he was very close to Angelo Bruno. He
would more or less be, like, say, a messen-
ger, bodyguard, chauffeur, handled many
business connections, entrees for Mr. Bruno.

Was he seen frequently with Mr. Bruno?

Constantly up until his death he was a fre-
quent companion of Mr., Bruno, meeting at
Brunots Jlawyer's office. In fact, on the
night Bruno was assassinated or killed
Martorano was in the restaurant at the time
Bruneo had dinner.

NOW =~

Supposed to have taken him home and someone
else took over that chore.

Now, would vou c¢lassify Mr. Martoranoc as a
member of Mr. Bruno's crime family? And if
so, could you designate what position in the
family he would hold?

Based on the strict requirements of member-
ship that the F.B.I. employed, Martorano was
not positively identified as a member, but
he was identified through association and
other informant information as being a very,
very c¢lose associate and top worker for
Angelo Bruno, one of his principal money-
makers.

All right. Now when vyou say, "one of his
principal money-makers,” could you elaborate
on what you mean by Tprincipal money-
makers"?

By arranging for investments in varilous
businesses and industries, particularly in
the vending business. John's Vending mush-
roomed from a small, normal everyday vending
company to one of the largest; made various
take~overs and puchases of vending-machine
buginesses in the state of New Jersey, such
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as ‘Poomey Vending Company and several
others, where they had the, about the
largest vending company in the Southeastern
Pennsylvania/South Jersey area.

Q. Now, you mentioned before that Mr. Martorano
was involved in narcotics. Is he still, to
your knowledge, involved in narcotics? '

A, From the informant information we had, he
was.

Ralph Natale, who was S8mith's dental plan connection with Bar-
tenders Local 170, later Local 33, and also with the Bruno mob, was
discussed by Lazzari:

0. Now, you also mentioned the name of Frank
Natale? Could you tell usg, you said he was
an associate of Martorano. Could you tell

us what Mr. Natale's position is in the or-
ganized crime family?

A, Mr. Natale, very similar to Mr. Martoranoc in
the fact that, based on the strict require-
ments that they use for membership, he was
not actually identified as a member of the
organization itself, but was a very close
assocliate of Bruno's in that he was Bruno's
contact within the labor union field 1in
South Jersey, particularly with the hotel/
bartenders unions.

Q. Do you know who Mr. Natale or My. Martorano
would have to ansgswer to within the Bruno
crime family?

A. They would have to answer to Angelo Bruno.
0. Directly to Mr. Bruno?
A, Directly.

Al Daidone, who was Larry Smith's most direct dental care con-
tact with Local 33's Health and Welfare Fund, was known to Lazzari:

Q. Could you tell us whether or not you have
heard of the name Al Daidone?

A, Al Ppaidone, the name, I just recently heard
of that this year, is -- at the time that
Brunco was assassinated or killed, Al Daidone
was allegedly designated as’ Raymond
Martorano's bodyguard that would drive him
back and forth and be in his presence very
frequently, sort of in brief, sort of a ris-
ing star among the officials in Local 170 of
the bartenders union.
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Q. Is he a close associate with Raymond
Martorano?
A, I would assume if hé was his bodyguard, ves.

Lazzarli continued with his recollections of Smith's gangland
assoclates:

Q. Now, have you ever heard of the name of
Frank Vadino?

A, Yes., Frank Vadino first came into my recol-
lection back in about 1973, One of the
former organizers of Local 170 of the bar-
tenders union was - a fellow named Joseph
McGreal from South Philadelphia. He and the
two officers of Local 170, Andrew Chaloka
and Richard "Bucky® Baldino, were -convicted
in Federal Court in Camden for extortion,
trying to extort money from about ten big
restaurants in the Camden area In return for
labor peace.

Well, when they went to jail, McGreal alleg-
edly gave control of the union to Natale and
McGreal, when he came out of Jjail, made
known that he wanted his position back and
he wanted to take over a few other business
deals that Natale had moved into, particu-
larly hauling of beer for the Schmidt's
Brewery. NMatale -~- McGreal -- pardon me.
Joe, Jdoseph D'Agata, Joseph McGreal,  Frank
Vadino were one-third partners in the opera-
tion of a beer-hauling company called Beer
Transportation Corporation in Southwest
Philadelphia and they had the contract of
hauling beer for Schmidt's.

After McGreal got out of 1jail he made mo-
tions that he wanted his business back.
NMatale was trying to take it over with
another outfit that Mike Marrone had an
interest in called KMA Leasing, and on the
night of Christmas Day, Christmas night,
1973, McGreal was killed in gangland fashion
in South Jersey here and the best infor-
mant's information we had was that Ralph
Natale and Francis McDonald did the actual
killing.

Mike Marrone has a reputation of being a
very vicious hit man. He's had, had the
conviction recently in 1978, I believe, for
being the ring leader of a arson-for-profit
ring in the Philadelphia/South Jersey area.
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He had four previous convictions, one for
narcotics here in the state of New Jersey,
three by common pleas court for violent
crimes in Philadelphia, all four charges,
all four convictions resulting in prison
sentences, and the prison sentence and the
arson-for-~hire ring, based on his prior
record, the U.S. Attorney in the Eastern
District of Pennsylvania had him sentenced
as a special offender in November of this
year and he got a 50-year prison sentence,
Excuse ne,.

A couple of his associates in this arson-
for-hire ring, Ron Turchi got forty years; a
quy named Junior Casello got about twelve.

Do you know for a fact whether or not Ralph
Natale has been convicted of any crimes re-
cently?

Yes. Ralph Natale was also the leader of an
arson-for-hire ring in South Jersey. He was
convicted for his part in the setting up and
operating the fire destruction of the Mr.
Living Room's furniture store in Marlton,
New Jersey. The fire occurred on March 1st,
1977. He was convicted in Federal Court in,
pardon me, January, '79, and got twelve
years. Shortly after he was released on
bail he got involved with Charles Allen and
some other individuals, Frank Vadino is one,
in a large~scale narcotics operation in Fort
Lauvderdale, Florida. In about February 8th
of 1979 Natale, Vadino and three or four
other people were arrested aboard a boat in
Forth Lauderdale called the Danny Boy III
and charged with trying to import millions
of dollars worth of drugs and cocaine into
the United States. In September of this
year Natale received a fifteen-year prison
sentence in the Southern District of Florida
to run consecutive with the twelve years he
got on that Mr. Living Room arson. He iz
currently in prison.

Now, you mentioned the name of Charles Allen
at that time. Do you know Charles Alilen?

Yes, I knew Charles Allen by reputation and
from the days when I worked, the last few
days, few months I worked in the F.B.T.

Could you tell us what you know about
Charles Allen?
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A, Charles Allen always had a reputation simi-
lar to Mike Marrone's as being a union
organizer, the type of man that the Mafia or
union people would use to more or leds
stifle any opposition, sort of a say, a
goon, a muscle man, a guy that would do any-
thing to make a buck or to please somebody.

Q. Who 1s Charles Allen closely associated with
in the Bruno crime family?

A, Charles Allen was c¢losely associated with
Ralph Natale mainly. That was one of his
closest friends, and he reported directly to
Bruno on many occasions, Also, Natale --
pardon me, Charles Allen was very close to
Frank Sheeran and through Frank Sheeran had
a good rapport with the upstate Pennsylvania
organized crime boss, Russell Buffalino,

Testimony by the Pennslyvania Crime Commission's organized
crime expert, Lazzari, concluded the Commission's public hearing
depiction of mob infiltration of certain South Jersey labor union
health and welfare funds under the guise of promoting dental care
benefits for rank and f£ile union members. While the transfer of
more than $150,000 in excess cash to mob coffers in 1978 could not
be specified dollar-by-dollar, the hearing record confirmed that
since-murdered Angelo Bruno and his gang had shared the loot.

The Commission next turned to a more complicated corporate
flim~flam in North Jersey.

THE NORTH JERSEY LPISODE

Cpening the public hearing inguiry into yet another illustra-
tion of organized crime intrusion into labor union dental care pro-
grams, Commissioner Francis made a brief transitional statement
linking the previous days' work with forthcoming testimony. He
noted that the North Jersey episode would differ from the exemplar
portrayed in Scuth Jersey "because of a more wide-ranging maze of
personal and business transactions® designed to mask the diversion
of money to underworld figures and their accomplices. Commissioner
Francis observed:

We have Just completed the rvecording of
testimony c¢onfirming the enrichment of
organized c¢rime assoclates by dental-care
plan abuses in South Jersey. In that seg-
ment of these public forums, it was shown
that in at least one dental-carée schefie
monies were diverted to underworld figures
and their associates as a result of an alli-
ance between unscrupulous congolbing and ad-
ministrative entities and the disreputable
leaders of maior labor union locals.
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Because of the complexities of the den--
tal-care plan machinations now to be ex-
posed, the Commission has prepared more than
a dozen charts to explain them. Various
witnesses, including some drawn from the
underworld, will be confronted with thesge
charted transactions and will be required,
under oath, to explain not only the book-
keeping deceptions involved but also the
devious route of diverted cash to organized
crime., Just as in the South Jersey episode,
forthcoming testimony is expected to illus--
trate once again how the welfare of thou-

‘sands of labor union members was sacrificed
on behalf of greedy business entrepreneurs
and the mob.

How the Plan Was Organized

The initial witnesses described the origins of the plot to

invade the health and welfare funds of susceptible labor union
locals in the northern part of the state for the combined benefit
of unscrupulous business entrepreneurs and their mob associates.
First to testify was George A. Franconero of North Caldwell who was
under suspension as a lawyer. Franconero filed legal papers and
performed other chores in the mid-1970s that helped to establish
the alliance of dental service providers and administrators with
corrupt union leaders and organized crime figures. (Franconero was
murdered in March, 1981),

_ ‘Franconero recalled his first contacts with Stanley Resnick of
Convent Station and Dr. Jesse D. Hyman of Long Island in connection
with a dental care program for Teamsters lLocal 945 in West
Paterson. Dr., Hyman later in the hearing would be identified as an
organized crime courier who had operated mob-influenced labor union
dental plans in New York State.. According to Franconero, he was
counsel to Resnick's and Dr. Hyman's corporation, New Jersey Dental
Administrators (this corporation was referred to during the
hearings as the NJDA, but SCI. counsel emphasized that there was no
connection between this group and the New Jersey Dental
Association, a respected professional organization which has the
Same initials). "Franconero's representation of the NJDA
corporation eventually resulted in his leading Resnick and Dr.
Hyman to Drs. Joel S. Sokol of Irvington and Anthony Perrara of
Newark, whose operation of closed panel dental care clinics was to
become the prime target of subsequent public hearing testimony.
Franconero described how these connections came about:

Q. When is the first time that you actually
were, if you will, contracted by Mr. Resnick
and Dr. Hyman to do legal work for them?

A, I think, in '75 or '76, in that area of
time. ‘ '
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And this would have been prior to their
getting the dental plan for Local 9457

No, it was subsequent.

Subsequent. Did you at all have anything to
do, whether it be direct of indirect, with
Dr. Hyman and Mr. Resnick getting the con-
tract with Local 9457

No, sir.

And how was it that they contracted you to
be their attorney to represent N.J.D.A.?

T met them there and they asked me to repre-
sent them.

Now, did there come a time after you under-
took representing N.J.D.A. where you intro-
duced the principals of WN.J.D.A., Mr,
Resnick and Dr. Hyman, to a Dr. Joel Sokol
and a Dr. Anthony Ferrara?

Yes, 1 did.

What was the purpose, if any, for doing
that?

Initially I introduced Dr., Ferrara to Dr.
Hyman so that Dr. Ferrara could possibly do
some oral surgery work on behalf of Dr.
Hyman.

Did you know whether, in fact, he undertook
that or not?

No, he didn't. I do know he did not.

Having first done that, did there come a
time when you introduced Dr. Sokol and
Ferrara once again to Dr. Hyman and Mr.
Resnick?

Yes.

And what purpose, if any, was that for?

They were thinking about working together in
the state of New Jersey to do prepaid plans.

And when vyou say "They were thinking of
working together," who do you mean?

Well, Dr. Sokol, br. Ferrvara and Dr. Hyman
were going to work together and operate a
Prepaid dental facility or facilities, and
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Mr., Resnick was going to be the administra-
tor, That's what the conversation con-
cerned.,

All right., Now, in the context of that con-
versation, can you fix a time period for us?

I think it was in early '76.

And, to your knowledge, would that have been
the initiating effort of Dr. Sokol and Dr.
Ferrara to form some sort of company in
order to furnish dental plans?

I don't recall specifically what their
thoughts were, but I know that that's the
reason that they came together.

Well, did there come a time when they did,
in fact --

Yes.

-- join forces?

Yes,

And when was that?

In '76. |

And did there come a time, to your know-
ledge, that br. Sokol and Dr., Ferrara at
least started sending out proposals for den-
tal plans?

Yes,

When was that?

In '76.

bid they get any unions, contract with them?
They contracted with the union, yes.

Do you know what they are? The first one?

They contracted with 478, Teamsters Local.

The Commission questioned Franconero about the circumstances

‘that brought Dr. Hyman from upstate New York into New Jersey
connection with North Jersey labor union dental

programs s

in
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COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: While we have a min-
ute, Mr. Franconero, Dr. Jesse Hyman 1is a
dentist in Buffalo, is he not?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Can you tell us why a
Buffalo dentist had any interest in forming
closed-panel dental clinics in New Jersey?

THE WITNESS: I don't know.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Did he ever discuss
his reasons, his motives, with you?

THE WITNESS: When I first met Dr. Hyman, he
had already established himself in this
state and really didn't get into that, that
I know of.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: What do you mean he
had already established himself in the
state?

THE WITNESS: Well, he was already servicing

945, or had reached an agreement to service
them, in any event.

COMMISSTONER FRANCIS: Did Dr., Hyman appear
to have particular contacts in New Jersey?

THE WITNESS: I assume he did, but I don't
know of any specifically other than he knew
the people who had to negotiate the contract
with 945.

COMMISSTONER FRANCIS: He knew some people
within the labor movement?

THE WITNESS: Oh, ves,

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: A lot of people?

THE WITNESS: He knew people. I dont't
recall a lot. He knew a few people, I
assume.

COMMISSTONER PFRANCIS: Did he know some of
the key people in union locals?

THE WITNESS: I really don't know what you
mean by "key people," Myr. Francis,

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: The president of the
local, the business agent?
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THE WITNESS: Of 9457

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Well, particularly or
any other local,

THE WITNESS: 1I'm not sure. I think he was
negotiating with Local 1262 at some point or
other. 1I'm sure he knew the officials from
1262. 1 think he knew Mr. Kinsora. I think
he knew some people from the union,

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: How about 945 did he
know people from -- 9457

THE WITNESS: I'm sure he knew Mr. Palmieri,
Mr., Capisano and, I assume, some people from
the welfare board. He negotiated the agree-
ment., 1 assume he knew then.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Do you know how Dr.
Hyman came know those labor officials?

THE WITNESS: Of my own personal knowledge,
I don't.

Testimony about the Sokol~Ferrara dental care contract with
Local 478 also involved George F. Serio of Mountainside,  the
local's health and welfare fund administrator, who was scheduled to
testify later. About this time, "Joel §. Sokol, D.D.S., P.A.," a
professional corporation, as well as Metro Dental and other
corporate entities had been created as components of the Sokol
dental plan promotion. Serio eventually became president of Group
Administrative Services, one of the corporations set up by the same
sponsors of the dental plan he contracted with as administrator for
his local's health and welfare fund, Franconero's testimony on
this arrangement follows: :

Q. Now, to your knowledge, Mr. Franconero, in
order for the welfare board, which I will
now. refer to it as Local 478, did George
Serio play any function at all leading up
to, and the final award 0f, the contract to
Joel 5. Sokol D.BD.S., P.A,?

A, I did not participate in any of that, so I
really don't know of my own knowledge,

0. And his position at the time of this con-~
tract, and, again, that's December of 1976,
was what? I'm referring to Mr. Serio?

A, He was the administrator, George Serio,

Q. Yes?




He was administrator. I assume he had a
part to play in it, he was the adminis-
trator. But I didn't participate in the
negotiations myself.

Did you have any dealings with Mr. George
Serio on behalf of Sokol, D.D.S., in order
for them to get the contract?

No.

Mr. Franconero, are vou familiar with an
entity by the name of Group Administrative
Services, Inc.,?

Yes.

And how 1s it that you're familiar with that
entity?

I think I formed it.
For whom did you form it?

I was regquested at some point or another by
Dr. Sokol to form it.

To form Group Administrative Services, Inc.?

I really don't recall who asked me to, but I
know I did. I assume it's --

But as you're sitting here, it was Dr. Joel
Sokol.

It could have been. It could have been Mr.
Resnick as well. Somebody.

There did come a time, in fact, when you did
form such a corporation, wag there not?

Yes.

And you got paid for whatever it is, did you
not?

I didn't specifically get paid by Group
Administrative Services. I just 4id this in
general.

Who did you specifically get paid for thosce
endeavors that you did on their behalf?

I got paid by Metro Dental. Metro Dental
was the administrative agency for Dr.
Sokol. I think I got paid once or twice by
Br. Sokol as well.



Q.

Metro Dental, since you have brought it up,
was a corporation Lormed by Mr. Resnick and,
early on, Dr. Illyman, was it not?

That's correct.

And that was principally formed to serve as
the administrative arm of Joel . Sckol,
D.D.S., P.A.?

That's correct.

Well, in regard again, I'm referring to your
work with Group Administrative Services,
Inc., which hereinafter I will refer to as
G.A.5., the services that you performed for
G.A.S., were you paid then by either Metro
Dental Services or Dr. Sokol individually?

There was nothing specific. I was never
paid specifically for work done on Group
Administrative Services. I formed the cor-
poration. 1t initially was formed by me and
at the time I was working for Metro Dbental
Services and I was paid for general attor-
ney's fees by Metro Dental Services.

Ok Ok

Mr. PFranconero, I'm going to show you what's
been previously marked Commission Exhibit
3. It purports to be a bank resolution for
Group Administrative Services, Inc. Would
you look at that and tell me, can you iden-
tify that?

Yes.

Did you represent Dr. Sokol at the time that
was proepared?

At the time, 197772 vYes.

Now,' if you will, would vyou look at the
signature appearing as secretary and it pur-
ports to be Joel 8., Sckol. Do you recognize
that signature?

It looks like Dr. Sokol's signature.

And this is for the entity Group Adminig-
trative Services, Inc., is it not?

Yes.
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Now, if you will, will you look at the sig-
nature appearing alongside the title "Presi-
dent”? Whose signature 1is that, if you
know?

Geocrge F. Serio.

Off to the left is printed, and again that's
"George F. Serio," is it not?

That's correct.

When did Mr. Serio become president of that
company?

I don't recall specifically when.

But he was, in fact, the president of the
company at some point, wasn't he?

As the record indicates, yes.

Well, as the attorney for G.A.5., did you
have any dealings with the purported presi-
dent, at least, Mr. Seric, about the COrpor—
ation?

I don't remember specifically having a con-
versation with Mr. Serio about that. I knew
there were conversations concerning it, bhut
I don't recall specific ones involving him.

Well, did you have any business dealings at
all on pehalf of G.A.S., with Mr. Serio?

I don't think G.A.S. ever entered -- ever
operated as an entity.

It was incorporated, wasn't it?

That's the total extent of it. I think it
was a dead corporation.

There wére attempts, at least, Lo operate ag
an entity, weren't therec?

They never functioned doing business as a
corporation that I know of. If they did, it
was not to my knowledge.

Well, 1 will show you a letter, marked
CN-5A, George A. Franconcro, signature above
it, it's addressed State of New Jersey, De-
partment of Law and Public Safety, Division
of Consumer Affairs, Board of Optometry.
Would you look at that letter and tell me,
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wasn't that an attempt to do business?

211 right. If you construe that to be an
attempt, it is an attempt. :

In the course of the time that you were rep-
resenting Dr. Sokol and, or I should say
br. Seokol, P.A., I suppose, Metro, Group
Administrative Services, Inc., did you ever
apprise Dr. Sokol that there may be a possi-
ble conflict of intevest what with their
dental plan contracting with Local 478 and
the corporation having George Serio, an
officer of 478, as a president of that com-

pany?

I don't know whether there would be a con-
flict or not. I never apprised them of
that, no.

As an attorney at the time, did it occur to
you that there, at least, might be the pos-
sibility, if not probability, of a conflict
having a corporation containing as president
George Serio, administrator to the welfare
fund, and vice-president or secretary, Dr.
Sokol, a provider to that welfare fund?

We never got to that bridge. We never got
to a point where we had to make the deter-
mination. It never occurred to me at that
point.

You didn't feel at the point of incorpora-
tion that would be an appropriate time?

No. Mr. Serio could have informed the wel-
fare fund of his position in Group Adminis-
trative Services and got their approval and
there wouldn't be a conflict.

He could have?

But they didn't get to a point of function-
ing.

Do you know if he didz

I know of no relation between Mr. Serio and
the welfare fund. You're asking a question
of wmy advising Dr. Sokol. The answer is T
never advised Dr. Sokol of a conflict.

Likewise with G.A.S., you never advised the
president of G.5.A., Mr. Serio, to so inform
the welfare fund of his dual reole?




- 155 -

A, I never informed him of that, not that I re-
member.

The John Riggi Link

John Riggi of Linden has been described by law enforcement
officers as the individual in charge of Simone (Sam the Plumber)
DeCavalcante's New Jersey organized crime family due to the semi~
retirement of DeCavalcante in Florida. One member of Riggi's mob,
according to these same officers, was Comillo {William) Molinaro of
West Orange, who became emploved as a janitorial supervisor by one
of the Sokol dental care corporations, in which role be served as
Riggi's connection with the operation. When Franconsro was ques-—
tioned about Riggi and Molinaro, he confirmed their connections
with the operation but denied any personal knowledge of their
organized crime background:

Q. Do you know a gentleman by the name of John
Riggi?

A, Yes, I do.

Q. No. How is it that you know John Riggi?

A. I know Mr. Riggi in connection with a --
meetings that took place in regard to a den-
tal program.

Q. Wwhat dental program was that?

A, Dr. Sokol's

Q. Well, were you representing Dr. Sokol's den-
tal program in some capacity at that time?

A, I was representing the plan.

0. And were you trying to solicit Mr. Riggi in
some fashion on behalf of Dr. Sokol?

B, I wasn't. I was in attendance at a meeting.

Q. Well, along the lines of John Riggi, is he,
to your knowledge, a union official?

A. Yes,
. What 1is he?

AL I don't know the specific title. T thought
it was a business agent. I'm not sure.

0. Well, in any event, you attended meetings
during which time Dr. S5okol attempted to get
the business of Mr. Riggi's union; is that
s07?
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I was present at a meeting in which a pro-
posal wag made by Dr. Sokol -- I don't know
who else =-- to do the dental plan for Mr,
Riggi's local.

And do you know whether, in fact, he ever
got Mr. Riggi's local?

I don't think he ever did, to my knowledge,
Not under contract. ,

Was the proposal a formal one, by that I
mean a written proposal, or did he just men-
tion it to him in the course of a meeting?

No, I don't remember a written proposal, but
there may have been one at some point or
another, I don't recall at that meeting a
formal proposal,

Was Dr. Ferrara presocnt at that meeting, if
you know?

He may have been, but I just don't recall.
I think he was.

To your knowledge, was John Riggi instru-
mental in any fashion with Joel S. Sokol,
D.D.S., P.A., being awarded any future con-
tracts with any unions?

Not to my knowledge.

Did he ever serve as an intermediary, to
your knowledge, for .Joel S. Sokeol, D.D.S.,
P.A., and introduce Dr. Sokol to other union
leaders and officials or business agents?

He may have, but I don't really know of my

own knowledge whether that ever took place,
Mr. Rhoads.

MR. RHOADS: May I have Commigsion Exhibit
6, please.

Now, Mr. Franconero, there came a time when
you served as an attorney for Mr. Molinaro,
was there not?

I did.

And I'm referring at this point, really, to
both Comillo and his son Michael, Is that
right?

Yes.
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I'll show vyou Commission Exhibit 6, ask you
first if you can identify it, and, if so,
what do you identify it to be?

That's an incorporation certificate for a
company called G & M Services Company.

You were the attorney who incorporated that
corporation, were you not?

Yes.
Who are the principals in that covporation?
Mr. Molinaro, Michael.

And what was the corporate purpose of that
corporation?

It was to do building services. That's what
it says here.

Is it fair to say, Jjanitorial functions?
Yes.

Do you know whether there came a time when
either Metro or Sokol, P.A,, availed them-~

selves of G & M, used them as Jjanitorial
service?

Yes, I think, yves. The answer to your ques-—
tion is ves.

More particularly, was Comillo Molinaro ever
hired by Sokol, D.D.S., P.A., or Metro to do
work f£rom them?

I think the corporation was paid for ser-
vices.

Well, did Mr. Molinaro himself ever come in
and do janitorial services for Sokol, P.A.,
or Metro?

He did.

Did you ever observe him doing it?

Yes.

On behalf of Joel 8. Sokol, P.A., and Metro,
who was the one or ones that actually hired

G. & M to perform their janitorial services?

Mr., Resnick.
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Are you familiar with the circumstances dur-
ing which time Mr. Resnick hired G & M?

No.
How do you know that he d4ig»

I Kknow . that Mr, Molinaro would deal with
Mr. Resnick.

Meaning what? Would you expand on that,
please?

Well, if Mr. Resnick was really the adminis-
trator, the person in charge of getting the
work done at the facilities, and he would be
the one that Mr. Molinaro would deal with.

Well, vou're now concluding. What I an ask-~
ing is, do vyou actually know whether Mr.
Resnick pickeq up the phone, c¢alled and
said, "Mr. Molinaro, you're going to ke our
jJanitor now"?

No'.

Something to that effect?

Not that I know of,. I know I'm sure he
spoke to him, but I wasn't aware of the
specific conversation that took place, Mr,
Rhoads.

All right. How many years have you known

- Mr, Riggi?

1 must have met Mr, Riggi maybe three or
four times in my life.

Over what span of time?

I said maybe five time: total. Over two
years.

During those two years you know @ Mr.
Molinaro, did you not?

Yes.

To your knowledge, did Mr. Molinaro know
John Riggivz

Yes,

To your knowledge, did he ever perform any
work for Mr. Riggi?
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A, To my knowladge, I don't know.

Q. Did you ever hear or do you know John Riggi
to be the head of the Sam DeCavalcante
organized crime family in New Jersey?

A, Do I know it?

Q. Yes, do you know that?

A, No, I don't know 1it.

g. Have you ever heard it?

A, What I read in the newspapers.

Q. And during the occasions that you met Mr.
Riggi did you ever ask him about it?

A, Never.
Q. Is there any reason why you did not?
A, I don't necesarily believe what I read in

the newspapers, Mr. Rhoads.

The Commission's interrogation of Franconero turned again to
Dr. Hyman. Franconero recalled that Resnick and Dr. Hyman ulti-
mately split up, leaving Resnick in control of Metro Dental Ser—
vices, the administrative corporation for the Sokol dental
clinics., Franconero recalled that Dr. Hyman *"didn't want to func-
tion in New Jersey ary more or didn't have the time." Franconero
also recalled Dr. Hyman attending meetings at which John Riggi was
present. His testimony continued:

Q. Well, during the meeting or meetings that
you had wherein you said you attended, Mr.
Riggi attended, Mr. Sokol was in attendance,
Dr. Hyman was there, wasn't he?

A. I think on one or two occasions Dr. Hyman
was present.

0. And did you form any opinion as to whether
Dr. Hyman had known John Riggi prior to your
knowing him>

A, I knew he knew Mr. Riggi, vyes.

Q. He knew him for gquite awhile, didn't he?

A, I don't know for how long.

0. Well, how is it that you know that Dr. Hyman
knew Mr. Riggi?
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Because they spoke on a first-name basis
when they were at the table.

Did they ever discuss any of the dental bus-
iness?

Just a proposal to do the work for Mr.
Riggi's union.

Well, to your knowledge, did Dr. Hyman ever
pay John Riggl in return for John Riggi in-
troducing him to labor leaders or what-
have-you?

Not to my knowledge.

How about Dr. Sokol?

Never that 1 know of.

Mr. Resnick?

No.

Dr. Sokol's Partner

The next witness, Dr. Anthony J. Ferrara, the partner in Dr.

Sokol's

professional corporation, told how the Sokol

clinics

expanded to include contracts with a number of labor unions in his
testimony before the Commission:

0.

All right. ©Now, Doctor, having once secured
the contract with Local 478, did you then go
on to contract with any other locals?

Yes.

And if so, what were they?

Local 1282,

And 1if you know, were they the Retail
Clerks?

Correct.

and as your father did in Local 478, more or
less give you an introduction or, at least,
initiate the negotiations between Sokol,
P.A., and 478, did anyone do a similar ser-
vice for you at 12627

I don't know who made the first introduction
at 12e2.
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Were you involved in any of the negotiations
between Sokol, P.A., and 12627

Not actually the negotiations. I may have
been involved in the initial meetings; in
other words, who were the principals, Yyou
know, what does Dr, Fervara do, so 1 may
have been with Mr. Kinsora at some poink to
introduce myself.

Who is Mr. Kinsora?

President of that locgal.

* K K

Well, just for general bkackground, what was
your role within the corporate entity of
Sckol, PLA.?

I had more of a clinical role. I was dbing
surgery and sort of just monitoring the ac-
tual day-tc-day dental practice, the acdtual
performance of dentistry.

All right. Then, as I understand it, then,
yvou did get involved, at least to a minor
degree, in any of the negotiations; is that
correct?

I would gc as introductions; this is our
oral surgeon, this is who runs our oral sur-
gery, just merely to mecect the people; be
familiar.

Now, other than 1262, did you go on to con-
tract with any other locals?

Right, 906 in Mahwah. That's Ford, U.A.W.
workers.

Ferrara also testified about his recollectiond of

In your early-on vears of Sokol, P.A., aid
there ever come a time, to your knowledge,
where the professional association atteripte

to contract with John Riggi®s union?

Yes.

Were you involved in any of those negctia-
tions?

Well, I think I may have just aqgain 30n6
along to a meeting where I was introduged ag
an oral surgeon.

John
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0. All right. In any event, your recollection
is that Sokol, P.A., had alreadv had
clients, if you will?

A, Yes.

Q. And then you attempted to bring or John
Riggi's union?

A. Correct.

0. Did you know Mr. Riggi prior to your reach-
ing out and trying to contract with him?

A, No, the first I met him was when we tried
to, you know, I think we -= I don't know
where we specifically met the first time,
but I think this was after we were function-
ing as a dental organization for a while.

Dr. Ferrara explained how tho original Resnick-Hyman relation-
changed to Resnick-Sokol:

Q. Now, you eventually took on an entity >y the
name of Metro Dental Services, Inc., ~-

A. Right.

0. -- to serve as administrator to Sokol, P.A.,
did you not?

A, Correct.
Q. Metro Dental Services, Inc., early on the

Principals were a Mr. Stanley Resnick and a
Dr. Jesse Hyman, were they not?

A, Correct.,
0. Who, if anyone, introduced you -- "you," I
mean both individually and Sokol, P.A. —- to

Messrs. Resnick and Hyman?

A, I think the first time I met Stanley and
Dr. Hyman was before we even started our
initial facility. They were doing some
other kind of a dental program, but they
were looking for an employee of oral sur-
geons just to come in and do oral surgery
for them. I was not interested in that. I
had one brief meeting with them where they
were interviewing me for the possibility of
doing oral surgery for them on that basis,
but I told them I wasn't interested.




I think we were functioring for awhile, 4
few months with 478 anc we wanted tb d4
some expansion at that po:nt because all the
membership was really only coming to theé oné
site and we were on a modified plan at that
point. We had a site wh're the membefship
could come to without add:lional cost td the

member and then -- or they could go oqt td
their own dentists and they were pélying
claims. Buat at that po .nt we thought we

were going to need more sites if we weré go-
ing to do this kind of operation. So -«

Well, let me just interrurt for a moment. I
want to get back to the marrying up, if you
will, of Sckol, P.A., and Metro,

That's whal I'm trying to bring together.
They, Mr. tesnick and Jesse Hyman, weré in-
troduced to us and they -~ Jesse appareéntly
has a facility in Buffalo that's a large
dental facility, and at that time there werd
really relatively few around, So  Joel
thought it would be good to bring someorie on
board who knew a little bit more on the
larger~scal: facilities than we did.

S50 that wou.d have been Dr Hyman?

- Dr. Hyman. And, so, als Mr. Resnick had

the expertie in putting t 2se larger fdcil-
ities togetaer, in the bt :lding, the nlain-
tenance, th2 upkeep and t e equipment, all
of which w2 -- I don't feel Joel and I
really had very much exp - 'tise based obn a
lot of proklems we had trying to build our
first facility. We were dentists, didn't

know too much about dealingy with huilders.

Given that, you formed a relationship with
Metro?

Right.

They were .0 serve as ycur administrastive
arm?

Right, they were going to do administration
and provide facilities for us, But -

There came a time when [r. Hyman, if,You
know, Dr. hyman left the corporate ehtity
Metro Dental, did he not?

Correct. Well, he wasn't really doing any-
thing with the corporate entity, so I think
it was a mutual agreement Lhat he leave.
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During the course of tipge YOUr corporation
was negotiating with John Riggi was pr,
Hyman present?

I don't know. He may have been, I don't
know. I don't think S0.

Well, to your knowledge, diqg Dr. Hyman know
John Riggi?

I believe he diqg.
Do you know how it ig he knew John Riggi?
No. We had a very short-term relationship

with Dr. Hyman. I mean he left the
organization relatively earily. I think it

"was later, much later from that date, that

we actually tried to put a Plan into Mr.
Riggi's group.
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THE TESTIMONY — FOURTH AND FINAL DAY

FRIDAY, DECEMBER 12, 1980

Opening Comments

The agenda for the Commission's final hearing session included
testimony by 16 witnesses and the introduction -- with accompanying
explanations -- of 10 charts on corporate and individual cash and
check transactions. Because of the heavy schedule, Chairman Lane's
opening commentary was brief:

The Commission's public hearing on various
organized crime influenced dental care plans
now enters its final stages. We will resume
where we left off yesterday, when we began
taking testimony on the abuses in this field
in - the northern part of New Jersey.

As with the previous public hearing depic-
tion of dental plan practices in South
Jersey, today's testimony is expected ¢to
further demonstrate the extent to which
labor union health and welfare trust funds
are being abused by disreputable dental ser-
vice promoters and irresponsible labor
leaders, c¢losely - and secretly - allied
with known mobsters. To an even greater
degree than in South Jersey, today's testi=-
mony and exhibits will reveal the multiplic-
ity - and the duplicity -~ of corporate and
personal bookkeeping designed solely to hide
the generation and diversion of cash for
wrongful purposes. Because of the complex-
ity of these financial machinations, numer-
ous charts and diagrams based on many months
of scrutiny by the commission's accounting
staff have been prepared for display to
clarify these transactions as they are dis-
cussed with witnesses,

The Cash Flow Charts

Julius M. Cayson, Jr.,; the Commission's chief accountant since
1972, began the session with a step-by-step explanatlon of charts
1llustrat1ng how various corporations invelved in the promotion,
servicing, administration and operation of the numerous Sokol P.A.
dental clinics handled their financial transactions for the years
1977, 1978 and 1979. Cayson began with an analysis of the receipts
for the entity known as Joel S. Sokol, D.D.S., P.A., displayed on a
chart which confirmed that total receipts had increased more than
seven fold over the three-~year period, from almost $502,000 to more
than $3.6 million.
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However, the Commission first established its chief account-
ant's professional credentials and ascertained the methodology for
compiling the various financial assessments:

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER FRANCIS:

Q. Mr. Cayson, are you also a certified public
accountant? :

A. Yes, sir, I am.

Q. Prior to becoming the chief accountant at
the 5.C.I1., where were you employed?

A, The Internal Revenue Service,

Q. For how long?

A, Eleven-and~a-half years.
a. What were you doing there?
A, 1. was a criminal investigator of that

division, special agent.

0. What were the source materials for these
Exhibits.
A, Books, records and other external evidence

gathered by the staff during the course of
their investigation.

Q. Were these mostly the books and records of
those entities named; that is, Burke Enter-
prises, Metroc Dental, Western Realty and
Joel 5. Sokol, D.D.S., P.A.?

A. Yes, Commissioner, they were primarily, but
we found we had to make considerable third-
party inquiries to verify certain represen-
tations in the booksg and records.

0. And you did make those inquiries and got
those verifications?

A, Yes, sir, we did.

Q. Do those exhibits accurately represent the
findings that you and those working under
your supervision made of the receipts and
disbursements for Joel Sokol, D.D.S., P.A.,
Western Realty, Metro Dental and Burke
Enterprises?

A, Absolutely.
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EXAMINATION BY MR. RHOADS:

Q.

Now, Mr. Cayson, I direct your attention to
this graph,* and is this one of the graphs
that we have foredescribed?

Yes, it is.

Now, with regard to the figures, prelimin-
arily, as an example, 402,400, is that an
accurately depicted figure or is that
rounded off in some fashion?

We rounded the figure off for simplicity's
sake to the nearest hundredth.

Mr. Cayson, directing your attention, again,
to the illustration, if you read the top, it
reflects Joel &S. Sokol, D.D.S5., P.A. re-
ceipts. What is Joel S. Sokol, D.S.S.,P.A.?

Joel S. Sokol, D.D.5., P.A. is the dental
provider for various unions located princi-
pally in the northern part of the state.

Now, directing your attention below the name
of the entity, it reads "receipt.” What
does that mean?

That denotes cash receipts,

Fine, Now, in that regard, we have Local
478, Joint and Welfare. What is Joint and
Welfare?

That evidently is the arm that dispenses
funds from their Health and Welfare Fund.

S0 this, then, would indicate on this
graphic illustration the receipts or income,
if you will, derived from Local 47872

That's correct.

Below that we sec UAW 906. What is UAW 9067

That is the United Auto Workers TLocal 906
based in Mahwah, New Jersey,

#See P.168
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JOEL_S., SOKOL, D.DP.S., P.A.

RECEIPTS

402,400

1977
LOCAL 478 1978 412,600
JOINT & WELFARE 1978 208,200
g977 3,100
U.A.W, 906 g978 190,500
F1979 734,100

1977
LOCAL 1262 1978 267,900
1979 1,377,100
1977 3,100
VARIOUS OTHER 1978 96,400
CONTRACTS & CLAIMS g&lﬁ 354,700
1977 780
1978 86,700
OTHER INCOME ST D S5 500
15977 20,200
LOAN 1378 124,500
1979 476,200
LOANS /EXCHANGES 1977 72,400

FROM RELATED ié?e
€O."S & INDIVIDUALS 142,000
1979 147,500

JOEL 5. SCKOL

D.D.S.,P.A.

1977

1978 1,

1979 3,

501,980
326,600

657,600
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And is this, again, illustrating income do-
rived, or receipts derived, from Local UAW
9067

Yes, it is.

Dropping below we have Local 1262. What is
Local 12627 :

Retail Clerks.
1977, did we have a figure for that year?

We did not have a figure because their con-
tract was not operative until the latter
part of 1978. '

Dropping down, various Other Contracts and
Claims. What would be included within that?

This would include all the other unions,
private patients and monies from whatever
source, which would come -- which would go
into what we call the income account or rev-
enue account.

In other words, they service 20, 30, 40
unions, but 478, 906 and 1262 constitute 90
percent of the income of the Joel Sokol,
D.D.S.,P.A,

Now, you have Other Income below that, and
what would be included in this box?

The Other Income is principally income from
private patients.

Dropping down, we have Loans. Now, these
are presumably loans taken by the P.A.; is
that so?

That is correct. Yes.

Now, these loans are on here presumably be-
cause that constitutes receipts to the P.A.:
is that so?

Receipts, but not income, yes.

Dropping down to the bottom, Loans/Ixchanges

from related companies and individual:s.
Now, what do we mean by Loansg/Exchanges?
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A, A loan ie, of course, a loan. An individual
or principal would lend money to the P.A.,
and, of course, that was treated just like
any other loan by a banking institution.

However, due to the fact it was an individ-
ual, we would so specity.

an exchange might be an item that comes in
and it is really run through the account for
convenlence sake and a check is immediately
disbursed upon receipt of those particular
funds. It ig -- I mean, 1it's a washed
transaction so to speak. :

Q. All right. Now, off to the right of this
graph it reads Joel 5. Sokel, D.D.5., P.A.
and it Lists the three vyears again. DO
those coastitute aggregate figures for the
three yeczrs? '

A. That's right. Not only aggregate, all the
Vears. For 1977, 1t's 501,980; for 1978,
1,320,600; and 1979, 3,657,600,

MR, RHOADS: May I have 27B, please.

0. For the record, this is graphic illustration
identificd as Commission [Exhibit 27B.% I
direct your attention to the top of this
graph, Mr. Cayson. 1t reads Joel 5. SBokol,
D.D.S., P’.A., Disbursements., What is a dis-~
burscment.?

A, A disbursement 1s an expenditure of cash or
its equivalent.

Q. Dropping down to the left-hand portion, the
middle, it reads Joel S. BSokel, D.D.S5.,
P.A, It lists three years. Again we have
1977. What figure does this constitute?

A That congstitutes the tdtél cash disbhursecment
for that year.

*¥See Chart, P. 171
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“JOFL §. SOKOL, D.D.S., P.A.

APPLICATION OF WORKING CAPITAL

(Disbursements)

1977 37,894

1978 82,634

1979 169,115

1977 118,400

DRAWN TO
PRIMCIPALS

1978 453,496

1979 551,925

JOEL S. SOKOL
D.D.S.,P.A.

1977 489,866

1978 1,614,790

1979 3,554,904

1977 26,390

e ol

METRO DENTAL
SERVICES

-

1978 17 726

1979 213,000

el

1977 5,694

BURKE
ENTERPRISES

e eomagud

1978 15,210

1979 58,327

1377 105,366

OTHER
SUPPLIERS

1978 456,798

1979.1,116,932

1977 52,915

PAYROLL

1578

2,500

1979 843,113

1977 143 207

LEASF AND LOAN
PAYMENTS

1978 586,423

1979 612,484

OTHER CORPORATE
OPERATIONS
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For the record, '7¢ 1s 1,614,790; 1979 1is
53,554,904.

Now, off to the right you have various
boxes, and am I to assume, then, this
depicts where the money went?

Exactly.

Okay . Now, reading up here, Drawn to Prin-
cipals, what does that mean?

We doetermined that a principal is any offi-
cer or party with an interest, an equity
interest, in the particular corporation, and
we broke out these particular figures to re-
flect the amount of money paid to the prin-
cipals.

Well, 1in the professional asociation, who
are some of the principals?

Of course Dr. Joel 5, BSokol; Dr. Anthony
Ferrara, and for the purposes of determining
who's a principal, we also included Mr.
Stanley Resnick.

Thank you. And in that regavrd, then, for
the three vyears, what are the reflected
figures?

37,894 in '77; 82,634 in '78; and $169,115
in '79.

Dropping down to the next disbursement box,
it reads Metro Dental Services. Wwhat 1is
Metro Dental Services?

Metro Dental Services as we understand it,
is the administrative and construction arm
for the Joel S. Sokol D.D.S., P.A. That is,
it was originally envisioned that this
entity would acguire sites, acquire equip-
ment, and in furtherance of this particular
purpose, expenditures were made from the
Joel 8. Sokol, D.D.S., P.A. for the purposes
of cvonstruction and acquiring equipment.

Now, again, with the three years in mind,
v77, '78 and '79, would you read those
figures, please,.
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tn *77, 11l8,400; '78, $453,496; and in 1979,
$551,925.

Dropping down, we vread Burke Enterprises
depicting monies going to Burke Enter-
prises. What's Burke Enterprises?

Burke Enterprises was the sole provider of
dental chairs and supplies to Joel S. Sokol,
D.D.5., P.A.

And for the same three years would you read
those figures, please.

Mr. Rhoads, may I amend my testimony?

Rather than say "sole provider," I would say
they provided maybe 99 percent of the then
dental supplies. They provided all the
chairs, but 99 percent of dental supplies.
There were one or two other major suppliers.

Going down the figures, 1977, 26,390; '78,
17,726; and 1979, §213,000 even,

Dropping down to the next disbursement box,
it reads Other Suppliers. Is that what you
meant when you were indicating there are
others than Burke?

Would you read those figures, plese.

5,694; 15,210; and 58,327.

Again, dropping down, we read Payroll. Am I
correct in assuming that would be the em-

ployees, the salaries they derive?

These are the staff dentists, dental assist-—
ants, hygienists and support personnel.

When you say "staff dentists," then is it
fair to say there are dentists other than
Dr. Sokol and Dbr. Ferrara?

Absolutely.
Would you read those figures, please.

For 1977, that was 105,366; '78, 456,798;
and 1979, $1,116,932.

Dropping down, next we read Lease and Loan
Payments. Just briefly tell us what that
is, that Lease and Loan Payments?
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A, Surely. The Jeoel S. Sokol, D.D.S., P.A., —=
I711 address wmy remarks in 1977 and 1978.
In 1977 and 1978 they were leasing cars and
various other eguipment. In 1979 you see a
dramatic increase in the lease and loan ~-
lease payment, however, particularly here,
because in September of 1979, they took on
the payment formerly assumed by Metro for
the purpose of paying equipment and also for
space.

So 1977, it's 52,915; 1978, 2,500; and in
1979, a very, very dramatic jump of
$843,113.

Q. Thank you. And lastly we read Other Corpor-
ate Operations., What does that term mean?

A. That term is an all encompassing term mean-
ing to include all other expenditures not
reflected above in the boxes that we have
just testified to; that is, this is light,
heat, power, paper supplies, things of that
sort.

MR. RHOADS: May I have the next chart,

please.

0. For the record, this is Commission LExhibit
284, %
Mr. Cayson, 1 direct your attention to the
top of the chart. It reads Metro Dental
Services. During the course of your duties

involving this investigation, did you have
occcasion to direct subpoenas toward that

entity?
A, Ves.
Q. And as a result of the information garnered

therefrom, did vou have occasion to direct
this illustration?

A Yes,

Q, Directing your attention to the top left
upper portion, Joel S. Sokol, D.D.S5., P.A.
and it has three vyears there. Are they
receipte devived from Joel £. Sokol, D.D.S.,
PoA.

*Ceo Cnart, P. 175
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METRO DENTAL SERVICES

RECEIPTS
1977 148,550
JOEL S. SOKOL ECRT -~
0 0 1978 444 200
D.D.S., P.A. 1978 551,700
1577 -
OTHER 1978 4,050
INCOME 1978 75,100
1977 31,000
BURKE 1978 60,000
ENTERPRISES 1979 59 200
LOANS/EXCHANGES 977 2 T.n90
FROM RELATED 19;; 10,600
CO'S & INDIVIDUALS
1977 219,000
OTHER LOANS 1578 305 700
AND LEASES 1272 =
1977 298,700
LOAN PROCEEDS 1978 533,900
TO THIRD PARTIES 1879 118,300
HYMAN AND RESNICK
1977 8,950
OR H & R INC.

METRO DENTAL
SERVICES

1977 723,300
1978 1,215,550

1879 804,300
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That's correct.
Would you read those figures, please.
148,550; 441,300; 551,700.

Droppping downy, it reads Other Income,
1977. There's a blank. Is there a reason
for that?

There was no other income.
19787

$4,050,

19792

$75,100.

Continuing on, Burke Enterprise, listing the
same three years. Would vyou give us those
figures, please.

31,000; 60,000; and 59,200,

Loans/Exchanges From Related Companies and
Individuals. Would you give us the figures
depicted there?

In regard to the Burke Enterprises, I think
it should be brought out that Metro Dental
does not provide any gservice for Burke
Enterprises and these particular payments
received from Burke Enterprises will be the
subject of elaboration by witnesses subse-
quent to myself, but I didn't want to leave
that particular section without bringing
that out.

The suggestion being a quid pro gquo, 1if you
will; no return of service for this income?

I think that's fair to state that.

Again, directing your attention, now, to
Loans/Exchanges From Related Companies and
Individuals, what figures are depicted
there?

t7,100; 70,600,

O Jeesr baraanzs aanel Leornee

219,000 and 105,700.
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Loan Proceeds to Third Partieg?
298,700; 533,900; and 1979, 118,300,

What does Loan Proceeds to Third Parties
mean?

I was going to say, I think that needs a
little elaboration.

Metro Dental, of course, acguired the dental
chairs and all the major equipment acquisi-
tion as far as Joel S. Sokol, D.D.S., P.A.,
and in granting those -~ in acquiring those
particular pieces of equipment, there were
loans taken out. Those lcans were taken out
under the name of Metro Dental; therefore,
the liability therefore had to be reflected
on their books and that's what this one
represents.

Dropping down, the last box, Hyman & Resnick
or H&R Inc. What is H&R Inc.?

Hyman & Resnick, as far as we can ascertain,
was a real estate entity operating in ¥New
Jersey in the year 1977, and after, as far
as we can determine, after 1977, they were
defunct.

We have heard testimony involving a Dr,
Jesse Hyman. Is that Dr. Hyman?

Yes, it is.

You had occasion to aggregate these figures,
did you not?

Yes, we did.

They are reflected under Metro Dental Ser-
vices for 19777

723,300,
1978?
1,215,550.
And '797
804,300.

MR. RHOADS: Any questions on this graph?
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THE CHAIRMAN: I'm not sure that the Loan
Proceeds to Third Parties is fully under-
stood. Would you just go through that
slowly?

THE WITNESS: If they were to acquire, say,
some eguipment for a hundred thousand
dollars and that particular equipment was to
be financed by the National State Bank, the
procedure would be that the loan would be
taken out in the name of Metro Dental, but
the hundred thousand dollar check from the
National State Bank to cover this expense
will go to Burke Enterprises now to properly
reflect the liability on somebody's books.
The liability would have to be picked up on
the books of Metro Dental Service, Inc.

MR. RHOADS: May I have the next graph,
please.

For the record, this would be Commission
Exhibit 28B.% This reads Metro Dental Ser-—
vices Disbursements.

That 18 correct.

Now, with respect to disbursements, we have
Drawn to Principals. Would you read the
figures fov those three years,

45,300; 48,400; and 31,500, and that is Y77,
eight, and nine.

For those three years, if vou know, who were
the principals of Metro?

The principals, as far as we can ascertain,
of Metro Dental Services wervre Stanley
Resnick and Dr. Jesse Hyman.

Did there come a time during your investiga-—
tion that you found Dr. Jesse Hyman was no
longer a principal of Metro?

That's true,
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METRO DENTAL SERVICES

DISBURSEMENTS

1977 45,300
1978 48,400 DRAWN TO

1979 31,500 PRINCIPALS

1977 189,000 [ — T T T T
1978 671,100 3 BURKE 5
1979 2,000 : ENTERPRISES

1 . )

METRO DENTAL 1977 43,000 5
WESTERN :
SERVICES 1878 136,550 B
] REALTY ]
1979 34,300
L9797 1977 55,000
c 688,300 e o OTHER
1978 1,567,450 1978 44,800 CONSTRUCTION

1979 677,400

1977 91,200
1978 350,200 LEASE AND

1979 360,800 LOAN PAYMENTS

1977 262,700

OTEER CORPORATE
1978 291,450
1979 196,500 OPERATIONS
2,100 ‘
1377 - MOLINARO AND
1978 650 _
G & ™
1979 7,500

SERVICES, INC.
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Dropping down to Burke Enterprises, would
you please read the disbursements for those
YEATS,

189,000; 671,100; and $2,000,

The next would be Western Realty, and before
you read those, would you please tell us,
what 1s Western Realty?

Western Realty was an entity which performed
what T would call leasehold improvement ser-
vice on the wvarious facilities that were
rented.

Do you know who the purported principals of
Western Realty are or is?

As far as the staff is concerned, Western
Realty is a defacto partnership consisting
of Beymour Cohen and Stanley Resnick.

Dropping below, we have Other Construction.
Just briefly, what is thav?

Well, this would be payments for construc-
tion other than by Western Realty.

And those figures?

55,0005 69,200; and 44,800.

Lease and Loan Payments?

Now, Lease and Loan Payments, again, those
were pavments that were made for equipment
which was leased, purchased, and/or for
loans that weore taken out in the name of
Metro Dental.

And what were those disbursewents?

91,200 350,200; and 360,800.

Other Corporate Opevations, would vou rvead
those filgures, please.

262,700; 291,450: and one ninety-six five.
Molinaro and GeM Serviceg, Incg,?

Ga&M Services, Inc. is a corporation which we
have ascertained was under the direction of

Camillo Molinaro.

MR, RHOADS: May 1 have the next graph,
please,
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0. F'or the record, this is Commission Exhibit
29A.% It reads Western Realty company
receipts. Is that the Western Realty you
had alluded to in the previous graph?

A, This is correct. It is.

Q. It {lists] Metro Dental Services. Could you
tell us the amount of the receipts for the
three years to Western?

A, 43,000; 133,050; and 17,155.

Q. Joel S. Sokol, D.D.S5., P.A.

A, 20,000,

Q. And for the years *78 and '79, is there a
reason why they are not refliected?

A. There were no payments, no receipts by Sokol
to Western Realty.

Q. Seymour Cohen.

A, 10,324; 7,500.

0. That's for the years '78 and '797?

A, That's correct,

Q. Stanley Resnick.

A. 18,500 and 4,350,

Q. For '79 it's blank. Why is that?

A, There were no receipts for Mr. Resnick.

0. Redeposit of Western Checks to Third

Parties, Just explain what that phrase
means.
A. Yes. We found, or in reviewing the checks,

that there were certain checks made out to
individuals allegedly performing services.
We found those particular checks were en-
dorsed secondarily and also by principals of
Western Realty and redeposited into the
account.

0. Dropping down, other deposits. What does
that mean?

*See Chart, P. 182
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WESTERN REALTY O,

__RECEIPTE
METRO .§§?? 43,000
DENTAL 3978 443 g=p
SERVICES 1878 17,155

899 20,000
JOEL 8. SOKOL 1878 N
D.D.S.,P.A. 1879
1699 - WESTERN REALTY |
SEYMOUR 1878 10,324
3 Co.

COBEN 18789 7,500

1877 106,972

18737 18,500

ETANLEY

i978 4,350 4978 160,538
28 -
RESNICK 22 4879 85,090
1977 . 600
REDEPOSIT OF 55 %m é

TO THIRD PARTIES

1877 18,872
1898 12,914
DEPOSITE 1898 60,435
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A, That means Western Realty not only performed
services for Joel Sockol, H.B.5., P.A., but
they did perform services for other entities
and that box is intended to reflect that
fact.

0. Moving to the right, does that indicate the
aggregate amount for those three years?

A. That ‘s true, ves.
Q0. Read those off, please.
A, 106,972; 160,638; and 85,090.

MR. RHOADS: May I have the next graph,
please.

Q. Commission Exhibit 29B,* Western Realty
Company Disbursements.

Dropping to the left-hand middle portion,
1977, $107,800; 1978, $159,%00, For conti-
nuity, are they the figures?

A. That's right.
Q. Now, for the disbursements we have Mr.
Seymour Cohen. Do you know whethexr he held

any position within Western Realty?

A, Mr. Cohen perfoimed most of the electrical
contracting work.

Q. Did he have a title with the company, if you
know?

A. As far as the general public was concerned,
he is the owner.

Q. For the year 1977, ig --

A, 5,400.

Q. 17872

A, 6,800,

Q. The next disbursement box, Checks Directly

to or on Behalf of Stanley Resnick. What
would that mean, "or on behalf of Stanley
Resnick"?

*See Chart, P. 184
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1377 107, 800

1878 159,900
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WESTERN REALTY 00

DISBURSEMENTS
1977 5,400 ey,
1978 6,800 COHEN
1277 7,300 CHECKS DIRFCTLY TO
| OR ON BEIALF
1978 3,800 OF STANYLY RESNTCOK
’ [}
1977 6,600 CHECKS ™0 THIRD
PARTIES REDFPOSITED
1978 TO WESTERN
800
1277 CHECKS TO TUIRD
PARTIFE PROCLEDE
1978 3,200 TO COHEN, PERSONMALLY
vg7e 77,500 ,
SUBCONTRACTORS
1978 117,000 AND PURCHASFS
1977 5,000
397” - DQJ”
VENUS
5,200
1977 OTHER
29,160 OPERATING




A,
Q.
A,

Q.

They paid an obligation which was primarily
an obligation of his with a check of Western
Realty.

S0 he would have a liability and Western
would pay it for him?

That's right.

For the year 1977
Seventy~three hundred dollars.
For '787

3,800.

Checks to Third. Parties Redeposited to
Western. What does that mean?

That's the item we mentioned before. They
draw a check to a third party, have that
third party endorse the check and redeposit
that particular check in their particular
account.

In other words, it goes back to where, to
the individual or to Western?

Back to Western,
And those amounts?
Was $600.

Checks to Third Parties Proceeds to Cohen,
Personally. And for those two years?

Yes. It was $800 and $3,200, and that meant
that, that box means to depict that although
the checks are made out to third parties,
they eventually found their way principally
into Mr. Cohen's savings account.

Subcontractors and Purchases. What were the

amounts that went out there? What were
they?

These were the normal operating expenses of
the construction company; 77,500 and
117,000.

b.J. Venus, Is that an individual?

D.J. Venus 1is an individual from the state
of Mississippi.
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Q. Okay. In 1977, what's the amount that went
to Mr. D.J. Venus?

A. The amount that went to Mr. Venus is 5,000
and is charged on the books to cabinets for
whatever facilities.

Q. 1977, '78, for Other Operating, what is the
Other Operating?

A That means everything not depicted above is
reflected there.

Q. This amount that went to Mr. Venus for 1977,
the 5,000, if you know, did the books and
records of Western Realty show that it was
ever paid by Mr. Venus?

A. It was not, as far as we can ascertain, no.

»

Q. Thank you.

A. Hm-hum. Furthermore, it was charged to
expenses, so, therefore, it wasn't a loan.

0. This is Commission Exhibit 30A.* It reads
Burke [Enterprises Receipts. That's the
Burke Enterprises you had previously alluded
to; is that right?

A, That's right, yes.

Q. Joel S. Sokol, D.D.S., P.A. Would you read
those figures for the three years?

A, 26,400 15,000; and 208,000.
Q. Metro Dental Service.
A 225,200 only in 1878.

Q. Lease/Finance Companies on Metro/Sokol
Behalf. What does that phrase mean?

A, Okay. That was the examwple [ gave to Chair-
man Lane,

In other words, the theoretical hundred-
thousand~dollar check from the HNational
Gtate Bank taken out of Metro's name would

*See Chart, P. 187



- 187 =

BURXE ENTERPRISES

RECETDPTS
1977 $ 26,400
JOEL §. SOKOL 558 T
F
D.D.5., P.A. 1979 208,000
METRO DENTAL 1277 . -
1878 225,200
SERVICES 1879 -
LEASE/FINANCE 1677 189,000
1978
1979 274,500
METRO/SOKOL BEHALF
1977 20,000
STANLEY RESNICK 755 :
ON METRO'S BEHALF 1219 =
1977 1,800
ALL OTHER '
1878 17,500
1979 1,350
CUSTOMERS
1977 40,100
JOHN BURKE 1978 4,700
1979 18,250
LOANS & EXCHANGES 1977 5,000
1978 2,900
AND OTHER
1979 -

MISCELLANEOUS

BURKE

ENTERPRISES

1977 $ 282,300
1978 711,200

1979 502,100

I R o T I C L R P
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be deposited into Burke's account, and the
box there is intended to depict the fact
that in 1977, 5189,000 even: and V78,
445%,900; and in 1979, 274,500 of deposits of
that type were deposited in Burke's account.

I see. And what are the amounts, again, for
those years?

189,000 even: 445,900; and 274,500.

Now, the next receipt box depicted, Stanley
Resnick on Metro's behalf. What do you mean
"On Metro's Behalf®?

Mr. Resnick made a deposit of 20,000 to Mr.

Burke's account =~ rvather he gave Mr. Burke
a check for 520,000, which was deposited,
and that £20,000 was for =-- to be used 1in

the enterprise.

What are the amounts from All Other Custo-
mers?

That's all other customers that Mr. Burke
had other than Joel 5. Sokol, D.D.5.; P.A.
and Metro.

John Burke, is that the individual =--
Yes.
—-- for whom thisg entity is named?

That's right, and Burke operates a sole
propriety and we ascertained he had a capi-
tal contribution in the amounts of 40,100,
4,700 and $18,250 for the particular vyears
involved that represents capital income.

Loans & Exchanges and Other Miscellaneous.
What's the miscellanesocus?

He would have a miscellansous receipt for
which we really couldntt identify, and we
stuck it there for lack of some other place
to be fitted with him.

Looking off to the right, Burke Inter-

prises. Does this constitute the aggregate
receipta?

Yes, it does.

oy '777?
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FAN 282,300.

Q. P78

A. 711,200,

o. And '797

A, 502,100.

Q. All right. Commission Exhibit 30B,* and,
again, under Burke Enterprises, this consti-
tutes the aggregate amount of receipts, do

they not?

THE WITNESS: Mr. PRhoads, the box 1is the
aggregate of the disbursements.

Q. In other words, the disbursement may have
exceeded the receipts?

A, Could be.

Q. Or less?

A Sure,

Q. Now, with that regard you have John Burke --

A, Personally.

0. -— personally.

A, This 1is the personal drawing account,
4},600, 55,600 and 50,000 in '77, eight and
nine,

Q. John Burke Gambling.
A.  6,400; 7,400; and 39,900.

0. From what source did you come by way of this
information?

A, From his books and records and also from his
tax returns,

Q. Morris Kay.

A, Morris Kay is allegedly a salesman for Mr.
Burke and payments were made to him alleg-
edly as a commission for all sales to Joel
S. Sokol, D.D.S., P.A.

*See Chart, P, 190
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BURKE ENTERPRISES

DISBURSEMENTS
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55 . 200  SERVICES
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155,500 §
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=
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49_?0@ : AND OTHER ,
17,700 EXPENDITURES
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And the figures for that year?
9,700; 6,000 and 12,000,
Metro Dental Services?

These are rebates, returns, if you will,
kickbacks, from John Burke Enterprises to
Metro Dental Services in the amount of
31,000, 60,000 and 59,200.

Money Store on Behalf of Metro.

All right. This was quite an involved
transaction.

What happened is that they secured a loan on
a body of equipment and that loan was
received from the Tricontinental Leasing
Company in Paramus, New Jersey, and at the
same time they owed the Modern Acceptance
Corporation quite a sum of money.

Therefore, what they did, they refinanced
the equipment, and instead of sending the
money directly to the Modern Acceptance
Corporation, they made out the check to Mr.
Burke to, I would say, legitimize the
transaction, and Mr. Burke then disbursed
the funds, or endorsed, I should say,
endorsed a Modern Acceptance check over to
the Modern Acceptance Corporation, a/k/a/
The Money Store.

Excuse me. I have Joel S. Sokol, b.D.S.,
PIAB?

$950 and 25,000.
Indicating the year '77 and '792?

That's right. Yeah. ‘Those are the rebates,
returns, whatever.

Vendors?

vVendors are, these are Mr. Burke's vendors,
These are his suppliers.

And the amounts there?

155,500; 295,100; $306,100.
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Group Administrative Services

Dr. Joel §. Sokol was the next witness. A dentist since 1967,
he incorporated in 1976 a professional entity known as Joel S.
sokol, D.D.S., P.A., with Dr. Anthony J. Ferrara to provide c¢losed
panel~type dental care for labor unions and other groups. Under an
agreement effective on Janvary 1, 1977, Metro Dental Services,
Inc., a company then owned by Stanley Resnick and Dr. Jesse Hyman,
a Buffalo dentist, was employed to provide administrative and
financing services for Sokol, P.A. Sokolis first union contract
for dental care was with Teamsters Local 478°'s Joint Welfare Fund,
of which George F. Serio, son of the local’s president, was the
administrator. 1In early 1977 a company called Group Administrative
Services (GAS) was incorporated, with George Serio as president.

Although Dr. Sokol's signature and initials were attached to
various Group Administrative Services' corporate papers, Dr. Sokol
claimed that he knew little or nothing about these transactions.
However, the Commission's investigation indicated that the creation
of this company provided a mechanism for obtaining a car for Serio
and may have had a part in Sokol, P.A., obtaining a Ford Motor
Company contract to provide health care gservices for the United
Auto Workers Local 906 at the now-vacated Ford plant in Mahwah.
Dr. Sokol's public hearing testimony relative to Group
Administrative Services, Inc., follows:

Q. Now, with regard to George Serio, there came
a point in time when you entered into a cor-
poration with him, did you not?

AL We contemplated,

Q. What was the name, if any, of the corpor-
ation that you contemplated entering with
him?

A. Group Administrative Services.

Q. And, to your knowledge, was Group Adminis-
trative Services, did it, in fact, become a
realty? By that, I mean, 1is it a viable
corporation in the State of New Jersey?

A, It was incorporated.

0. You were, in fact, an officer in that com-
pany, were you not?

A. Tn the embryonic stages of the development
of the corporation, I appavently signed doc-
uments that have been shown to me by you and
that stated I was an officer. After the
initial discussions with Mr. Serio, we de-
cided that it ws a possible conflict, and I
determined that, and he determined that, I
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could not function and should not function
in that corporation and, in fact, I did not.

Well, Doctor, wasn't it a little more than
the embryonic stages? Wasn't it, in fact,
after the corporation was incorporated in
the State of New Jersey that you were still
at least purported to be an officer in that
company?

Yes. There are several documents filed, I
believe, with the I.R.S. I have my name onh
them, ves.

"k

Dr. Sokol, with regard to the corporation,
Group Administrative Services, Inc., which
had, at least, paper reflection, both yours
and George Serio, as officers in that com=-
pany, did vyou, either individually or
through your association, provide any funds
for the running or operation of Group Admin=-
istrative Services, Inc. during the course
of its life?

NG.

When was it, what point of time was it, that
it occurred to you that Group Administrative
Services, Inc. having yvou as an officer and
George F. Serio as an officer would consti=-
tute a conflict of interest?

In the beginning when it was being formed
and entered my discussions with George.

Now, "in the beginning" would be approxi-
mately January of 1977: is that so?

I don't know the date.

Well, does that refresh your recollection at
all?

No, it doesn't.
MR. RHOADS: Just one moment, please.

Can I have Commission Exhibit 2A, please.
That would be 2A and B.

Now, Doctor, 1 show you what's been pre-
viously identified as a certificate of in-~
corporation, and, for the record, this is
Commission Exhibit 2A, certificate of incor-
poration ¢f Group Administrative Services,
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Inc., and if wvou will, would vou loock at
that and that has vour name on that docu-
ment.

Does that refresh vyour recollection as to
when that corporation was incorporated?

The date of the document's the 23rd of
February, 1977.

Now, approximately one [year] later, Commis-
sion Exhibit 2B was filed, and this purports
to be an annual report by domestic or for-
eign companies and it reads on the face of
it, "Group Administrative BServices, Inc.,
Joel 8. Sokol, 2444 Morris Avenue, Union,
New Jersey.?

You are the Joel Sokol referred to in there,
are you not?

Yes.

One vyear later if you will look at what I
represent to you is the opposite portion of
what you have ‘just seen, and it listed at
the bottom, "President, George Serio," does
it not?

Yes, it does.

* k%

Do you know whether George Serio had a car
furnished as a result of being president of
Group Administrative Services, Inc.?

I don't know.
You don't know?

No.

There was a point in time when you did start
the negotiations with the United Auto Work-
ers, Local 906: isn't that so?

Correct.

There came & time where you were at least
advised that they, in fact, could not con-
tract with your association, but that it
would have to be Ford; is that right?
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That's correct,

In that regard, I show you what's been pre-
viously marked Commission Exhibit 26, pur-—
ports to be a letter addressed to one Mr.
William Patterson, UAW, Ford Department,
Bast Jefferson Avenue, Detroit, Michigan.
It's a four-page document, and on the last
page there's a signature purporting to be
that of Joel Sokol; is that your signature?

Yes.

I direct your attention to the third para-
graph and it reads, "Administration of' our
centers is provided by Metro Dental Service,
Inc, and Group Administrative Services,
Inc. with four employees at this time." 2and
this letter is dated October 18, 1977.

Now, that'’s some ten months after you had
contracted with Local 478. What is it that
Group Administrative Services, Inc. -- what
is it that they were doing for Joel S.
Sokol, D.D.5., P.A.7?

'Group Administrative Services didn't do any-

thing for Joel S. Sokol, D.D.S., P.A.

Why on earth in that letter did you indicate
to Mr. Patterson that your plan was being
administered by Metro and CGroup Administra-
tive Services, Inc.? '

As I testified in private hearing, although
I signed this letter, I did not write it.
It's obviously an error. Group Administra-
tive Services when I was associated with it,
and, again, in its embryonic stages, was to
perform, in the future, other benefit pro-
grams, contemplated optical specifically. '

Well, Doctor, you authored that letter,
didn't you?

Yes.,

And, again, in that third paragraph you
allude to four employees of -~ between Metro
and Group Administrative Services, Inc.
Were the two that you allude to in Metro
Dr. Hyman and Mr. Resnick?

As I said, I did not write this letter.

I'm not suggesting you wrote it. It happens
to bhe. I mean;, --
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Yeg.
~= the letter speaks for itself.
Yes, it does.

And I see at the midway portion of the left-
hand side there's JS55 slash MV. MV was your
secretary, wasn't she?

She was a secretary, yes,
And JSS, that's vou, isn't it?
Yes.

And 1is that appearing there because you
dictated the letter to your secretary?

NG .

Do you have any idea why vyour secretary put
your initials there i1f wvou didan't dictate
it?

NG .

Do you have any idea why you signed it if
you didn't write it?

I signed many documents that were put in
front of me by people writing letters on my
behalf,

This is Commission Exhibit previously marked
CN-32. Annexed to the front is a letter.
Tt's addressed to a Mr., Lindburg purported
signed by Joel 5. Sckol. Page 2 of the doc-
ument 1s a dental services agreement,
"Agreement made this 20th day of December
1978, by and between Joel 8. Sokol," I'm
reading in part, "and Ford Motor Company.”

Is that, in fact, the agreement we have heen
alluding to?

Yes, [ believe it is.

Thank vyou. Now there did come a time, in
fact, when you began to provide dental ser-—
vices for members of Local 6806, did there

not?

Yes.
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Was that via a facility in Mahwah?
Yes.

Do you know a William Patterson?
Yes.

And who 1is the William Patterson that you
know?

I knew two., One is the international, I be-
lieve his title 1s International Business
Representative, UAW, and the other Patterson
as a member of Local 906, I believe, if I
remember.

With respect to your facility in Mahwah, did
you have an occasion to hire the latter
William Patterson, the one who 1s a member
of Local 906, to provide, among other
things, to provide janitorial services?

Yes.

For how long, approximately how long, did
you know Mr. Patterson?

THE CHAIRMAN: Working in that capacity?
MR. RHOADS: Yes, sir.

If I were to sell you approximately a vyear,
does that refresh your recollection?

A year, maybe a little longer.
I want to amend a name tﬁat I had attempted
to spell. Patrick Fanning. It should read

Fanning., F-a-n-n-i-n-q.

Do you know that gentleman?

Yes.

How is it that you know Mr. Fanning?
He worked in the office of Local 906.

Do you know whether he was an officer within
Local 9067

I don't know if he was an officer.
Do you know whether he was a trustee?

I don't know i1f he was a trustee.
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Q. Do you know whether part of the monies paid
to William Patterson were shared in some
proportionate fashion with Patrick Fanning?

A No.

0. Did you hire William Patterson, whether it
be a post or prior agreement, in order for
you to obtain the contract with Ford Motor
Company to service members of Local 9067

A. N o

Q. Do you know whether it was done by anyone
other than you?

A, I don't believe o, no.

Dr. Sokol Questioned About Organized Crime

The witness was asked to explain how he and his partner, Dr.
Ferrara, eventually became owners of Metro Dental Services, the
corporation that performed administrative functions for Sokol,
P.A. This questioning was followed by testimony concerning
connections between Sokol P.A. and two organized crime figures,
John Riggi and Comillo {William) Molinaro. As previously noted,
Riggi was the semi-retired Sam (the Plumber) Nelavalcante's crime
family lieutenant and Molinaro was one of Riggi's underlings. Dr.
Sokol first described the transformation of Metro:

Q. Now, at the time vou wevre awarded the con-
tract with 90%, you had continued, 1if I'm
wrong, you corrvect me, to employ the ser-
vices of Metro Dental Services, Inc.?

A, Correct.

0. And at that time was Metro, to your Know-
ledge, still comprised of Dr., Hyman and doc-
tor -- Mr. Resnick?

A. I believe at that time Dr. Hyman wasn't
associated, As P osav, ¥ don't know the
exact dates, but I don’'t think he was there
at that time.

Q. In any event, you are at least aware that
there did come a point in time when Dr.
fiyman left Metro Services, Inc.; is that so?

A, Yas.

Q. and if you know, do vou know why he left?

A, He left by mutual c¢onsent of all parties
concerned, as far as I know.



A.

Q.

Q.

A,

Q.

0.

- 199 -

Other than Mr. Resnick, would there be other
parties concerned?

Yes. Me.
Did you have an interest in Metro?
At the time, no.

You say “at the time." I assume you do now;
is that correct?

Yes.

And have you, in fact, I'm not asking for a
legal conclusion, have you, in fact, pur-—
chased Metro Dental Services, Inc?

The P.A. has.

Andéthe P.A., is comprised presently of whom?
Dr.fFerrara'and myself,

Now, the functions of Metro with regard to

your now taking on the members of 906, would
they have been the same? By that, I mean,

. were they contracted by you to do adminis-

trative services for them?

Ye S_l

Now/, in point of time, you contracted the
first union group was Iocal 478:; is that
correct?

Yes.

Did there come a time when your professional
association contracted with Local 12627

Yes.
And what_union ig 12627
Retail Clerks.

And, if you know, who was the president of
1262 at the time in which vyou contracted

with them?

That wés Sam Kinsora.

Doctor, with regard to your Mahwah facility,
which you have testified that you did, in
fact, have one, is it fair to say that you
had facilities in locations other than
Mahwah in 1978?
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A, Yes,

0. Did you have a facility at any time at 2444
Morris Avenue in {Inion?

A, Yes,

Q. And do you, in fact, now have a facility at
1110 Springfield Avenue in Ivvington? '

A Yes, I do.

Q. Now, in that regard, did there come a time,
as you had in Mahwah, did you employ jani-
torial services 1in either of those two
facilities?

A, Yes, there were fJanitorial facilities iIn
both.
Q. Who were the persons who furnished thesge

janitorial services, if you know?

A, In Union 1 believe it was part of the
lease. I think it was provided by the land-
lord. And Ivvington, T think 1t was the
responsibllity of Metro.

Q. Metro, of couvrse, is Metro Dental Services,
Inc.; is that right?

A Yes.

Q. And, if you know, did Metro at one point in
time, to your knowledge, own the location,
the premises, 1110 Springfield Avenue 1in
Irvington?

A, T don*t know if it was owned by Metro or the
individuals.

Q. Individual meaning Stanley Resnick?
A, Yes.
Q. Okay. I'm going to show you a picture pre-

viously marked Commisgion BExhibit 50A.,
Would you look at the individual depicted in
this photograph and tell me, can you recog-
nize him?

Dr. Sokol was asked to identify a photograph of Molinaro,
which he did, and to explain how Dr. Hyman, the Buffalc dentist
with ties to ovganized crime, figured in Molinaro's employment at
the Sokol, P.A,, office in Irvington: :
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How is it that you know Bill Molinaro?

Bill Molinaro was introduced to me by Dr.
Hyman and he was in Irvington. He was doing
janitorial service. He was doing some lab-
oratory work.

He was 1introduced to you by Dr. Jesse
Hyman?

Yes,

Well, under what circumstances was he intro-
duced? In other words, I'm saying did Dr.
Hyman hire him?

I don't know if he hired him.

Do you know who did hire him?

No.

Do you know who paid him?

No. I assume it was Metro.

But, in any event, you know of your own
personal knowledge that he had done or did
some Jjanitorial services for your facili-

ties?

Yes.

Well, did there ever come a time when,
either through Mr. Molinaro himself or some
other source, that you learned that he had a
criminal record?

There came a time, yes.

And when did you learn that?

I would say about four weeks ago.

SCI counsel:

0.
A,

Q.

You know a Mr. John Riggi, do you not?
Yes, I do.

How do you know Mr. Riggi?

Sokol by
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We solicited business from him several years
ago and melb with him and offered him to
order him -- offered him a den .al plan.

Can you approximate that wiih respect to
vour being awarded Local 4787 Was it prior
thereto or subseguent thereto?

I would say probably have boen between a
year and year-and-a-halfl after the contract
with 478 started.

So, at that point in time, Sckol, P,A. was
an ongoing operation, was it not?

Yes.

Do you know what local Mr., Riggi is affil-
iated with?

T don't yreaqaember the number of the local
offhand, no.

if I were to tell you it was Local 394, does
that refresh vour vecollection?

It may.
It's a laborerg local, isn't i:7?

Y¥es.

Now, with respect to Mr. Rigiyi, while vyou
did not contract with his union, did Mr.
Riggi, in any way, introduce you to any
other union officials?

Well, 1 have been in hig company at various
functions and theve may have come a time
when he did, in fact, introduce me to
pesople.

Well, some of the people that he introduced
you to, were they, in fact, labor officials?

Yes, I believe so,

And those officials, however many that Mr.
Riggi introduced you bto, did you, in fact
negotiate with them, and by "you,” of course
T mean on bhehalf of your professional asso-
clation?y

There are no groups we have presently that
he had introduced us Lo.
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No, I'm asking you whether you went to con-
tract, to formal contract.

Yes.

I'm simply asking, as a result of being
introduced to a labor official by Mr. Riggi,
however many there may have been, did you
enter into any negotiations?

For instance, did you say, "I have a dental
plan. I'd like you to take it," that kind
of thing?

I said that to many people over the last
four-and-a-half to five years. I have sat
down with literally hundreds of labor people
and employers about our dental plan.

A few of whom out of those hundreds, how-
ever, would be introduced to you by John
Riggi; isn't that so?

It may have been.

As a result of those introductions what, if
anything, did you give John Riggi?

Nothing.

Well, did there ever come a time when John
Riggi said, in your presence, whether it be
to you or another individual, "I want you to
hire Bill Molinaro"?

No.

Do you know, of your own knowledge, whether
Mr. Molinaro knows Mr. Riggi?

I think he does.

Well, what is it that makes you think he
does?

Just my perception.

Well, from what source do you perceive
that? Have you seen him in his company, for
instance?

I said I don't know.

Has Bill Molinaro during the course of time
that you have known him ever said to you, "I
know John Riggi, been with John Riggi, were
social friends"?
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He may have,

Dr. Sokol on Curly Montana, Cleveland Crime Figure

The Sokol operation had connections with John (Curly) Montana,
Jr., a known organized crime figure in Cleveland, whose wife worked
Hyman in Buffalo. Dr. Sokol testified:

for Dr.

Q.

ol

With regard to Dr. Jesse Hyman, to your
knowledge, does he run what ¥'ll character-
ize as a similar operation as you do? By
that, I mean, health-care plans?

He has a facility in Buffalo, New York,
which is similar to our operation, vyes.

And had he, again, if you know, been oper-
ating prior to Sokol, P.A.'s initiation?

Yes, prior.

Did Dr. Hyman, with regard to your contrac-
ting with Metro, furnish any services which
would include how you set up and adminis-
trate the initial beginnings of your asscci-
ation, yvou professional organization?

Yes. Yes, he did.

Along those lines, did Mr. Hyman, Dr.
Hyman, recommend to you, meaning your assoc-
iation, the services of one Rena Montana?
Yes, he did.

Who is Rena Montana?

She was functioning, I believe, as one of
his administrators in Buffalo, and she
helped, helped us set up in the inception of
our office in Morris Avenue in Uniocn.

Is she the wife of Curly Montana?

I helieve she is.

How do you know Curly Montana?

I believe I met him when I was in Buffalo,
or T know that is her husband.

Have you ever had conversations with Mr.
Montana?

T don't think so, no.
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Q. How about with Rena?
A, Yes.

Q. Well, before I get into that, how long was
it Rena Montana performed these services for
you?

A. I believe she was at our office for approxi-
mately two or three days,

Q. So is it fair to say she sort of came down
and sort of whipped the office in shape and
then left?

A, I'l1l accept that terminclogy.

0. What did you pay her for those services?

A. Nothing.

Q. What did you pay Curly Montana for those
services?

A, Nothing.
Q. During the course of your discussions with -

Rena Montana, did you ever discuss crime
affiliations of her husband Curly?

A, No.

0. Did you ever talk about organized crime and
her husband being affiliated with a crime
family?

A. No.

Q. More particularly the Liberatore crime
family?

A. No.

Generating Cash Flow

At the outset of the hearings, the Commission asked an expert
on the problem of criminal infiltration of labor union health care
plans to explain how hidden profits were created in order to fi-
nance paycffs and kickbacks, The expert, Martin Steinberqg, chief
counsel to the Senate Subcommittee on Investigations, explained
that illegal generation of cash required a multiplicity of com-
panies through which a maze of financial transactions, including
inflated purchasing and servicing contracts, questionable loans and
so-called rebates, could be processed. With this initial testimony
in mind, the Commission asked Dr. S8Sokol to clarify some of the
transactions of his dental care operation. The acquisition of such
equipment as dental chairs was the first topic:




- 206 =

Now, Doctor, with regard to Metro Dental
Services, was one of their functions to
obtain dental equipment for you, and, more
particularly, dental chairs?

Yes.,

Did Metro actually own dental chairs that
they would then lease to you, or did they
have to lease them and then sublease them to
you?

The latter.

And given the latter, do you know from whom
Metro leased the chairs?

I know some of the companies, yes.
Well, would you name a couple?

Parliament Funding & Leasing, Triconti-
nental, and I believe there's a Macrolease,

With regard to the first that you mentioned,
Parliament Funding & Leasing, -—-

Yes.

—— I show you what's been marked previously
Commission Exhibit 188, Would you look at
that document and tell me 1f you can
identify it.

Yes, It appears to be the lease between
Parliament Funding & Leasing Corporation and
Metro DBental Services, Inc. for the equip-
ment akt Morris Avenue in Union, New Jersey.

Who are the parties to that agreement?

The guarantee of the lease, again, I can't
identify the first signature. 0f the next
three, seems to be Stanley Resnick, Jdoel
Sokel and Anthony Ferrara were the signa-
tores to the document.

S0 you were at least a party, one of the
parties to that contract, were you not?

Yes.
Now, the purpose of that agreement was in
order for your professional assoclation to

acguire some equipment, was it not?

Yes, it was.
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And some of that equipment would include, or
did include, dental chairs?

Yes.

And for what facility was that property ear-
marked, if you could tell us now?

That was for -- the document is referring, I
believe, to the equipment at 2444 Morris
Avenue,

Doctor I'm going to show you what's been
previously marked Commission Exhibit 12B and
Commission Exhibit 12C, which, for the re-
cord, is a two-page document.

Now, I'll first show you Commission Exhibit
12B, and would you look at that please and
tell me, does that reflect the equipment for
which you were negotiating the lease we pre-
viously alluded to, the lease agreement?

Yes, they appear to be.

All right. Now, will you agree with me that
the amount reflected at the bottom, it says
"sales total," would you ~- let me get your
interpretation., Would you read that.

Sales total one hundred thirty-three thou-
sand seven seven nine and sixty-three cents.

Now, I'll show you what's been previously
marked Commission Exhibit 12C, which is a
two-page document I vreferred to, and it's
actually Pages 1 with 2 on the back and 3 on
the second page. Would you lookl at those
items and tell me, don't they also reflect
the items that are reflected in the original
agreement?

Yes, they appear to be the same.

Would you read the sales total from that
document to usg, please?

Two hundred -- $200,073.50,.

Well, how do you account for the difference
of $66,000 on those two documents?

Well, the leasehold improvement costs are
not on there and the advance deposits.
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PDr. Sokol, you know a Richard Einhorn, don't
you?

Yes, I do.
How do you know Mr. Einhorn?

I know him -- I believe I was introduced to
him by Myr. Burke.

And is he a princgipal in John Burke Enter-
prises? '

Yes, I believe so.

And was John Burke Enterprises a supplier to
Sokol; P.A. of dental supplies, that type of
thing.

Yes.

Now, with regpect to Mr. Einhorn and Mr.
Burke, didn't there come a time when you had
a meeting with those two individuals amongst
others wherein you discussed the leasing of
the equipment alluded to in CN-12C and
CN-12B?

Yes.

And the nature of that discussion at least,
in part, had to do with the escalation or
the inflation of the cost of the various
items reflected in these two documents,
didn't it?

(Discussion held between the witness and
counsel.)

Can you repeat that, please?

You had a meeting amongst yourself, Richard
Einhorn, John Burke, perhaps others, one
purpose of which was to discuss the infla-
tion, the escalation in price, of the vari-
ous items listed on the two documents you
previously identified and they are 12B and
12C, the purpose of which was to use the
escalated document as collateral for a loan
gso that you could get more money, in fact
$200,0007

No, I disagree with that scenario.
Do you disagree with the exact way I put it

to you or do you disagree with the substance
of that scenario?
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A, I'd say I have to disagree with both. If
you would like my terms, I would be glad to
give it to you.

Q. Well, did any conversation, any meeting like
that, ever take place?

A. Like what?

0. Like we have just disagreed on, wherein Mr.
Einhorn says the bank won't give vyou
$200,000 on $133,000 worth of eguipment, so
we're going to have to jack up the price of
that equipment and then give it to the bank
and then the bank will give you the money
that you want. That conversation.

A. No. I don't believe that was the conversa-
tion, no.

Q. Well, what was the conversation?

A. I believe we met with Mr. Einhorn and we
outlined the funds required to construct the
facility,

0. You said you met with Mr. Einhorn?

A. . Right. And we spoke about the funds

required to construct the facility and
equipment the facility and get it ready for
operation and those are the funds that we,
in fact, received. :

A check to Dr. Sokol in the amount of $5,000 by another dental
supply company was discussed:

Q. Doctor, I'm going to show you what's been
previously marked CN-14 for identification,
and it's a copy of a check purporting to be
from Professional Dental Eguipment Manufac-
turing Company, dated January 11, 1977, paid
to the order of Joel Sokol, D.D.S., P.A.,
$5,000, and on the back it's endorsed pur-
portedly to be Joel S. Sokol, D.D.S., P.A.,
and underneath that Joel S. Sokol.

Now, if you will, will you first look at
back and are those your sighatures?

A, Yes, they are.

Q. And will you 1look at the front of that
check, and do you recognize that check?
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Not offhand, noe, but it is made out to Joel
S. Sokol, Joel Sokol, D.D.S., P.A. as you
have indicated.

Who is Professional Manufacturing or what-
ever?

I believe this Professional Dental Equipment
Manufacturing 1s either a subsidiary or
related company to Newark Dental Supply Com-
pany.

S50 they furnish dental equipment to den-—
tists, to your knowledge?

Yeah. I don't know if it's the equipment or
cabinetry or ~- it's one or the other,

Do you have and idea why they would send you
a check in the amount of §5,0007?

The only thing I could speculate, it would
be either an overpayment or rebate. Some-—
thing along those lines.

What did you do with the five thousand, do
you recall?

I don't recall.

Why would -- why would Professional Dental
Equipment be giving you the five thousand
back? Wasn't it Metro that was doing this
for Sokol, P.A.? Weren't they getting you
the eguipment?

Yes. We were also on the lease individ-
ually, and the equipment was for the pro-
fessional association.

Well, as an individual dentist, did you pay
any monies to Professional Dental Eguipment
in 1977 that you recall, or '767?

At the inception of the dental plan and den-
tal facility on the Morris Avenue, I may
have personally advanced some mnoney as
deposit,

Doctor, wasn't this a rebate sent back to
you via John Burke?

I can't say that,
You can't say that?

No.
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Q. Why can't you, because you don't want to or
it ign't true?

A, I don't know that that's true, what you're
saying.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: He did say it was a
rebate a couple of answers ago.

THE WITNESS: 1 said possibly.

Dr. Sokol also could not specify the purpose of a $9,000 check
to himself that was written against the payroll account of Sokol,
P.A,:

0. I want to show you what's been previously
marked Commission Exhibit 17H. It's a
check, Joel Sokol, D.D.S., P.A. Payroll
Account, paid the order of Joel S. Sokol,
dated October 23rd, 1978, in the amount of
$9,000. And on the bottom right-hand por-
tion it's signed purportedly Joel S. Sokol
and on the back it's endorsed Joel S. Sokol
purportedly, and ask you to identify that.

A, Yes, that's my handwriting.

0. And, in fact, you endorsed it, did you not?
A. Yos, 1 éid,

0. Did you cash it?

A, Possibly.

Q. Well, do you know whether or not you had
$9,000 in cash on the day reflected on that
check?

A, I may have. May have had more; may have had
less,

Q. Well, during that period of time, and I'm
referring, again, to October 23rd, 1978, did
you have some cause to generate an account
of cash in that, what I characterize as a
large amount, $9,000? '

A. I have been working since I'm 13 years old,
and I have saved a lot of money, and I have
always had a lot of money, around a thou-
sand, nine, ten, eleven, twelve, fifteen, up
to $16,000.
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COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Could I have that
answer read back, please?

(The last answer is read by the reporter.)

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Thank you. pid vyou
keep it in a tin box, Dr. Sokol?

THE WITNESS: No, I didn't keep it in a tin
box.

"No Charge" Patients

The Commission's expert, Steinberg, had pointed out that cash
was not the only form of payoffs or kickbacks, that expensive gifts
and other "benefits" accrued to organized crime associates and
others involved in health care schemes. The Commission asked Dr.
Sokol about benefits in the form of services for which no fees were
charged:

BY MR. RHOADS:

Q. Dr. Sokol you know a Dr. Kenneth Weiner, do
you not?

A. Yeg, I do.
Q. How do you know Dr. Weiner?

A, Dr. Weiner was affiliated with the Mahwah
facility?

Q. Aand in what capacity was he affiliated with
the facility?

A, I believe he's an optometrist,
Q. Do you believe it or do you know it?
A, He may be an optician. I don't know which.

I believe an optometrist.

Q. What are the terms of this association
between the Mahwah facility and Dr. Weinter?

A, Dr. Weiner rented space and, I believe,
equipment from Metro and serviced the mem-
bership of Logal 906.

Q. and, of vyour own knowledge, did, in fack,
Dr. Weiner perform optical services on be-
half of members of 9067

A Yes, he did,

Q. And how was 1t that br. Weiner was paid?
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I believe he was paid through the indemnity
coverages that the membership had.

k * Ok

During the c¢ourse of the time that Dr.
Weiner was associated with the Mahwah facil-
ity, you had sent certain patients to Dr.
Weilner, did you not?

I referred patients, ves.

Some of those patients that you referred,
you communicated to Dr. Weiner that those
patients were not to pay any bills, didn't
you?

No. I don't believe so, no.

You don't believe you did., How about if T
show you what's been marked Commission
Exhibit 20. I'll direct your attention to
one of the attachments. It's dated November
15, 1978. It reads, "Statement, Dr. Kenneth
Weiner," I'm reading in part, "Optometrist,
155 South Livingston Avenue, Livingston, New
Jersey, Mr. Pat Martirano, 821 Cranford
Avenue, Westfield, New Jersey, for profes-
sional services on June 6, 1978." And it
reads, "Examine five first grade serviced
ophthalmology plastic lenses," et cetera,
total five sixty-six,. That's $566, and be-
low that it reads, "As of yet, payment has
not been received from the individuals. You
told wme would take care of your bill.
Therefore I'm billing you directly for these
services as per our arrangement.”

Would you look at that and tell me, vyou
referred Pat Martirano to Dr. Weiner, didn't
you? '

Yes, I did.

And you communicated to Dbr. Weiner that,
"Don't have Pat Martirano pay that bill.
I'1l pay it"?

No, and that's not, that's not what this
says eilther.

I'm not asking you what that says.
Ne, that's not what I told Dr. Weiner.
Do you have any idea why Dr. Weiner would

send bills to you for patients that you had
absolutely no obligation to pay?
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I can speculate 1if you would like me to.

You can speculate.

It appears the patients didn't pay the bill
and he believed that since I sent them in, I
was responsible if they wouldn't pay.
That's what it seems to indicate from those
documents you showed me.

Who's Pat Martirano?

He's a gentleman I met when I was in private
practice in the Ironbound Section of Newark.

Have you ever known him to go by the nick-
name Specs?

You have made me aware of that, vyes, prior.
Patty "Specs® Martirano?

You have told me.

I show vyou what's been previously marked
Commission Exhibit 22, and would you look at
the right-hand portion of that. The gentle-
man depicted there, is that Patty "Specs"
Martirano, to your Knowledge?

That's Myr. Martirano, yes.

How long have you known Mr. Martirano?

I believe gince 1972.

Did you ever become aware of Mr. Martirano
being connected with organized crime?

No., Only when vyou teld me that prior to
this public hearing.

Was Mr. Martirano instrumental in any way,
te your knowledge, of vyour professional
assocliation being awarded contracts with
unions?

No .
Did vyou ever seek the services of Mr.
Martirano on behalf of your association in

order to get contracts with unions?

I don't understand what the word "services"
indicate.

Did he help you?
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No, no.

I'm going to show you what's previously been
marked CN-21 and ask you to look at the
gentleman depicted twice in that picture and
tell me do you recognize him?

Yes, I do.

Who do you recognize him to be?

Nick Cifelli, I believe his last name is.
How is it that you know Nick Cifelli?

As I gsaid when I practiced in the Ironbound
Section of Newark in 1972, I was in many
restaurants, cocktail lounges, in order to
make myself visible for future patients and

that's how I met him.

Did you ever come to know whether he had a
criminal record or not?

Only in the private hearings of this Commis-—
sion.

You recommended that gentleman to Dr.
Weiner, didn't you?

No.

Would you look at this document which is
encompassed within CN~20 and there is a Mr.
Nicholas Cifello, 342 New York Avenue,
Newark, Would you be able to -- you read
it. Tell me, is that the Nicholas Cifelli
that you know?

The name on the document is Nicholas .
Cifello?

That's correct.

I don't know if it's the same individual,
no.

bo you know where Nick Cifelli lives?

I know he lives in the Ironbound Section of
Newark.

Was it your testimony that you never re-
ferred Nicholas Cifelli to Dr. Weiner?

I don't think I ever referred him, no.




MR. RHOADS: May I have this document nmarked
next in corder, please,.

{A document entitled "N/C-Staff of
Irvington," is received and marked CN-52.)

Doctor, I want you to look at, please,
Commission Exhibit CN-52, it's a two-page
document. Would vyou look it over and tell
me, <¢an you identify it?

{Discussion held between the witness and
counsel.)

THE WITNESS: It appears to be a list of
patients being serviced at the Irvington
office.

They were patients of Sokol, P.A. were they
not?

I believe so, ves,

There's a lettey N slash C dash staff, that
N slash C dash staff, that stands for no
charge, doesn't it?

Yes, it appears to.

Now, there’s a Lena Martirano and there's a
date off to the left, two dates, really. I
guess Novembeyr 15th and then a dash June 7,
'78., Is that Patty Specs’ wife?

I don't know.

You dontt know?

No.,

There's a Joan Riggi. Is that any relation
to John Riggi?

I have no idea.

Now, we have quite a few Serios here, We
have a Marian Serio. Is that related to
George Serio?

T don't know.

Is she related to Harry Serio?

I don't know.
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I'm, of course, referring to the officer of
Local 478.

I don't know, I don't know Marian Serio.

Now, here's a George Serio. Is that the
George Serio of Local 478?

I don't know. It would appear to bhe.

And there's a George Jr., Serio. Is that
the child of George Serio from Local 4787

It may be. I don't know.

And there's a Harry 8Serio. Is that the
trustee of Local 47872

I assume, I don't know. I don't know who
made -~- who c¢onstructed this document.

That's not my handwriting either.

Well, in any event, these patients were
serviced at the Irvington facility, at least
reflected on this document, but serviced by
Sokel, P.A. and it's vreflected on a no-
charge list; isn't that so?

Excuse me. Can you repeat that so --

These patients were serviced by Sokol, P.A.,
your professional association, and these
names appear onh a no-charge list, don't
they? ' '

That's what the document appears. I don't
know . As I said, I was not the author of
the document.

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER FRANCIS:

Q.

Dr. Sokol, did, in any of your meetings with
Dr. Hyman, did Dr. Hyman ever suggest to
you, in any fashion, that the way to skim
cash out of your dental operation was to
create inflated invoices and then to borrow
money on the full value of those inflated
invoices for dental equipment?

No.
Did Mr. Molinaro ever suggest to you the way
to skim cash out of this operation was to

inflate invoices?

No .
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Q. and borrow money on that basis?
A, No.

0. How about John Riggi; did he suggest that to
you? ¥

A. Ne.,

The Inflated $200,000 Contract

Richard J. Einhorn of Short Hills, who was in the equipment
financing business, testified under immunity from prosecution about
the details of the inflated Parliament Funding and Leasing Corpora-
tion contract for $200,000 by which Metro Dental received dental
equipment that was actually valued at $133,000. At that time he
was vice president of Parliament, which was defunct at the time of
the public hearings. Under guestioning by FExecutive Director
Siavage, the witness vrecalled how the deal with Metro was
brokered. Einhorn's testimony:

Q. Are vyou familiar with an entity known as
Metro Dental Services, Inc.?

A Yeg, I am.

Q. Are vyou further familiar with an entity
known as Joel Sokol, D.D.S5., P.,A.?

B. I believe I am, ves.
0. What do you know those entities to be?
A, They are dental offices servicing the dental

business.

0. bDuring vyour former employment with Parlia-
ment Funding & Leasing, did you have occa-
sion to do business with either one or both
of those entities?

A, I did businesg with Matro Dental.

0. Are you further familiar with some of the
principals of Metro bental Services, Inc.?

A, Yes, T am.

0. When did you become introduced to the prin-
cilpals whom you know?

Al I met Dr., Sokol through Mr. Burke of
Professional Dental.

Q. who was Mr., Burke?
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Mr. Burke was a salesman for Professional
Equipment.

How long had you known Mr. Burke before he
introduced you to Dr. Sokol?

Four or five years.
How did you have occasion to meet Mr. Burke?

Through my business. I look for equipment
financing and he was a salesman. He would
have introduced me to doctors who were
interested in financing their equipment.

Did you meet from time to time to discuss
possible deals with Mr. Burke?

Yes, I did.

And when was the first time that you had a
conversation that you c¢an recall that re-
lated to the funding of certain equipment
for Metro Dental Services, Inc.?

It would have been in the middle of 1976
sometime.

And do you recall where that conversation
took place?

Well, the first conversation was probably
over the phone. The first meeting was some-
where, I believe, on Route 10 in the Ten/Two:
Lounge in [Whippany] with Dr. Sokol and Mr.
Burke.

Before we get to that meeting, what was the
conversation over the phone with Mr. Burke
pertaining to this meeting?

That he had a large dental facility that he
was selling equipment to and he wanted to
know whether I would be interested in
financing the equipment that was going into
it and that it was a union contract standing
behind the facility.

Did the fact of a union contract standing
behind the facility, to use you're words,
have any significance with regard to this
deal for you?

Well, it meant that it was a very attractive
financing package because the possibility of
them paying off the lease contract was very
good.
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Now, you said you had vour first meeting
with Dr. Sokol and Mr. Burke in Whippany at
the Ten/Two Lounge; is that correct?

Yes.

Did you have conversation with the two indi-
viduals at that time?

Yes. We discussed the facilities, the union
contract, the amount that had to be financed
and the fact that I would see if I could
acgquire the funds for them.

And specifically what kinds of things were
they talking about financing?

Basically dental equipment, some construc-—
tion, supplies, some working capital.

Now, you say "some working capital.” In
your business, do you take security inter-
ests, in effect, chattel mortgages, on the
equipment which you were going to provide to
you're clients?

Yes, we do.

And how do you secure the working capital?
In this case, what we did was increase some
of the prices of the equipment so that it

was a hundred percent collateralized.

Was it, in fact, a hundred percent collater-
alized?

It was not a hundred percent collateralized,
Did the deal appear to someone in the next
step or chain to be completely collatera-
lized?

Yes, 1t did.

And how did that come about?

By increasing the prices of the equipment so
that it added up to the total amount that
was golng to be f£inanced that was needed.
Did you discuss this specific fact with Dr.
Sokol and Mr. Burke at this first meeting in

Whippany?

I believe it was discussed.
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Now, what happened next after the meeting in
Whippany with specific regard to this deal?

I was in touch with Mr. Resnick, who was
another partner in the transaction, and
acquired finance statements of all the prin-
cipals and acquired them a line of credit.

Who was it that advised you to contact Mr.
Resnick?

I believe it was Dr. Sokol or Mr. Burke.
I'm not really sure.

Do you recall why they said to contact Mr.
Resnick as opposed to either one of them?

Well, he was the accountant and he would
have been able to pull together all the
financial statements. '

He was the accountant --

Accountant for Metro as well as a prin-
cipal. At least that was my impression.

bid Dr. Sokol so describe him?
I believe so.

Did you, 1in fact, contact Mr. Resnick at
this time?

I believe I did.

Did he know who you were when you contacted
him?

Yes.

Did he know what the transaction pertained
to?

He knew that we were financing -- going to
try to finance a couple hundred thousand
dollars worth =-- trying to finance the faci-
lity.

Did you mention the details of the trans-
action to Mr. Resnick?

I honestly can't remember going into spe-
cific details with him. I do remember talk-
ing about the number, though.
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And what was the number you discussed with
Mr. Resnick?

Approximately $200,000.

Did you discuss specifically with him what
kind of documentation you would need to put
the transaction through?

I told him I would need personal financial
statements, tax returns, and basic descrip-
tion of Metro Dental, copies of the union
contract, and I would proceed to see if 1
could acquire the funds.

Okay . Did there come a time when vyou
obtained invoices for the equipment itself?

Yes.

Do  you recall how you obtained those
invoices?

From Professional Dental.

And that would be who?

Mr. Burke.

Okavy. Just for a moment, before we leave
this conversation with Mr. Resnick. - You
stated that the amount of $200,000 was disw
cussed; is that correct?

Yes.

Is there any dquestion in your mind that the
value of equipment being discussed was less
than $200,0007

I knew that.

Mr. Einhorn, I'm going to show you an

exhibit that's been marked CN-12B in this
public hearing, which purports to be a copy

‘of an invoice of an entity known as Profeg-

sional Eguipment Manufacturing Corp. Does
that appear to bes the invoice that was pre-
sented to vou by Professional?

Yea, it does.

And what 1is the total amount of that in-
volce?

Itis a 5133,779.63.
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Now, how was it that you were going to grant
$200,000 in financing based on this invoice?

We would increase the wvalue of the equip-
ment, and I also believe that the final
invoice had a few other included that
brought the number of actual dollars up a
little higher than this.

I take it by your response, then, that that
is not the final invoice?

No.

I show you now what's been marked Exhibit
CN-12C in this public hearing, which again
purports to be a copy of an invoice of
Professional Equipment Manufacturing Corp.
No. 1964, for Metro Dental Services, Inc.
for financing on behalf of Parliament
Funding & Leasing Corp.

That's a three-page document. Please ex-
amine all three pages.

Do you recognize that document?

" Yes,

What is the total amount of that invoice?
$200,073.50.

Whnich exceeds by approximately $67,000 the
first invoice?

Yes, sir.

You believe it's substantially the same ex-—
cept for those few changes where the addi-
tional equipment was added to increase the
amount of equipment financed.

Legitimately financed.

Let's try it this way: Are there any items
that are on the first invoice that are also
on the second invoice that you can now
locate?

Most of them are.

Do most of the prices appear to be the same,
less or more?

They seem to be more.
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Do you recall any discussion with Dr. Sokol
or Mr. Resnick or Mr. Burke on a percentage
inflation?

No.

Okay. I'm going to show you a third docu-
ment, which has been marked CN-18B, again a
document of Parliament Funding & Leasing
Corp. Do you recognize that document?

Yes, sir.

What is that?

That's our lease contract with Metro Dental.

And does that pertain to the same trans-
action?

Yes, sir.

And were you presented with a corporte reso-
lution in order to execute this contract?

Yes, sir. Yes, sir.

Can you make out any of the signatories on
that document, €for instance, who signs as
the secretary? '

It looks like Jesse Hyman signed as
President and it looks like Resnick.

Okay. Who is Mr. Hyman?

Mr. Hyman is one of the principals of Metro
Dental.

What did you assume was going to be done
with the excess money that Metro received as
a result of the inflation?

That is would be put into the facility.

And just how would it be put into the faci-
1ity?

Po ~- for working capitals possibly to pay
the first couple months rents. Any con-
struction, supplies, things like that, that
might be over and above the amount that was
required.
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However, the projected working capital also included "finder's
fees" for those who obtained the Metro deal:

Q. Now, did anyone with respect to this trans-
action either request or receive a commis-
Slon payment?

A, Mr., Burke and Metro Dental and Mr. Resnick.

Q. Mr. Burke, Metro Dental and Mr. Resnick.
And were those funds paid independent of the
inflation between the two invoices?

A, Yes, they were.

Q. Well, let's take Metro Dental, first. Do

you recall how Metro Dental received a
commission with regard to this transaction?

A, In the discussions I had with Mr. Resnick we
decided to pay Metro a finder's fee for the
transaction.

Q. And when you say “we," to whom are you re-
ferring?

A, Myself, my company.

0. That would be Parliament Funding & Leasing

Co.?
A, Yes.
Q. And Mr. Resnick requested this commission be’

paid to Metro?
A Yes.

Q. You didn't, unsolicited, reach out and offer
him commission, did you?

A, Not to the best of my knowledge. I didn't.

- Q. A second commission was paid to Mr. Burke,
the representative of Professional? '

A, Yes, sir.

Q. And do you recall any conversation leading
up to that payment of a commission?

A, It was normal in the industry to pay commis-
sion to equipment salesmen or vendors for
giving us -- it's a finder's fee for giving
us the transaction.
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How much of a commission did Mr. Burke re-
ceive?

A thousand dollars.

You don't recall any further discussion
about that?

No, only that he assumed that he was getting
more.

pid -- what was the form of the payment to
Mr. Resnick?

In check form.

Do you recall how much of a commission he
got?

I believe he vreceived two five-hundred-
dollar checks.

With regard to the inflation of the invoices
compared with the payment of the commis-
sions, do you have an opinion on whether the
conmmissions were, in effect, pumped back in-
to the business for working capital?

I couldn't tell you.

Well, if they were to be pumped back in for
working capital, could you have not simply
inflated the invoice another four or $5,0007

That could have been done, yes.

Did Mr. Resnick or Mr. Burke or anyone on
behalf of Metro suggest that those checks
were going to be used for their personal
benefit?

No, there was no suggestion.
MR. SIAVAGE: One moment.

Mr, Einhorn, I'm going to show you anocther
portion of Exhibit 18B, which you have in
front of you, which is six checks drawn upon
Parliament Funding & Leasing Corp. They are
numbered in a series, 272, 602, 781, 5il7,
5184, and 6067.

The first check is dated 5/23/77 in the
amount of a thousand dollars to Metro Dental
Service, Inc. Is that the first commission
that we were talking about?
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Yes, sir.

And the next check is dated 8/17/77 in the
amount of $500 payable to Mr. Resnick. Is
that Mr. Resnick's first five-hundred-dollar
commission?

Yes, it is.

and the third check is dated October 28th,
1977, in the amount of $500 payable to
Stanley Resnick. Is that the second five-
hundred-dollar commission Mr. Resnick re-
ceived?

Yes, it is.

There was a period of about two-and-a-half
months between those two five-hundred-dollar
checks that Mr. Resnick received. Do you
recall why that much time elapsed between
the payments?

Well, it was a matter of cash flow and we
didn't, at that point, want to pay Mr.
Resnick the additional funds and would pre-
fer to hold it off as long as possible and
hopefully he wouldn't ask for it.

Did you consider the $2,000 which you gave
to Metro Dental Services to be part of the
commission you agreed upon with Mr. Resnick?

Yes.

Did you agree upon a total commission of
$3,000 with Mr. Resnick?

Yes, I did.

And was that from the outset?

That was from the outset.

And you don't know why the first two checks

for a thousand dollars each went to Metro
and the third and fourth went to him per-

‘sonally, do you?

No, I don't know why.

Okay . Just to finish identifying those
checks, Mr. Einhorn, I believe the third
check in the series is a check for a thou-
sand dollars dated January 17th, 1977, pay-
able to John Burke. Is that Mr. Burke's
commission.?
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Yes, it is,

counted for more than $200,000 by a New York bank:

Q.

A

Q.

A,

Okay. Now, subsequent to this transaction,
did you, in effect, discount this paper?

Yes.

And describe the transaction for the dis-
counting to the Commission, if you would?

We would send the paper work with -- over to
our bank who was discounting it, and they
would send us a check for -- they would put

funds in our account for the proceeds of the
discounted transaction, which came up in
excess of $200,000. Two hundred thousand
for the equipment plus our profit on the
transaction.

And what was your profit at the time?

I believe the profit was about ten to
$12,000.

And who discounted the note?

Chase Manhattan.

In New York?

New York.

With respect to the transaction for the dis-
count of the note, was Chase Manhattan pre-
sented the invoice of the equipment?

Yes, they were.

Which invoice were they presented?

The second inveice for $200,000.

Did Chase Manhattan ask you any gquestions
about whether that invoice was reflective of
the value of the eguipment?

No, they didn't.

Did you discuss with Mr. Resnick or Dr.

Sokol or Mr. Burke the fact that the note

would be discounted?

was dis-



A.

- 229 -

Yes.
Describe that discussion for us?

They knew that we would bring -- that we
weren't funding it ourselves and we would be
selling the paper to the bank. We would
only act as an intermediary.

Is that part of the reason why the financial
statements are redquired and other documenta-
tion?

Yes. We don't do any credit work., We are
strictly a brokerage transaction.

EXAMINATION BY THE CHAIRMAN:

0.

A

Can I ask if Chase Manhattan was informed

that the original invoice was 133,000 plus
dollars?

They were not.

EXAMINATION BY MR. SIAVAGE:

Q.

You testified that it was common practice to
pay the salesman, Mr. Burke, a commission.
Was it common practice to pay the principals
of corporations a commission?

On -- less of of a common practice.
On occasion it would happen. It was not
unusual.

Would you ever offer a commission to a prin-
cipal?

Yes, we would. Sometimes, yes.

Did you offer the commission to the princi-
pals in this case?

I —-— I don't remember exactly, you know, how
it was developed. Only that it ended up
with us paying them commission in order to
acquire the transaction.

EXAMINATION BY THE CHAIRMAN:

Q.

Had Chase Manhattan known that the original
invoice figure was a 133,000 plus, what
would your profit on that transaction have
been 1in contrast to the ten or $12,000 vyou
received on a two-hundred-thousand~-dollar
figure?
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A. Right. It would have been proportionately
less.

Q. Less?
A, Two-thirds.
EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER FRANCIS:

Q. In response to a dquestion by Mr. 3Siavage,
you said in reference to the commission paid
to Mr. Resnick, and I don't mean to quote
verbatim testimony, but as best as 1
remember it, that you pay the commission in
order to acquire the transaction.

Are you saying to us that unless vyou had
paid Resnick this commission, the deal would
not have gone through?

A, I can't tell you what the future would have
brought, but I wasn't willing to -~ since it
was a triple A credit with the guarantee of
the wunion in terms of payments and the
gquality of the gquarantors, the dentists
standing behind the transaction, apparently
the deal probably could have been taken
anywhere and financed, and I wasn't willing
to walk away from the transaction for a few
thousand dollars. There was profit to be

made.
Q. But Resnick personally sought a commission?
A, I'm not sure I understand. He personally

knew about the commission.,

Iocal 906's Building Loan

Although the Sckol, P.A., dental care contract for UAW Local
906 in Mahwah was signed with Ford Motor Company, the local itself
made certain unusual arrangements with those affiliated with the
operation. These arrangements included an agreement by Metro
Dental to assume liability for a $225,000 loan obtained by Local
906 from a bank in closeby Suffern, N.Y. The loan was obtained to
finance the reconstruction of Local 906's headquarters. To
undertake this project, Local 906 hired Western Realty Company of
Morristown, a company created by Stanley Resnick of Metro Dental to
handle the Sokol operation's construction work,

Joseph Reilly, who was president of Local 906 at the time of
Sokol's Mahwah contract, testified about this building loan:
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There came a time on behalf of Sokol, P.A.
that you in some fashion negotiated or en-
abled them to obtain a loan, did you not?

No, I didn't enable them. I got a loan my-
self to reconstruct the building, and then I
hired Mr. Resnick's company to build -- do
the construction for us. I got the loan,
the union got the loan.

THE CHAIRMAN: This was what, vyour union
headquarters.

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir,

THE CHAIRMAN: And you had been occupying it
as a headquarters, this particular building;
is that correct.

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

THE CHAIRMAN: Now vyou're contemplateing
renovating or adding to it and putting in
offices for dental work; is that right.

THE WITNESS: Well, it didn't really come
about that way to start. It came about was
we had a major fracture in the building as
it stood, and we were contemplating ways
that we could get it together and get it
fixed and it was, I don't know exactly who
told me at the time, but it was, you could
see right through the side of the building.
There was such a hole in the side of build-
ing, right from the top to the bottom and
all the main supports had fractured, and I
was told that the top of building actually
moved six inches, So it meant we had a
rather big construction job to repair it.

50 at the same time we thought we would like
to, which I always thought we better, build
the benefit center to the membership at the
same time because the members didn't use the
hall as much as I thought they should, and I
wanted to do something to the hall so they
would use it a little bit more. So we came
up with a benefit program and we tied the
two together and resteel the original build-
ing and we added an additional floor at that
time to accomodate that.

BY MR. RHOADS:

Q.

Just consistent with the Chairman's ques-
tion, you mentioned a Mr. Resnick and a com-
pany Western Realty. If I'm wrong correct
me. You said it was Stanley Resnick's com-
pany, Western Realty?
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I always assumed it was. I think I was
asked that gquestion the last time I testi=-
fied, and in my opinion it was. I don't

know the names of all the offficers of the
company, but certainly he was the --

I appreciate that. But, in any event, your
perception with the dealings with Mr.
Resnick was that it was his company, Western
Realty?

Yes.

Did you ever hear a man by the name of
Seymour Cohen?

Yes, sir.

How do you know Mr., Cohen?

Mr. Cohen was the gentleman that supervised
all the construction work at the 1local
union.

Now, in that regard, you say that you got
the loan. Of course when I say "you," your
local, 906, you didn't personally get the
loan. The loan amcount was $225,000, was it
not?

Yes, 1t was.

And that was from the Empire National Bank?
Yes, it was.

And it was used to refurbish or build addi-
tions or whatever on the local‘'s building,
wasn't itg? '
It was used to almost rebuild the building.
We had to go into the concrete. We had to
break ground., We had to go into the ground,
new foundation, resteel the building.

I appreciate that. What I'm asking vyou,
it's the local's building, isn't it?

Yesg, it is.
It's not Dr. Sokol's building, isg it?

It's always been the local’s. It's still in
its name.

It's not Sokol's. He doesn't own any part
of it, does he?
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A. No.

Q. As I wunderstand it, didn't Dr. Sokol and
Metro Dental Services agree to take over the
obligation of that loan --

A, Yes, they did.

Q. -— for your local? Why would they do that?

A. In return for the use of the property.

Q. So they agreed to be liable for $225,000 to

the -- plus interest, to the Empire National
Bank?
A, - That's correct.

0. Was that part of the agreement in order for
Joel S. Sokol, D.D.S., P.A., to get the con-
tract with Local 9062

A, No, that was in order for Joel Sokol to use
our building to offer the service, but it
wasn't part of the contract. Part of the
contract was between the Ford Motor Company
and Dr. Sokol, which has absoclutely nothing
to do with the union or the building or its
finances.

Q. Well, prior to them getting the contract
with 906 to service the members of 906,
didn't you negotiate and discuss where the
facility was going to be, where they would
actually drill the teeth of these members?

A, Well, certainly we wanted our local union
used as one of the places and that was going
to help us to repay due to the construction
work on the building.

Sokol's Local 906 Janitors

~ Another Local 906 arrangement with the Sokol group was the
utilization of two union officials as janitors in the building that
housed the health care activities. One was a member of the union
egecutive board when Local 906 agreed to undertake a dental  care
plan for its menmnbers. '

Reilly testified about the janitorial work:

Q. In the course of your term as president of
Local 906, did you have occasion to. nego-
tiate with gentleman by the name of Joel S,
S50kol, a dentist, for the purposes of pack-
aging and arriving at a dental-care plan for
members of your union?
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Yes.

And along those lines, did there come a time
when you and Dr. Sokol became aware that
you, as president of Local 906, would not be
able to authorize the contract, but that he
would have to deal with Ford Motor Company?

I knew that from the start. I always knew
that.

Pid you communicate that to Dr. Sokol?

I don't exactly know, but I always knew the
final contract had to come between the Ford
Motor Company and Dr. Sokol, if we got that
far.

Did there come a time when Ford Motor
Company okayed or otherwise subscribed to
contracting with Dr. Sokol?

Yes, there was.

With respect to arriving at a final contract
between Ford Motor Company and Dr. Sokol, in
order to benefit your members of the local,
did you have any input into that decision?
Well, certainly recommended it, yes.

I'"11l refer to the Mahwah facility here and
after. With respect to the Mahwah facility,
did you or Dr. Sokol employ any janitorial
services there, to your knowledge?

Yeah, we employed our own janitor.

Who was that?

Mr. William Patterson.

And he's a member of your local, is he not?

At that time, yes.

And, to your knowledge, was there a Patrick
Fanning so employed as a janitor?

Patrick Fanning and Bill Patterson Jjointly
did the janitorial work for the local union.

Do you know of your own direct knowledge?
By that, I mean, did you actually see them
doing it?

OCh, sure, many times.
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0. You saw Patrick Fanning cleaning up?
A, Yes, both, sure.

Q. What office or position did Patrick Fanning
have within the local at that time?

A. I believe he was the recording secretary of
the local union,

Q. Was he ever a trustee?

A. Perhaps prior to that he was an executive
board member. He might have been, prior to
that, a trustee, I don't think he was a
trustee, no. He was recording secretary.

Q. Okay. Well, as such, did, to your know-
ledge, did he have any input with regspect to
the hiring of Sokol, P.A.

A, No, none whatever, other than the fact is
when we agreed initially, the executive
board agreed to go into the program, he was
on that board. It would be recorded as a
vote in favor.

0. Who, if anyone, recommended Sokol, P.A. to
you?

A, He -~ T tried to refresh my memory exactly
on that last time. I believe it was through
one of my officers in the local, Pete James.

Q. Peter James. It you know, did anyone
recommend Dr. Sokol to Peter James?

A, I think it was, it was he just knew three,
four different names at the time. We met
with a number of people, and I met with
Sokol, and I met with others and it seemed
to us at -the time that he offered the best
program.

How Sokol's Local 906 Janitors Were Paid

William Patterson of Lincoln Park, one of the Local 906 mem-
bers the Sokol group employed at the Mahwah health care facility,
testified about the janitorial service -- and the peculiar method
that was set up for paying janitors:

Q. Now, you are, or at least were, in 1977,
'78, a member of Local 9067

A, I was.
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Are you now?

No.

During the course of your tenure as a member
of Local 906, did you ever have occasion to
be employed in some fashion whereby you were
performing administerial duties at the
Mahwah union headquarters?

I did.

And did you have a title along those lines?

Building administrator.

How long were you the building adminis-
trator?

Seven years.

and in the course of your being the building
adninistrator, did part of your duties pro-
vide for the furnishing of janitorial care
of that building?

That's right.

Did there come a time while you were SO pro-
viding those services that Joel 5. 3Sokol,
the professional association, came into that
building as a tenant?

That's right, yes.

And that, of course, would be a dentist, do
you recall that?

Yes.

And then, again, along with your janitorial
services, were vyou then contracted or some-
how hired to also perform janitorial ser-
vices ==

I was.

- far Joel Sokol?

Yes .

Who actually hired you to do it?

Resnick. I don't know hisg first name.

If 1T were to tell you Stanley, --
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Stanley Resnick.
—-— does that refresh you?
Yes.

Was there, at the time of the hiring, some
sort of payment agreement? '

There was.

What was it, do you recall?

5400 a month.

And that is in addition to the monies that
the union was paying you to c¢lean their por-
tion of the building, was it not?

That's right.

Who actually sent you the checks from Sokol,
do you recall?

I don't know.

You really were paid for those sérvices by
Eugene Roehrer, were you not?

Eugene Roehrer made out the checks, yes.

He was the former, am I correct, secretary/
treasurer?

Right.

He, as I understand, would make out checks
from the union fund, pay you, and then the
Sokol checks would come in and then you
would endorse them and give them to FRugene
Roehrex?

That wasn't the way it was supposed ~--

I know that, but that's the way it was done?
Yes.

Do you know what Eugene Roehrer did with it?
No, T have no idea.

Now, at the time Stanley Resnick hired you
Lo do the janitorial services at their por-
tion of the facility, if you know, had they
already contracted with the union to do the,

you know, the health-care plans, the dental
services?
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Yes, I believe they had, yeah.

What -- well, what I'm asking you in short,
I'11 be more direct, is, to your knowledge.,
was it part of the deal that in order for
Sokol, P.A, to furnish services, dental ser-
vices to the union members, they had to have
hired you as a janitor?

They had to?

Yes.

They didn't have bto.

In other words, had they not hired you, at
least according to you, they would have
still gotten the contract; is that right?
Yeah .

Now, along the 1lines of your performing
these services, you also had helpers didn't
you?

Yes.

And one of them was a Patrick Fanning?

That's right.

and he was also an officer at 906, wasn't
he?

Yes, he was.

What was he, do you recall?

He was a trustee at the time.

And as a trustee, if you know, would he have
had any input with respect to whether anyone
really would get a contract with the union?

NG,

He wouldn't have to vote on it or do any-
thing, to your knowledge?

No.
But, in any event, he did help you with the
janitorial service, and did you pay him for

it?

That's vight.
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Did you pay hian out of the money vyou
received from the union that the union
received from Sokol?

Yes.

How much would you pay Patriek Fanning?

Three-fifty. Just a minute., Half of $350.

Half of three-fifty?
Yeah.

Per month?

$175.

Per month?

That's right,

EXAMINATION BY THE CHAIRMAN:

Q.

I suppose these two men that you had help
you, they were working regular hours for the
Ford Company, were they not?

That's right,

This 1s extracurricular?

That's right.

Questioned About Conflict of Interest

George F. Serio of Mountainside, administrator

Local 478's welfare funds,
that indicated potential conflicts of

Sokol, P.A., dental care contract with his union:

Q.

Mr. Serio, would you tell the Commission

your present occupation?

I'm employed by the Local 478 pension and
welfare funds as salaried administrator.

And for how long have you been so employved?
Approximately ten years.
And what is that local again? What is it?

International Brotherhood of Teamsters, yes,
sir.

of Teamster

was questioned about various subjects
interest relative to the
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During the c¢ourse of your duties as the
administrator to this fund, did you have an
occasion whereby vou entered into negotia-
tions or, at least, became knowledgeable of
negotiations between the fund and one Joel
5. Sokol?

I personally?

Whether vyou entered into them or became
aware of them, one or the other?

Bacame aware of them.
Now, the negotiations, did tnhat invelve the
furnishing of a dental plan by Joel 5. Sokol

to the members of your union?

A proposal was submliitted to the board of
trustees for review by Dr. Sokol,

Did there ever come a time when you finally
wound up with a final contract, to your
knowledge?

Yes, sir.

That was December of '76, was it not?

Yes, Siv.

Your father is Harry Serio; is that so?

Yes, Sir.

And what position, if any, does he have with
the union?

He ig a union business representative.

And was he & business representative in
December of 19767

Yes, sir.

And as a business representative, to your
knowledge, would he have any input upon
whether or not Dr. Sokol's firm was going to
bhe contracted by the union?

Well, as a trustee, he has a volice.

Further than that, does he have a vote?

Yes, he does.
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Do you know whether, in fact, your father
voted to accept Joel S. Sokol, P.A., as the
dental-~care provider?

No, I do not.

Do you yourself use Dr. Sokol or one of his
dentists asg --

Yes, I do.

Do you pay for it?

No, I do not.

Is that as a result of the contract entered
into between the union and Sokol, P.A,, if

you know?

Yes, because I am a covered member, and my
family is, also.

How about your father?

Yes, he is also,

He is covered?

Yes.,

How would Dr. Sokol get paid for the ser-
vices that he provides a patient such as

yourself?

Well, any member is paid through -~ by the
fund as a eligible member.

So that, given the situation that if Dr.
Sokol worked, rendered s=ervices to you, he
would be paid through the fund. 1Is that so?
That is correct.

You have a sister by the name of Dawn Serio?

Yes, I do.

To your knowledge, was she employed by Dr.
Sokol? '

Yes, she was.

And do you know whether, in fact, that was
part of the agreement whereby Dr. Sokol
ulmtimately wound up with a contract with
Local 47872
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No, sir.

You do not know whether it was or it wasn't?
I know it wasn'®t.

How do you know it wasn®t?

It was never brought up 1in any trustees
meeting.,

Well, vyou said you weren't privy to any of
the negotiations, didn't you?

Not the negotiations itself, no. But
neither was my father.

Now, there came a time when you contemplated
and ulmtimately did incorporate a company by
the name of the Group Administrative Ser-
vices, Inc., did vou not?

Yes, I did.

And what was the corporate purpoese of that
entity?

To administer employee benefit plans.
Such as dental plans?

Such as anvthing that had to do with the
health—-care field, which I had some know-
ledge of.

Is it Ffair to say that would incorporate
dental plans?

It would incorporate dental, eye care, drug;
anything that had to do with employee
benefit plans.

Were you aware at some point in time where
Dr. BSokol wrote to Ford Motor Company, in
order to secure a conitract with Ford Motor
Company to provide their dental-care ger-
vices, and within that letter he told their
representative that Group Administrative
Services, Inc., was going to be the adminis-
trator to thelr dental plan?

Yes, T did, about two weeks ago.
Two weeks ago you were told that?

Right, by vyou sir.
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Since that time have you had occasion to
discuss with Dr. Sokol and ask him something
along the lines why on earth did you put
that in there?

Well, according to, to the -- the specific
language?

Whatever language you used.

Well, according to the language, it said
that T would administer the plan. I gques-
tioned Dr. Sokol on it. He doesn't recall
saying that.

But at the time other than two weeks ago
when I so informed you, had you had any
other knowledge that he had done that?

No, I 4id not, sir.

Now, while we're on the subject of Dr.
Sokol, he, in fact, was one of the officers
of Group Administrative Services, Inc.,
wasn't he?

He was.

And you were the president?

I was the president.

And this was at a time when he had nego-
tiated, and in fact successfully negotiated,
with your local in order to provide the
dental-care plan, wasn't it?

This was prior to, sir.

This was prior to?

The establishment of Group Administrative
Services was after the contract was entered
into and Dr. Sokol was not supposed to be in
the incorporation of that company. It was
not done with my knowledge.

But he was put in there, wasn't he?

Yes, he was.

And he was an officer wasn't he?

Yes, he was.
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Q. Well, did it ever occur to you at any point
in time that there might be a conflict of
interest because you had joined in an admin-
istrative servicing company with the intent
of servicing dental-care providers, amongst
other things, with someone who had, in fact,
contracted with vour union?

Al Not at that point, no. At sometime there-
after, shortly after that, when the papers
did come back from Mr. Franconero that he
had Dr. Sokol on it, this was after Mavch, I
so informed him to take Dr. Sokol's name
off, that there would =~ there possibly
would be a conflict of interest if I pro-
ceeded with operations of Group Adminis-
trative Services, 1f I ever contracted with
any other group. I informed my attorney to
remove Dr. Sokolis name from the incorpor-
ation.

Q. Mr. Serio, did at any point in time, did you
go to the board of trustees of Local 478 and
apprise them of the fact that you had
started this corporation that was going to
administer clients of the local?

A, No, sir.

DeCavalcante's Lieutenant

John Riggi of Linden, business agent of Laborers' Local 394
for about 25 years, has been identified in law enforcement records
as the acting boss of Simone (Sam the Plumber) DeCavalcante's crime

family in New Jersey. He gained increasing prominence as
DeCavalcante became less active, reputedly because of ill health,
and began living primarily in Florida. Riggi's Jjurisdiction

centers largely in the Elizabeth~Trenton region but extended into
Essex County in the north and down into Monmouth and Ocean counties
in the southern part of the state. The SCI's investigation
revealed many contacts between the Sokol operation and Riggi and
his associates. Riggi confirmed a number of these as a witness,
testifying under a grant of immunity as follows:

Q. Now, during the course of your tenure as
business manager and trustee, did you have
an occasion to meet a Dr. Joel Sokol?

A, Yeg, I did.

O and was it under the circumstances whereby
Mr. Sokol was attempting to have your union
contract him in order fovr him to provide a
dental-care plan?



Excuse me, sir.
(The witness confers with counsel.)

Mr. Rhoads, I believe I had testified to
that at a private hearing one time before.

Yes, I believe you did. Would you care to
answer it now?

Well, I already answered that once before,
Mr. Rhoads.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Answer it again, Mr,
Riggi.

Answer 1t again. This is a public hearing,
not a private hearing.

I would like to refer back to my transcript,
please.

THE CHAIRMAN: Why do you do that? bon't
you know the answer?

THE WITNESS: Well, I would still like to
refer back to my transcript, sir. I already
testified to this effect,

THE CHAIRMAN: But do you know the answer
now?

THE WITNESS: Well, let me see. The answer
is ves.

THFE CHAIRMAN: You don't have to refer to
the transscript to give us the answer, do
you?

(The witness confers with counsel,)

THE WITNESS: Well, I would like to refresh
my recollection, Commissioner.

THE CHAIRMAN: We don't want you refreshing
your recollection on every gquestion asked,
because we would be here for a week if we do
that. All we want is the answer, the truth-
ful answer,

(Witness conferring with counsel.)

THE CHAIRMAN: Do you need your recollection
refreshed?

THE WITNESS: I do want to give you a truth-
ful answer and it's no --
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THE CHAIRMAN: It's in your head, not on the
paper particularly.

THE WITNESS: Well, Counsellor, Commissioner
-— yes.

MR, RHOADS:

When was that, if you c¢an recall, and you
can approximate for us, that Mr. Sokol, Dr.
Sokol, approached you 1in order to solicit
you to take his dental plan?

I would -- T don't recall, Counsellor, but
he did solicit me.

As you sit here now, do you have any present
recollection at all as to the time when Mr.
Sokol, Dr. Sokol, solicited your union? A
year ago? Two years ago?

Well, the best of my recollection, I would
say about two years ago.

At the time Dr. BSokol approached you with
the idea of selling his dental-care plan to
your local, was he in the company of any
other people, that you recall?

I, again, I answered that, and I don't
recall if he had Mr. Resnick or just himself
there.

all right. Do you know a Stanley Resnick?
Yes, I do.

And is that the Mr. Resnick you refer to?
Yes, sir.

You know a Dr. Jesse Hyman, do you not?

Yes, I do.

How is it that you know Dr. Hyman?

For the same reason; that he was looking to
sell a dental plan to our union.

I'm not guite sure I follow that. Had Dr.
Hyman solicited your union to sell a dental
plan to it?

Both.

Both Hyman and Sokol you mean?
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Yes, sir.

But, in any event, they both came to you -—--—
They both came.

-~ at the same time; is that right?

In around the same time. I answered that
once before,

Regardless of when you answered it before,
I'm asking you today.

Excuse me, please,
(Witness conferring with counsel. )

THE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Riggi, you will be asked
questions, and a lot of them that yOou were
asked before, and everybody else is here,
and the purpose of it is, is that we want a
complete record in this public hearing, you
see, S0 just please answer the questions
the best of your ability to do so and we
know that some of them you answered before.
We know that. There's no intent here to
trap you on prior questions. All we want is
your recollection and the truth of the
matter, that's all. So let's proceed on
that basis.

BY MR. RHOADS:

Q.

A,

Q.

bid Dr. Hyman ever indicate to you that he
knew Dr. Sokol?

Yes, he did.

And when he indicated that he knew Dr.
S0kol, under what circumstances did he say
that he knew him?

{The witness confers with counsel.)

THE CHAIRMAN: Did you understand these two
were working together on a --

THE WITNESS: I had assumed that they were,
as I, as I go stated in the testimony, that,
that they had something to do with Metro,
which I didn't know too much about. That's
where Mr. Resnick comes in.

BY MR. RHOADS:

Q.

That would be Metro Dental Services?




~ 248 -

Something to that effect.
But vou know somehow he's connected
Somehow, somewhere.

Somehow they were connected with Sokol and
Hyman; is that right?

Something to that effect, What it was, I
don't really know.

Well, they had asked you for vyour union
business, in effect? *They," I mean Sokol
and Hyman. Did they get it?

No.

Having not gotten it, did they ever ask you
for your aid or help in them obtaining con-
tracts with other unions?

Yes.

And did you, in fact, render some aid or
help to Sokol to get other unions?

Yes.

And what are they, Mr. Riggi, the unions
that you helped him?

Well, I don't recall who they were at the
time. I still don't recall. I know I met
him, I met -- I introduced them to a Mr.
Carrol from Local 472, and the rest I really
don't recall who they were. At that time I
didn't recall and still today I don't
recall.

But there were certainly more than one?
Yes, yes.

These individuals, for instance, Mr. Carrol,
what is he in the union?

He's a business manager of Laborers Local
472.

72, So he would enijoy the same type posi-
tion you do?

I don't know what you mean by "enjoy."

Is the title the same?
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But he would have the same title I have,
ves.,

To your knowledge, did Dr. Sokol go on to-

contract with any of the unions you intro-
duced him to via their business manager?

Not to my knowledge, no.

bid Dr. Sokol pay you for that service?

No, sir.

How about Mr. Resnick?

No, sir.

How about Dr. Hyman?

No, sir.

Staying with Dr. Hyman for a moment, you
knew him prior to his coming to you with a
dental plan for your local, did you not?

I don't quite follow you.

Well, you had mentioned at one point in time
Dr. Hyman came with the idea of selling a
dental-care plan to your union, isn't that
right?

Yes,

Well, you knew him prior to that, didn't
you?

No, no.

Is that the first time vyou ever met Dr.
Hyman?

Yes.

Did you know that he was from Buffalo area?
Not at the time.

You came to learn that subsequent to that?

Later, yes.

Riggi was questioned about his knowledge of Curly
organized crime figure in Cleveland, and about his crime family
associates in New Jersey:

Montana,

the
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Do you know a man by the name of Curly
Montana?

Yes.
How is it you know Mr. Montana?

He happened to be in the presence of Dr.
Hyman.

What were the circumstances?

In reference to the dental plan.
Curly Montana was with Dr. Hyman?
Yes,

When he came to you to sell your union a
health-care plan?

Yes.
Did you know Curly Montana prior to that?
No, sir.

Have vyou ever heard Curly Montana to be
affiliated with organized crime?

No, sir.

I show vyou what's been previously marked
Commission Exhibit 24 and I ask you: Can
you identify the man in that picture?

Yes.

That's the Curly Montana you're referring
to?

That looks like him, yes,.
Now, in relationship to meeting with Dr.
Hyman and Curly Montana, was there a Carl

Rizzo with him?

I believe so. I really don't recall, but I
believe s0.

I show you Commission Exhibit 29 and ask
you: Is that Carl Rizzo, the gentleman that
you believe may have been with him?

e,

And now having seen the photograph, do you
recall whasther ir facht "o was with k'm?
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Yes.

Did you ever know Carl Rizzo to be an asso-
ciate in organized crime in New York state?

No, not to my knowledge.

(Witness conferring with counsel.)

Now, you know a man by the name of Comillo
Molinaro, also known as Bill Molinaro, don't
you?

Yes.

In fact, also known as Bill Martin. Have
you ever heard him go by that name?

Yes.

How is it that you know Mr. Molinaro?

Ch, I just happened to know Bill Molinaro.
I don't know what you mean how do I happen

to know him.

Well, how did you meet him for the first
time?

Oh, I don't recall, because I've known Bill
dquite a few vears. I don't recall.

MR. RHOADS: For the record, may I have that
photograph that we have had blown up?

Is this the Comillo Molinaro that you know?

That's the Bill Molinaro, Bill Martin, that
I know.

Did you ever know that man to have worked at
the Roman Forum? '

Yes. sir.
And either your daughter or son had a
wedding reception at that restaurant, did
they not?

I testified to that, yes, sir.

I believe you did. Which is it, your son or
daughter?

My son, yes,.




- 252 -

Your son. When was the wedding reception?
About five, six years ago.

And was Bill Molinaro working at the Roman
Forum then?

At that time, yes.
He wag the manager of it, wasn't he?
Yes.

At that time when vyour daughter had the
reception --

My son.

Had the reception at the Roman Forum, did
you know Stanley Resnick?

Yes, sure.

So that you knew Dr. Hyman and Stanley
Resnick long before Joel Sokol came to you
with his health care proposal, didn't you?

Could be, could be.

Well, again, now, I'm going to go back, and

since you met Stanley Resnick through Dr.
Hyman, when did you first know Dr. Hyman?

I really don't recall the time. That's what
I'm telling you. I don't recall. It could
have been three, four years ago, five years
ago, but when they came with their program.
Prior to that I didn't know him.

In any event, you now know, you now in your
mind as you sit here are clear that you knew
Dr. Hyman before you knew Stanley Resnick
because you said he introduced him. 1Is that
correct?

Yes.

This fellow Bill Molinaro that you know, did
you ever recommend to Dr. Hyman that he
bring Bill Molinaro into their dental opera-
tion?

Mo, sir.

But you did tell stanley Resnick  to hire
him, didn't you?
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I don't recall ever telling anyone to hire
him.

Did you know that Bill Molinaro had a
criminal record?

No, sir.
How long have you known him?

Oh, about eight vyears, nine vyears, ten
years.

And you have seen him pretty frequently,
don't you?

Yes.

About once a week?

No, no, no.

Well, how would you characterize it?
About twice a month maybe.

Twice a month?

Yes,

Is it social meetings?

That's right.

Or is it business meetings?

Just a social meeting. A cup of coffee in
the morning.

Well, Mr. Riggi, didn't, in return for your
services to Dr. Sokol, you tell him to hire
Bill Molinaro --

No.

—-~- and put him on the payroll?

Not that I recall, Counsel.

During this course of years you have known
Bill Molinaro, other than his working in the
Roman Forum, what does he do for a living?

I have no idea.

Never even asked him?
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No, sir.

You have known this gentleman eight years,
as you testified. You testified one of his
sources of income folded up on him, and you
never ever said to him, "What are you doing
now?"

No.

Do you know a gentleman by the name of Pat
Martirano?

You'd have to show me a picture of Pat
Martirano.

Well, do you know someone who goes by the
alias of Patty "Specks" Martirano?

Oh, yeah, sure,

How is it that you know Specks Martirano?
How is it that I know him?

Yes. How do you know him?

In -~ I don't understand the guestion. I
just know him.

Well, how did you meet him?
Oh, I don't recall how I met him.
How many years have you known him?

I'd say, in the area of ten years. Five to
ten years.

Do you know what he does for a living?
No, not really.

Did you ever ask him?

No .

Is he a member of organized crime?

Not to my knowledge.

You would know if he were, though, wouldn't
you?

No, sir.
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I'm going to show you, so that there's no
mistake over whom we're talking about, I am
showing you a picture that was proeviousily
marked Commission Exhibit 22 and I ask you,
direct your attention to the gentleman on
the right there, and tell me: Do you Kknow
him?

Yes,

And who is that?

That's Patty Specks.

Do you know a gentleman by the name of
Nicholas Cifelli, Nicky Cifelli?

No.

I show you Commission Exhibit 21. Do you
recognize the man depicted in that picture,
twice depicted in that picture?

This looks like a fellow we call Turk.

Turk?

Yes.

Do you know Turk's name? Would it be Nick
Cifelli?

Not to my knowledge.

In any event, this is the fellow you call
Turk?

Yes.

For the record, this was previously identi-
fied as Nicholas Alfred Cifelli. How do you
know Turk?

I think he's a member of the union, Turk, if
that's the man named.

At least, the man identified in this pic-
ture?

Yes.,

Is he a member of your local?

Yes.

With regard to Mr. Martirano and Turk, did
you have an occasion to tell Dr. Sokol that

you want Dr. Sokol to treat those two men
for nothing?
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No, sir.

Did you ever tell an optometrist employed by
gokol's association, a Dr. Weiner, to take
care of those two men for nothing?

No, sir.

Mr. Riggl, you do derive income, proceeds,
from Dr. Sokol's health-care plan, don't
you?

I answered that question before, sir.

I don't believe you did.

Yes, I did.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Not today. Would you
answer the gquestion, plecase?

THE WITNESS: No. I thought I answered that
before when he asked me the same thing.

Is your answer no to the guestion?
No, sir.

Or, no, that you will not answer?
No, sir, I do not.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Mr. Riggi, is a Joan
Riggi related to you?

THE WITNESS: No, sir.

MR. RHOADS:

Do you know a Joan Riggi?

No, sir.

MR. RHOADS: One moment, please
Do you know a Lena Martirano?

Unless that would be Pat's wife. I don't
know.

Well, what's Pat's wife's name?

I don't know. I'm just going by the last
names.

You know George Franconero, don't you?
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Yes, sir.

Has he ever been an attorney for you?

No, sir.

Did you know Mr. Franconero was an attorney
at one point in time for Joel Sokol, P.A.,
the professional association?

I think so, ves.

Well, did George Franconero play any role in
negotiations, or, at least, the attempt by
Joel Sokol to contract with your union?

Not that I recall.

Do you know Armand Laglienti,
L-a~g=-l-i-e-n-t-i?

No. It don't ring a bell, Counsellor.

How about a Louie Shortino, S-h-o-r-t-i-n-o?
Yes, sir.

How do you know Mr. Shortino?

He's a business representative like myself,
a local up in RNorth Jersey.

Do you know what local that is?

409, Laborers Local 409.

Now, in connection with br, Sokol and Dr.
Hyman and Mr. Resnick, you know Dr. Ferrara,
don't you, Anthony Ferrara?

Yes, sir.

And you knew his father, did you not?

I know his father.

Well, did his son, Dr. Ferrara, ever
approach you and say, "I'm with Joel Sokol,
and how about hiring us," anything like
that?

No. You mean the father?

No, I mean the son, the doctor.

No, outside of their presentation of the
welfare, the health plan.
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Do you use Dr. Hyman as a dentist?
No. I used Dr. Ferrara very recently.
Dr. Anthony Ferrara?

Yes, then they send me to the clinic. I had
a loose cavity in my tooth.

Wwell, do you pay Dr. Ferrara?
Pardon, sir?
Do you pay him when he does work on you?

{ send him the forms of the welfare and pen-
sion forms. :

From your union? -

From my union, vyes.

was asked about a WNew York lottery distributorship

come up later in the hearing:

Thinking back a moment, do you recall Dr.
Hyman being involved in a lottery distri-
butorship at any time?’

(The witness confers with counsel.)

COUNSEL: Mr. Commissioners, I'm going to
object to the materiality of this question
as it relates to the scope of this parti-
cular investigation into health-care plans,
and ask, first of all, that an of fer be made
as to the relevancy of this particular gques-
tion as to how a lottery plan, or however it
was posed by Mr. Rhoads, relates to any
health-care plan or dental plan.

MR. RHOADS: I don't suggest a lottery plan
I suggest Dr. Hyman does, and Counsel hasn't
had the benefit of the full hearing. Dr.
Hyman's name has been brought up many, many
times during this hearing.

THE CHATRMAN: i aqree. The obijection is
overruled.

{The witness confers with counsel.)

THE WITNESS: Can you repeat the guestion,
please.

a topic
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MR. RHOADS: Would you read that back,
please?

(The reporter reads back the pending gques-
tion.)

I think I testified in the private hearing
that I accidentally met them one time at the
Sheraton Motel.

And is that still your testimony in a public
hearing?

Yes, sir; ves, sir.

And during that accidental meeting, is that
how you came to know that Dr. Hyman was
involved, or, at least, about to become
involved in a lottery distributorship in New
York?

Yes, to the best of my recollection, yes.

Do you know whether, in fact, he did become
involved in it?

I couldn't say. I don't recall,

Did you ever furnish any money in order for
Dr. Hyman and partners, if any, to get this
operation started?

No, sir.

Did they ever give you any money?

No, sir.

testified briefly about his relationship

beCavalcante:

Q.

Now, Mr, Riggi, vyou know Simone Rizzo
beCavalcante, don't you?

Yes, sir.
How do you know Mr. DeCavalcante?

I know him all my life. Or he knows me all
my life, my adult life,

Do you know him through your profession?
Through my parents.

Through your parents?

with

Sam
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A, Yes, my father and his father.

Q. You more or less grew up with him; is that
so7? :

A. No, not really, because he's much clder than
I am.

Q. Well, were you ever professionally asso-

ciated with him?

A, NO .

Q. Did Simone DeCavalcante ever,

or was

Simone

DeCavalcante ever a member of your union?

A, No, sir.

Q. He was instrumental, though,
business manager in that union, wasn't he?

A. Not to my knowledge.

in you becoming

COUNSEL TO RIGGI: I will object to the
materiality of that question as to health-
care plans.

MR. RHOADS: Well, it's going to be tied in
through an expert witness we intend to have
here, Mr. Chairman.

0. He was instrumental in you obtaining the job
of business manager of Local [394], wasn't
he?

A, Not to my knowledge.

0. And in fact, you are his successor to the
DeCavalcante crime family in New Jersey,

aren't you?

A, No, sir.

Hyman Led Sokol to Local 1262

Samuel Kinsora of Wayne,

president

since 1969 of

Retail

Employees Local 1262, United Food and Commercial Workers Interna-
tional, testified that Dr. Hyman introduced Dr. Sokol and the Sckol

dental care plan to his union:

0. Now, during the course of your tenure with
Local 1262, have you come to know and entity

by the name of Joel 5.

A, Yes.

Sokol,

D.D.5.,

P.A.7?



)

- 261 -

Do you know what the corporate function of
that entity is?

Well, our relation is that they provide den-
tal services to our members.

When, in fact, 4id you, through your local,
contract with Sokol, P.A.?

T believe it was 1978, November.
When I say you through your local --
It isn't the local, it's the welfare.

So it is the welfare fund, as I sugyest.
Are you a menber of that bhoard?

There are three health and welfare funds in
our office, There's a legal fund and two
pension funds. The three health and welfare
funds provide the health and welfare bene-
fits, which include the dental service. I
am a trustee on each of the funds with other
trustees.

Now, as a trustee of the fund, am I correct
in assuming, then, that you would vote on
whether or not Sokol, P.A., would get the
contract or not?

Yes.

Now, prior to the actual awarding of the
contract to Sokol, P.A.,, who, if anyone, on
behalf of Sokol, P.A., approached the offi-
cials of the welfare fund in order to sell
them on hiring Sokol, P.A.?

We invited different -~ when we changed
funds, we had two previous dental plans,
and we were changing, looking to change the
plan, and we sent out people looking for
people 1in the area to give what we call
participating dentists or site centers of
this type. One -- we had several of them in
for presentations to the trustees,

S5o0kol came in through =-- a Dr. Hyman brought
Sokol in, and he introduced Sokol. Hyman
had been -- we had been introcduced to many

years before, He handled centers and sites
for dental benefits in New York City, and we
had called him once asking if he knew any,
or would he be interevsted in getting into
one in New Jersey.
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At that time he was, I believe, running a
site in Buffalo, New York, for the public
employees of the City of Buffalo and the
police department, I beliecve. He brought
Sokol into the meeting, the same evening we
had a number of other people come in for
presentations. That's how we met Sokol.

S0 it was via your knowledge of Hyman and
Hyman more or less introduced Sckol to you?

Right.

Is he presently furnishing a dental-care
plan to the members of your local?

Yes.

Where 1is the facility located that he ser-
vices the members?

We have thirteen sites plus a number of them
in New York.

And these are all manned by Sokol, P.A.,
employees; is that so?

No, no, they're not all wmanned by Sokol
employees., A number of sites are Sokol
sites, others in areas where there's not as
dense a population, in New Jersey, he has
contracted with other dentists to provide
the services. And in New York we have a
number of sites. I believe he only has one
in Middleburg. The rest are dentists that
he has contracted with to provide the ser-
vices where he did not have sites.

{The witness confers with counsel.)
Well, in New York, also, 1it's Dr. Ferrara
who handles it, but it really is Sokol that

we look to.

Dr. Ferrara, to your knowledge, is a prin-
cipal in Sokol, P.A., is he not?

Yes.
Did you know Stanley Resnick?
Yes.

Did you ever have any dealings with him with
respect to the dental-care plan?

Yes., He was with Sokol and took part in all
e Adisousaions with Sakol,
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Q. If you know, what is Resnick's role within
this dental plan that Sokol furnishes?

A, I don't know if I know. I can tell you what
I believe,.

He was with, I believe, Metro Dental or
gsomething. He had leases and the equipment
at different sites. Subsegquently, Sckol, I
believe, bought out Metro and I think it's
either a wholly-owned subsidiary of Sokol
now or some such thing, and Resnick now is
on Sokol's payroll, as I understand it. I
can't tell you exactly what the direct
relationship is. That's all I know. ‘

Who Shared Equipment Loans

The Commission's chief accountant, Julius Cayson, was recalled
to explain additional charts that showed the disposition to various
individuals and corporations involved in the Sokol operation of
equipment loan proceeds in 1977 and 1978:

EXAMINATION BY MR. RHOADS:

Q. Mr. Cayson, during the course of vyour
efforts in the investigation of the health-
care industry, did you have an occasion to
have this graphic illustration drawn?

A, Yes, we did.

0. And it reads, "Acquisition of Dental Equip-
ment, Union Facility, January, 1977."% I
will direct your attention over to the
left-hand upper portion and there's a box,
"Metro Dental" with "$10,000" coming off a
liné drawn from that box. What's the signi-
ficance of that?

A, That was a deposit made by Metro Dental Ser-
vices,.

Q. Dropping down, we have Joel 8S. Sokol,
D.D.S5., P.A., via Local 478, $35,055.
What's the significance of that?

*See Chart, P. 264
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We ascertained that there was a thirty-
five-thousand dollar deposit, which was used
as a down payment for the equipment, and we
ascertained that the source of those funds
emanated from Local 478,

‘Dropping further, "Parliament Funding &

Leasing," and there's two lines going out
from that, the upper one $200,000. Again,
what's the signficance of that amount?

That was what Mr. Einhorn testified to.
That's the proceeds from the Parliament
Funding loan of $200,000.

Now, this figure where they meet, $245,055,
is that the aggregate amount of these three
numbers?

Yes, sir.

And it goes into a depository box, I'11l
call 1it, "Professional HBEquipment Manufac-
turing Cowmpany, (John Burke, Salesman) Cost
of Equipment and Supplies $109,713." What
does that mean?

That means that, of the total funds deposi-
ted, $245,055, that $109,713 was allocated
to the cost of the equipment and supplies,
leaving a residue of $135,342.

Well, then, this figure $245,055 was put in
to Professional to purchase egquipment that
actually cost 109,713. 1Is that correct?

That's correct.

Coming out of Professional we see the
difference, 135,342, and that figure now you
have split up, 123,342 going to Metro
Dental. Is that so?

That's correct.

In what fashion did it go to Metro Dental,
if you know?

In the form of a check.

Again, this graph, was that drawn as a
result of documents, books, records, et
cetera, furnished as a result of subpoenas
issued under your direction?
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That's correct. We had documentation for
this transaction.

Dropping down, there's 55000 and that goes
to Joel 5. Sokol, D.D.5., P.A. Is that go?

The check was made out to Joel Sokol,
D.D.S., P.A., but the check was negotiated
by Joel Sokol personaliy.

And that check has previously been identi-
fied by Mr. Sockol, has it not?

That's right.

Dropping down again, 57600, George A.
Franconero. In what fashion did George A.
Franconero receive the $70007?

He got the $7000 in the form of a check.

Is that the George Franconero that testified
vesterday in this public hearing, that was
attorney at one point to Metro and Sokol,
P.A.T?

That's correct,

Now, coming back to the left-hand portion of
the chart, Parliament Funding & Leasing, the
second line going out --

Mr. Rhoads, I would just like to add one
other comment 1in regard to the seven-
thousand-dollar check.

It appears to the accounting staff that the
seven-thousand-dollar check was deposited in
the books and records of Metro Dental, It
was credited to a loan and exchange account,
Stanley Resnick. A check for $7000 was then
drawn against the combination of 123,342 and
7000 and immediately or shortly thereafter,
when the check cleared, the check was taken
out of Metro Dental, specifically, out of an
account maintained in the Manufacturers and
Trading Corporation in New York City.

The second line, $4000, and that appears to
he disbursed, 1000 to John Burke, 2,000
Metro Dental Services, and 1000 Stanley
Resnick. WNow, in what fashion was this 1000
dispensed to John Burke?

That was in the form of a check.

And the 2000 to Metro?
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Same thing.
And the 1000 to Stanley Resnick?

The same.

MR. RHOADS:

This is Commission Exhibit 17. It reads,
"Disposition of Eguipment, Loan and Pro-
ceeds, October, 1978,"%* Now, Mr. Cayson,
would vou look at this graph and tell me,
was this graph drawn under your direction?

Yes, 1t was.

And, again, was it drawn as a result of the
books, records, documents received as a
result of subpoenas issued under your direc-
tion?

Yes, it was.
Now, I direct your attention over to the

left, and it reads, "Source of Metro loan."
What loan is it that we're talking about?

‘On or about October, 1978, they applied for

a loan with the Federated Financial Reserve
Corporation in the amount of $84,982 and
said loan was granted on the basis of an
invoice for equipment in an amount of
eighty~four thousand eight -- nine hundred
eighty-two dollars,

And that is reflected on the left-hand por-
tion of the chart, is it not?

That's correct, yes.
10/23, the figure 84,9827
Yes,

And this goes to John Burke Enterprises; is
that so?

That is true. That's correct,

*See Chart, P. 268
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Now, follow the chart this way: Going down,
"Retains, $4982." That is to say that John

Burke Enterprises retained this portion of
this amount; is that correct?

That's correct, yes.

Reading from left to right, first we see
"$50,000 DEP." Does that stand for depos-
ited?

That's correct,

October 24 into Metro Dental Services, Inc.
In what fashion was that given to Metro Den-
tal Services, Inc., if you know?

That was in the form of a check.

Going down we see "$25,000 S.S. White
Vendor." Who is 5.8. White Vendor?

5.8. White is the supplier of dental chairs
and equipment. It's a very, very large cor-
poration.

$25,000 went to that corporation?

That's correct, sir.

Dropping down, we see "$5000, Executive
Cabinet Company, Vendor." 1Is that a vendor
that dealt with Burke Enterprises?

Yes, sir.

In what fashion was this 50007

That was in check form, also.

Taking this back to Metro Dental Services,
Inc., of the $50,000 that had gone into it,
the disbursement go out, two-thousand~dollar
deposit October 24, Western Realty. Is that
correct?

That's correct.

How do we know that?

We saw the check.

"$9,000, CH." Does that stand for check?
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No, sir. On this particular chart the "CH"
connotes cash, In other words, a nine-thou-
sand-dollar check was drawn to the order of
Stanley Resnick in the amount of $9%,000 and
that check was cashed.

8o this 1s a check that was c¢ashed and it
was for Stanley Resnick. Is that correct?

Stanley Resnick is the payee, yes, sir.

And likewise, we see §9,000. Would this
ncH*  then stand for the same thing you
aforescribed?

Yes, sir.

That's to George Franconero, S5r.?

That's correct.

Have you come to know who George Franconero,
Sr., is?

We believe that George Franconero, Sr., 1is
the father of George Franconero, Jr.

Now, coming back to the right portion, the
right mid-portion, we see from Metro Dental
Services, Inc., a thirty-thousand-dollar
deposit October 24, to Joel S. Sokol,
p.D.S., P.A.; is that so?

That's correct.

and reading Erom there, the disbursements of
that $30,000 is $9,000, CH, 10/26, October
26, again to George Franconero, 5r.?

That's correct.

Now, how was that done. Was that the same
way?

Same way.

Check cashed?

Check cashed.

We see $9,000 again check c¢ashed Octoher
23rd, Joel 5. Sokol. $9,000 check cashed
October 24, Anthony Ferrara, and that's Dr.

Anthony Ferrara?

That's correct, yes.
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Below that, $2500 check cashed October 25th,
again, Anthony Ferrara.

Now, taking you back a pace, and where John
Burke Enterprises retained the $4982, does
this constitute the disbursements of that
money?

That's correct, yes.

And that was disbursed $3,880 deposited
November 2nd, John Burke?

Correct.
And below that $120 --
Was cashed.

~-— November 2nd, John Burke. And that was
cashed?

That's correct.

Now, does this constitute, this entire
graph, does that reveal the disposition of
the proceeds of this loan from Federated
Financial Reserve Corp.?

Yes, it does.

The Payouts from Burke Enterprises

John A. Burke of Cranford,

a dental equipment salesman, formed

Burke Enterprises at about the time he was negotiating a contract
to provide equipment to Sokol, P.A. Subsequently,
prises became the source of a series of checks. to principals in the
Sokol operation that Burke himself found difficult
Burke gave the background of his initial contacts with

Q.

During the course of the time that you have
formed Burke Enterprises, did you have a
client by the name of Joel S. Sokol, D.D.S.,
P.A.?

Yes, I do.

When did Joel S. Sokol, D.D.S., P.A., becone
a client of Burke Enterprises?

In April or May of 1977.

Now, prior to Burke Enterprises, what was
your profession?

Burke Enter-

to explain.
Sokol, P.A,.:
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I was a salesman for Newark Dental Supply
and Professional FEquipment Manufacturing
Corporation.

And how long were you a salesman for Pro-
fessional Bguipment Manufacturing Corpora-
tion?

Well, essentially, the two companies are the
same. They have the same ownership, so if
you group it together, I would say, approxi-
mately five years.

Was it during the course of the time that
you were employed by Professional that you
came to know Dr. Sokol?

During that period of time, yes.
Did you know Morris Kay?
Yes, I do.

Was there a point in time where Morris Kay
in some fashion was instrumental in you
being awarded a contract, if you will, with
Sokol, P.A.7?

Yes, there was.
What is it that Morris Kay did?

Morris Kay approached me and said that he
had a doctor friend of his who was inter-
ested in buying dental eguipment, and would
I be interested in selling it to him, and I
said, vyes, I would, and 1 offered him a
commission.

It was when you were with Professional?
Yes.

So when Morris Kay brought this business of
Sokol to you, you were an employee of Pro-
fessional; is that right?

There came a time where from a technical
standpoint, in fact, December, 1976, where,
instead of being a direct employee of Pro-
fessional, 1 was a sales vep for Profes-
sional.

Well, what, if anything, caused you to leave
your position with Professional and go out,
I guess, what you would characterize as on
your own, with Burke Enterprises?
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A, I had a dispute with the management of Pro-
fessional Equipment,

0. When you formed Burke Enterprises, did you,
in fact, have any clients then?

A, No.

Q. When you formed Burke Enterprises, did you
already have Sokol as a client, his profes-
sional association?

A, That would be difficult for me to answer. I
don't know whether or not I had them as
such,

0. Well, would it be fair to say it was almost
contemporaneously with the formation of you
as  Burke Enterprises and your taking on
Sokol, P.A., as a client?

A, Excuse me. I had done business with Joel
Sokol prior to my forming Burke EBEnter-
prises, I formed Burke Enterprises because
the compensation system between myself and
Professional Equipment had changed, and when
that compensation system changed, it allowed
me more latitude in whom I sold and what I
sold. I didn't have to exclusively repre-
sent Professional Equipment, so at that
particular point, which was in, I believe,
January of 1977, 1 officially formed Burke
Enterprises,

0. Well, is it accurate in stating that Burke
Enterprises was formed for the purpose of
handling the Sokol, P.A., account?

A, No, it's not.

Q. Well, other than handling the Sokol, P.A.,
account, did you handle any other accounts
through Burke Enterprises?

A, Yes, I did.

The Inflated $200,000 Loan

Commission counsel referred Burke to a previously marked
chart* showing that the Sokol operation was the primary source

*See Chart P, 187
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of income for Burke Enterprises. In fact, the chart showed that of
the $282,300 his business received in 1977, only $1,800 came from
customers other than the Sokol group; of the $711,200 received in
1978, only 517,500 came from other customers, and of the $502,100
received in 1979, only $1,350 came from elsewhere.

However, the Commission was more interested in the payouts by
Burke Enterprises to various components of the Sokol group.
Counsel laid the groundwork for this subject matter by recalling
details of a $200,000 loan obtained for Sokol, P.A., on the basis
of inflated equipment invoices:

BY MR. RHOADS:

Q. Mr. Burke, directing vyour attention to the
time frame December, 1976, January of 1977,
did you have an occasion to have a meeting
amongst vyourself, Richard Einhorn, Joel
Sokol, Stanley Resnick, wherein, at least in
part, was discussed Sokol, P.A., needing
$200,000 and them putting up as collateral a
list of equipment in order for them to
obtain a loan of $200,0007? Do you recall
anything like that?

A, No, sir.

0. Do you know Richard Einhorn?

A, Yes, sir.

0. How do you know him?

A. Richard Einhorn was a salesman for a leasing

company, Parliament Leasing Company.
Q. What was the business of Parliament Leasing?

A, They would lease dental equipment to den-
tists.

Q. And this was -~ well, the time frame I'm re-
ferring to now, December of '76, that's when
you were with Professional, isn't it?

A, Yes, i1t was.

Q. That's when you were in this salesman rela-
tionship with Professional?

A, Right.

Q. What wés the association between Profes-
sional and Parliament, if any?



- 275 -

The prospective buyer would make arrange-
ments for the leasing company to purchase
the equipment, and then the wvendor, being
Professional FEguipment, would sell the
eguipment to the leasing company. The leas-
ing company would then lease the equipment
to the doctor,.

Well, in any event, Richard FEinhorn was
assoc¢iated with Parliament, was it Leasing &
Funding?

I believe that's the name of it, yes.

Do you know what his position was with that
company?

A salesman, as far as I know.

Excuse me i1f you already testified to this.
Was. there a Richard Balfour with Profes-
sional when you were there?

Richard Balfour is the president of Profes-
sional Equipment,

While you had this association with Profes-
gional; is that so?

That's right.

Mr. Burke, I'm going to show you documents
which have been previously identified. One
is Commission Exhibit 12B and one 1is
Commisgsion Exhibit 12C, and, if you will,
would you first look at Commission Exhibit
12B and tell me if you have ever seen that
before,

It would appear to be the contract submitted
to Metro Dental for dental equipment to be
supplied to them from Professional Egquip-
ment.

Would you look at the date? I direct your
attention to the upper left-hand portion.

That's December 29th, 1976.

Were you working for Professional at that
time?

Yes, I was.
Is that how you're able to identify that?

Yes, I am.
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Q. Did you have any role in compiling this?

A, Perhaps. 1f not myself, Mr. Balfour or
someone else in the office.

Q. If you will, turning 1t over, there's a
bottom line figure there, it reads, "Sales
total.” Would you read that please?

A. $133,779.63.

Q. What does that constitute?

A. I would assume that it constitutes the list
price of the equipment to be sold to Metro
bental.

Q. So it would be the total of all these
various items; is that right?

A, Yes, Sir.

SCI counsel then reviewed with Burke a contract by Profes-
sional Egquipment made out to pParliament Funding and Leasing, dated
January 7, 1977, showing the equipment to be financed had been
valued at about $66,000 higher than in the December 29, 1976,
proposal of Professional to Metro Dental. Burke was asked about
this:

0. Now, with respect to those two documents
that are before you, I'm not suggesting that
you actually made out either one of those,
but, to your knowledge, do you know who did?

A, From my absolute knowledge, I do not.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Who do you believe
made them out?

THE WITNESS: I believe that they were made
out by Parliament Funding & Leasing Corpor-
ation.

BY MR. RHOADS:
Q. Do you know who from there?

A, One dated Y/77/77. I believe it was made
out by Parliament Funding & Leasing.

Q. When you say "made out by Parliament," do
you know of any individual such as Richard
Einhorn?
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A The only individual I would have dealt with
there, or the company would have dealt with,
Newark Dental Supply or Professional Equip-
ment, that I'm aware of, would be Richard
Einhorn.

Q. Pid you have any discussion with Mr. FEinhorn
with respect to that document?

A, No, I did not.

Q. Did you have any discussion with Mr. Sokol
with regard to escalating values of equip-
ment in order to get a higher loan from a
lending institution?

{The witness confers with counsel.)

A, No.
Q. How about with Mr. Resnick?
A No.

The Commission now sought to determine what happened to the
$66,000 difference between the amount of the locan and the actual
price of the equipment, Burke was guestioned about a series of
checks written to individuals and companies involved in the Sokol
scheme:

Q. I'm going to show you what's been previously
marked Commission Exhibit 8, Commission
Exhibit 13, and Commission Exhibit 14, 1I'l1
show vyou thege 1in order, and these are
coples. The first reads, "Professional
-Dental Equipment Manufacturing Company." and
I am reading in part, "Pay to the order of
George Franconero, Attorney, $7000," January
11, 1977.

Did you make that check out?

A, I did not sign that check.

0. I didn't ask you if you signed it. Did you
make out the upper portion? Did you write
in "George Franconero, Attorney, $7000"?

A, Yes, I did.

Q. Why did you do that?

A, I don't recall other than George Franconero
was representing Dr. Sokol at that parti-
cular time and that's the way that I was
asked to make it out,. There were three
checks involved.
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George Franconero was representing Dr. Sokol
at the time?

As far as I know. That's why 1t's made out
to his attorney. :

That being the case, why did you pay $7000
to George Franconero?

This was not a payment to George Franconero
as such, or my understanding of it,. There
were monies due to be returned from the
monies that were received from Parliament.
There was a difference in the list price and
the monies that we received from Parliament,
and that monies were to be returned to
either Metro Dental or Joel S, Sokol,
pD.D.S5., P.A.

You received more money from Parliament than
the list price of the articles that Sokol,
P.A., was purchasing; is that it?

Thatts true.

So the excess you gave to -- well, to
Franconero for one. Is that right?

Yes.

Yes, fr11 show you Commission Exhibit 13.
It is a check drawn on Prcfessional Dental
Equipment Manufacturing Company, pay to the
order of Metro Dental BServices, Inc. 1t
reads, 123,400 —— strike that —-
$123,342.31. Did you make that check out?
It is not signed by me, but I made 1t out.
Who is 1t signed by?

Richard Balfour.

The first one you alluded to, the one to
Franconero, who is that signed by?

Richard Balfour.
Do you recognize that signature?
Certainly do.

Did you have thom sign it before you ilbled
them in?

They were signed before I filled them in.
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Did he know you were going to fill them in
in that fashion?

He knew that the total amount of moneys that
were going to be returned to Metro Dental
Services were.

Did he know that you filled them in in that
fashion?

I'm sure he did, yes.

You didn't tell him, though, did you?
Yes, I did.

Well, then, he did know?

Well, I said, 1I'm sure he did.

I show you Commission Exhibit 14 drawn on
Professional Dental Equipment, pay to the
order of Joel Sokol, Db.D.S., P.A., $5000,
dated January 11, 1977, again a signature
purporting to be that of Richard Balfour.
Did he sign that?

This he did.

And you filled it in, didn't you?
Yes, I did.

After he signed it?

Yes, T did.

Now, these three checks, Mr. Burke, weren't
they the proceeds of the loan derived as a
result 'of the escalated invoices, and you
were kicking back the proceeds of that loan
to these individuals?

(The witness confers with counsel.)

WITNESS' COUNSHEL: Mr, Chairman, I object to
the form of that question. That goes to the
heart of what I was talking about in that it
connotes criminal misconduct, and there has
been no testimony by my client certainly at
this point in time on the previous guestions
which go to that particular type of conduct
by him, We're talking about the use, the
word "kickback" and "escalation." There's
no tegtimony that my client escalated any-
thing, certainly not by him.




- 280 -

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, we haven't sald so.
He's just being asked a question. T think
it's a perfectly proper question and he
ought to answer it.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Mr, Burkez, let me ask
the guestion to you in slightly different
form then. Were these three checks that you
were just shown the proceeds of a loan which
was generated based on those involces?

THE WITNESS: In parkt.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: In part. And those
invoices were larger in dollar amount than
the list price for that equipment, were they
not?

THE WITNESS: I had nothing to do with --

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: I'm not suggesting

that for a moment. Please, 1if you will
answer the guestion. It's a factual Jues-
tion. Is the dollar invoice price in

Exhibit 12C greater in amount than the list
price for that same equipment?

PHE WITNESS: Yes, it is.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: By how much, approxi-
mately? Some 76,0007

THE WITNESS: i said, somewhere 1in that
neighborhood, something a little bit less.

COMMISSIONER PFRANCIS: And the three checks
represent a portion of that $70,000, do they
not? :

THE WITNESS: Yes, they do.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Were you paying a
rebate to the persons who had purchased that
equipment or had participated in purchasing
that eguipment?

THE WITNESS: I would consider that a dis-
count.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Would you consider it
a rebate?

THE WITHNESS: I don't know the difference 1in
the definition.

THE CHAIRMAN: Was Mr. Franconero entitled
to a discount?
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THE WITNESS: No, sir.

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, what would you ternm
that check to him?

THE WITNESS: The checks were returned -- he
was representing them as their attorney.
The checks were returned to the group, so to
speak, okay, Metro Dental and to Joel S.
Sokol, D.D.S5., P.A., and the checks were
made out, the total amount of the three
checks were, was the amount that was going
to be returned to the purchaser.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: In other words, by
making out the check to Franconero, you were
paying an obligation of Sokol; isn't that
so?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: S0 there are three

checks totaling $135,000 that you're paying
to Sokol and to Metro; isn't that so?

THE WITNESS: I think I heard the guestion,
but I'm sorry, could you repeat it? I
didn't hear the first part.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Sure, The three
checks that you have previously been shown,
CN-8, CN-13 and CN-14, represent about
$135,000, which you are paying to Sokol and
to Metro?

THE WITNESS: Right.
COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Isn't that so?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: And the money that is
the source of these checks 1is the proceeds
of a locan which was based on the invoice
12C; isn't that so?

THE WITNESS: Some of it, sir. There were,
if you would like me to continue, there were
down payments that were advanced to Profes-
sional Egquipment against that job, also, so
that the total proceeds did not come from
the check from Parliament.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: And isn't that
invoice 12C inflated from the list price for
that same equipment?
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THE WITNESS: Yes, it is, sir.
COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: And aren't those pay-
ments that you're making to 3okeol and Metro

kickbacks for the purchase of that equipment
at an inflated price?

THE WITNESS: No, sir.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: What would you call
it?

THE WITNESS: I can't answer that, sir.
COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Why not?

THE WITNESS: I don't know what went on .in
other ©people’s minds or other people's
negotiations.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Well, isn't -~

THE WITNESS: VYou're asking me to character-
ize something that I'm just -~ T just don't

know.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Isn't a kickback a
fair way to characterize that transaction?

THE WITNESS: I don't think so, sir.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Is it a rebate?

THE WITNESS: We can -~-- vyou know, the
semantics, I'm at a loss for semantics,
sir. You know, rebate, discount, you can

call it a discount, Again, I have to state
that 1 had nothing to do with preparing
12C. I did make out the checks, they were
not signed by me, for the returning of
monies to Metro Dental and Joel 8., BSokel,
but I cannot, you know, I cannot anticipate
or guess what's in someone else's mind. I
don't know that.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Well, 1in your own
mind, was it a kickback?

THE WITNESS: Absolutely not.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIG: To the mind of the
public, wouldn't it be a kickback?

THE WITNESS: I can't answer for them, sir.

‘PHE CHAIRMAN: How about the bank that made
this loan? You are fully aware of the fact
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that there was misrepresentation made to the
bank to secure $200,000 loan, were you not?

THE WITNESS: No, I was not.

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, do you think that -—-

what do you think that 200,000 invoice was
used for?

THE WITNESS: I thought that $200,000 was
provided by Parliament Funding & Leasing. I

thought that $200,000 was provided by
Parliament Funding & Leasing.,

THE CHAIRMAN: On the basis of a misrepre-
sentation?

THE WITNESS: Again, you're asking me to
answer guestions. I don't know what's in
someone else's mind.

THE CHAIRMAN: You don't know the answer to
that. Well, I do, s0 let's go on.

BY MR. RHOADS:

Q.

In

Q.

a

What I am saying is this: that if you are
saying -- if you're not, correct me -- if
you are saying Parliament lent more money
than they should have based on that equip-
ment, that the loan exceeded the value of
that equipment, then why would you not call
up Parliament and say, "You have lent out
too much money"? Why not give the excess
back to Parliament? Why did you give it
back to these individuals?

I was not involved in any negotiations in-
volving the amount of monies to be given
from Parliament to Metro or Sokol, so0o 1
would not even consider that at that point.

similar vein, the Commission pressed the

I direct your attention to Commission
Exhibit CN-17. I will represent to you that
this has been previously identified and
testified by our chief accountant with
respect to the data that's illustrated

thereon, and it reads, "Disposition of
Equipment Loan Proceeds, October, 1978," I
direct your attention to 1978. Federated
Financial Reserve Corporation. Are vyou

familiar with that institution?

witness

to

quipment loan of almost $85,000
rp. were disbursed in October of
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I'm familiar with the name.

How 1s it that you're familiar with the
name?

They purchased equipment from me.

Directing your attention to October 23rd,
1978, did you have an occasion to receive
proceeds in some fashion from this institu-
tion in the amount of $84,982?

Assuming that vou again say that your
accountants went over this and this is what
came from my books, and assuming that to be
correct, under that assumption, then, ves, I
did.

Well, it's too many assumptions. I will
show you Commission Exhibit 17A and ask you
to identify that.

That's a deposit slip for Burke Enterprises
for the amount of $84,982, deposited by me
in the National State Bank on 10/23/78.

That, in fact, 1is your document furnished
the 5.C.I., isn't it?

Yes, it is.

Having seen that document --

I obviously made it out.

Now, with regard to this amount of money,
$84,982 for Federated, did you have an
cccasion to dispense it such that you have
issued a deposit of $50,000 to Metro Dental
Services, Inc., on October 24th? By that I
mean a check.

Do you remember that?

No.

This 1is Commission Exhibit 17B. Would vyou
look at that and tell me if now you remem-—

her?

I+ is a check that I made out to Metro Den-
tal Services for $50,000 on 10/12/78.

Was that $50,000 derived from this $84,9827

(The witness confers with counsel.)
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A, Mr. Rhoads, you're asking me to answer ques-
tions, I don't know whether they're in con-
text, and I don't mean to not answer your
questions, but you're throwing numbers at me
that I don't know what -- the last time I
saw numbers up there it was January, 1977,
you're showing me October of 1978 now. What
transpired between that time? In other
words, were there deposits given to me by
Metro Dental against the job? Were there
monies given to me against the job that was
later financed? I can't answer it by going
through your chart without having access to
my records, sir.

0. Well, is your answer that you don't know?
A, Well, if you reph:ase the question -~-
0. If you don't know, say vou don't know.

A, If you will rephrase the question, I don't
have the documents in front of me.

0. I can't make it any more simple. I am
simply asking you this: Did that check you
hold in your hands, was the source of that
check this $84,9827? Yes, no, or I don't

kKnow?

A, At this point I cannot be certain.

Q. Well, can vyou be certain about why vyou
issued a fifty-thousand-dollar check to
Metro Dental Services? I mean, shouldn't

they be paying you? You didn't buy anything
from them, did you?

A, There could have been deposits given to me
between this period of time against these
jobs. Again, I don't -- you know, you have

a nine or ten month gap up there that I'd
have to see the transactions.

0. There could have been. You're speculating,
but you don't know, do you?

A, If T can't answer this, how could I answer
that.

Witness Won't Talk

Seymour Cohen of Morristown, the president of Western Realty,
Morristown, refused to answer questions when he was called as a
witnessg, Cohen's utilization of his Constitutional privilege led
to a discussion between his counsel, Stephen Weinstein of Morris-
town, and the Commission:
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Mr. Cohen, what is your profession?

I respectfully decline and refuse to answer
that guestion on the basis that my answer
may tend to incriminate me under the Fifth
amendment of the U.S. Constitution for the
following reasons.

Do you feel there's something about your
profession that may tend to incriminate?

It may, will or shall constitute an element
of a crime against the State of New Jersey,
another state or the United States, and/or
it may, will, or shall be a circumstance
which, with other c¢ircumstances, would be a
basis for reasonable inference of the
commission of a crime against the State of
New Jersey, another state or the United
States, and/or 1t may be or could be a clue
to the discovery of a matter which may, will
or shall constitute an element of a crime oy
circumstance which, with other ¢ircum—
stances, would be a basis for a reasonable
inference of the commission of a crime
against the State of New Jersey, another
state, or the United States.

Are you finished?
Yes.

MR, RHOADS: ALl right. I'm going to ask,
through vyour attorney, if you intend to
continue giving that response to any pro-
spective questions that T might ask.

MR. WEINSTEIN: Mr. Rhoads, ijust for the
record, that document that he just read from
was marked C-~185 on July 23rd, 1980, when he
had appeared before the Commission in pri-
vate, If you would like to have questions
asked and to determine whether or not he
will respond to them, certainly he will be
more than happy to do that. You must bear
in mind that there's a significant question
as to whether or not the testimony that was
obtained by the Commission in private ses-
sion on a prior occasion is valid testimony
and that this gentleman belng asked today -~-—

MR, RHOADS: Well, I would like to interrupt
you, 1f I may. I know no guestion at all
whether it's valid testimony.
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THE CHAIRMAN: Why is that here? Why do you
raise such a question here? He's here to
answer guestions and the guestion now asked,
put to you, was whether or not your client
intends to invoke the Fifth Amendment to
each and every question put to him tonight.
Now, is it yes or no?

MR. WEINSTEIN: I can't answer it yes or no,
Judge.

THFE CHAIRMAN: I know. You haven't answered
at all. We want an answer.

MR, WEINSTEIN: Judge, I can't answer the
question yes or no. If you're asking me -~

THE CHAIRMAN: Next question,

MR. WEINSTEIN: Excuse me. If you are ask-
ing me generally whether he will take the
Fifth Amendment, the answer is probably
yes. If you are asking me about what ques-
tions, I don't have the slightest idea what
Mr. Rhoads is going to ask him.

THE CHAIRMAN: I understand that.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: You will agree with
me we can't be optimistic about getting much
out of him when he says Fifth Amendment to
what his occupation is?

MR. WEINSTEIN: I agree,

THE CHAIRMAN: Ask the questions the hard
way .

Did you embezzle any funds from a company
called Western Realty?

THE CHAIRMAN: You don't have to read that
whole thing. If you're invoking the PFifth
Amendment, just say so.

MR, WEINSTEIN: Judge, the case law scems to
indicate that, 1if he doesn't recite that
particular thing, he waives his right. The
answer 1s, vyes, he will read that whole
thing he said before. If you permit him to
incorporate what he said befors by refer-
ence, then we will.,

THE CHAIRMAN: We sure do. We don't want to
go through that again. Go ahead.
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BY MR. RHOADS:

Q. Do you know a professional entity by the
name of Dr. Joel S$. Sokol, D.D.S5., P.A.7?

MR. WEINSTEIN: Would you like him to read
that again, sir?

THE CHAIRMAN: Will he invoke the Fifth
Amendment again?

MR. WEINSTEIN: Yes, he will.

THE CHAIRMAN: He may do it with the £full
understanding that everything he said before
ig incorperated in the record.

MR. WEINSTEIN: I appreciate that, Judge.

THE CHAIRMAN: a1l right. I think that's
enough, Mr. Rhoads.

MR. RHOADS: Yes, sir. Mr. Chairman, I
would suggest that perhaps we might continue
jurisdiction, at least, to determine the
issue of whether this witnesg is in contempt
of the Commission for failure to respond
when he had already testified before this
Commission.

THE CHAIRMAN: 811 right. You are so noti-
fied that the subpoena that vyou have
appeared under in special session is con-
tinued and, if we care to have you back, we
will be 1in touch with your attorney and
schedule another meeting.

Sokol P.A.'s Key Man

Stanley Resnick of Convent Station played a major role in
developing the complex mix of companies that became involved in the
development of the Sokol dental care network. He had a close
business relationship with Dr. Jesse Hyman, the Buffalo dentist,
before he began working in the Sokol operation; he knew John Riggi
and Comillo Molinaro before Sokol P.A. got off the ground. He took
over Metro Dental after Hyman left that company and eventually
"anld" Metro to Sokol, P.A. -- but didn't get paid for it. He was
the administrator of Metro Dental at the time of the Commission's
hearings. Resnick first was gquestioned about his relationship with
Dr. Hyman:

BXAMINATION BY MR. SIAVAGE:

Q. Did there come a time in approximately 1975
when you left the realty business to become
n dAental care administrator?
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In '75?

Yes.

I did not get into administration in 1975.
I got into the dental delivery business,

ves,

Okay. Describe for the Commission how you
got into the dental care delivery business?

I met a br. Jesse Hyman, who was looking for
someone to construct dental facilities for
him, and he suggested we could form a part-
nership and I would construct facilities and
he would set up dental programs,.

Where was he from?

New York City.

How d4id you meet Dr. Hyman?

I bhelieve he was referred tc me by Mr.
Cohen.

Is that Mr. Seymour Cohen, the previous
witness?

That's correct.

Do you recall where you first met Mr.
Hyman?

I met Dr. Hyman in my office in South
Orange.

And did he discuss with you his plans for
going into the dental-care provider business
in New Jersey?

Not initially, but later on he did, yes.

Did he suggest to you that he could have a
union under contract within the very near
future?

Yes, he said he could get several unions.

Did he mention any one particular union to
you?

Not at that time.

Did he later menticn one particular union to
you?
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He already had a dental practice in Buffalo
at the time. This really was the model
after which I hoped this thing would
develop.

Well, ~-

The first one was Local 945.

Is that Local 945 of the Teamsters?

That is correct.

pDid you incorporate in any way or join a
partnership with Mr. =-- with Dr. Hyman
shortly after your first discussions?

Yes.

What was the name of that entity?

It was Hyman and Resnick.

and was that a New Jersey corporation?

Yes, I believe it was.

What was the business of Hyman and Resnick,
Inc.?

It really was a consulting company to obtain
financing for real estate syndications
and/or real estate projects.

Did it have anything to do with dental care?

No.

And when was Hyman and Resnick incorporated,
approximately?

I believe we took over an existing corpora-
tion, Fidelity Investment Company.

Was that sometime in 1975 or early 197672

1 have to say yes to that. I don't recall
the date,

okay. Shortly thereafter did you incorpor-
ate another business with Dr. Hyman?

Yes.
What was the name of that entity?

New Jersey Dental Administrators.
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And was that for the purpose of entering
into the dental-care-providing business?

That's correct.

Was that also sometime in 19767

Probably.

bid Dr. Hyman ever mention to you that, in
connection with his potential for getting
ILocal 945's business, that he had a contact
with any particular person who was associ-

ated with Local 9457

Well, he knew the officers of the 1local,
obviously. He was contacting them. :

Did he ever mention to you that his contact
was Mr. Ernest Palmieri of 9457

Ch, I'm sure he did.

Did you have any contact with Ernest
Palmieri during the initial negotiations
with 945, assuming there were any?

No, I did not,.

Have you ever had any business relationship
with Ernest Palmieri?

A business rxelationship with him?
Yes,.

No, other than New Jersey Dental Administra-
tors.

With Mr. Palmieri?
Yeg.

Mr. Palmieri was involved in New Jersey
Pental Administrators?

No, he was the union that we worked for.

I see. Okay. Did you, in connection with
your negotiations with Local 945, ever meet
an individual by the name of George
Franconero?

Yes, I did.

And when was the first time vyou met Mr.
Franconero?
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Y75, '76.

Was there any time during this period when
yvour former partner, Mr. Davino, was consi-
dering coming into the dental-care-providing
business with you?

nitially he was, yeu,

Nid he, in fact, accompany you once to tho
headquarters of Local 9457

He may have. I'm not a hundred percent
positive.,

Do vyou recall meeting at that time an
individual by the name of Comilleo Molinaro?

I don't recall that T met him at that parti-
cular time. I'm not sure.

Did you meet Comillo Molinaro during the
early stages of your negotiations with Local
9457

I really didn't get too deeply involved in
negotiations with 945.

Well, whether or not you got deeply involved
in negotiations, do you recall meeting Mr.
Molinaro at the time the negotiations were
going on?

I don't believe that's the first time I met
him, but I'm not a hundred percent --

You had met him before that?
No, I had met him after that.

You met him after that. Did you meet him in
the Roman Forum?

If T met him in 945, it would have been in
that building, ves.

Now, to amplify that a 1little bit, was a
restaurant called the Roman PFovum in the
same building as the headguarters of Local
945 of the Teamsters?

Yes.
Did New Jersey Dental Administrators ever

obtain any contracts f[rom any unions to pro-
vide dental care or administrate any plans.
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Yes, it had a plan to administrate for Local
945,

You did obtain that business then?
Yes.

How long did you have that business?
About a vear.

And would that -- 1is it safe to say that
would have been during the year 19762

I think it was '75, '76.

Okay. I'm going to show you an exhibit
that's been marked CN-48 for the purposes of
identification, which purports to be a check
drawn on an entity called New Jersey Dental
Administrators, Inc., dated July 1l6th, 1976,
in the amount of $1000 payable to Carl
Rizzo, R-i-z~z-0, and I believe the signa-
ture on that check is Dr. Hyman's; is that
not correct?

It appears to be.

Do you recognize Dr. Hyman's signature?

He has a very difficult signature. That
looks like it, vyes.

Okay. Do you know Mr. Rizzo?
I met Mr. Rizzo.

Where did you meet Mr. Rizzo?
I met him in New York City.

And did you meet him in the company of Dr.
Hyman?

Yes, I did.

Was the business of Hyman and Resnick going
on at the same time the business of New Jer-—
sey Dental Administrators was going on?

At some period of time it was, yes.

They overlapped?

Yes, they did.
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Okay. I think you described the business of
Hyman and Resnick, Inc., as that of mortgage
financing, syndication?

That's correct.

Do you know why New Jersey Dental Adminis-
trators gave the thousand~dollar check to
Carl Rizzo?

No, I do not.

Dr. Hyman ever discuss this amount of money
with you at all?

No, he did not.

Carl Rizzo ever discuss with you why you
gave him the thousand dollars?

No, he did not.

You said that you had 945 contract for about
a year?

That's correct.

Wnat happened after the first year period?
Why did you not have the contract in the
second year?

I really don't know exactly why, but it was
terminated. Dr. Hyman handled all the con-
tacts with the union.

pid Dr. Hyman bring in another plan?

No, he did not.

Did 945, to your knowledge, obtain another
dental plan subsequent to you?

I don't think they obtained a plan. I'm not
positive. They were negotiating with
another dentist, but I don't know what
happened with that.

Well, do you remember it being communicated
to you that you were going to lose this
business?

Yes.

and whe communicated that to you?

Dr. Hyman.
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A,

And who did he say communicated it to him,
if anyone?

He didn't tell me who communicated to him.
Obviously, it was one of the officers of the
union.

All right. What. did Dr. Hyman say to you
about the fact that you were going to lose
the business of 9457

I was 1in the process of constructing a
facility at the time and he came in and
said, "We're losing this union and we better
stop."

And was the facility being constructed in
Irvington, New Jersey?

That's correct.

At 1110 Springfield Avenue?

That's correct.

Was there also a time in 1976 or thereabouts
when you became the manager of the Roman
Forum?

Yes.

And 1is that the restaurant we mentioned
before in the headquarters of Local 9457

It's in the same building.

Who was your predecessor in that managerial
poesition at the Roman Forum?

Well, T know Mr. Molinaro was, vyes.

Did you meet Mr. Molinaro prior to succeed-
ing him in the Roman Forum?

He wasn't there when I got there, and I'm
really very unclear as to whether I've met
him before.

When did you meet him?

I met him after we had started the opera-
tion, dental clinic in Union.

Did Dr. Hyman assist you in obtaining the
manager's pogition in the Roman Forum?
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Let me clarity something for you, may 1?7 1
was approached by Dr. Hyman on the basis of
a possible purchase of the Roman Forum that
would be available, and T went in there on a
trial basis to run it for a few weeks or a
few months to see how it would go, to see
whether or not it was worthwhile, whether I
could take 1it.

Well, you had two business ventures going
with bDr. Hyman at that time; one was New
Jersey Dental Administrators;, Inc., the
other was Hyman and Resnick. Now you were
going to run a restaurant. Was he concerned
about the fact that you were going to run a
restaurant instead of participating in the
other two corporations?

I've always had one of two more things that
T do at the same btime and he was not con-
cerned.

As a matter of fact, you had more than two
things going at that time or later on with
Dr. Hyman, did you not?

T don't -~ what are you referring to?

Well, we have talked about two business ven-
tures so f[ar. The guestion rephrased 1is,
did you or did you not have more than two
business ventures going with Dr. Hyman
shortly after 19767

I really -~ I wish you would explain it to
me, if you would. T don't know how to
answer you.

Let me see if 1 can refresh your recollec-
tion. i'm going to show you an exhibit
which has been marked CN-43 for the purposes
of identification indication, which is an
agreement of dissolution between Stanley
Resnick, residing at 11 Beasely Terrace,
Morristown, and Jesse Hyman, residing at 745
Bryant Avenue, Roslyn, HNew vork, it's been
marked, as I said, CW-43, and the first five
operative paragraphs speak of five different
business ventures which are being dis-
solved. 1 wonder if you could look at that
exhibit, first, tell me whether you recog-
nize the exhibit as a dissolution agreement
and whether that's your signature on the
last page, and then identify the Five busi-
ness ventures that are being dissolved in
February of 1978.
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In order of your questions, yes, I recognize
it as the document, I submitted it to the
S.C.I. That is my signature, And if you
give me a moment, I'll look them over.

What are the five entities that are being
dissolved in February, '787

New Jersey Dental aAdministrators, a garden
apartment in Atlanta, Georgia; Metro Dental
Services, Inc.; a hotel and casino project
on the island of BAntigua, and Resnick and
Hyman.

Was the hotel and casino preject on Antigua
a joint venture between vyourselves and
individuals?

The truth of the matter is, I really don't
know exactly what it was except that we were
trying to finance the purchase of the hotel
for Dr. Hyman on the island of Antigua and
we met some people  from Antigua, and all we
were doing was making sure I would never
have a c¢laim if it completed, if it con-
cluded.

Resnick next testified about meeting John Riggi:

Q.
A,
Q.

A

Okay. Do you know John Riggi, Mr. Resnick?
Yes, l've met Mr. Riggi.
When was the first time you met Mr. Riggi?

1 would say sometime in the end of '75,

beginning of '76.

Under what circumstances? Where did vou
meet Mr., Riggi?

I met him with Dr. Hyman at a hotel, in the
restaurant,

The Sheraton, perhaps?

I believe it was.

And you say you went with Dr. lyman. Why
did you go to meet with Mr. Riggi with Dr.
Hyman?

He invited me to come along.

Did he tell you the purpose of the visit?




Q.
A,

Q.

O.

- 298 ~

No. He said he had to meet somebody in New
Jersey, did I want to come.

vou drove over from New York?
Yes, we did.
What kind of discussion took placé?

1 was not privy to any discussion. 1 ate
lunch.

Were there more times on which you weve pre-
sent in meetings between Mr. Riggi and Dr.
Hyman?

Possibly two or three more.
During the same year or shortly therealter?
Yes.

Did you ever on any of those occasions hear
any of the business discussions, if there
were any, between Dr. Hyman and Mr. Riggi?

At one point Dr. Hyman was trying to get
Mr. Riggi's union as a dental plan, but that
did not succeed. It did not come to ful-
fillment.

That was Local 394 ol the Laborers and Hod
Carriors?

I'm not sure of Lhe number. it's in
Elizabeth.

Do you recall why you were unsuccessful in
obtaining Mr. Riggi's business?

No, I never heard -~- we never had a specific
reason given to us.

and this 18 on behalf, now, of New Jersey
Dental Administrators, Inc., that this dis-
cussion was taking place?

The first time, yes.

The first time. Was it on behalf of another
entity thereafter?

Subsequently we tried to get it for the
Sokol, P.A.

And were you also unsuccessful in  that
athenpt?
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Yes, the employees voted to take a raise in-
stead of a dental plan.

All right. Did Mr. Riggli offer to do any-
thing else in substitution for obtaining the
dental-care business of 394 for either one
of your plans?

I don't recall a specific offer to do any-
thing. :

bid he offer to take you around to other
unions, for instance, and introduce you to
labor officials?

He had introduced Dr., Hyman to other unions,
yes,

He did introduce Dr. Hyman?

Yes.

pid Dr. Hyman and Mr. Riggi, by the way,
have a pre-existing relationship before the
first meeting that vou were present at?

1 don't have any knowledge of that.

You don't have any knowledge of that?

No, I don't.

Didn't Dr, Hyman mention to you that we're
going over to New Jersey to see this fellow
and T know he's a nice guy, or words to that

effect?

He told me we're going over to meet the head
of a union in New Jersey who he was going to

introduce me to, period. I mean, this is
five years ago. I can't guote a conver-
sation, :

Well, I'm asking a simple question. It

would seem to me there would be a great deal
of distinction between whether you're going
to meet somebody that both of you didn't
know or whether Mr. Riggi was going to
introduce you to someone he knew,

I believe Dr. Hyman knew Mr. Riggi before I
met him.

Do you know how long he knew Mr. Riggi?

No, I don't,
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Do you know if they had a business relation-
ship before your first meeting with Mr.
Riggi?

No, I don't.

Did the entity called Metro Dental Services
—= with which you're familiar, I assume?

Yes, I'm familiar with it.

-- ever hire an individual by the name of
Comille Molinaro?

Yes, 1t did.

Have you ever Dbeen in Mr. Molinaro's and
Mr. Riggi's company at the same time?

I believe Mr. Molinaro was at the BSheraton
Hotel once when I was there.

and was Dr. Hyman there alsc?

Yes, he was.

And what was that occasion?

I really don't have that specifically.

Was 1t a business meeting; do you recall
that?

I honestly don't believe any business was
discussed when I was there with him.

Do you recall whether that meeting with the
four of you took place after the three or
four that you mentioned before where the
three of you met? Do vyou recall whether
Mr. Molinaro was in this group before the
three meetings where just you and Dr. Hyman
and Mr. Riggi sat down or was it after?

I'm really not sure. You're talking about a
long time ago.

What was Mr. Molinaro's purpose in being at
that table?

I don't know.

Was this at a time when Metro Dental b5er-
vices, Inc., was employing Mr. Molinaro?

NoO .
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Was it prior to that time?
Yes, just prior.

Just prior. Was Mr. Molinaro's employment
with Metro Dental Services discussed at that
time?

At that meeting? No.
Was it discussed subsequent thereto?
I discussgsed it with Dr. Hyman.

And how long after that meeting did you dis-
cuss it with Dr. Hyman?

A month.

bid he in any way suggest that Mr. Riggi had
anything to do with Mr. Molinaro becoming
employed by Metro Dental Services?

No, he did not.

What was Mr. Molinaro's job, by the way, at
Metro Dental Services?

Initially, he helped out with messenger ser-
vice, cleaning, and later on, as we develop-
ed the business, he would assist in the lab-
oratory.

And was it ever planned that Mr. Molinaro
would become, in effect, the laboratory
technician for the Sokol —-

We had a plan —--
Go ahead. For the Sokol facility.

We had planned to set up our own laboratory
and he was to run the laboratory. That's
why we kept him there.

Did Dr. Hyman ever suggest to you that he
had any discussion with Mr. Riggi concerning
Mr. Molinaro providing lab services to
Sokol, D.D.S., P.A., say?

Not that I remember.

Now, you say Mr. Molinaro was a janitor, I
believe, and security?

He had =-- I'm sorry. He had set up a com—
pany called G & M, whom we hired, and he
took care of cleaning the place well over a
year,
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Did he do anything else?

He would run messages for us., He was —--
A gofer?

1f you want to use that word.

How much did you pay him for the services
provided to Metro Dental?

T think it was $200.

Per?

A week,

Did it later hecome $250 a week?

I believe you're right.

pid you pay Mr. Molinaro personally for a
short period of time before you paid him as
G & M Services, Inc.?

Yes.

Do you recall having any discussion with
Mr. Molinaro concerning his corporate trans-
formation, 1f you will?

No.

Did he discuss with you the reasons why he
wanted you to pay G & M Services, Inc., as
opposed to himself as an individual?

He just said, I set up G & M to do the
cleaning, would I make the check out to
them.

Subsequent to you and Dr. Hyman doing busi-
ness as N.J.D.A., for a short period of time
in 1976 and subsequent to the time when you
no longer serviced Local 945 of the
Teamsters union, did there come a time when
you met two other individuals who were
involved in the same general field of
dental-care providing?

Are you going to tell ne their names?
Sure. Bbr. Ferrara and Dr. Sokol.
Yes.

wWas that approximately in 197672
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A, Yes,

Q. And did you begin to have business negotia-
tions with those two individuals?

A. Yes.

0. And what was the substance of those business
negotiations?

A. We discussed merging the, actually, non-
active New Jersey Dental Administrators with
the group they were starting since we had a
building in Irvington which we partially
completed.

0. And what was the group they were starting?
A. Well, they had Joel $. Sokol, D.D.S., P.A.,

and they had started, I believe, Metro
bDental Services.

Resnick gave a brief history of Metro Dental Services,

Q. And what was their concept behind the Metro
Dental Servicesg? What was the purpose of
that corporation vis-~a-vis Joel So0kol,
DQD'S.’ P.A!?

A, I believe it was to hold the egquipment.

Q. And did you, in effect, dissolve your cor-
poration or allow it to be defunct?

A, That's correct,

0. Did you and Dr. Hyman essentially become
Metro Dental Services, Inc.?

A, Yes.

0. And about when was that?

A, 1977, January.

0. After you and Dr. Hyman hecame Metro Dental
Services, Inc., did the concept of the cor-
poration vis-a-vis Joel Sokol, D.D.S., P.A.,
change or did it remain the same?

A, It remained the same.

0. In effect, Metro Dental Services, Inc..,

owned the facility and equipment; 1is that
correct?

Inc.:
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It owned the facility in Irvington, yes.

Well, that was the first facility that this
combine would work out of, was it not?

No, they were in Union prior to that.
They were in Union?

Yes.

They had their own facility in Union?
They were renting space in Union.

Did they keep the facility in Union after
you combined?

Yes.

Did they move or have offices in Irvington?
They operated both.

Ef fectively, Joel Sokol, D.D.S., P.A., paid
money to Metro Dental Services, Inc., for
rent; is that fair to say?

Yes,

Was Metro Dental Services, Inc., a corpora-
tion between you and Dr. Hyman?

Yes.

And were you 50 percent partner?

Yes.

And was Dr. Hyman a 50 percent partner?
Yes.

pid there come a time when Dr. Hyman left
the corporation?

Yes,
Was that approximately in February of 19782

I don't remember the date., It's on the dis-
solution agreement that you have.

Pursuant to the terms of that agreement, did
you continue on as Metro Dental Services,
inc.?
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Yes, 1 did.

Were you then a hundred percent shareholder?
Yes,

What is the present situation with regard to
Metro Dental Services, Inc.? 'Are you still
a hundred percent stockholder?

We have a contract of sale between Metro
Dental Serwvices, Inc., and Joel 8. Sokol,
D.D.S., P.A., which was executed. However,
I have not been pald for it.

The contract is executed but ~-

There's been no consideration.

There's been no consideration. Who owns
Metro now?

{The witness confers with counsel.)
The stock right how is not issued. However,
it will be given to Dr. Sokol as soon as he
pays for it. It's his corporation.

Is it being held by you?

It's in his office. I work -- I am now
employed by the P.A. '

How much do you get from Metro Dental Ser-
vices, Inc., pursuant to your employment
agreement?

5800 a week.

Okay. Do you get an automobile, also?

Yes. I get expenses.

Are Joel Sokol ~- is Joel Sokol obligated,
also, on a note to you?

Yes. Personal note are you talking about?
Yes.
Yes.

The amount of the note is $5135,000. Does
that refresh your recollection?

May I see that?
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Sure. Iit's Exhibit CN-47 for the purposes
of identification, which purports to be a
promissory note, dated July 1lst, 1979, in
the amount of 135,000.

That's the balance that you're talking about
for the purchase of Metro.

Okay. He is obligated on that?

Yes, he is.

What was the deposit? What was the de-
posit? You saild that's the balance. What

was the entire Figure?

He was supposed to give me a deposit of
$15,000.

Never gave 1t to you?

No. I said there was no consideration
given.

Now, between February of 1978 and June of
1979 vyou were the sole proprietor, in
effect, of Metro Dental Services, Inc.?

Correct.

Was 1t a profitable venture during that
period of time?

Which period are you talking about.

Talking about between February, 1978, and
June, 1979.

You have my statements. I don't recall
whether it was profitable that year or we
showed a very small loss.

I'm talking about a period of time of a
little bit more than a year prior to the
sale of Metro Dental Services. Does that
help you at all?

Tt had created asscets in the form of the
equity in the cquipment which was paid off.

Tt had created assets?
Yes,
Do you consider that profitable?

1t shows up on the plus side, yes.
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EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER PATTERSON:

Q.

A.
Q.

AI

0.
A,

Q.

Mr. Resnick, how was the 35150,000 for the
purchase of Metro by Dr. Sokol, how was that
arrived at?

It was based -- excuse me -- it was based on
the equity in the equipment.

So that the assets that Dr. Sckol will be
buying are strictly the eqguity of the, the
worth of the equipment?

I believe it was based at that time on the
amount of the equipment which had not been
depreciated and had been paid for.

And has been paid for?
Yes, on the leases.

Did anvyone do an accounting of that eguip-
ment to come up with that figure, accounting
of the records for the equipment to come up
with that figure?

I don't recall that we did.

Was it then 3just a figure that somebody
guessed at?

No. I estimated what the value was of what
we had in there.

Did you take the various leases and figure
out what was pald off on the leases and what
was the wvalue of the equipment as against
the —-

Part of it —- I'm sorry.
Against what hadn't been paid off.

It was very difficult to do at the time
gsince I did not have any way of determining
what portion of the principal had been paid
down and I estimated it and I felt that the
company had good will and egquipment in value
of that amount.

Some of the $150,000 is good will?
Yes.
So it's not just the net value of the equip-

ment, but it is some intangible, some amount
of money put in against an intangible asset?
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Yes, I would say that.
So to some extent it is arbitrary?

Yes.

The §$50,000 Rebate

Resnick was asked to explain wh
a 550,000 check that -- as John A.

-~ had been sent by Burke to Metro Dental:

Q.

Okay. Mr. Resnick, I'm showing you Exhibit
CN—-17B in the amount of $50,000, dated
10/23/78, which purports to be a check drawn
on the National State Bank, signed by John
A. Burke, payable to Metro Dental Service.
I ask you whether you recognize that check
from Mr. Burke.

I recall it.

Do you know what it is? Do you know what it
represents?

It probably represenlts a == it represents a
rebate on some equipment.

A rebate on some eguipment?
Which we had purchased. We had leased.

That rebate come directly from Burke Enter-
prises, Mr. Burke's entity, or did it come
from the manufacturer of the eguipment, if
you know?

Since it's signed by Mr. Burke, I have to
assume it came from Mr. Burke.

Do you remember the fact amount of the
transaction that the 50,000 was a rebate
upon?

Not offhand.

Okay. Wwhat did you do with that $50,000
that Mr. Burke gave you?

Deposited in the account of Metro Dental
Services.

Did you draw any checks either contem-
poraneous or shortly thereafter to yourself
and/or other entities or individuals?

at happened to the proceeds of
Burke had testified previously
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I don't know how to answer your question.

Let's see if I can refresh your recollec-
tion. I'm showing you a series of four
checks, Exhibit CN-17C, CN-17D, CN-17E, and
CN-17F. All the checks are dated October
24th, 1978. The first -~ and they're all
drawn on Metro Dental Services, Inc. I
should say the first exhibit is a copy of a
check, the others are originals. They all
appear to be signed by you with the excep-
tion of CN-17E upon which the signature is
slightly mutilated.

They were all signed by me.

Okay. The first check is payable to Western
Realty in the amount of $2000; the second
check is payable to Stanley Resnick in the
amount of $9,000; the third check is payable
to George Franconero in the amount of
$9,000; and the fourth check is in the
amount of $30,000 and it is payable to Joel
Sokol, D.D.S., P.A. In effect, are those
four checks the vresult of the fifty-
thousand~-dollar rebate from Mr. Burke?

Yes, they are.,

In effect, you were splitting that money
amongst yourself, one more individual and
two other entities; is that correct?

I don't care for your terminology. The
money that was going back to me replaced
money that I had advanced. The money that
went to Dr. Sokol's P.A., was for operating
expenses.

Did you finish?

Well, if you want me to go on, the check to

Mr. Franconero was, I believe, Mr .
Franconero, Sr. It's money we had borrowed
from him. And the money that went to

Western Realty is money that we had owed to
them.

Okay.
We're not splitting it.

When you say we had borrowed money from Mr.
Franconero, who do you mean by that?

The P.A.
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The P.A.7?

In this case I would assume Metro had
borrowed the money.

Iis this a period of time when you were the
sole proprietor, in effect, of Metro?

That's correct.

S0, in effect, if you had paid Mr.
Franconerc for a debt owed to him by Joel
Sokol, D.D.S., P.A., would they owe you
money?

Yes.

You weren't paying their debts, were you?
Was I paying their debts?

Yes.

No, I wasn't paying their debts.

Well, why did vyou give that money to Mr.
Franconero?

That's Mr. Franconero. I had borrowed it
from him.

You had bhorrowed it from him?

I'm going to have to look at the books and
see whether it was Sokol or myself, Metro.

Well, why would vou pay it if it was BSokol?

At this particular time I was on the paper
for a great deal of money and we would use
the accounts more or less interchangeably.

With regard to CN-~17D, by the way, which is
a nine-thousand-dollar c¢heck made out to
yourself, how was that negotiated? Was it
deposited or was it cashed?

I'm not sure at this time. I may have
cashed it.

Okay. Can you tell from the check itself?

No, I don't know how to tell that. Someone
told me ~- this has been discussed pre-
vicusly at the closed session, and they
indicated this had been cashed.
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Do you know what you did with the $9,000?

Do I know what I did with it?

Yes.

I probably kept it or used it for expenses.
Personal living expenses or —--—

I believe I had advanced money to this com-
pany out of my own cash funds, and I just
took it back.

You advanced money to Metro Dental Services?

Yes, or Sokol. I don't recall where the
deposit was made now.

I'm sorry.

Or Sokol, P.A. I don't recall where the
depogsit was made.

You mean you would have considered it a debt
regardless of where it was made because of
the interchange of the monies between the
corporations?

That's correct.

In effect, then, is it fair to say that,
practically speaking, that you were a
partner with Joel Sokol, D.D.S. ==

No.
-— P.,A.?

I was not a partner with the P,A. I was
deeply involved financially with it. How—
ever, I had advanced monies for equipment
and facilities and it was my best interest
to see that they survived and were profit-
able.

Do you remember an executive session testi-
mony that you gave concerning a transaction
involving Parliament Leasing Co., pertaining
to Metro Dental Services, Inc., and, more
specifically, Joel Sokol, D.D.S., P.A.?

Yes.

Do you recognize the name of Mr. Einhorn?




Although Resnick disclaimed any ownership interest in Western
Iinc., he wrote checks at will against its accounts ~- under
This was yvet another company that was part
of the corporate maze enveloping the Sokol dental care enterprise.
Resnick's testimony on this company follows:

Realty,
a fictitious signature.

Q.

Yes, I know the name.

Did you discuss that transaction at all with
Mr. Einhorn?

Which transaction are you talking about?

The funding by Parliament Funding & Leasing
Co. of certain equipment purchased by Joel
Sokol, D.D.S., P.A.

I believe this was established before I be-
came lnvolved with Metro, but I'm not a
hundred percent certain.,

That transaction was ongoing?

I believe it had already been arranged. The
lease had already been set up, but I'm not
positive.

Do you recall receiving a commission on that
transaction from My. Einhorn?

Yes, I got several checks from Mr. Einhorn.

Why would Mr. Einhorn pay you [a] if the
commigsion transaction was ongoing already
when you got in?

Because I took over Metro Dental.

And, in effect, had the power to rescind the
transaction?

Actually, I believe I had spoken to him on
the phone about it after the transaction had
been consummated.

What did vyou say about asking him for a
commission?

I don't remember the exact words. I
obviously pressed him for a commission.
It's customary for someone who places to get
a commission,

Okay. Western Realty, by the way, what
entity is that?
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That's a construction company .

And who owns Western Realty?

Mr. Cohen.

Mr. Seymour Cohen?

Yes.

Okay. You don't own Western Realty, do you?
No, I do not own Western Realty,

Do you have any ownership interest in
Western Realty?

I have no ownership interest in Western
Realty,

You testified previously —-- bear me with for
a moment ~- that a Mr. Seymour Cohen owns
Western Realty. 1Is that correct?

Yes,

And, in effect, does Western Realty build
and renovate facilities for Metro Dental
Services, Inc.?

It did.

And did it do so in the year 1978 and 19797
I don't think so. In '79 no.

All right. I'm showing you what's been
marked Exhibit CN-44 for the purposes of
identification, which purports to be a group
of eight copies of invoices of Western
Realty Co., submitted to Metro Dental
Services, Inc., for various job locations.
All of the invoices, by the way, are dated
the same day, 12/31/79. I wonder 1if you
recognize any one of those invoices.

I recognize them.

Were they submitted to Metro Dental Services
by Western Reglty?

Yes, they wele,
Whoe submitted them?

Mr. Cohen.
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Were they paid by Metro Dental Services?
I think we still owe him.
When did this construction go on?

In early 778. I'm sorvry. The middle of
1978, July, August, September, in that
area.

Of '78. Any reason why he waited a year and
a half to bill you for those construction
jobs?

Well, we made him aware of the fact that we
had no written record of the obligation.

In other words, the transactions prior to
then were not evidenced by any paper, if you
will?

No, they were verbal,

These, reading from the job locations on the
invoices contained in CN-44, they include
facilities, I would assume, at Piscataway,
Jersey City, Fair Lawn, Toms River, Dover,
Verona, Newark and Manville. Does that com-
port with your recollection?

That's correct.

Did you visit any of these sites to lock at
the construction, the ongoing construction,
during the late Summer of 19787

Yes.

And did you, in fact, function as a super-
visor on any of those construction sites?

As a supervisor?

Yes.

I don't know how to answer your question. I
was responsible for seeing that they were
done properly.

Did you undertake to direct any of the sub-
constructors, for instance, who were in-

volved in the construction site?

On some occasions,
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Was Mr. Cohen there when you would direct
the subcontractors' work?

I would come in to see that they were being
done properly, and if I had some comments, I
would make them. If he were there, I would
tell him.

Okay. All of these facilities were con-
structed or renovated during this three-
month period?

Yes, they were all ~-- 21l these facilities
were set up to handle the contract which we
had signed with Local 1262.

Okay.

In July.

Now, the balance of the construction that
Western Realty company did for Metro Dental
Services, Inc., was there another heightened
period of activity some time later or was it
stretched out over a 1longer period of time
after this?

It was prior to that.

It was prior to this. When was it? 19777
76, '77.

76, '77. And how long a period of time was
it? Was 1t three months again, or six
months, or four months? Do vou recall?

Oh, it was more than that.

More than that. How much?

Well, the construction in Irvington went on

from late winter until July. The con-
struction in Mahwah started around October
of '78 -~ '77. I have to get my years

straight. Just a moment, That started the
latter part of '77 and ran through April,
May or so of '78.

Now, did Mr. Cohen, on behalf of his com-
pany, Western Realty Co., ever pay you per-
sonally any monies or pay any monies to your
benefit or on your behalf out of Western
Realty?

Are you referring to the check by Jack Post?
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THE CHAIRMAN: Could you help him out, Mr.
Siavage?

MR. SIAVAGE: Sure.

Did Western Realty, Mr. Cohen, ever give you
any money? Let's start there. Out of
Western Realty, you personally.

There were checks drawn from Western Realty
to me, yes.

Okay. What were those checks for?

They were funds which I had advanced to him
after Metro had taken on the obligations.

And what was the source of those funds that
you advanced to him?

They were my personal funds.

And so this was a rekturn of a loan, in
essence?

That's cotrrect.

pid Mr. Cohen ever pay your daughter any
money or pay your daughter's tuition?

The check for ny daughter's tuition came
through his account.

Okay .
It was money I had advanced to him.

By the way, did these monies that vyou
advanced to Western Realty, did they ever
get picked up as a payable on the books of
Metro Dental Services to you?

That portion which went into Metro Dental
Services did, vyes.

Well, I'm asking more than that. I'm asking
that all of the money that you personally
advanced to Western Realty Co., was later
picked up as a payable on the bocks of Metro
Dental Services, Inc., 1in effect, taking
care of your, or the obligation of Western
Realty Co. back to you.

Well, I'd have to see the list of checks,

but I think -- I don't know about that
three-thousand-dollar check, whether or not
I showed that as an investment. Is that

what you've veferring to?
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Q. I'm referring to the very specific fact that
these monies that you Icaned to Western
Realty Co. were later pald for by a dif-
ferent entity, that being Metro Dental
Services, Inc., and therefore Western Realty
no longer owed you any money.

A. That's correct.

Q. Okay. So that if we take these checks that
Western Realty paid to you considering the
answer to the last question, they really
aren't the repayment of a loan, but, in-
stead, are something else, whatever. I show
you Exhibit No. CN-37, dated 8/24/77, which -
is a check in the amount of $3000 to your
daughter, Laurie Resnick. Is that the
tuition check that we talked ahout?

A, That'*s correct.

Q. Another portion of that packet, a second
check, is Check No. 107, drawn on Western
Realty Co., payable to Stanley Resnick in
the amount of $1700, dated October 10, 1977,
signed by Jack Post. Who is Jack Post?

A, Jack Post is a name I used to sign checks in
the account of Western Realty.

Resnick Signed Checks as "Jack post"

The witness described an unusual arrangement in which he
obtained Western Realty funds under the name of Jack Post -- osten-
sibly because Western Realty's president didn't want anyone to
think that Resnick was part of Western Realty:

Q. How did that come agbout that you had this
name Jack Post and signed checks of Western
Realty?

A, When Mr. Cohen first started the company, we
had discussed in the event something hap-
pened to nim or in the event he was not
around, 1f I needed to put ~~- if he had to
pay a bill, I could handle the account hy
using this name.

Q. Why didn't you use the name Stanley Resnick?

A. We did not -- he did not want to have it
thought that I was part of his company.

0. He didn't want you to be part of his com—
pany?
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He didn't want to have people think that I
was his company, and, frankly, I did not
want people to think that they could come to
me to get paid by Western Realty.

Could you amplify that a little bit? Is
that with respect to vendors you mean?

That's with respect to vendors, and only
with respect to vendors, frankly.

Okay .

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Is "Posgt® then a
fictitious name?

THE WITNESS: There is a Jack Post, but it
was a name that we selected,

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Did Jack Post sign
those checks?

THE WITNESS: No, I signed those checks.

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: Did Jack Post auth-
orize you to sign those checks?

THFE WITNESS: No. I did not use the name as
Jack Post, it was =--

COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: You used it as a
fictitious name?

THE WITNESS: As a fictitious name.
COMMISSIONER FRANCIS: As a front for your-
self because you didn't want it known that

you were involved with Western Realty?

THE WITNESS: That's correct.

MR. SIAVAGE:

When you wrote checks to yourself and signed
them "Jack Post," why couldn't Mr. Cohen
just write that check out?

He probably wasn't there.

Did you have Western Realty Co. checks in
your possession?

I would have a couple, yes.
I'm sorry. I didn't hear.

Yes, I would have a couple.
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You had the checkbook in your possession?
At one time for awhile.

And did you have some loose checks in your
possession, alsc, at one time?

Yes.

* k&

Okay. Do you recognize the name D.J. Venus,
Mr. Resnick?

Yes, I do.

Have you ever given any money to Mr, Venus?
Yes, I did.

How much money did you give to Mr. Venus?

I lent him $5000.

And was that on or about the 22nd of June,
19772

Yes.

I show you what's been marked Exhibit CN-39
for the purposes of identification, which is
a Western Realty check in the amount of
$5000 payable to D.J. Venus. It is signed
by Jack Post. Why did you use Jack Post on
that occasion?

Frankly, that's the <c¢heck I had in my
possession at the time.

You mean it was already signed "Jack Post"?
No, it was a Western Realty check.
Yes.

And I advanced the money to Mr., Venus and I
used "Jack Post."

And you simply signed it "Jack Post" because
you never used your own name on Western
Realty's account?

That's correct,

What was the purpose of the loan?
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He was going back to Mississippi and told me
he had a lot of real estate that had tax
liens and he could recover them for 5$5000.
Where did that transaction take place?

In New York City.

Specifically where in New York City?

At 2 Penn Plaza.

At 2 Penn Plaza. Was that the offices of
Hyman and Resnick?

That's correct.

Was Mr. Hyman present?

No.

Wnhat did Mr. Venus say to you? Did he walk
in your office and say, "1 could use 55000
for a tax lien I have down in Louisiana"?
No. Mr. Venus had been in my office many
times in connection with a real estate
transaction.

And you had met him on several occasions?

Many occasions. Ten, fifteen or so. He
would come up to the office regularly.

And vyou loaned this -~ you gave him the
$5000 as a loan in June of '77. Did he ever
pay you back?

Yes, he d4id.

Did you ever pay Western Realty back?

I put the money in to cover that afterwards,
intc the account right after that.

Okay. What was the form of the repayment by
D.J. Venus that you put into the account
right after that?

It was several months later.

Okay. I thought you said it was right after
that.

No, I put the funds in right after that.

You put it into Western Realty?
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That's correct.

To cover the five-thousand-dollar loan?
That's correct,

Then Mr. Venus repaid you?

He paid me back five or six months later.

In what form did he repay you?

In cash.

How did you receive the cash from Mr. Venus?
Mr. Romano gave it to me.

By the way, do you know an individual by the
name of Steve Romano?

Yes.

And he was the one that delivered the $5000
back to you in cash from Mr. Venus?

Yes,.

How did you come to know Mr. Romano?

Mr. Romano came to my office at 2 Penn
Plaza. I don't know how he was sent there,
but he, he came up with a real estate ven-
ture.

Where was that real estate venture?

It was in New Jersey.

Where in New Jersey?

Edgewater.

And do you remember the nature of the real
estate venture?

It was a proposed recreational center in
Edgewater.

And did you give Mr. Romano any monies at
any time during 19782

Yes. We consummated several deals and he
got his portion of the brokerage.

Brokerage fees you gave him?
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A, It's a mortgage fee, Mortgage placement
fee,

Q. Approximately a total of about 53500 to Mr.

Romano?

A, In a series of four checks which vou have
there.

0. Okay .

A. One of them is, I believe, for an airline
ticket for my wife and T. We went to

Florida. He had purchased it.

0. And one was a commission, and do you recall
what the other {wo payments were? I1'm show-
ing the witness now [LExhibit CiN-42 for the
purpose of identification, which is a packet
of four checks to Steve Romano.

A, The one that's a hundred, I'm not sure of.
I think that may have Jjust been a loan. I
really don't remember that one,.

0. Did you have further business dealings with
Mr. Romano subsecquent to those four pay-
ments?

A, Well, T haven't seen Myr. Romano in two years

or better,
Q. Okay.
A, Your checks go through April of '78.

O. Are you sure that the last occasion you saw
him upon was when you gave him a check?

A, No. I say, I haven't geen him in about two
years. The last occasion I had seen him?

Q. Yes,

A, Probably August or September of '78.

Riggi's Man at Metro Dental

Comillo Molinaro of West Orange, according to law enforcement

files, was a "made® member of organized crime -- that is, he had
been sworn in a secret ritual to obey orders of his Mafia hosses
without question and to remain forever sllent about his Mafia
role. Subsequent testimony at the Commission's public hearing
revealed that he once violated this oath of silence to the extent
of confirming his true organized crime status. As a result,

although he admitted to certain relationships with known organized
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crime associates, he was an otherwise evasive witness when he
testified, prior to the public hearing, at an executive session of
the S5CI. He was subpoenaed on December 2, 1980, to appear at the
Commission's public session the following week. However, on
December 6 he was admitted to St. Barnabas' Hospital, Newark,
because of a coronary condition and was unable to testify in public
as scheduled.

Because of Molinaro's role in the Sokol, P.A.'s Metro Dental
Services, Inc., and his links to organized crime, the Commission
authorized the reading of his private session testimony at the
hearing. SCI Executive Director Siavage put his private testimony
into the public record through Special Agent Joseph Corrigan, read-
ing from a transcript. Molinaro's private session testimony as re-
vealed at the public hearing began with recollections of his
employment at the Sokol clinic in Irvington:

Q. Do you recall an interview with our agents,
Mr. Corrigan and Mr. Richard Hutchinson?

A, Yes.

Q. Where you stated that George Franconero got
you the job?

A, I didn't say he got me the job. I says, he
took me there.

Q. He took you there?

A, Drove me there, because I wasn't driving at
the time.

0. What was the agreement that you made with
Mr. Hyman?

A, I was going to work there, that's all, set
up a lab and do the lab work.

Q. Did you ever discuss what salary you would
recejve?

A, Yeah, I was supposed to get 250 until we set
up the labs and see what kind of work was
being done.

0. Now, when you say $250, is that 250 a month?

A, A week,

Q. A week. Did it ever work out that you began
the dental technicg¢ian?

A, I set up the lab, part of it. But, they ran
out of money and I couldn't continue trying
to set it up.
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Now, you say you set up the lab., Where did
you set up the lab?

In Irvington.
What was the purpose of this laboratory?

To save money by not giving work to outside
labs.

Well, what would you do there?

What would I do? Make false teeth.

Did you ever purchase any equipment?

No, I was out looking for -- we got some
equipment. We got drills and lathes and all
that stuff.

Now, that was for false teeth?

That's right.

Where did you purchase this egquipment?

Through Burke, John Burke.

Now, how is Mr. Burke paid £for this equip-
ment?

I have no idea. I have nothing to do with
that, That's done through the office there.

* kK

MR, SIAVAGE: Mr. Molinaro was then asked
questions c¢oncerning his meeting with Dr.
Hyman, and his familiarity with Dr. Hyman.

Had you been familiar with Jesse Hyman prior
to your meeting him at Metro Dental?

I think so0, yeah. T think so.

How did you come in contact with Mr. Hyman
the first time?

I don't remember how I met him, but I met
him.

Do you know Mr. Hyman from the Roman Forum?

That's right. Yeah, that's right where I
met him, yeah.

and what did you do at the Roman Forum?
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I managed the restaurant.

When you met Mr. Hyman, Dr. Hyman, and vyou
were interested in getting a fjob at Metro
Dental, was this the first time you had
spoken with Dr. Hyman since you had known
him at the Roman Forum or had you called him
in between?

No, no, I didn't call him. That was the
first time, I think, when I came home.

What was the initial arrangement? Now, you
are going to get 250 a week, were you paid
250 a week? Was the money paid to you?

No, it was paild out to a company we had at
the time, G & M.

And what does that represent, G & M?

G & M is just G & M. It is my daughter's
and my son's name, It was a company, then
at the lst of January we made a new corpor-
ation.

Who incorporated or who set up that com-
pany?

The company we set up ourselves with the
city hall, with Essex County. Then the cor-
poration was done by Franconero.

You say that we ~-- who is we that set it up?

Well, we had to set it up. We was George
and I, because he was an attorney.

George Franconero?

Right.

Was your son involved in that business?
Yeah, we got him down as secretary. I don't
even know, you've got the book here. I
don't know what the setup is.

As far as corporation?

I put it undev his name, but at the time I
have a lien on me and I put it under his

name so I won't have no problems,

But the money that was to be paid was for
your benefit?




- 326 -

Right. That's right. Until I straightened

~out the lien, then it was going to be

changed over to me.

Presently, are you receiving checks in your
own name or are they going to G & M?

Everything that was given out went to G & M.
Did you have complete control over the
account G & M, the checking account for G &
M?

No, my son does, too.

Your son does?

Yeah, because he signs the checks, too.

The incorporating checks that you received,
they were deposited in your personal
account?

Yeah. He endorsed it in my account.

What do you do presently?

Right now I supervise the cleaning when 1
fell good. I haven't been feeling right.
Supervising, messenger service, like run-
ning, bringing from different clinics paper-
work. ‘
Do you actually bring the --

Papers, sure,

-~ papers, yourself?

sSure.

Is there an individual that's paid by Metro
Lo -

To clean.

And also to provide a messenger service?
No.

There's no messenger?

No.

So, you're the only one if documents --
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A, No, the girls do it if I'm not there. One
of the girls or whatever, they'll take the
stuff around.

0. So, you're not absolutely essential for a
messenger?

A. No.

Q. How do you supervise the cleaning?

A, Well, how does anybody supervise -- you go

there and see if the place is clean or not.
That's all.

Q. Did you go to all the locations?

A, No, because I have nothing to do with the
others. Only in Irvington.

Q. In Trvington?
A, That's right,
Q. How often do you go to supervise that?

A, Sometimes every day. Sometimes a couple of
times a week.

0. Have you ever made complaints to Dr. Sokol
concerning the cleaning?

A, No. Why should I do it to him? I do it to
the fellow that's cleaning.

0. What's his name?

A, I don't know, you got the records, you got
the names. I had my father—in-law there
working for awhile, Then he passed away.
Then he hired this other fellow there,

Q. Did you have any background in the cleaning
businegg?
A, No. All I need is common sense to clean and

see that people do the cleaning right.
That's all.

Mob Ties in Cleveland

Agent Corrigan next read from the transcript Molinaro's state-
ments about his organized crime associations in Cleveland:
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MR, SIAVAGE: Mr. Molinaro was then asked
questions concerning his relationship with
an individual by the name of Curly Montana
of Cleveland, Ohio.

Do you know a Curly Montana?

Yeah, I've met him once.

In Cleveland?

NOI

Where did you meet him?

Out here. He was with Jesse.

He was with Jesse Hyman?

Yeah.

What did he do for Jesse?

I have no idea. I know I met him and that's
it. That's as far as it went.

In New Jersey, in the Roman Forum?

Yeah, I think they come to the restaurant
once, yeah, right. Once or twice. I don't
know, but I met him here.

Was he in the company of Mr. Hyman?

Right.

bid you ever meet Mr. Montana out in
Cleveland?

No .

Do you know 1if a relation to Mr. Montana
helped set up the Sokol operation?

As far as 1 know, his wife came down once
with some girls from Buffalo.

What was his wife's name?

I don't kKnow.

Rena?

I don't know. I don't know her name. They
came down and spent a day or, ! think, or

two, over in Union when they was first
setting up. That's all I know.
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Do you know who made the arrangement?
No.

Did you have anything to do with making the
arrangements?

No, I don't.

MR, SIAVAGE: Mr. Molinaro was then asked
his connection to another individual from
Cieveland by the name of Anthony Liberatore.
Do you know a Mr, Liberatore?

Liberatore, yeah.

How do you know Mr, Liberatore?

From Cleveland?

Yeah.

Yes, that's the fellow that stood for my
haby .

How do you know My, Liberatore?
It goes bhack many vyears. How do I know
him? I don't remember how I know him, but I

know him.

When did you first meet him? What were the
circumstances?

1960, I don't remember now.

Was it a business relationship with Mr.
Liberatore? '

No, no.

It was a social relationship?

Social, T think. 1 met him in San Diego.
In San Diego?

Yeah.

You were introduced to Mr. Liberatore by
someone?

Yeah, his brother lives in San Diego and is
very friendly with a cousin of mine in San
Diego and we were introduced in San Dieqo.
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What's the name of his brother, Mr.
Liberatore's brother?

He's got two or three of them. I think that
was Bill. Bill, I think.

Bill Liberatore?

Yeah, San Diego.

How did you come together in San Diego?

I was there. He was there. His brother was
there, my cousin was there. We went out to
eat and that's how 1 met him.

What was the occasion?

I was on vacation.

How did you happen to run into Mr.
Liberatore?

Because his brother was friendly with my
cousin out there.

And who is your cousin?
Limandri.
What's his first name?

Got insurance. John Limandri, got insur-
ance, real estate business out in San Diego.

Going back to Mr. Liberatore in Cleveland,
you met him through a cousin of yours?

And his brother.
And Mr. Liberatore's —-
Brothef.

Right. And Mr. Liberatore at a certain
point became the godfather of your child?

Right.
He traveled out to New Jersey?
Ch, yeah, yeah.

How. long had Mr. Liberatore, from when you
knew him, been involved with labor unions?
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A, When I met him, he was involved with a union
then out there.

Q. When you went cut to San Diego, what was the
reason?
A, Just to visii, ny wife and I went out there,

Q. Just to visit the city?

A. My cousin is out there.

Molinaro was asked what the phrase "made man" meant in mobster
jargon but he claimed ignorance:

0. Do you know what the term "made man" means?
A. "Made man"?
Q. "Made man."

A. No, I don't.

Q. Did you ever have the occasion to hear the
term "made man® used in reference to Mr.
Liberatore?

A, No, no.

Q. You've never heard anything like that?

A, NG,

O, You have never heard the expression "made
man"?

A, I might have,
Q. Where would you have heard that?

A, I don't know. & lot of places. I don't
know where.

0. Is that wused in reference to organized
crime?
A, I don't know.

Molinaro also was asked in executive session to tell what he
knew about John Riggi:

MR. SIAVAGE: Questions concerning Mr.
Libertore were followed by guestions con-
cerning Mr. Molinaro's relationship with one
of the witnesses in the hearing, Mr. John
Riggi, Mr., Chairman.
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Do you know John Riggi?
Yeah.
How do you know John Riggi?

For years I've known him through the
families, my family, my relations.

Where does Mr. Riggi live?

In Linden.

Do you have any business with Mr. Riggi?
None whatsoever.

How —=—

Just sociable.

How long have you known Mr. Riggi?

Ten, twelve years, somewhere around there.
How did you first meet Mr. Riggi?

I think we met at Ange & Mim's when I had my
daughter baptized. We had the affair at
Ange & Mim's in Kenilworth.

What happened? How did you meet John Riggi?
He was there.

I mean, he was at the ceremony?

Yeah -- not at church, when we had --

The reception?

Yeah.

Who invited him to that reception?

I d4id.

You did?

Of course.

Well, you said that's the first time you met
Mr. Riggi?

I met him around that time when we first got
marrvied.
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I understand. Now, I would like to say,
when is the first time you actually met Mr.
Riggi, first contact?

I don't remember when. I don't remember
when. It has been a long time.

It was social in nature?
Right.

Have you had a continuing social contact
with Mr. Riggi?

Yeg.

Is Mr. Riggi called J.R.? That is his
designation, J.R.?

All I know is John. I don't know what they
call him, All I know is John.

Bo you meet with him on occasion?
Yes.

How often?

Once a month or something.

Once a month?

Once a month. I donft knhow, once, maybe
twice a month.

Once a week, couple of times a week?
No, no.
Where do you meet with Mr., Riggi?

I'll go down and pick up pastry and have
coffee with him,

Where is that?
In Elizabeth.
What's the name of the restaurant?

It's not a restaurant. It's a coffee shop,
cafe, something. I don't know.

Could it be the Cafe Italiano?

That's it, yeah.
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And your testimony is that you met with Mr.
Riggi maybe twice, three times a month?

Yeah, somewhere around there.

Was there any occasion --

It is not planned, 1 just happen to stop in
and he's thevre, that's all. I know what
time he's there, I know what days he's
there. I stop and have a cup of coffee.

What days is Mr., Riggi there?

I think on Sundays and maybe during the
week, you know, at night.

At night?
Yeah.
Is Mr. Riggi there on a constant basig?

You have no idea? 1 know when I go there I
see him there.

You see him there, but whenever you go there
you see Mr. Riggi?

Yeah.

Are there occasions where you go there and
Mr. Riggi is not there?

Possibly,; yeah.

Do you call Mr. Riggi beforehand?
No.

S50, you just both show up?

Right.,

When Mr. Riggi is there, does he come in
first or do you come in first?

No, I'11 come in there first a lot of times.
And later on Mr. Riggi will come in?

Yeah.

What do you discuss with Mr. Riggi?

The children, kids, his family, his wife, my
wife,
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Have you had occasion to socialize with Mr.
Riggi?

Sure, We went to the wedding, we went to
his daughter's wedding, went to his son's
wedding, yeah, his weddings.

Anything other than that?

No.

Does Mr. Riggi know Mr. Hyman, Dr. Hyman?
Yeah.

How does he know Dr. Hyman?

I don't know how he knows him.

Did Mr. Riggi ever introduce Dr. Hyman to
any unions?

Not that I know of.

Molinaro also testified in executive session about Dr.

Hyman:

MR. SIAVAGE: Mr. Molinaro was further asked
questions concerning his relationship with
Dr. Hyman.

Did you call Mr. Hyman at this restaurant or
at a restaurant?

I don't know if it was a restaurant. I know
I called him.

Did he give you a number to call him at?
Yeah.
Would you call his home?

Whatever the number was, ot I would call him
home.

Where would you get a number from? Would he
give you a number to call him at?

Of course I've had his number for years.
What did you call Mr. Hyman about?

He come out when I baptized the baby. His
wife and my wife are friendly because we
used to get together socially, so that's why
what he called about.

Jesse
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Q. How often would you get together socially?

A. Oh, in the last year, year and a half it
hasn't been that close like before we have.

Q. When you called Mr., Hyman three times in
September, what did you call about three
times for?

A. I don't remember now.

Q. Before I asked you whether you knew the name
Romano, Steve Romano, and vou stated that
vou don't recall calling Mr. Romano within
the last year?

A, There's a Romano that is friendly with
Resnick. If it might be the same one, if it
is the same one, I don't know.

Q. would you have called Mr. Romano?

A, It is possible.

Q. What does Mr. Romano do, as far as his --

A, I don't know. I have no idea what he does.

Q. What would vou call him fox?

A, I don't know. 71 don't remember what 1T

called him for.

SCI's Mob Findings Confirmed

As a result of four days of testimony, the Commission had put
into the public hearing record numerous admissions of the close
ties by the principals of the gokol dental care network with
organized crime members and associates, The Commissicon therefore
believed it appropriate at this stage of the hearings to call upon
widely respected law enforcement officials for formal confirmation
of the SCI's investigative findings that certain labor union dental
care plans had been infiltrated by the mob. Since an expose of
these findings was the primary purpose of the hearings, the
Commission rvegarded the introduction of factual proofs by law
enforcement as essential to the development of a complete
evidential record.

The first law enforcement officer to testify on the North
Jersey dental care scam’s mob connactions was Detective Sergeant
Firat Class Robert T. Buccino, an 18-year veteran member of the New
Jersey State Police. Buccino is supervisor of the North Unit of
the State Police Intelligence Bureau with particular responsibility
for monitoring and identifying organized crime activities in North
Jersey. Buccino stated that his unit's mob monitoring duties in
North Jersey had encompassed such known gangs as the Gambino,
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Genovese, Luchese and Columbo families and the Angelo Bruno family
as "part of" Sam the Plumber DeCavalcante's underworld activities.
Since Comillo Molinaro had been previously identified as an impor-
tant connection between the Sokol dental care operation and the
mob, Buccino was asked to discuss his background. SCI Counsel
Gerard P. Lynch gquestioned this State Police witness:

Q. Of those families, have you ever heard the
name of Comillo Molinaro?

A. Yes, sir.

0. Could you tell us what connection he has to
any of those families?

A, Yes, sir. He is a soldier in a family out
of Cleveland, but in New Jersey he is under
Sam DeCavalcante.

Q. How did you come about that information.
A, Mr. Molinaro told me.
Q. Could you tell us how that came about?

A, Yes, sir. I arrested Mr. Molinaro on
becember 10th, 1975, at the Roman Forum,
which is located within Local 945 of the
Teamsters in West Paterson.

Q. Did you have Mr. Molinaro under observation
at that time?

A, We had {(an) investigation on Mr. Molinaro at
that time, yes, sir.

0. Now, after you arrested him did you have a
conversation with him?

A, Yes, sir, I d4id.
Q. Could you related that conversation to us?

A, Yes, sir, I asked Mr, Molinaro if he was
associated with organized crime and, if so,
what was his association. And Mr. Molinaro
stated that he was made a soldier in Cleve-
land and when in New Jersey he was under the
wing, as he referred to 1it, of Sam
Delavalcante,

Q. Now, this happened in 1975 when you had this
conversation with him?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did he indicate how he was made in Cleve-
land.
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A. Yes, Sir. He said that he had a blood rel-
ative in California by the name of Joseph
Limandri. He said Joseph Limandri sponsored
him into a family 1in Cleveland.

0. and was he actually made a soldier 1in the
Cleveland family?

A. Yes, sir.

0. And then he was -~ became assoclated with
the DeCavalcante family. Is that correct?

A. Yes, SLr.

Molinaro and Riggi

Sergeant Buccino was asked to describe Molinaro®s relationship
with and activities on behalf of John Riggi, the resident manager
of DeCavalcante’s crime family:

Q. Could you tell us if he had any statements
as far as his criminal activity with any
members of the DeCavalcante family?

A, Yes, sir, he did.

0. Could you tell us what he told you regarding
the Sam DeCavalcante family?

B, Yes, sir. He said that he was involved in
strong—arm when there were labor disputes
for the DeCavalcante, pamely  Mr, John
Riggi. He cited several instances when he
was contacted by Mr. Riggi, once when there
was a labor dispute in the Newark Alirport
where Mr. Molinaro took with him a strong-
arm and went to the labor dispute and after
making a few threats was able to solve the
problemn.

He further stated in most instances of labor
problems the mere fact that an organized-
crime figure shows up on the site usually
settles the disputes by themselves. How-
ever, one other instance, he said that he
had a problem when he had to hit a man, run
a man over with his car.

Q. Did Mr. Molinavo mention anyithing about any
further works that he had done on behalf of
Mr. Riggi.

A, As far as the -- yes, sir. He had ~- Mr.
Riggi had problems with the Internal Revenue
Service and Mr. Molinaro was able to take
care of that problem through his connection
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with the Limandri Lamily in California.

What happened was Mr. DeCavalcante had con-
tacted Mr. Molinaro and asgsked Mr. Molinaro
if he could use his influence to resolve a
problem that Mr. Riggi was having with the
Internal Revenue Service. Mr. Molinaro said
he flew tc California and met with his con-
tact, who was a Mr. Harvy Hall or Haller.
I'm not certain of the last name. He met
with Mr. Hall and Mr. Hall, in his presence,
made a phone call to someone in Washington,
D.C., and, as a result of that conversation,
told Mr. Molinaro that he can vesolve Mr.
Riggi's problem. They came to an agreement
of 525,000,

Mr. Molinaro £lew back to New Jersey and a
week or two later he was visited by this
Mr. Hall with a letter from the TI.R.S. in
Washington to the Philadelphia office, and
in that letter it showed that the matter was
resolved. Mr. Molinaro stated that he
brougnt the letter to Mr. DeCavalcante and
Mr., DeCavalcante, after he read the letter
and was satisfied that the matter was reo-
solved, destroyed the Jletter and made pay-
ment of the $25,000.

Teamster Loans Via the Cleveland Mob

teamster union's pension funds.
what this entailed, including the importance of Molinaro's

man"

One of Molinaro's activities was arranging loans out of the

status in the Cleveland mob:

Q.

A,

bid Mr. Molinaro have any duties with any of
the unions in the area?

Unofficially, ves,. Mr. Molinaro told me
that he was able to sgecure loans from the
Teamsters! pension plan.

And how would he secure these loans and what
would the transaction require?

Well, he first told us about the mechanics
of how to get a loan out of the Teamsters
and at that time -- we've talking about 1975
-~ he stated that the only way you could get
a loan was if you were vrecommended by a
connected person. He said that that year he
was able to secure four loans ranging from
$500,000 to $2 miliion, one which he re-
ferred to as most recently -- excuse me.
I'11 back up a little bit. 1In order for him

The State Police witness described

"made
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to get the loan, what they would have to do
would be to come up with 10 to 50 percent
front money. They would have to be steered
by either a member of organized crime to him
or an associate of organized crime.

Once they made application to Mr. Molinaro,
Mr. Molinaro would contact his source, which
would be -- was a Mr. Jack Presser, he said,
and he described Mr. Presser as being an
underling of President PFitzsimmons of the
Teamsters out of Cleveland. Once Mr,
Molinaro received the okay, received the
front money, then he would go ahead getting
the loan.

and then he c¢ited an instant where he Jjust
received front money of $150,000 for such a
loan. That $150,000 was split between he,
Myr. Ernie Palmieri, who was the business
agent of Local 945, an individual from the
Teamsters local in Boston, Massachusetts,
Mr. DeCavalcante.

Sergeant Buccino®s testimony concluded with references to Dr.
Hyman's role as a courier for transporting pension loan funds and
to Molinaro's other associates in the underworld:

Q. Did he indicate how the mewmber of the Boston
union would get his share of the fee?

A, Yes, sir, he did. He said that they
utilized a Dr., Hyman, who he referred to as
the dentist on the payroll of the Teamsters,
to transport monies, not only to Boston, but
he mentioned Buffalo. He said Buffalo was
the location where all the loans either came
out of or were approved from.

0. Did Myr. Molinare indicate any other members
of organized crime, as you know 1t, that he
had criminal dealings with?

A, Yes, sir, he did.

Q. Could you indicate who those members were?

A, Yes, He said he had criminal involvement
with Joseph Paterno, who was capo of the
Gambino family. He said James P. Palmieri,

who is a lieutenant in the Gambino family,
and a Frank "Butch" Miceli, who is a soldier
in the Gambino family.

Q. Did he ever mention having any dealings with
a John DiGilio?



A, Yes, sir, also wiith John DiGilio, who is a
soldier in the Genovese family.

0. Were these dealings that he had -- what was
the nature of the dealings that he had with
these individuals?

A, Well, he didn't go into detail. The only
ones he gave any type of specifics about was
with John Riggi and Joe Paterno.

Q. I'm going to have you look up here to CN-50A
and ask you if you have ever seen the person
who is depicted in that photograph.

A, Yes, sir, I have.

Q. Could you tell the Commission exactly who
that person 1isg?

A Yes. That's Comiltlo Molinare.

Q. Is that the sawme individual that you have
described as having a conversation with back
in 197572

A. Yes, sir.

The New York Lottery Distributorshig

From time to time during the nearings, testimony was recorded
that referred to the New York State Lottery and the possibility of
certain individuals obtaining a franchise as a lottery distri-
butor. The primary connection between the lottery distributorship
and the Commission's dental care olan probe was a finding that cer-
tain organized crime figures in the Sokol P.A. and Metro Dental
Services operation had discussed the poseibility of infiltrating
New York's legalized gambling prograim.

One witness who had been involved in discussions about the New
York lottery was Frank Ali of Elizabetn, a school teacher and the
owner of a mausoleum. Union {ouwity law enforcment authorities had
obtained taped recordings of ALi's conversations on this subject
with one Fred Batissa. These conversations included references to
"J.R." ~- subsequently identified xs John Riggi ~- andg his interest
in financing acquisition of the lottery distvibutorship, and to
Dr., Hyman. A composite recording of these conversations had been
placed on a number of charts, which were introduced into the
hearing wecord and posted as ernibits during testimony by Ali.
Formal identification of these charts was made by SCI Special Agent
Robert Diszler, preparatory to Alifg appearance as a witnesse,

Ali was asked to explain certain statements made during these |
taped -- and charted -- recordings of conversations: !
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EXAMINATION BY MR, RHOADGS:

0.

Do you know a gentleman by the name of Dr.
Jesse Hyman?

I met him once.

and how is 1t that you met Mr. Hyman?
When? Through whom, if anyone?

I went to a -- about two years ago I went to
a meeting and I was introduced to him.

And do vyou recall by whom?

A. Mr. BEsposito.

Is that Ronald Efsposito?

Yes, Sit.

Is he an attorney --

Yes.

and what were the circumstances of this
meeting, if you know? What was the purpose

of it?

Wall, I was asked to go in to be a partner
in a lottery business.

Did you, in fact, become a partner in a
lottery business?

NG .

To your knowledge, did Mr. Hyman?

Not to my knowledge. I don't know.

During the course of this meeting did you
have an occasion to overhear anything that
Dr. Hyman may have sald pertaining to this

lottery business:

I was sitting very far away from him and I
didn't get that much of the conversation.

So that no one misunderstands, when we dis-
cuss the phrase "lottery business,” you're
referring to the distributorship of lawful
lottery tickets, are you not?

Yes.

You know a gentleman by the name of John
Riggi, do yocu not?



Yes.

Do you know that he is the pusiness manager
of a union located in Elizabeth?

Yes.

Well, how long have you known Mr. Riggi?
Well, my family has been in the construction
business sixty-five years, and I don't know
him that well, but I've seen him. Once in
awhile I speak to him,

Is it as a result of your family being in
the construction business that you know Mr.
Riggi?

Yes, I would say so.

Now would you describe your relationship
with Mr. Riggi? By that I mean, is it a
soclal one, business one, good friends?

I see him maybe once every 17, 18 months.
If I run into him, say hello, that's it.

Did you ever have ocgasions to acgtually
talk with him at any length?

Very, very rare.

Did you ever know Mr, Riggi to he associated
with organized crime?

Ne, not to my knowledge.
Have you ever heard anything to that effect?

I've read things in the paper, in The Star-
Ledger, names.

Did you ever have an occasion to ask Mr.
Riggi about it?

No.

Did you ever in the past refer to John Riggi
ag J.R.?

I may have. I can't recollect.

Have vyou ever heard anyone else refer to
John Riggi as J.R.?

I could have.
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As you sit here now, do you have any present

No.

—— recollection as to whether you did or
not?

I don't. I'm trying to think whether I did
or not.

Do you know what business, if any, Dr. Jesse
Hyman was in?

No.

Do you know what kind of doctor he was?

I didn't even know iLf he was a doctor. I
wouldn®t know whether it was a Ph.D or an
M.D.

Well, when you were introduced to him, did
he have the appellation "Doctor" before his

name?

I =~ from my vrecollection, 1t could have
been "Doctor."

It could have been "Dr. Hyman"?

1 was introduced as that - he was
introduced as "Doc¢tor.”

Now, you had occasion to discuss Dr. Hyman
with one Fred Batissa, didn't you.

On the telephone once,

and wasn't it in relationship oy in
reference, [ should say, to this lottery
distributorship?

I, I could have spoken to him about that.
He was speaking to me on the phone gquite a
bit.

By MR. RHOADS:

Q.

Mr, BAli, I direct vyour attention to the
first portion of what's been marked
Commission Exhibit 53 for identification,
and I represent to you that we have had
testimony that this is an extracted
transcript of a conversation between you and
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Mr. Batissa; and 1f you will follow this as
I read it and tell me, does this refresh
your recollection as to the conversation.

"Batissa: Yeah,

"Ali: Now another thing too. MNow they got
this other guy that -- Ronnie got from J.R.
You know?

"Batissa: Yeah, veah.®
I'11 stop at this portion.

Now, do you recall saying that to Mr.
Batissa?

I really don't recollect that. He spoke to
me on the phone so many times, I can't re-
member that. This is a telephone conversa-
tion three years ago, or close to it, and
it's just very difficult to remember.

Perhaps if I play it for you, that will
refresh your recollection. If I may have a
moment, please,

(There is a brief pause.)
(A tape recording is played.)

Now, Mr. Ali, that was vyou saying that,
wasn't it?

Yes, sir. T just -- I'm tvying to recollect
that. I just don‘t remember. I don't know
what I meant by it.

Well, let's start with this: Maybe I could
help vou out, You say he got it from J.R.
J.R. you are referring to is John Riggi;
isn't that so?

I may have, I don't even remember 1if that
was whether I meant him. I have no evidence
that he did get anything from him.

Do you recall testifying before this
Commission on May 13, 19807

May 13th?
May 13th, 1980.

I was before it several times.
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T will represent to you that you were before
it on May 13th, 1980, and I'm referring now
to the transcript, Page 150, line 3, line 2,
"Oguestion: Who are we talking about?

"TANSWET: Freddy. I didn't know whether he
did or not. Whether J.R. was involved or
not, T didn't know.

*Ouestion: Who is J.R.7?

"answer: Well, J.R. is John Riggi.”

Mow, that was you and you said that. I will
ask you again, when you are referring to the

J.R. here, you refer to John Riggi, don't
you?

I told vyou, f —— in this particular
instance, 1 can't vemember. If I sailid that
on there, I don't even recollect that. i

know I said it. 1It's on there.

Well, will you concede that your memory was
better in May of 1980 than it is now in
November of 19807

No, I wouldn't say that.

Well, you remembered it then, did you not?
You said it under ocath, didnt you?

I hear vyou saying it now. It's written
there.
To continue on. “Ali That says he wants

to put up a half million.

"Batissa" Now, of course, this is now
abbreviated. #Yeah, that's R, that's R.

"aAli: Yeah.®

MR. RHOADS: Can I have the neéext one;,
please.

"Ali: They refused.

"Batissaz I*1l tell you why. Because 25
percent of something is better than a hun-
dred percent of nothing.

ALl Well, Freitas, another thing too.
Where are you ever gonna hear of a man put-
ting up all of the money, jeopardizing his
estate and everything, for fifteen percent.
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"Batissa: I never heard of it.
"ali: Laughter.

"Batissa: Well, huh, do you want the proof
of the pudding? They gave it to you last
night. What you just told me and what they
told me -~ told me theirself a couple of
days ago. J.R.'s man wants to put up half a
million and he wants a minimum of 50 per-
cent.

"Ali: Yeah."

Well, vyou're agreeing to what Batissa said
there?

To be honest with you, he said so many
things to me and I don't remember most. It
was not valid and it was all fabricated and
it was conjecture. He was telling me that
he felt that was J.R.'s man. I didn't know
and I have no evidence to that fact that
it's his man.

Well, when he says that it's J.R.'s man and
he wanted to put up 50 percent, and you
answered, "Yeah," you're indicating that you
agree with him, aren't you?

Well, when he talks to you on the phone,
just to sort of end the conversation a lot
of times, I said, "Yeah." That didn't mean
I acceded to whatever he said. I wasn't
under oath when he made those tapes of me.

As you are now?

As I am now.

And as you were back in May when you said
J.R. was John Riggi. Now, Mr. Ali, 1f you
thought that Mr. Batissa was fibbing to you,
why didn't you simply say that? Why did you

agree with him?

Many times I disagreed with him, but I don't
see 1t on any, on anything.

MR. RHOADS: Can I have the next one,
please.

"Mr. Ali: It's Frank.
"Batissa: What is it?

"Ali: Joey just called me.
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"Batissa: Yeah?

*Alics Yeah, he told me that he spoke to
Ronnic and they == they -- he called that
guy today, Hyman.

“"RBatissa: Yeah?

TAli: Yeah, I think they -- it looks 1like
they're gonna go with them.

"Batissa: Huh.

YAli: S0 I told him, I said, you know, 1
said, 'You could exclude me, because then

you'll have more negotiating power.' You
know. In other words a -- if a —-- you know,
if -~ whatever they want,

"Batissa: Yeah.
"aAli: Ah -~ they could throw my end in.
"Batissa: Uh-=huh.

"Ali: You know. So he says, 'Well, let's
see what Ronnie says.' You know?

"Batissa: Humph.

"Ali: So ~- I figure if Ronnie wanted me to
be in it he would have made me call the
gquy. Right?

"Batissa: Yeah, well -- I would imagine.

"Alis Yeah, yeah, so I told him, I says,
'If he needed any help --' you know, even if
he wanted me to talk to these guys here for
him being that Ronnie‘s away?

"Batissa: Uh-huh.
"aAli: You know, the guys that sent Hyman.”

Now, once again, Mr. Ali, you're referring
to John Riggi sending Dr. =--

No, I wasn't.
-- Jesse Hyman, aren’t you?

No, sir, 1 was not. Freddy had told me he
thought different people sent him. They
excluded me from that lottery thing because
T couldn't post some kind of certificate
that was needed and they excluded me, and
the conversation then was just a lot of
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that, what you see on there. It didn't make
any sense to me and neither to them.

Q. By the way, #r. Ali, when these conversa-—
tions were vecorded, you hadn't the faintest
tdea that your conversation was being
recorded, Adid vou?

A. No, sir.

MR. RHOADS: I have nothing further, Mr.

Chairman.

Mob Activities Analysed

The Commission's final public hearing witness was Major Justin
Dintino of the New Jersey State Police. Not only 4id he confirm
State Police Sergeant Buccino's identification of organized crime
associations with the Sokol-Metrc Dental dental care scam but he
also explained the significance of these associations and the
various activities they generated from the standpoint of his exper-
tise on organized crime investigations.

Major Dintino, after five years as a trooper and 10 years as a
detective, was assigned in 1967 Lo the newly formed State Police
Intelligence Bureau. 1In 1972 he was promoted to officer in charge
of that bureau and in 1978 he became Supervisor of Special Staff, a
gsection which encompassed the State Police intelligence, gaming and
security bureaus. SCIL Director Siavage asked Major Dintino to
summarize the "nature of the organized crime intelligence data"
that is constantly available to him:

A, First, I have four field offices throughout
the state in which a number of field inves-
tigators submit weeckly detailed reports con-—
cerning intelligence reference to organtized
crime activity.

Two. The electronic surveillance unit comes
under my command, and since 1969, with the
inception of the electronic surveillance
statute, T have had access to all the
electronic surveillances within the state
maintained by the New Jersey State Police.

Three. We have a network of crganized crime
informants throughout the state of New
Jersey that our investigators have developed
and I have access to that inFormation.

And, four, we  maintaln a cooperative
relationship with agencies throughout the
state of New Jersey, throughout the nation,
and in fact, international.




Have you authered any articles in the area

of organized-crime investigation and intel-

ligence gathering?
Yes, 1 have.

And can you briefly tell me in what places
those articles might have been printed?

They were printed in the Police Chiefs
magazine, the F.B.I. magazine, and several
news medias.

Have vyou also lectured in the field of
organized crime intelligence-gathering and
investigation?

Yes, 1 have, extensively throughout the
United States.

Have you testified previously as an expert
in the area of organized crime investiga-
tion?

Yeg, I have.

MR. SIAVAGE: Mr. Chairman, T would offer
Major Dentino as an expert on organized
crime investigation at this time?

THE CHAIRMAN: Well, he's certainly well-
qualified to give expert testimony.

John Riggi's Mob Role

Major Dintino was asked at the outset to describe,

based on

his State Police investigative facilities, the importance of John
Riggi's association with the dental care plan scheme targeted by

the 5CI:

Q.

AL

Major, there‘*sz been testimony in this hear-
ing that John Riggi of Linden, New Jersey,
introduced br. 5Sokol to wvarious officials
and = that he weets reqularly with Mr.
Molinaro. Who is Mr. Riggi?

John Riggi is a business agent of 394, which
is the International Laborers and Hod
Carriers of Elizabeth, New Jersgey.

and does Mr. Riggl also hold a position in
an organized-crime family?

Yes, he does. Mr. Rigagi is the under boss
of the BSam beCavalcante family and at the
present time DeCavalcante is semi-retired in
Florida and John Riggi is the acting boss of
the DeCavalcante family.



- 351 -

And what are the present illegal activities
ol the organized-crime family known as the
DeCavalcante family?

The primary illegal activities would be
tabor racketeering, loan sharking, gambling,
narcotics, but keeping in mind an organized
crime field, that they will become involved
in any illegal activities where they can
make money and where there's a low-risk
factor. Their objective is making money.

In what geographic areas around the state of
New Jersey does the influence of the
DeCavalcante family extend into?

They're headguartered in Union county and
pasically a Central Jersey operation: Union
County, Middlesex, Ocean, Monmouth and a few
other counties.

Is Mr. Riggi considered to have power in the
labor-union field beyond that of the power
created by virtue of his position as a
business agent with Local 3947

Yes, he has. He has tremendous influence
with -- throughout the lahor movement.

Molinaro's Actual Dutigﬁ

Major Dintino discussed the significance of Comillo Molinaro's
activities, particularly his employment by an ostensibly legitimate
dental cave business:

Q.

Now, we heard testimony, as I said before,
that Mr. Comillo Molinaro, meets on the
hasis oFf two or three times a month with
Mr, Riggil. Based on that and other testi-
mony before the Commission, is that signifi-
cant to you in any way, based upon your
expertisge?

Yes, it's very significant, because to me it
would indicate that Mr. Molinaro would be an
important figure within organized-crime
circles to be reporting directly to the
acting boss,

Now, you heard Detective Buccino's testimony
that Mr. Molinaro admitted to him on one
occasion that he was, in fact, a made member
of organized crime. What does a made member
of organized crime report to his boss when
he meets him two or three occasions per
month?




n A, Well, I would say that it would be several
factors. Probably to bring money to the
hoss through the illegal activities that
he's involved in; two, to report his activi-
Eieg Lto the boss:; and, three, to take
instructions from the bhoss.

0. Now, again based upon your experience and
expertise, what would be the purpose of hav-
ing an organized-crime soldier on the pay-
roll of an ostensibly legitimate business?

A, Well, T would say that there was probably
about three reasons for that. I would say
that a primary reason for that would be that
it would be a corporation or enterprise
where organized crime has someone fronting
for him. It's really an enterprise con-
trolled by organized crime. So in order to
protect their interests, they want Lo place
someone right within that business, corpora-
tion or entity.

Twar., I would say that this would he a means
of extracting exorbitant money from within
that corporation through, say, consultant
fees. They would use this individual as a
consultant, it would be a means of skimming
money from that corporation.

Three. T would say that wherea you have an
organized-crime figure involved entirely in
illegal activities, they way want Lo show
some legitimate income so as not to bhave the
1.R.S. come after them with a nelb worth
investigation.

Molinaro and the Cleveland Mgg

The relationship between Molinaro and the Cleveland mob was
explained by Major Dintino:

0. Now, you heard Mr. Molinaro's testimony read
and in that testimony he admitted to a con-
nection with Mr. Anthony Libaratore Lrom
Cleveland, Ohio. Are you familiar with the
pame Anthony Liberatore, and, il so, who 1is
Mr. Lihecratora?

A, Yes, Anthony Liheratore from Cleveland,
Ohio. In 1937 he was arrested and convicted
for the murder of two police officers and he
served twenty years in prison. e was

released somewhere around 1958 and then he
hecame guite active in Local 360 in
Cleveland, and as an organizer and later

haecame pUsiness manacger. He was elected as
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business manager in that local.

Libheratore also is, and Cleveland, Ohio, 1is
very close to the organized-crime faction,
in fact, he's close to the crime chieftain
in the Cleveland, Ohio, area.

Now, Mr, Molinaro admits further to meeting
with Mr. Liberatore from time to time. What
would that signify to you?

It could signify a number of things. ffe,
Molinaro, had testified that he was origin-
ally made a soldier in the C(Cleveland area.
It could indicate that he is reporting to
Libertore, that he comes under Liberatore in
the Cleveland area. It could also signitfy,
Molinaro talked about loans from the Team-
sters pension fund, that maybe there was
some kind of a deal made hetween them and
there's monies being carried by either
Molinaro to Libertore or that he's going out
to see Libertore to collect monies.

He also could be reporting activities to him
or taking instructions from him. He could
be a lialson between the Cleveland mob and
the DeCavalcante~Riggi mob in this area.

There's been testimony  concerning John
"Curly" Montana and the fact that his wife
by the name of Rena set up the clerical pro-
cedures in one of the dental care facilities
under examination in these public hearings.
Who 1s John "Curly" Montana?

John "Curly" Montana, he is another organ-
ized-crime member from the Cleveland, Ohio,
area, and formerly he was involved 1in an
investment company called M.D.M. and he had
a partner who was another organized-crime
member named Pete DeGravio, who has since
been slain in organized-—-crime fashion.

I think the interest you may have in Montana
in April, '78, Mr. Montana was involved 1in
Buffalo, New York, for theft of service;
using a red box on the telephone to avoid
long-distance charges, At the time of his
arrest Montana was staying at the 5tatler
Hilton Hotel suite which was leased by
Hyman.

We're naot specifically interested 1in that
little red box, are we?
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A, NoO.
0. But what 1s significant about that avrest?
A, The significance is that he was staying in a

suite leased by Hyman,

The Rizzo Strangulation

The name of Carl Rizzo, a mobster from Buffalo, had been
mentioned previously during the public hearnag testimony. He had
been associated with Dr, Jesse Hyman and, according to prior
testimony, had been compensated by WN.J. Dental Administrators, a
Hyman-~Resnick partnership and precurscr to Metro Dental, the Sokol,
p,A.'s administrative corporation. Major Dintino was asked about
Rizzo:

Q. We have Detective Buccino's testimony again
concerning Dr. Hyman and we have Mr. Ali's
testimony concerning Dr. Hyman. We also

have further testimony concerning Carl Rizzo
and the fact that Carl Rizzo got a check for
$500 from Metro Dental Services, Inc. Who
is Carl Rizzo?

A, Carl Rizzo, he's an organized-crime membey
from the Buffalo, New York, area. He
received 500 a week congsultant fees from the
Hyman plan in Buffalo area and, in fact, he
was instrumental in participating, in that
tocal 210 wparticipating in  Dr. Hyman s
dental plan.

Q. You mean he had something to do with Dr.
fiyman getting Local 2107?

A, Yes, and, in fact, I think he negotiated the
deal.

Q. Do you know what kind of local 210 union
is? Do you know whether it's a Teamsters?

A, I believe it's a Teamsters, but I'm not
sure.

Also, Rizzo was very close to the organized
crime hoss from the Buffalo area, Salvatore
J. "Sam" Pieri.

Q. Now, where 1s Mr. Rizzo today?

A He is dead today. He's buried.

Q. And when did he die anc how dicd he die?
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A, Mr. Rizzo died. In April of this year, he
was [ound in the trunk of his car. He was
trussed up by rope with his hands and feet
tied behind him with one loop of the rope
going around his neck in such a manner so
that he died a slow death of strangulation.
He was trussed up in such a manner so that
eventually his strength would give out and
he would strangle himself by his throat
pressing against the rope.

Basically, I think the important factor here
is, 1in that area there was a few similar
homicides like that and that in mob circles
that is usually done to an individual that
has really incurred the wrath of the mob,
that he's done something really bad that
they don't 1like, such as holding out or
informing or whatever.

Q. Now, you mentioned that he was found in the
trunk of a car. Whose car was he found in?

A, Dr. Hyman's.

Major Dintino alsc was asked about certain organized crime
figures who received "no charge" services at certain Sokol P.A.
clinics:

Q. There was testimony in this hearing concern-
ing a no-charge list of one of the dental
facilities involved and that free services
were given to an individual by the name of
Pasquale "Specks" Martirano: actually, that
free optical care had been given to Mr.
Martirano. Who is Mr. Martirano?

A, Pasquale "Patty Specks" Martirano 1is an
organized-crime menber from the Bruno
family, which is now controlled oy Phil
Testa. He was under Antonio Caponigro, and
since his demise he's now under Frank
Sodano. He works the Down Neck area and
he's basically involved in gambling and loan
sharking.

Q. Would he be considered a wmade member of
organized crime?

A. Yes,
Q. Of the rank of?
AL Well, he is -- we consider him the rank of

soldier, but he 1is a very influential
soldier.
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You heard or there was further testimony ot
free optical care given to one Nicholas
wepgrk® Cifelli, Cei-fee~l-1-1i. Wwho 1s Mr.
Cifelli?

Mr. Cifelli is a made member of organized
crime, and he, like Martirano, came under
the Caponigro group and the Bruno family.
And his main activity was loan sharking.

Do vyou recognize the name of Ray Rats
Ferrara, F-e-r-r—-a-r-a-?

Yes, I do.
aAnd who 18 Mr. Fervara?

Mr. Ferrara, he 1is a labor official with
hroad-based contacts throughout the labor
field, and he 1s 'a «c¢lose assoclate of
organized c¢rime figures such as Gerardo
Catena and Tino Fiumaro. He is a former
vice-president of Local 1478 of I.L.A.

The Dixie Mob in Mississippi

ship of payments

Resnick and Western Realty Company with bD.J. Venus

Major Dintino's concluding testimony clarified the relation-

Mississippi:

Q.

A,

Do you recognize the name D.J. Venus?
Yes, I do.

and how do you recognize that name, remem-
bering that there was testimony in this
hearing concerning a five-thousand-dollar
check to D.J, Venus?

D.J. Venus is considered a ring-leader of
the Dixie Mafia. He's from the Gulf Coast,

Biloxi, Mississippi. #e is the owner of
gseveral shrimp boats. His occupation 1is
supposed to be a fisherman. He travels

extensively. He has traveled to New Jersey
and places like Colombia, South america, and
he is a close associate of Carlos Marcello,
the organtzed crime chieftain of Ne w
Or leans.

Lawyer Dratch's Statement

at

and associations by Sokol P.A. principals Stanley

of Biloxi,

Stephen Dratch of Fast Orange, as counsel to three witnesscs
Commission's public hearings, had sought roepeatedly to

the
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prevent their appearance by litigation in various state and federal
courts both before and during the public hearings. His clients in-
cluded Drs. Joel S. Sokol and Anthony Ferrara and Stanley Resnick.
He had requested previously in the public hearing to be permitted
to make a statement. As provided for in the SCI's enabling law,
the Commission heard Dratch's statement at the conclusion of the
taking of hearing testimony:

MR, DRATCH:

In late 1975 and throughout 1976 Dr. Sckol
and Dr. Ferrara began to formulate a plan
whereby high-quality professional dental
services could be provided on a large-scale
basis at an affordable cost. It was finally
determined that the vehicle in which this
objective could be obtained was through pre-
paid dentistry on a capitation basis.
Thereafter, negotiations ensued with health
and welfare funds whereby these professional
services were begun on a modified open-panel
basis. '

At the inception of this operation, the New
Jersey Dental Association was invited to
their offices for an explanation as to the
theory and operation of this dental-delivery
system. They also invited the New Jersey
Dental Association's input and possible
participation. However, the New Jersey Den-
tal Association instituted litigation con-
tending that the operation of this organiza-
tion was 1in wviolation of the New Jersey
Health Insurance Lawsg and the Dental Service
Corporation Act of 1968.

In July, 1979, then Superior Court Judge
Harold A. Ackerman ruled in favor of Sokol's
organization and dismissed the association's
suit. Judge Ackerman's decision was upheld
on appeal and the New Jersey Supreme Court
denied the association's application for
review. As a result of that litigation,
Sokol's organization was forced to go to a
closed-panel plan.

In July, 1979, this Commission resolved to
conduct an investigation into prepaid dental
plans and other health-care plans. We have
fully complied with this investigation by
appearing for private testimony on several
different occasgions and turning over thou-
sands upon thousands of pages of documents
both from our professional and personal
lives. This investigation has been continu-
ing for the past 18 months and every aspect
of our lives has been investigated by this
Commission. However, never once in these 18
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months has the Commission seen fit to in-
quire as to the nature and quality of the
professional services rendered or whether
the membership of the various groups is
satisfied with these services. Moreover,
the Commission has not done any analysis as
to the amount of cost savings to these
groups or whether the prepaid delivery
system 1is as good if not superior tao the
traditional indemnity-type coverage.

Our plan now covers approximate 75,000 and
its growth signifies these groups' desire to
find alternative delivery systems. We feel
that we have made dental services available
to large groups who would otherwise not been
able to obtain dental care.

During the course of this investigation it
was determined that this Commission relied
upon False certifications cof its executive
director in order to obtain testimony in
private session. The Commission condoned
the actions of its executive director.
Though Judge Schoch ruled that this Commis-
sion could ratify the previously iilegal and
false resolution, the fact still remains the
testimony was taken in an illegal fashion
and that certifications wevre false.

Judge Schoch also held that this Commission
has no power to advise witnesses that they
may not disclose their testimony which was
given in private session. This decision 1is
now final, but yet the practice cof the
$5.C.T. in threatening criminal prosecution
if a witness discloses his testimony has
been going on for the previous twelve years.

We believe that this Commission and its
staff is terribly annoyed over this litiga-
tion and that their move to hold this public
hearing at this time is to avoid the appel-
late court process. The Commission’s tatics
have been sloppy., overbroad and grossly
careless, Many innocent people have been
dragged through this process and we, of
course, have been slandered and defamed by
these actions. We and our families have
undergone extreme anguish and cruelty with-
out any legislative purpose in mind.

In closing, we feel thig Commission has lost
its integrity to conduct a fair investiga-
tion, but vrather its =efforts have been
directed in trying to vindicate their own
past wrongdoings.



The Commission's Closing Statement

Chairman Lane formally closed the public hearings with a brief
statement that attested to the Commission's achievement of its
investigative objectives and that acknowledged the contributions to

the inquiry by both various law enforcement officials and agenciesg
and the SCIi's own staff:

THE CHAIRMAN: At the outset of these public
hearings the Commission stated its purpose
and outlined the proofs it intended to
develop.

The voluminous testimony recorded here dur-
ing the past four days confirms that the
providing of essential dental care services
to workers in northern and southern areas of
New Jersey is being subverted to satisfy the
greed of organized crime.

The Commission intends to continue its prob-
ing of the demonstrated depredations and
will propose statutory and regulatory re-
forms to eliminate such abuses. We will
submit proposals to the Governor and the
Legislature of New Jersey as soon as pos-
sible.

Ag the Commission emphasized at the outset,
these hearings were intended to expose and
prevent mob-~influenced abuses that permeate
the closed~-panel type of dental health-care
plans. The Commission fully realizes that
all professionally competent and honest den-
tal practitioners, labor leaders and health
care administrators ghare our adherence of
the malpractices in this field. We are sure
they also share our hope that the end result
of our probe and hearings will be a more
honest operation of such plans that puts the
welfare of workers of this state ahead of

excessive and questionahle underworld cash
rewards.

The Commission appreciates the expressed
support for idts inguiry from outside this
state and is gratified by the investigative
cooperation of numercus agencies such as the
F.B.T., the Pederal Organized Crime Strike
Force and the United States Marshalls as
well as by law-enforcement agencies in
closeby Pennsylvania and New York with which
the 5.C.T, maintains constant and mutually
beneficial liaison.

As might be expected, considerable evidence
put into these public hearing records must
be reviewed by the Commission for possible




reference to the Attorney General's office
and the State Police. However, this is a
customary activity by the 5.C.i. at the com-
pletion of all of its activities and cannot
he discussed beyond this brief comment.

The Commission additionally hopes that a
bright 1ight in the area of its investiga-
tion, a recent but still dormant law to con-
trol the operation of dental health-care
plan organizations, will recelve nNecessary
funding to invigorate its enforcement, How-
ever, we believe thig statute should be con-
siderably strengthened to prohibit the still
easy intrusion of underworld elements. The
commission also is hopeful that an effective
supplement to the Federal Racketeer Influ-
enced and Corrupt Organizations Law will
soon be effectuated 1in New Jersey. Addi~
tionally, we intend to consider the proposal
of measures to eliminate corpovate over-
lapping and the fduggling of corporate cash
and check transactions that have become a
too common curtain for the diversion of
moneys from health carve schemes to the mob,

Before concliuding, the Commission wishes to
compliment the many wembers of its statff who
worked so hard and long in bringing our
inguiry to a successful conclusion. These
praiseworthy e loyaes include Dick
Hutchingon, Joe Corrvigan, Frank Betzler,
Kurt Schmid, Frank %anino, Chris Klagholz,
Julius Cayson, Greg Stasiuk, Cy Jordan,
Wendy Bosktwick, Debbie McCloughan, Michelle
Wyks, Diana Vanderhoff and Carol Nixon and
all others who helped us conduct these
forums,

This series of public hearings now stands
adjourned.



RECOMMENDATIONS IN DETAIL

PREFACE

In the introduction to this report (P.l) the Commission made the
following observation:

The Commission's investigation did not involve
recognized dental service or medical service corpor-
ations which generally operate in conjunction with
the insurance industry and which have been under
statutory regulation for some time. Rather, the in-
quiry was aimed at schemes that involved a complica-
ted network of overlapping corporate entities set up
to sell, finance and operate dental care programs
for labor union members by means of alliances with
elements of organized crime. 2 law designed to
regulate the activities of prepaid dental plan
"organizations" had been enacted early in 1980 to
take effect in June, 1980. However, at the time of
the Commission's public hearings this statute had
not been implemented to any significant degree
because of a lack of funding, according to State
Insurance Department officials. Puring the course
of the Commission's inguiry, it became evident that
improvements in this law would have to be included
in the SCI's subseqguent reform proposals.

The law cited above is N,J.S.A. 17:48D-1 et seq. A product of
~the 1978-79 Legislature, it was approved by Governor Byrne on February
27, 1980, and took effect on June 1, 1980. Although it represented a
landmark statutory regulation of dental plan organizations that under-
take "to provide directly or to arrange for or administer one or more
dental plans providing dental services," it had not been implemented
to any significant degree by the time the Commission completed its
investigation and public hearings on the subject in December, 1980.
As a result, the public hearings provided an immediately available
foundation of testimony and evidence on the misconduct of certain den-

tal care organizations upon which to base proposals to make that law
more efficacious.

The Commission's investigation also confirmed the infiltration by
organized crime of the rapidly growing dental care phase of the health
care industry in this state. The hearings identified such incursions
of certain dental care plan organizations and brought these findings
to public attention. Since such hearings under SCI law are designed
to generate public demand and support for more adequate laws and more
effective law enforcement, the Commission emphasizes its hope that the
Legislature will now be encouraged to enact what could be a most
effective statutory weapon in New Jersey's continuing battle against
organized crime invasion of legitimate business -- a New Jersey state




law modeled after the Federal Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organi-
zations (RICO) Act. Such a proposed law is indeed pending in the Leg-
igslature as the Agssembly Judiciary Committee’'s substitute bill for
A=1079.

This bill recites certain legislative findings that were graphi-
cally updated by the Commission's investigation and hearings,
including the following:

—~- Despite the impressive gains of our law
enforcement agencies, organized crime and similar
activities in this State avre still a highly sophis-
ticated, diversified and widespread activity that
annually drains millions of dollars from this
State's economy by unlawful conduct and the illegal
use of force, fraud and corruption.

—-— In recent years, crganized crime and organized
criminal type activity has spread to the operation
of otherwise legitimate businesses.

—- In order to safeguard the public interest, eifec~
tive criminal and c¢ivil sanctions are needed to
prevent, disrupt and eliminate the infiltration of
organized crime type activities ...into the legiti-
mate trade or commerce of this state,

PROPOSAL #1

The SCI probe and hearing demonstrated not only the validity ot
such legislative findings but also the prevalence of organized crime's
invasion of legitimate business. Therefore the Commnission stresses
the importance of its primary recommendation:

That a comprehensive New Jersey state RICO statute
be approved by the Legislature and signed by the
Governor as soon as possible.

PROPOSAL #2

In addition, the Commission has reviewed the existing law
(N.J.S.A. 17:48 b-1 et seq) designed to regulate dental plan organiza-
tions in light of 1its investigative findings and public hearing
revelations. While it has been determined that this statute, if fully
implemented by the State Insurance Department, represents a substan~
tial forward step in the control of such organizations, it obviously
needs to be revised in order to more fully prohibit the practices
bared by the SCI's probe. The following recommendations are designed
to eliminate such practices by setiing more stringent standards of
professional conduct for dental plan organizations and by removing the



veil of secrecy that has clioaked the financial operations of such
groups. These recommendations reguive full disclosure and close
inspection of financial transactions of dental plan organizations and
also address their alliances with "consultants," "finders" and other
entities and individuals. Thev include the following amendments of
the existing law and supplements to it:

-- Insert in 17:48D-2 (definitions) the following:

"Consultant" means a perscn who holds himself out as
an advisor or in fact renders advice regarding the
organization, financing, administration, or opera-
tion of dental service plan to individuals,
emplovers, unions, trust funds or dental plan organ-
izations.

"Finder" means an individual, partnership or corpor-
ation which bkrings togather a dental plan organiza-
tion with an individual, an employer, a union or a
trust fund to attempt to affectuate a contractual
relationship to provide dental services.

Lomment
"Consultants® and "finders® have been added to the law's list of
definitions because the Comelssion®s investigation revealed that ques-
tionable activities of such eaterprises in connection with den?al plan
organizations require that they be regulated. These regulations are
included in proposed new provisions of this law that are listed on
P. 367.

-=~ Revise Section 3-b to read:

Every dental plan organization wutilizing in the
aggregate the gervices of more than one fulltime
equivalent dentist shall submit an application for a
certificate of authority to the Commissioner. A
dental plan organization submitting an application
subseduent to the effective date of this act may not
operate until the certificate of authority is issued.

The Commigsioner shall act on a new application
within 90 days of its subnission.

Within 90 days of the effactive date of this act as
revised the Commisszioner shall act on all pending
applications for a certificate of authority of den-
tal plan organizations, utilizing in the aggregate




the services of more thac onbe full-time equivalent
dentist, submitted prior to the effective date of
this act as revised. » dental plan organization may
continue to operate until the Commissioner acts upon
its pending application.

E

~. Replace Section 3 cﬁgglﬁgéﬁ&wgﬁgﬁ_prgyiaion;

Financial Statements audited by an independent
certified public accountant as the result of a de-
tailed examination ok the dental plan ovganization's
assets, Lliabilities and sources of  funds. Such
statements shall conktain vertinent intformation nec-
essary to fully disclose the terms and conditions ot
all liabilities of the plan, including the estimated
cost for future servicaes to beneficiaries and the
means by which the plan intenas to fund this future
jiability, and a full discloesure of the terms and
conditions of all loans tendered to any meuber of
the applicant®s management , related porties or enti-
ties. Financial statements as coquired by this pro-
vision shall be attested to by a member of the ap-
plicant's managemeni.

Comment

Section 3¢ (9) now reads: spinancial statemenis showinyg the den-
tal plan organizations' asseis, liagbhilities and sources of financial
support. Tf the dental pian organization®s financial affairs ave aul~
dited by independent certified public accountants, & copy of the most
recent regular certified financial statement shall zatisfy this re-
quirement unless the commissioner detvermines that additional Or more
recent financial information is reguived fovr the proper administration
of this act.” The Commission’s recommended  revision considerably
strengthens this current provisicn in the law by:

1) Requiring the submission of certified Financial statements by
applicants, which the present statute does not reguires; 2) Consider-
ably strengthening the reguirement for data oOn both current and
future liabilities of an applicant; 3} making specific {and getiting a
deadline for) an applicant’s cbhligation to comply with the commis-—
sioner's reguest for additional information, and 4y mandating that all
submitted financial statements be prepaved and certified by an inde-
pendent certified public accountant and attested to by a member of the

applicant's management.
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-— BAdd to Section 5 a (which lists the conditions that must bhe
met to the satisfaction of the commissioner before the issuance of a
certificate of authority), the following additional condition:

(10) The persons responsible for conducting the
affairs of the dental plan organization have not
been convicted of a crime of moral turpitude or have
not been identified as a career offender or a member
or assoclate of a career offender cartel in a manner
as to create a reasonable belief that such associa-
tion 1s inimical to the policies of this act.

Comment

This additional subsection is recommended to further assure the
good character of an applicant for a certificate of authority in the
same manner as recommended by the Commission for the strengthening of
the conditions under which 2 certificate of authority may be revoked
or suspended.

—-— To Section 9 b, which reads:

No evidence of coverage or amendment thereto shall
be issued or delivered to any person until a copy of
the form of evidence of coverage or amendment
thereto has been f£iled with the commissioner.

Add this provision:

Within 30 days of its issuance or delivery to any
person the actual executed form of evidence of
coverage or amendment thereto shall be filed with
the commissioner.

Comment

This additional provision is recommended in order to assure that
no actual contract executed by a provider organization deviates from
the form of the contract as reguired by the law.

& & H
-= Revige Section 13 b (reguiring annual reports and stipulating

what they should cover) to include the following expanded subsection
(1):

A certified statement of the dental plan organiza-
tion's operations for the preceding year, including
full disclosure of sgources of funds received and
disposition of funds expended and a certified bal-
ance sheet as of the last day of the year containing
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details as to the terms and conditions of debts owed
to plan by members or management, related parties
and entities and other liabilities of the plan.
Such a statement shall be certified by the indepen-
dent certified public accountant who audited the
plan's records and attested to by a member of the
dental plan organization.

L
~— Add to section 16 a (which empowers the Commissioner to

suspend or revoke certificates of authority under certain stipulated
conditicns) the following additional condition as subsectlion ({(7):

That any person who is responsible for the conduct
of the affairs of the dental plan organization as

defined by 17:48 D-3 (2) has been convicted of a

crime of moral turpitude or has been identified as a

career offender or a member of a career offender

cartel or an associate of a career offender cartel

in such a a manner as to c¢reate a reasonable belief

that such association is of such a nature as to be

inimical to the policies of this act.

Cammqu

This additional subsection grants the commissioner authority to
assure the good character of a dental plan operator or operators by
including as causes for suspension or rvevocation of certificates of
authority the conviction of & crime of moral turpitude and identifica-
tion with organized crime according to the same "caveer offender® and
"career offender cartel® language that is presently contained in New
Jersey®s Casino Gambling Control Law and Cigarette Licensing Law.

k k%
-~From Section 18 (which provides for civil penalty of no more

than $1,000 for violations of or refusal to comply with this act)
delete the following "exceptions®:

", .except the failure to file an annual report and
the failure to reply in writing to inquiries of the
commissioner..."

-- The Commission recommends that Section 18 be further strength-
ened by Increasing the range of c¢ilvil penalties to a maxlmum of
510,000 rather than $1,000. A proposed new Sec@}pn 18 would read:

any dental plan organization which violates any pro-
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vision of this act, or neglects, fails or refuses to
comply with any of the vrequirements of this act
shall be liable for a civil penalty of between
5500.00 and $10,000 foy each violation. The penalty
may be sued for and recovered by the Commissioner in
a summary proceeding pursuant to the "Penalty
Enforcement Law" (N.J.S.A. 2A-58-1 et. seq).

-- Add the following criminal penalty provision to Section 18:

A willful misstatement or a willful omission of
material fact required to be supplied to the
Commissioner by any provision of this act shall be
crime of the fourth degree.

* 0k X

-~ Add to the law the following new provisions with regard to
"consultants® as defined by the act:

A consultant as defined by this act is a fiduciary
of the employer, union, trust fund or dental plan
organization by whom he is emplover. He shall
receive no other compensation directly or indirectly
~as a result of his position as a consultant.

Within 30 days of employment as a consultant as
defined by this act, a consulant must notify the
commissioner of his name, principal business
address, the group to whom he is a consultant, all
present sources of income, and all past and present
positions held as a consultant and his employer
including all fees and remuneration received and to
be received by the consultant. Within 90 days of
the notice the commissioner may disapprove of the
contract or employment of the consultant based on
criteria to bhe set by the Commissioner.

L

-- Add to the law the following new provision with respect to
"finder" as defined by this act:

A dental plan organization shall report the use or
employment of -all finders as defined by this act
within 30 days of their use or employment. Any fee
paid directly or indirectly by a dental plan organi-
zation to a finder shall be rveported to the commis-
sioner within 30 days. The commissioner shall
regulate the fees paid to finders,
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Comment

The Commission’s investigation revealed that fees and other pay-
ments to P"consultants® and "finders®™ in connection with dentail plan
organizations disguised the *skimming® of cash from such operations
for diversion to organized crime and other unsavory elements. Con-
flicts of interest also were exposed when so-called consultants
received fees for advisory activities and, whether or not advisory
fees were paid, also fees for bring together a plan and a union health
and welfare trust fund.

* Kk K

—— Add to the law the following requirement with respect to loan
transactions:

The borrowing or locaning of funds by a Dental Plan
Organization shall be limited in amount and
condition to that done in a prudent businesslike
manner with relation to the financial position of
the dental plan organization, as prescribed by the
Commissionet.

Comment

Marty Steinberg, BEsg., who was chief counsel to the Senate
Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, gave revealing testimony as
an expert witness at the SCI hearing on the utilization of loans in
health c¢are schemes. With respect to the above recommend law
amendment, Counsel Steinberg testified:

The second most common scheme falls on fraudulent
loans either from the union itself or from a trust
fund. ..

Those persons who provided the actual services would
be required to hire a consultant. Those consultants
operated under various guises and various names...

In this particular case, the consulting firms were
dummy corporations. They had no offices; they had
no phones; they had no facilities; they provided no
services. Their only purpose in life was to obtain
that portion of the premium paid by the trust fund
as a kickback and siphon that kickback off to those
persons involved, mboth the labor racketeers and the
organized crime figures who invented this scheme...

So that not only did they siphon out the wmoney
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through the Kickbacks to the consultants, but th?y
also used the false and fraudulent loans in this
same SCheme. ..

As an interesting sidelight, that company, that was
a consulting company, made substantial loans to yet

another company. Al these loans were
questionable. The loans were made to a company

which was controlled by vet another organized crime
figure who was vrecently convicted of this very
cvent.
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